
 
 March 25, 2008   

 
The Honorable ROBERT C. BYRD 
President Pro Tempore of the Senate, Washington, D.C. 20510 
The Honorable NANCY PELOSI 
Speaker of the House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515 
 
DEAR SENATOR BYRD AND SPEAKER PELOSI: 
 

We are pleased to transmit the record of our February 27 public hearing on “China's Views of 
Sovereignty and Methods of Access Control.”  The Floyd D. Spence National Defense Authorization Act 
(amended by Pub. L. No. 109-108, section 635(a)) provides the basis for this hearing. 

 
 In this hearing, the Commission was generally told that the United States and China do not share a 
common view of sovereignty and that China is actively attempting to protect and expand its sovereignty. 
While strengthening its military capability to defend sovereignty claims, China is simultaneously pursuing 
legal and diplomatic avenues of influence. Areas that potentially pose the greatest challenges to the 
United States are in the domains of outer space and cyber space. 
 
 The opening panel on China’s Views of Sovereignty started with Dr. Allen Carlson of Cornell 
University who asserted that, although “we commonly perceive China as having a sort of absolutist and 
unyielding position on sovereignty,” in fact “its position has evolved and developed as its become more 
deeply integrated in the international economic and political system.” He stressed the gradually evolving 
nature of sovereignty concepts in the People's Republic of China, which have changed as the government 
has interacted more with other countries. Dr. June Teufel Dreyer of the University of Miami asserted that 
the PRC's position has evolved to a more rigid stance on issues of sovereignty. She reported that since the 
1989 Tiananmen Square protests, the Chinese government has taken an uncompromising position in favor 
of absolute state sovereignty in order to prevent outside entities from potentially aiding domestic political 
unrest. 
 
 Dr. Robert Sutter of Georgetown University was featured on the second panel looking at China's 
methods of advancing its sovereignty by non-military means. He stated that China's foreign policy has 
shifted toward a “Gulliver Strategy,” whereby China attempts to build greater economic interdependence 
with its Asian neighbors, including U.S. allies, so that these countries are more supportive of China and 
less likely to join with the United States in efforts to pressure China. Dr. Sutter added that the "Gulliver 
Strategy" has served to reinforce stability in Asia – which is consonant with the overall interests of the 
United States, but that China remains a dissatisfied and aggrieved power. There is no guarantee that 



changes in the balance of power and influence in Asia will not prompt China to adopt more coercive 
means against Taiwan. 
 
 The third panel addressed China's methods of advancing its sovereignty by military means and 
featured Mr. Roy Kamphausen of the National Bureau of Asian Research and Mr. Peter Dutton of the 
Naval War College. Mr. Kamphausen pointed out that the Chinese military is the largest contributor of 
forces to United Nations peacekeeping operations, of any Security Council permanent member, and its 
growing capabilities and international activities are increasingly being used as an instrument to 
consolidate and extend China’s sovereignty. Examples of this include greatly increased naval patrols in 
contested waters and increased air surveillance flights over contested areas. Mr. Dutton noted that China's 
interpretation of passage rights within its maritime Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) continues to differ 
from that of the international community. He said China contends the right of free passage in the EEZ 
under the Law of the Sea Treaty does not extend to reconnaissance missions by military aircraft of other 
nations. The United States does not agree with that interpretation.   
 
 Dr. Jim Lewis of the Center for Strategic and International Studies and Mr. Philip Meek of the 
Department of the Air Force were the final panelists of the day and addressed China's views of 
sovereignty in outer space and cyber space. Mr. Meek explained how China uses "legal warfare" or 
"lawfare," to describe a type of preemptive advocacy and/or lawmaking regarding controversial issues 
with the objective of advancing China's position. Dr. Lewis asserted that the best response by the United 
States is continually to "assert its rights consistent with international law and practice."   
 
 The prepared statements of the hearing witnesses and the complete hearing transcript can be found 
on the Commission’s website at www.uscc.gov. Members of the Commission are available to provide 
more detailed briefings. We hope this hearing and its materials will be helpful as the Congress continues 
its assessment of U.S.-China relations.  
 
     Sincerely yours, 

               
                    Larry M. Wortzel                              Carolyn Bartholomew 
                         Chairman                                    Vice Chairman 
 
 cc: Members of Congress and Congressional Staff 
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WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 27,  2008 
 
 

U.S. -CHINA ECONOMIC AND SECURITY REVIEW COMMISSION 
 
      Washington,  D.C.  
 
 
 The Commiss ion met  in  Room 562,   Dirksen Senate  Off ice  
Bui ld ing,  Washington,  D.C.  a t  9 :00 a .m. ,  Chai rman Larry  M.  Wortze l ,  
Vice  Chairman Carolyn Bar tholomew,  and Commiss ioners  Mark T.  
Esper  and Jef f rey  Fiedler  (Hear ing Cochairs ) ,  pres id ing.  

 
OPENING STATEMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN 

CAROLYN BARTHOLOMEW 
 

 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Good morning,  everyone.  
 Welcome to  the  second hear ing of  the  U.S. -China  Economic  and 
Secur i ty  Review Commiss ion 's  2008 repor t ing  cycle .   We are  very  
p leased tha t  you could  be  here  today.   I 'd  l ike  to  extend a  warm 
welcome to  a l l  of  you and to  thank you for  your  in teres t  in  the  
Commiss ion 's  work.  
 At  today 's  hear ing,  we wi l l  be  explor ing the  concepts  of  
sovere ignty  tha t  a re  advanced by the  Chinese  government .   In  some 
c i rcumstances ,  these  concepts  are  a t  odds  wi th  in terpre ta t ions  of  
in ternat ional  law as  unders tood by the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and they a lso  p lay  
a  ro le  in  conf l ic t ing  ter r i tor ia l  c la ims between China  and some i t s  
ne ighbors  in  Asia .  
 Fur thermore ,  the  cont inuing advances  in  outer  space  explora t ion  
and use  and in  use  of  cyberspace  ra ise  ques t ions  regarding how 
sovere ignty  i s  def ined in  these  cr i t ica l  rea lms of  economic  and 
informat ion exchange and what  are  the  r ights  of  lawful  in ternat ional  
access .  
 We hope tha t  th is  hear ing wi l l  add to  the  publ ic  d ia logue on 
these  i ssues ,  which I  am confident  wi l l  assume ever  grea ter  impor tance  



 

 

in  the  months  and years  ahead.  
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 Throughout  the  day today,  we wi l l  be  hear ing tes t imony f rom 
dis t inguished members  of  the  academic  and publ ic  pol icy  research 
communi t ies  who wi l l  cont r ibute  the i r  v iews and ins ights  regarding the  
pos i t ions  of  the  U.S.  and Chinese  governments  on i ssues  of  na t ional  
sovere ignty  and access  to  the  g lobal  commons.   A thorough 
unders tanding of  these  i ssues  wi l l  be  of  t remendous  impor tance  in  the  
fu ture  of  U.S. -China  re la t ions  and we hope tha t  th is  hear ing wi l l  ass is t  
the  publ ic  and pol icymaking communi ty  in  coming to  bet ter  informed 
judgments  on these  complex and di f f icul t  i ssues .  
 The cochai rs  of  th is  hear ing are  my es teemed col leagues ,  
Commiss ioners  Mark Esper  and Jeff rey Fiedler .   I  would  now l ike  to  
turn  the  microphone over  to  Commiss ioner  Fiedler  for  h is  opening 
remarks .  
 
OPENING STATEMENT OF COMMISSIONER JEFFREY FIEDLER 

HEARING COCHAIR 
 
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   The Commiss ion 's  
mandate  f rom Congress  requires  us  to  c lose ly  moni tor  the  economic  
and secur i ty  d imensions  of  the  U.S.-China  re la t ionship .   I 'm pleased to  
cochai r  th is  hear ing on China 's  v iews of  sovere ignty  and methods  of  
access  contro l ,  which have s igni f icant  impl ica t ions  for  U.S.  in teres ts  
around the  wor ld  and for  in ternat ional  peace  and secur i ty .  
 The purpose  of  th is  hear ing is  to  assess  China 's  v iews of  
sovere ignty ,  to  examine China 's  access  contro ls  of  both  a  mi l i ta ry  and 
a  non-mil i ta ry  nature ,  and to  determine  the  impact  of  those  access  
controls  on  U.S.  na t ional  secur i ty .  
 As  China 's  economic  power  grows a long wi th  i t s  pol i t ica l  
inf luence  in  g lobal  af fa i rs ,  c lear ly  unders tanding how Chinese  v iews 
on sovere ignty  d iverge  wi th  the  v iews of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  as  wel l  as  
the  v iews of  the  broader  in ternat ional  communi ty ,  i s  v i ta l  to  our  
ef for ts  to  avoid  potent ia l  conf l ic t ,  not  jus t  in  Asia ,  but  around the  
g lobe .  
 With  China 's  cont inued mi l i ta ry  development  and expanding 
g lobal  reach,  i t  i s  v i ta l  tha t  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  p lay  a  ro le  in  
encouraging China 's  compl iance  wi th  in ternat ional  s tandards  and i t s  
coopera t ion  in  g lobal  secur i ty  ef for ts .   Addi t ional ly ,  th is  hear ing i s  an  
oppor tuni ty  to  consider  what  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  can do to  encourage  
China  to  more  fu l ly  and vigorously  implement  i t s  commitments .  
 I  look forward to  the  tes t imony of  our  exper t  wi tnesses  and to  
the  recommendat ions  tha t  they may provide  for  considera t ion  by the  
Commiss ion.   Thank you again  for  be ing here ,  and I  wi l l  turn  th is  over  
to  Commiss ioner  Esper .  
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OPENING STATEMENT OF COMMISSIONER MARK T.  ESPER 

HEARING COCHAIR 
 
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.  I  would  l ike  to  
welcome everyone to  today 's  hear ing.   I  am pleased to  be  serving as  a  
cochai r  for  th is  hear ing a long wi th  my col league Commiss ioner  
Fiedler .  
 As  ment ioned today,  we wi l l  be  examining China 's  v iews of  
sovere ignty  and the  methods  China  might  employ to  protec t  and 
advance  i t s  sovere ignty .   There  are  severa l  ways  th is  might  be  
accompl ished.   The development  and employment  of  mi l i ta ry  force  i s  
one  method tha t  comes  f i rs t  to  mind.   As  we are  a l l  wel l  aware ,  China 's  
defense  spending has  increased a t  a  ra te  of  over  ten  percent  annual ly  
for  the  las t  severa l  years .   The Chinese  defense  budget  increased more  
than 17 percent  in  2007 a lone ,  has tening the  pace  of  Bei j ing 's  mi l i ta ry  
moderniza t ion .  
 F ie ld ing more  capable  sys tems and forces  has  increased China 's  
abi l i ty  to  safeguard  i t s  sovere ignty  and contro l  a i r ,  land and sea  
access .   I t s  demonst ra t ion  of  an  ant i -sa te l l i te  weapon has  shown that  
China  possesses  the  abi l i ty  to  pursue  i t s  in teres ts  in  space .  
 Yet ,  even wi th  China 's  mi l i ta ry  advances ,  we should  not  res t r ic t  
our  analys is  to  th is  domain .  China  appears  to  be  taking a  much broader  
approach in  how i t  protec ts  i t s  sovere ignty  to  inc lude  areas  such as  
domest ic  legis la t ion ,  in ternat ional  law,  and s t ra tegic  communicat ions .  
 These  may a l l  be  employed pr ior  to  or  as  a  precedent  for  mi l i ta ry  
ac t ion.   As  such,  we look forward to  our  panel is ts  he lp ing us  def ine  
and examine these  non-mil i ta ry  means  of  safeguarding and advancing 
Chinese  sovere ignty  c la ims.   We hope to  look a t  th is  i ssue  both  
h is tor ica l ly  and prospect ive ly  wi th  a  par t icular  emphasis  on  outer  
space  and cyberspace .  
 Some excel lent  wi tnesses  have  agreed to  appear  before  us  today.  
 I  look forward to  the  ins ights  they wi l l  provide  th is  Commiss ion on 
these  i ssues ,  and I  would  l ike  to  thank a l l  them for  be ing here  today.   
Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   We are  wai t ing  for  
Senator  Nelson to  ar r ive ,  Bi l l  Nelson from Flor ida ,  who 's  f i rs t  on  the  
agenda th is  morning,  and he  should  be  here  shor t ly .  
 [Whereupon,  a  shor t  recess  was  taken. ]  
 

PANEL II:   CHINESE VIEWS OF SOVEREIGNTY 
 

 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We wi l l  ge t  s tar ted  and wi th  



 

 

the  forbearance  of  our  wi tnesses  in ter rupt  you when Senator  Nelson 
ar r ives  and then resume when he 's  f in ished.    
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 Our  f i rs t  panel  i s  Dr .  Al len  Car lson and Dr .  June Teufel  Dreyer ,  
a  former  commiss ioner  of  th is  august  body.    
 Dr .  Car lson is  the  author  of  Unifying China ,  In tegra t ing  wi th  the  
World:  Secur ing Chinese  Sovere ignty  Dur ing the  Reform Era .   He i s  a  
professor  of  pol i t ica l  sc ience  a t  Cornel l  Univers i ty .   He is  current ly  
working on a  new research projec t  tha t  examines  China 's  r i se  and the  
fu ture  of  U.S. -China  re la t ions  f rom the  perspect ive  of  nontradi t ional  
secur i ty  i ssues .  
 Dr .  Dreyer  i s  a  professor  of  pol i t ica l  sc ience  a t  the  Univers i ty  of  
Miami  and,  as  I  ment ioned,  a  former  commiss ioner .   Her  research 
focuses  on Chinese  pol i t ics  and defense  i ssues .   Among her  many 
books  i s  the  Chinese  Pol i t ica l  Sys tem:  Moderniza t ion  and Tradi t ion ,  
which is  now in  i t s  s ix th  edi t ion .  
 Professor  Dreyer  i s  current ly  a  fe l low of  the  Fore ign Pol icy  
Research Ins t i tu te  and serves  on the  USCI Board  of  Scholars .   She  i s  a  
member  of  the  In ternat ional  Ins t i tute  of  St ra tegic  Studies  in  London 
and of  the  edi tor ia l  boards  of  Orbis  and The Journal  of  Contemporary  
China .  
 Welcome.  We wi l l  s tar t  wi th  Dr .  Car lson.   I  jus t  remind you tha t  
our  procedure  and ru les  are  you have  seven minutes .   We ' l l  enter  your  
tes t imony in to  the  record .   We have a  bunch more  t ime th is  morning 
than we might  normal ly  have so  we may le t  you go a  l i t t le  b i t  longer .   
Thank you.  
 DR.  CARLSON:  As an academic who is  used to  having grad 
s tudents  and undergrads  a t  my disposal ,  I  normal ly  get  about  two 
hours .  Wil l  tha t  be  enough?  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Wil l  we be  tes ted  a t  the  
end?  
 

STATEMENT OF DR. ALLEN R.  CARLSON,  
ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR, GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT, 

CORNELL UNIVERSITY, ITHACA, NEW YORK 
 

 DR.  CARLSON:  No,  and I  wi l l  keep my remarks  shor t ,  in  
par t icular  because  I 'm very  in teres ted  to  hear  the  sor t  of  ques t ions  tha t  
wi l l  come f rom the  Commiss ion and engage in  d ia logue.   
 I  a lso  would  l ike  to  thank you for  invi t ing  me.   I t ' s  a  rea l  honor  
to  be  here .   I  th ink the  Commiss ion has  done some rea l ly  in teres t ing  
work over  the  pas t  f ive ,  s ix  years ,  s ince  i t  was  crea ted ,  and I 'm 
par t icular ly  happy to  be  here  because  I 've  spent  rea l ly  the  pas t  ten  to  
12 years  th inking on a  dai ly  bas is  about  sovere ignty  and sovere ignty-
re la ted  i ssues .   I 'm happy to  share  some of  my research f indings  wi th  



 

 

the  Commiss ion.  
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 I ' l l  begin ,  I  th ink,  when I  very  f i rs t  s tar ted  th is ,  the  work tha t  
I 've  done on sovere ignty ,  and when I  rea l ized tha t  I  was  on to  
something of  impor tance ,  I  was  in  Bei j ing  doing in terviews-- i t  was  one  
of  the  f i rs t  in terviews I  had done--and I  was  meet ing wi th  the  man who 
was  then the  head of  the  American Studies  Ins t i tu te  in  Bei j ing ,  who 
to ld  me before  I  even s tar ted  the  in terview,  tha t  he  had thought  for  a  
long t ime about  wri t ing  a  book on Chinese  fore ign pol icy ,  and was  
going to  ca l l  i t  “Defending Sovere ignty .”   He proceeded to  say  he  
never  got  around to  i t ;  he  thought  i t  would  be  too  controvers ia l  and 
didn ' t  wr i te  i t .  
 But ,  a t  the  t ime I  thought  i f  th is  man,  Wang J is i ,  thought  th is  
was  an  impor tant  i ssue ,  then I  should  probably  spend some t ime t ry ing 
to  make sense  of  i t .  
 The di f f icul ty  when we turn  to  th inking about  sovere ignty ,  
though,  not  jus t  in  a  China  context ,  but  th inking in  terms of  
in ternat ional  pol i t ics ,  i s  i t ' s  something tha t ' s  widely  perce ived,  widely  
unders tood as  be ing crucia l  to  in ternat ional  re la t ions ,  a  corners tone  to  
the  contemporary  in ternat ional  sys tem.  
 Yet ,  I  th ink i t ' s  a lso  qui te  poor ly  unders tood both  by academics  
and pol icymakers .   Pres idents  and leaders  ta lk  about ,  but  what 's  the  
substance  of  such a  comment ,  and so  I 've  spent  a  fa i r  amount  of  t ime 
th inking of  how to  conceptual ize ,  how to  make sense  of  th is  in  a  way 
that  can  be  broken down,  and essent ia l ly  I  came to  the  conclus ion tha t  
i t  makes  sense  to  th ink of  sovere ignty  not  as  a  s ingle  ent i ty  but  ra ther  
as  a  se t  of  k ind of  in ter locking components .  
 I t ' s  not  one  th ing;  i t ' s  a  number  of  d i f ferent  th ings  in  the  
in ternat ional  sys tem,  organized around di f ferent  sor t  of  i ssue  areas  or  
components ,  and I  broke  i t  in to  four  par ts - -what  I  ca l l  te r r i tor ia l  
sovere ignty ,  th inking about  boundar ies ;  jur isd ic t ional  sovere ignty ,  
which i s  the  r ight  of  the  s ta te  over  a  people ;  sovere ign author i ty ,  
which bas ica l ly  i s  composed of  the  pr incip le  of  noninter ference;  and 
economic  sovere ignty ,  the  r ight  to  contro l  economic  ac t iv i ty  wi th in  a  
te r r i tor ia l ly  def ined uni t .  
 When we look a t  sovere ignty  in  th is  way,  we can see  tha t  i t  
means  a  lo t  of  d i f ferent  th ings  in  d i f ferent  p laces ,  and then I  th ink 
much of  s ta tecraf t ,  much of  d ip lomacy,  on  the  wor ld  s tage  ac tual ly  
consis ts  of  leaders  and pol icymakers  t ry ing to  def ine  where  the  l ines  
tha t  sovere ignty  crea tes  are  located  and what  they mean.  
 This  i s  par t icular ly  impor tant  in  the  China  case  because  i t ' s  
obvious  tha t  Bei j ing  p laces  a  heavy,  heavy emphasis  on  sovere ignty .   
From the  beginning,  f rom Mao in  '49  ta lk ing about  China  s tanding up,  
China  has  been a  country  which has  sa id  sovere ignty  forms a  
corners tone  of  i t s  re la t ion  wi th  the  res t  of  the  in ternat ional  sys tem.    



 

 

 I  th ink then we commonly perceive  China  as  having a  sor t  of  
absolut is t  and unyie ld ing pos i t ion  on sovere ignty .   I f  you pay a t tent ion 
jus t  to  Chinese  rhetor ic ,  jus t  to  the  words  tha t  appear  in  p laces  l ike  
Renmin Ribao and e lsewhere ,  i t  does  indeed seem as  i f  China  has  one  
pos i t ion .  
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 However ,  i f  you look more  broadly ,  par t icular ly  a t  the  four  i ssue  
areas  tha t  I  jus t  la id  out ,  i t ' s  poss ib le  to  d iscover  tha t  China  has  been 
fa i r ly  f lexible  on sovere ignty  over  t ime,  and moreover ,  i t s  pos i t ion  has  
evolved and developed as  i t  becomes more  deeply  in tegra ted  in  the  
in ternat ional  economic  and pol i t ica l  sys tem.  
 I  f ind  th is  to  be  the  case  in  both  Chinese  pol icymaking and in  
d iscuss ions  of  sovere ignty  wi th in  China .   So one  of  my bas ic  points  I  
want  to  make today is  tha t  the  Chinese  pos i t ion  on sovere ignty  has  
changed and i t ' s  a lso  not  a l l  tha t  d i f ferent  than what  you f ind in  o ther  
developing s ta tes  where  there 's  a  sense  tha t  sovere ignty  i s  a  hard-won 
r ight ,  but  a lso  a  need to  balance  this  r ight  wi th  the  obl iga t ions  tha t  
come wi th  being a  p layer  wi th in  the  in ternat ional  sys tem.  
 On the  four  i ssue  areas  tha t  I  d iscuss  in  my wri t ten  tes t imony,  
jus t  very  br ief ly ,  China  s tar ts  out  in  the  la te  1970s  being very  
defens ive  of  i t s  te r r i tor ia l  boundar ies ,  having engaged in  border  wars  
wi th  each of  i t s  major  neighbors .  
 On the  jur isdic t ional  component ,  i t  takes  an  absolute  s tance  in  
te rms of  i t s  r ight  to  ru le  over  Tibet ,  Taiwan,  Xinj iang,  and to  a  cer ta in  
extent  Hong Kong.    
 In  regards  to  sovere ign author i ty ,  there  i s  no  ques t ion  there  wi l l  
be  no  in ter ference  in  China 's  in ternal  a ffa i rs .   China  comple te ly  re jec ts  
the  pr incip les  of  in ternat ional  human r ights ,  for  example .   I t ' s  not  a  
member  of  any of  the  t rea t ies .  
 On economic  sovere ignty ,  China  i s  a lso  fa i r ly  insula ted ,  not  
ent i re ly  insula ted ,  but  i sn ' t  a  member  of  any of  the  major  in ternat ional  
economic  organiza t ions .  
 Over  the  pas t  30  years ,  the  Chinese  pol icy  on each of  these  four  
i ssues  has  changed.   In  regards  to  ter r i tory ,  China  has  gone f rom us ing 
force  to  us ing t rea t ies  to  secure  i t s  boundar ies .   Yes ,  there 's  s t i l l  a  
mi l i ta ry  presence  a long China 's  borders ,  but  look a t  the  agreements  
tha t  China  makes  wi th  the  Centra l  Asian  republ ics ,  wi th  Russ ia ,  the  
CBMs i t  reaches  wi th  India ,  even to  a  cer ta in  extent  i t s  handl ing  of  the  
South  China  Sea .  I t  re l ies  more  on in ternat ional  law,  not  ceding 
sovere ign r ights ,  but  uses  a  d i f ferent  way of  secur ing those  sovere ign 
r ights .  
 On jur isdic t ional  sovere ignty ,  the  re la t ionship  to  Tibet ,  Taiwan,  
Xinj iang and Hong Kong,  there 's  a  moment  in  the  ear ly  '80s ,  I  th ink,  
where  China 's  pos i t ion  i s  a  l i t t le  b i t  more  f lexible ,  beginning a  sor t  of  
ta lk  of  ta lks  wi th  the  Dala i  Lama and even wi th  the  KMT on Taiwan.  



 

 

 Over  the  course  of  the  '90s ,  tha t  pol icy  fa l l s  apar t  as  China  fee ls  
i t ' s  be ing too  d i rec t ly  chal lenged,  and ac tual ly  the  pos i t ion ,  I  th ink,  
becomes more  in t rans igent  over  t ime in  deal ing  wi th  those  regions .  
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 On sovere ign author i ty ,  whi le  China 's  human r ights  record  s t i l l  
leaves  a  lo t  to  be  des i red  obviously ,  one  shouldn ' t  over look the  fac t  
tha t  China  i s  now par t  of  the  sys tem.   I t  has  s igned on to  a l l  of  the  
major  mul t i la tera l  human r ights  t rea t ies ,  has  a l lowed for  a  l imi ted  
number  of  b i la tera l  and mul t i la tera l  delegat ions  to  come in to  China  to  
look a t  human r ights  condi t ions .   And I  th ink tha t  th is  doesn ' t  
necessar i ly  mean that  China  now has  a  s t rong human r ights  record ,  but  
i t ' s  be t ter  than i t  was  in  the  pas t .  
 Four th ,  on  economic  sovere ignty ,  and th is  i s  where  change has  
been enormous,  in  the  process  of  ga in ing admiss ion or  t ry ing to  get  
in to  GATT and f ina l ly  get t ing  in to  the  WTO, China  has  rea l ly  accepted 
the  d iminut ion of  i t s  sovere ign r ights .   Nick Lardy has  ta lked about  
th is  be ing "WTO-plus"  sor t  of  obl igat ions .   
 Out  of  a l l  of  th is ,  I  th ink what  we look a t  i s  the  fac t  tha t  China  
has  compromised,  i s  re la t ive ly  pragmat ic  on  sovere ign r ights ,  has  
come out  of  a  h is tory  in  which sovere ignty  i s  seen as  a  hard-won,  
something which is  to  be  valued in  and of  i t se l f ,  but  can  be  negot ia ted  
on when the  r ight  incent ives  exis t .  
 Those  incent ives  largely  come from in ternat ional  pressure .   
When the  pressure  i s  too  s t rong,  there  i s  a  backlash ,  but  i f  i t ' s  
ca l ibra ted ,  i f  there 's  an  in ternat ional  consensus  when i t  comes to  
th ings  l ike  human r ights  or  on  WTO issues ,  China  i s  wi l l ing  to  move 
forward,  and I  th ink tha t  you ' l l  see  the  same dynamic  looking to  some 
of  the  speci f ic  i ssues  tha t  a re  being deal t  wi th  by the  Commiss ion 
today.   The d i f f icul ty  being tha t  there  i sn ' t  a  consensus  in  in ternat ional  
pol i t ics  today about ,  for  example ,  the  arms race  in  space  or  about  
In ternet  cont ro ls .  
 I  th ink China  wi l l  be  a  p layer  in  t ry ing to  def ine  how 
sovere ignty  extends  in to  these  new issue  areas ,  and I  would  hope tha t  
America  may take  a  ro le  in  help ing to  shape China 's  v is ion or  what  
these  ro les  wi l l  be .   However ,  th is  wi l l  not  be  an  easy  process ;  i t  wi l l  
probably  be  qui te  tenuous  and a t  t imes  content ious .   But  we shouldn ' t  
begin  f rom seeing China  as  having some sor t  of  an  ext reme posi t ion  on 
th is  se t  of  r ights .   Rather ,  i t ' s  one  tha t ' s  changed and again  i sn ' t  tha t  
far  out  of  sync  wi th  the  pos i t ions  tha t  o ther  p layers  in  in ternat ional  
pol i t ics  have  taken.  
 I  went  a  l i t t le  b i t  over  but  not  much.   Thank you. 1 
 

  
 

1 Click here to read the prepared statement of Dr. Allen R. Carlson  

http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2008hearings/transcripts/08_02_27_trans/Carlson.pdf
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PROFESSOR OF POLITICAL SCIENCE 

UNIVERSITY OF MIAMI SCHOOL OF BUSINESS 
ADMINISTRATION, CORAL GABLES,  FLORIDA 

 
 DR.  DREYER:  I  envy Dr .  Car lson who can take  two hours  to  
ta lk  to  h is  s tudents .   I 've  not iced tha t  as  soon as  the  t ime runs  out  on  
my c lass ,  the  k ids  are  a l ready picking up thei r  books  and on thei r  way 
out  of  the  c lassroom.   As  a  footnote :   Dr .  Car lson ment ioned Wang 
J is i ,  and I  jus t  want  to  second the  opinion.   This  i s  a  very  
knowledgeable ,  very  thoughtful  individual .   Obviously  he  does  not  
s tep  far  outs ide  the  par ty  l ine ,  but  he  was  educated ,  I  be l ieve ,  a t  the  
Univers i ty  of  Texas  and the  Univers i ty  of  Michigan,  among other  
p laces ,  and he  knows us  wel l  as  wel l  as  be ing a  very  br ight  guy.  
 To ta lk  about  Chinese  a t t i tudes  towards  sovere ignty ,  to  me i t ' s  
a lways  been ext remely  i ronic  tha t  the  Chinese  empire  d id  not  accept  
the  concept  of  sovere ignty .   I t  be l ieved i t  ru led  a l l  under  heaven,  and 
other  pol i t ica l  ent i t ies  presented  t r ibute  and were  rewarded 
concomitant ly .  
 I  am reminisc ing about  when I  was  a  s tudent ,  and my professor ,  
who was  an  o lder  Chinese  fe l low wi th  coke-bot t le  th ick  g lasses  and a  
perpetual ly  very  puzzled  express ion,  was  te l l ing  us  tha t  the  way the  
Chinese  deal t  wi th  "a l l  o thers"  who were  not  considered c iv i l ized  was  
by buying them off  so  they didn ' t  a t tack  China .   We in  the  c lass  
thought  th is  was  ext remely  amusing,  whereupon Professor  Yong looked 
even more  puzzled  than usual ,  and sa id  “I  don ' t  unders tand why you a l l  
a re  laughing because  i sn ' t  tha t  what  American fore ign pol icy  and 
fore ign a id  are  a l l  about?   And I  thought ,  “you know,  he 's  r ight .”    
 In  any case ,  Mao Zedong was  not  going to  accept  th is .   He had a  
very  hard- l ine  absolut is t  pol icy  on sovere ignty ,  and th is  i s  enshr ined 
in  the  so-cal led  Pancha Shi la ,  the  f ive  pr incip les  of  peaceful  
coexis tence  which ac tual ly  come out  f i r s t  in  the  Sino-Indian  Treaty  of  
1954.  
 You can see  th is  impl ic i t  hard- l ine  pos i t ion  on absolute  
sovere ignty:  mutual  respect  for  each o ther 's  te r r i tor ia l  sovere ignty  and 
in tegr i ty ;  mutual  nonaggress ion;  mutual  noninter ference  in  each 
o ther 's  in ternal  a f fa i rs ;  equal i ty  and mutual  benef i t ;  and peaceful  
coexis tence .  
 Chinese  publ ic  s ta tements  ever  s ince  then have upheld  th is  
pr inc ip le  of  absolute  sovere ignty .   There 's  a  quote  in  the  paper  here  
which i s  very  typica l .   This  i s  J iang Zemin to  the  pres ident  of  
Argent ina:  China  "never  g ives  in  to  any outs ide  pressure  on pr incip les  
re la ted  to  China 's  s ta te  sovere ignty  and ter r i tor ia l  in tegr i ty ."  
 Frequent ly ,  th is  i s  jus t i f ied  in  reference  to  China 's  "century  of  
humil ia t ion"  by western  powers  and Japan.  
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 This  very  s t rong defense  of  sovere ignty  occurs  a t  a  t ime when 
sent iment  among western  powers ,  which af ter  a l l  came up wi th  the  
concept  of  sovere ignty  and enshr ined i t  in  the  Treaty  of  Westphal ia  of  
1648,  i s  e roding.   There  i s  more  and more  ta lk  tha t  a  sys tem which was  
wonderful  for  1648 in  se t t l ing  the  Thir ty  Years  War  among a  re la t ive ly  
l imi ted  number  of  s ta tes  i s  not  su i table  for  today 's  wor ld  in  which we 
have approximate ly  200 s ta tes  and in  which,  a t  leas t  in  theory ,  there  i s  
increas ing economic  in terdependence  across  s ta te  borders .  
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 In  the  decade af ter  Deng Xiaoping came to  power ,  approximate ly  
1978,  (he  was  re- re- rehabi l i ta ted  in  July  1977) ,  he  vowed to  open 
China ,  speed i t  toward indust r ia l iza t ion  and prosper i ty ,  open i t  to  the  
outs ide  wor ld .   There  were  cer ta in  indica t ions  tha t  China  was  
beginning to  accept  the  doct r ine  which is  known as  "perfora ted  
sovere ignty ."   I t ' s  not  a  te rm I  l ike ,  but  i t ' s  a  s tandard  term.  
 Evidence  adduced in  suppor t  of  tha t  i s  China 's  wi l l ingness  to  
accept  a  less  than absolute  sovere ign ar rangement  for  the  re turn  of  
Hong Kong to  Chinese  ru le ,  for  i t s  wi l l ingness  to  go in to  cour t  to  
se t t le  an  ancient  d ispute  regarding Imper ia l  e ra  bonds ,  the  Huguang 
Rai lway bonds  case ,  and in  the  fac t  tha t  i t ' s  wi l l ing  to  enter  
negot ia t ions  for  the  Uni ted  Nat ions  Convent ion on the  Law of  the  Sea .  
 This  changed af ter  1989.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  June,  may I  in ter rupt  for  
Senator  Nelson?  
 DR.  DREYER:  Cer ta in ly .  
 SENATOR NELSON:  Please  excuse  me.  
 DR.  DREYER:  My fe l low Flor id ian .  
 SENATOR NELSON:  Good morning.  
 

PANEL I:   CONGRESSIONAL PERSPECTIVES 
 

 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Good morning.   We are  p leased 
to  hear  f rom Senator  Bi l l  Nelson of  Flor ida .   Senator  Nelson was  f i rs t  
e lec ted  to  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  Senate  in  2000,  a  l i fe- long Flor id ian .   He 
has  previously  served s ix  years  as  a  member  of  the  Flor ida  s ta te  
cabinet ,  12  years  as  a  congressman.  
 Senator  Nelson is  an  exper t  on  NASA, who af ter  in tens ive  
t ra in ing spent  s ix  days  on the  space  shut t le  Columbia  in  1986.   We're  
a l l  s t i l l  deeply  envious  of  h is  exper ience .   He became the  second-
s i t t ing  member  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  Congress  to  f ly  in  space  and is  
current ly  the  only  s i t t ing  member  to  have  f lown.  
 Senator  Nelson current ly  serves  on the  Armed Services  
Commit tee ,  the  Fore ign Rela t ions  Commit tee ,  the  In te l l igence  
Commit tee ,  the  Budget  Commit tee ,  and the  Commit tee  on Aging.  
 Senator  Nelson,  we are  p leased to  hear  your  v iews today.  
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STATEMENT OF BILL NELSON 
A U.S.  SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA 

 
 SENATOR NELSON:  Thank you,  Mr.  Chairman,  and thank you 
a l l  for  the  work tha t  you ' re  doing to  t ry  to  protec t  c r i t ica l  American 
computer  ne tworks  f rom the  hacking and the  cyber  a t tacks .  
 What  we see  happening wi th  China  v is -à-vis  the i r  in t rus ion in to  
America  doesn ' t  surpr ise  me.   I t  was  about  a lmost  20  years  ago tha t  as  
a  young member  of  the  House  of  Representa t ives ,  I  t r ied  to  ge t  the  
Reagan adminis t ra t ion  tha t  was  hel l  bent  on  approving American 
sa te l l i tes  to  be  in tegra ted  on top  of  Chinese  rockets ,  tha t  I  warned 
them there  was  going to  be  technology t ransfer ,  and a t  the  ins is tence  
of  the  American sa te l l i te  manufacturers  which wanted a l l  the  more  to  
do  bus iness  by  se l l ing  more  sa te l l i tes  for  a  d i f ferent  launcher ,  there  
was  jus t  no  l i s tening in  the  Depar tment  of  Defense  of  Casper  
Weinberger  or  the  Depar tment  of  Commerce  of  the  Reagan 
adminis t ra t ion .  
 And sure  enough,  tha t ' s  exact ly  what  happened.   A lo t  of  
technology t ransfer  even though there  were  a l l  the  protes ta t ions  and 
hand-wringing about  how they could  keep a  f i rewal l  and there  would  
not  be  the  t ransfer  of  tha t  technology.    
 Jus t  two weeks  ago,  four  people  were  ar res ted  in  two separa te  
spying cases  in  the  U.S.   They were  accused of  spying for  China  as  i t  
i s  now acquir ing  more  and more  of  our  t rade  and c lass i f ied  secre ts  
inc luding some of  our  rocket  des igns and the  technology that  they were  
get t ing  about  our  space  shut t le .  
 For  tha t  mat ter ,  the  Sovie ts  d id  tha t  too .  The Sovie ts  bui l t  an  
a lmost  exact  repl ica  of  the  space  shut t le ,  ca l led  Buran,  and t ra ined a  
whole  cadre  of  cosmonauts  to  f ly  i t  and f lew i t  once  but  wi thout  
cosmonauts ,  and then saw that  the  t radeoffs  of  the  expense  were  too  
grea t  s ince  they had such t remendous  success ,  and s t i l l  do ,  wi th  the i r  
Soyuz spacecraf t .  
 Clear ly ,  i t ' s  a  t ru th  tha t  the  American pol icy  of  protec t ion  
depends  a  lo t  on  our  space  asse ts  inc luding some that  a re  not  c lass i f ied  
such as  the  GPS,  the  Global  Posi t ioning System,  communicat ion  
sa te l l i tes  tha t  a re  not  c lass i f ied ,  and yet  our  own Jus t ice  Depar tment  
says  the  recent  spying cases  are  only  the  la tes t  mark  in  China 's  
ongoing "adept  and determined,"- -and tha t ' s  the i r  words--Jus t ice  
Depar tment- -"adept  and determined"  a t tempts  to  ga in  top  secre t  
informat ion about  our  mi l i ta ry  and about  our  protec t ion .  
 One Assis tant  At torney Genera l ,  Ken Wains te in ,  sa id  i t ' s  not  jus t  
a  threa t  to  "our  na t ional  secur i ty  [but  a lso]  our  economic  posi t ion  in  
the  wor ld"--end of  quote .  



 

 

 Wel l ,  we have a  d i f ferent  e th ic  in  which we opera te  under  the  
ru le  of  law over  here ,  and we have  the  const i tu t ional  protec t ions ,  and 
one of  the  amendments  to  our  Const i tu t ion  says  the  r ight  of  the  people  
to  be  secure  in  the i r  persons ,  houses ,  papers  and ef fec ts  agains t  
unreasonable  searches  and se izures  shal l  not  be  v io la ted .  
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 That ' s  to  protec t  us  f rom the  in t rus ion of  our  own government  in  
our  l ives .   And yet  tha t ' s  what 's  happening wi th  the  Chinese  in t ruding 
in to  our  own l ives  r ight  now and they are  everywhere .  
 Monday morning,  there  was  another  news i tem.   I t  was  tha t  in  an  
ef for t  to  l imi t  i t s  c i t izens '  access  to  YouTube,  the  government  of  
Pakis tan  accidenta l ly  prevented  two- th i rds  of  the  wor ld 's  In ternet  
users  f rom reaching YouTube,  and that  inc ident  may have been an  
accident ,  but  i t  h ighl ighted  how a  fore ign government ,  in  th is  case ,  
Pakis tan ,  and you could  subst i tu te  fore ign spies ,  could  wreck havoc on 
what  i s  now a  g lobal ly  connected  in ternat ional  communi ty  of  
countr ies .  
 And now America 's  re l iance  on our  In ternet  has  grown so  
exponent ia l ly  tha t  everything,  government ,  mi l i ta ry ,  f inancia l  
ins t i tu t ions ,  subways ,  u t i l i ty  companies ,  a l l  re ly  on th is  unfe t tered  
access  to  the  In ternet .  
 So  a  ca tas t rophic  col lapse  of  the  In ternet ,  par t icular ly  i f  i t  
resul ted  f rom a  coordinated  a t tack ,  could  cr ipple  not  only  our  
government  but  our  economy as  wel l .  
 In  the  open sess ion before  the  Senate  In te l l igence  Commit tee  
ear l ier ,  about  a  month  ago,  the  DNI warned tha t  China  has ,  quote ,  " the  
technica l  capabi l i t ies  to  ta rget  and dis rupt  e lements  of  the  U.S.  
informat ion inf ras t ructure"- -end of  quote .  
 Jus t  las t  December ,  i t  was  repor ted  tha t  Chinese  hackers  had 
launched a ,  quote ,  "sophis t ica ted  cyber  a t tack  on the  Oak Ridge 
Nat ional  Labora tory ,"  and the  labora tory 's  d i rec tor  sa id  tha t  tha t  a t tack  
which las ted  severa l  weeks  was  an a t tempt  to  ga in  access  to  the  
computer  ne tworks  a t  numerous  labora tor ies  and numerous  ins t i tu t ions  
across  the  country .  
 These  inc idents  may have contr ibuted  to  a  col lapse  las t  week of  
a  proposed,  over  $2 bi l l ion ,  merger  between 3Com and a  Chinese  
technology f i rm that  was  founded by a  former  mi l i ta ry  off icer .   Now,  
af ter  a  bunch of  us  have  expressed concern  over  the  merger 's  
impl ica t ions  for  U.S.  cyber  secur i ty ,  the  Commit tee  on Fore ign 
Inves tment  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  refused to  approve i t s  te rms.  
 So we bes t  s tar t  ge t t ing  concerned and ser ious  about  cyber  
secur i ty ,  and i t ' s  going to  require  b i l l ions  of  dol lars  and i t ' s  going to  
require  ext raordinary  in teragency coordinat ion .   America  i s  c lear ly  
going to  have  to  exer t  some leadership  to  prevent  China  and other  
na t ions  f rom i r responsible  ac t ions ,  not  only  in  cyberspace  but  outer  



 

 

space ,  and you know what  I 'm ta lk ing about .  
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 How many speeches  have I  made on the  f loor  of  the  Senate ,  and I  
hear  a  deafening s i lence?   How many t imes  have I  ra i led  in  the  Space  
Subcommit tee  about  the  thousands  and thousands  of  p ieces  of  debr is  
tha t  a re  up  there  a t  about  400 mi les  h igh tha t  threa ten  a l l  the  nat ions  
of  the  wor ld 's  space  asse ts  because  China  launched an  ant i -sa te l l i te  
weapon wi th  c lear  warning to  a l l  the  nat ions  of  the  wor ld ,  so  tha t  we 
could  see  i t?   
 I t  was  one  of  the i r  o ld  weather  sa te l l i tes .   They took i t  out .   
They busted  i t  to  smi thereens ,  and there 's  thousands  and thousands  of  
p ieces  of  debr is .  
 People  say ,  wel l ,  the  U.S.  has  debr is .   Yes ,  we ca ta logue i t ,  but  
we t ry  not  to  put  addi t ional  debr is .   Wel l ,  you say ,  wel l ,  you jus t  
knocked down a  tumbl ing sa te l l i te .   They knocked that  down for  a  
d i f ferent  reason,  and oh,  by  the  way,  i t  wasn ' t  up  a t  400 mi les ;  i t  was  
a t  120 mi les .   And those  p ieces  tha t  they wanted to  get  of  tha t  1 ,000 
pound hydrazine  tank so  tha t  i t  wouldn ' t  come back to  ear th  and hur t  
somebody,  and they would  have more  of  a  chance  to  ge t  i t  in to ,  as  i t  
degrades  in  the  a tmosphere ,  in to  a  safer  landing,  those  p ieces  wi l l  burn  
up because  there  are  no b ig  p ieces .  
 But  i t ' s  going to  take  decades  for  the  debr is  f rom the  Chinese  
ASAT tes t  to  come down.   In  the  meant ime look a t  a l l  the  space  asse ts  
tha t  a re  a t  r i sk .   And so  as  more  and more  nat ions  have the i r  own space  
ventures ,  i t  underscores  a l l  the  more the  need for  spacefar ing nat ions ,  
for  these  nat ions  to  s tar t  to  have  some rules  of  the  road in  space .  
 This  doesn ' t  have  to  be  some huge gargantuan agreement ,  the  
k ind that  have  bogged down in  the  pas t ,  but  about  focused ef for ts  to  
deal  wi th  the  rea l  chal lenge of  the  use  of  space .   We need to  bet ter  
def ine  and t ry  to  promote  good behavior  in  space  and discourage  the  
i r responsible  and threa tening behavior .  
 There  are  es t imated,  and th is  i s  publ ic  informat ion,  some 140 
mi l l ion  p ieces  of  debr is  tha t  swir l  about  the  p lanet  in  low ear th  orbi t .   
Some of  i t  i s  s tuff  l ike  dead sa te l l i tes .   Others  are  jus t  nuts  and bol ts .   
I ' l l  never  forget  looking out  the  window of  the  space  shut t le ,  and 
there 's  a  washer  tha t ' s  f loa t ing  r ight  a long wi th  us ,  a t  17 ,500 mi les  an  
hour .  
 Some debr is  up  there  i s  na tura l .   NASA and the  Air  Force  
ident i fy  and t rack the  larger  p ieces ,  but  the  bulk  of  the  debr is  i s  too  
smal l  to  t rack and something as  l i t t le  as  a  pa in t  chip  as  we saw when i t  
h i t  the  window of  the  space  shut t le  can  cause  a  ser ious  crack.  
 So wi th  the i r  tes ts ,  the  Chinese  added a  couple  mi l l ion  p ieces  of  
space  junk in  low ear th  orbi t  potent ia l ly  jeopardiz ing many of  the  
spacefar ing nat ions  of  the  wor ld .  
 So,  Mr.  Chairman,  I  k ind of  g ive you a  sober ing pic ture  of  as  we 



 

 

deal  wi th  China .   You 're  looking a t  someone tha t  has  reached out  to  
the  Chinese .   I  invi ted  the i r  ta ikonaut ,  who is  a  rea l  hero  jus t  l ike  
Gagar in  was  in  the  Sovie t  Union,  to  come over  here  and,  lo  and 
behold ,  the  day that  the  Chinese  Ambassador  brought  h im to  my off ice  
and we s tar ted  having a  wonderful  meet ing,  who ends  up in  the  off ice  
unexpectedly  but  the  second man on the  moon,  Buzz Aldr in .  
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 So  I  in t roduced him to  the  ta ikonaut ,  and i t  was  a l l  the  more  of  a  
good exper ience  there .   We have this  oppor tuni ty  for  good exper iences .  
 Now,  tha t  the  Chinese  are  so  sensi t ive  about  the i r  s ta ture  in  the  wor ld  
wi th  the  upcoming Olympics ,  we have a l l  the  more  oppor tuni ty ,  and I  
am an opt imis t ,  but  you bet ter  be  a  rea l i s t ic  opt imis t  wi th  what  we are  
deal ing wi th ,  and I  be l ieve  many of  your  Commiss ion 's  
recommendat ions  take  the  r ight  approach tha t  protec t  our  in teres t  f i r s t  
and foremost ,  and I  want  to  thank you for  the  oppor tuni ty  to  come 
here .  
 I 'm going to  have  to  excuse  mysel f .   I t ' s  one  of  those  days  tha t  
I 'm supposed to  be  in  three  p laces  a t  once ,  and I  apologize  for  be ing 
la te ,  and thank you,  Dr .  Dreyer ,  for  the  cour tesy  tha t  I  could  s tep  in  
and make some comments .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We qui te  apprecia te  i t ,  
Senator .   Thank you.  
 SENATOR NELSON:  Thank you,  Mr.  Chairman.  Thank you.  
 

PANEL II:   CONTINUED 
 

 DR.  DREYER:  May I  s tar t  again?  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We have the  necess i ty  for  you 
to  recoup so  we ' l l  g ive  you some addi t ional  t ime.  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  was  saying that  th is  apparent  evolut ion  toward 
a  more  or  less  absolute  vers ion of  sovere ignty  was  shat tered  by 
Tiananmen,  and i t ' s  impor tant  to  remember  tha t  these  demonst ra t ions  
were  put  down not  jus t  in  Tiananmen Square  but  in  a  hundred other  
c i t ies  in  China  a t  the  same t ime.   What  we ca l l  the  Tiananmen incident  
was  a  large  number  of  mass  demonst ra t ions .  
 Chinese  pol icy  then rever ted  to  an  absolute  hardl in ism because  
the  leadership  saw in ternat ional  in ter ference  in  China’s  domest ic  
af fa i rs .   The leadership’s  react ion  to  “how dare  you massacre  
c iv i l ians”  was ,  “wel l ,  how dare  you say we can ' t  i f  tha t ' s  what  we fee l  
we must  do"  k ind of  th ing.  
 The f law in  the  argument  tha t  China  brooks  no in ter ference  in  i t s  
domest ic  affa i rs ,  but  i t  i s  wi l l ing  to  compromise  on in ternat ional  
af fa i rs ,  i s  tha t  there 's  leakage between the  two spheres .   In  o ther  
words ,  th is  i sn ' t  in  my paper- -what  they wi l l  do  i s  see  a  l inkage 
between some in ternat ional  event  and some domest ic  sp in-off  tha t  they 



 

 

need to  worry  about .  
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 An example  i s  China’s  t remendous  re luctance  to ,  in  fac t  i t ’ s  
threa tening to  veto  the  Uni ted  Nat ions '  in i t ia t ive  to  get  I raq  to  
d isgorge  Kosovo.   The Chinese  say  this  i s  unwarranted  in ter ference  in  
the  domest ic  af fa i rs  of  I raq .   When people  sa id  “but  Kuwai t  i s  a  
recognized sovere ign s ta te  [whose  ter r i tor ia l  in tegr i ty  I raq  had 
vio la ted]”  the i r  answer  was ,  th is  i s  a  mat ter  of  record ,  i s  “ two wrongs  
don ' t  make a  r ight” .   Clear ly  what  they ' re  see ing here  i s  some effor t ,  
some spin-off  wi th  regard  to  Taiwan or  Tibet  or  Xinj iang,  and they got  
more  s t r ident  about  tha t  wi th  regard  to  the  NATO ini t ia t ive  in  Kosovo 
because  Kosovo was  not  a  recognized sovere ign s ta te .  
 So,  yes ,  they are  wi l l ing  to  negot ia te .   They wi l l  occas ional ly  
compromise  but  not  on  a  pr incip le ,  but  on  a  g iven issue ,  wi thout  
sacr i f ic ing  the  pr incip le  behind i t .   One example  i s  in  February  1992,  
when the  Nat ional  People 's  Congress  passed a  uni la tera l  law annexing 
a l l  k inds  of  d isputed  ter r i tor ies .   The Japanese  government  got  
ext remely  upset  because  some of  those  are  te r r i tor ies  tha t  a re ,  in  fac t ,  
not  jus t  c la imed but  ac tual ly  adminis tered  by the  Japanese .  
 The Japanese  Fore ign Minis t ry  sa id ,  “wel l ,  you know,  th is  rea l ly  
p lays  in to  the  hands  of  our  hardl iners ,  and fur thermore  i t  could  
jeopardize  the  v is i t  of  the  Emperor  and the  Empress  to  China ,”  
knowing of  course  tha t  the  Chinese  wanted very  much for  the  Emperor  
and the  Empress  to  come vis i t .  
 So  the  Chinese  Fore ign Minis t ry  i ssued a  s ta tement  saying tha t  
th is  law didn’ t  change our  previous  pol icy .   The v is i t  of  the  Emperor  
and the  Empress  took place ,  but  the  law remains :   the  Chinese  have not  
backed away from the  pr inciple ,  and the  Japanese  are  s t i l l  suffer ing  
wi th  submarines  and so  on,  appear ing in  waters  tha t  they c la im are  
the i rs .  
 So  I  would  say  tha t  these  are  cer ta in  compromises  tha t  a re  
tac t ica l ,  but  they are  def in i te ly  not  s t ra tegic .  
 There  i s  a  lo t  of  ta lk  about  the  In ternat ional  Law of  the  Sea .   
Here  China  has  accepted  cer ta in ,  I  emphasize  cer ta in  compromises ,  but  
again  you f ind  tha t  they do not  sacr i f ice  the  pr incip le ,  and we have 
been arguing wi th  them about  our  d i f ferent  in terpre ta t ions  on the  Law 
of  the  Sea  for  a  long t ime.   For  one th ing,  they produced an  except ion 
r ight  af ter  they s igned i t ,  and they say that  our  warships  and anybody 
e lse’s  warships  do not  have  the  r ight  to  t rans i t  the i r  waters  wi thout  
the i r  pr ior  permiss ion.  
 The Uni ted  Sta tes  and other  countr ies '  pos i t ions  i s  tha t  there  i s  
nothing in  the  Law of  the  Sea  tha t  prevents  tha t .   We do not  need to  
seek permiss ion as  long as  we are  not  there  for  economic  exploi ta t ion .  
 So again  they have not  compromised on pr incip le  there .   There  has  
been a  tac t ica l  compromise  which is  not  a  compromise  on pr incip le .  



 

 

 Informat ion technology,  cyberspace ,  the  Chinese  have a t tempted,  
so  far  wi thout  complete  success ,  to  impose  what  we might  ca l l  
informat ion sovere ignty .   In  the  sense  of  saying,  in  essence ,  tha t  
there 's  a  wal l  be tween China’s  cyberspace  and your  and everybody 
e lse 's  cyberspace .  
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 I f  you would  jus t  a l low me a  few seconds  to  address  tha t  
ques t ion  on di f ferences  of  opinion among the  Chinese  minis t r ies .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Okay.  
 DR.  DREYER:  Most  of  us  bel ieve  tha t  there  must  be  d i f ferences  
of  opinion among the  d i f ferent  Chinese  pol icy  communi t ies  on  th is .   
The problem is  tha t  the  evidence  i s  very  hard  to  come by,  and an  
example  I  g ive  in  the  paper  i s  tha t ,  i f  you rea l ly  look careful ly  a t  the  
d i f ferent  s ta tements  tha t  the  d i f ferent  Chinese  ent i t ies  were  i te ra t ing  
af ter  the  col l i s ion  of  the  American EP-3 plane  and the  Chinese  f ighter  
p lane ,  you wi l l  be  able  to  ascer ta in  tha t  the  s ta tements  f rom People 's  
Dai ly ,  which is  the  house  organ of  the  Chinese  Par ty  Centra l  
Commit tee ,  and those  of  the  Chinese  Fore ign Minis t ry  take  a  somewhat  
sof ter  tone  than those  coming out  of  the  People 's  Libera t ion  Army.  
 The problem is  you don ' t  know what  tha t  rea l ly  means .   Does  
tha t  mean a  d i f ference  between the  Fore ign Minis t ry  and the  par ty ,  on  
the  one  hand,  and the  mi l i ta ry  on the  o ther?   Or  are  they t ry ing a  good 
cop/bad cop s i tua t ion  in  which the  People 's  Libera t ion  Army is  t ry ing 
to  assuage the  a l ready s toked up publ ic  opinion whi le  the  Fore ign 
Minis t ry  i s  leaving open some leeway for  compromise?   Or  i s  i t  some 
th i rd  fac tor  we have not  heard?   I s  there  rea l ly  a  d i f ference  between 
some PLA hawks and some Foreign Minis t ry  sof t - l iners?  
 I  would  conclude tha t  one  reason for  Bei j ing 's  cont inuous  hard  
l ine  on sovere ignty  could  be  a  resul t  of  i t s  leadership’s  fear  tha t  a f ter  
th is  leadership  has  conscious ly  s t i r red  up fee l ings  of  na t ional ism in  
the  Chinese  publ ic ,  i f  they are  then seen as  being weak on the  i ssue  of  
sovere ignty ,  i t  may des t roy the i r  legi t imacy and induce  publ ic  opinion 
to  r i se  agains t  them.  
 Another  reason may be  tha t  the  hard  l ine  genera l ly  works  wi th  us  
as  a  negot ia t ing  technique.   I f  our  negot ia tors  rea l ly  buy in to  th is  idea  
tha t  China  i s  a  f ragi le  superpower  tha t  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  cannot  a l low 
to  fa i l ,  i t  may induce  fee l ings  of ,  wel l ,  we can ' t  push them too hard  on 
th is  or  they ' re  going to  d is in tegra te ,  and th is  could  have a  very  bad 
ef fec t  on  our  sovere ignty . 2 
 

Panel  II:   Discuss ion,  Quest ions  and Answers  
 

 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you very  much.   
 

2 Click here to read the prepared statement of Dr. June Teufel Dreyer 

http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2008hearings/transcripts/08_02_27_trans/Dreyer.pdf


 

 

Commiss ioner  Esper ,  you want  to  s tar t  f i r s t?  
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 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:   Thank you both  for  your  
tes t imony.   I t ' s  very  in teres t ing .   My f i rs t  ques t ion  i s  for  Dr .  Car lson.   
Dr .  Car lson,  you ment ioned how China 's  v iews of  sovere ignty  are  
evolving,  in tegra t ing  more  wi th  the  in ternat ional  communi ty .  
 The ques t ion  I  have  i s  th is :   Do you see  tha t  more  as  a  
fundamenta l  change in  the i r  v iew of  sovere ignty  or  a  tac t ica l  approach 
tha t  d i f ferent ia tes  China  in  terms of  s igning on to  a  t rea ty  and ac tual ly  
implement ing i t?   Both  of  you ment ioned the  Law of  the  Sea  Treaty ,  
which is  a  case  in  point  where  we see  examples  of ,  indeed,  China  
s igning on to  the  t rea ty ,  but ,  in  prac t ice  and in terpre ta t ion  Bei j ing  
takes  d i f ferent  v iews.  
 So i s  i t  an  ac tual  evolut ion  in  the i r  s t ra tegic  th inking or  in  the i r  
phi losophy wi th  regard  to  sovere ignty?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Sure .   I  th ink tha t ' s  a  grea t  ques t ion .   And I  
th ink tha t  i t  var ies  f rom issue  area  to  i ssue  area .   Again ,  sovere ignty  i s  
a  pre t ty  nebulous  term.   Perhaps  we can a l l  agree  on tha t ,  and i t  only  
takes  on meaning when we look more  speci f ica l ly  not  jus t  a t  what  
s ta tes  are  saying but  what  they ' re  doing as  wel l .  
 I  be l ieve  tha t  commit t ing  to  a  t rea ty  i s  a  s igni f icant  ac t ion ,  and 
so  in  th is  regard ,  for  example ,  the  obl iga t ions  tha t  China  takes  on wi th  
WTO represent  a  fa i r ly  fundamenta l  sh i f t  in  China 's  approach to  
economic  i ssues ,  and on compl iance ,  the  record  has  been mixed,  but  I  
th ink tha t  they ' re  t ry ing;  r ight?   I  mean they didn’ t  s ign  on wi th  no 
in tent ion whatsoever  of  fo l lowing through.  
 In  o ther  i ssue  areas ,  for  example ,  in  regards  to  human r ights ,  
there  i t  may be  more  tac t ica l .   But  le t ' s  not  forget  when we look a t  
Eas tern  Europe and the  Sovie t  Union,  in i t ia l  tac t ica l  concess ions  ended 
up kind of  ca tching up to  the  s ta te ,  th inking about  the  Hels inki  
Accords  and e lsewhere .  
 So on tha t  s ide  of  th ings ,  i t ' s  bes t  to  take  a  longer  t ime f rame,  
maybe over  20,  30  years ,  and,  in  addi t ion ,  in  in ternat ional  
in tervent ions ,  mul t i la tera l  invent ions ,  June  correc t ly  ta lked about  the  
Chinese  response  to  Kosovo.  
 I t ' s  a lso  s igni f icant  to  note  only  a  few months  la ter ,  China  was  
on board  wi th  what  was  going on in  Eas t  Timor ,  so  there 's  a  degree  of  
pragmat ism here ,  and a  lo t  i s  se t t led  in  and the  to  and fro  of  
d ip lomat ic  exchanges ,  and tha t ' s  why America  can have a  ro le  here .  
 When we press  too  hard-- i t ' s  wi thout  ca l ibra t ing  the  amount  of  
pressure--when we press  too  hard  or  i f  i t ' s  on  too  cent ra l  of  a  secur i ty  
i ssue ,  for  example ,  Taiwan,  there 's  l ike ly  to  be  b low back,  and the  
Chinese  pos i t ion  becomes more  in t rans igent .  
 When i t ' s  the  U.S.  ac t ing  in  concer t  wi th  o ther  p layers  in  the  
in ternat ional  arena ,  when there  i s  some sor t  of  an  economic  incent ive  



 

 

tha t ' s  on  the  table ,  then China  can get  pre t ty  pragmat ic  when i t  comes  
to  deal ing  wi th  th is .  
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 I 'm more  in teres ted  in  tha t  s ide  of  th ings  than th inking about  the  
asser t iveness  of  the  Chinese  s ta te  maybe in  regards  to  cyberspace  or  
outer  space  where  the  norms are  even less  wel l  def ined.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   My second quest ion is  for  
Dr .  Dreyer .   And Dr .  Car lson,  i f  you have v iews as  wel l ,  I  would  l ike  
to  hear  them.   You both  spoke about  Chinese  v iews wi th  regard  to  
sovere ignty ,  tha t  they for  the  most  par t  don ' t  compromise  on the  
pr incip le ,  and they buy in to  the  concepts  of  mutual  noninter ference ,  
but  ye t  I 'm cur ious  as  to  how they can take  tha t  v iew,  on one  hand,  but  
on  the  o ther  hand seem to  take  ac t ions  tha t  a rguably  v io la te  o thers’  
sovere ignty  such as  sending submarines  in to  Japanese  waters?  
 You would  th ink that  they would  have a  rec iprocal  v iew when i t  
comes to  address ing the i r  own sovere ignty  wi th  regard  to  o thers ,  but  
ye t  you don ' t  a lways  see  tha t  in  the i r  s t ra tegy or  in  the i r  pol icy .  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  don ' t  th ink they do have  a  rec iprocal  idea .   I  
th ink th is  i s  one  of  the  th ings  tha t  got  Pres ident  Car ter  i s  so  much 
t rouble  wi th  regard  to  negot ia t ing  wi th  the  Chinese ,  tha t  he  thought  
tha t  i f  he  made cer ta in  concess ions ,  they would  make cer ta in  
concess ions ,  and then found they don ' t  make concess ions .  
 I  would  cer ta in ly  agree-- in  fac t ,  I  say  so  in  the  paper- - tha t  
China 's  acquiescence  on Eas t  Timor  and Kosovo independence have 
def in i te  impl ica t ions  for  Taiwan.   The Chinese  government  may deny 
i t ,  but  they are  there ,  and so  there  I  would  agree  wi th  Dr .  Car lson on 
tha t  one .  
 But  I  don ' t  rea l ly  see  taking the  long view,  20,  30  years ,  i s  going 
to  be  a  so lu t ion  to  th is .   I  th ink tha t  i s  what  perhaps  J im Mann was  
ta lk ing about  when he  ta lked about  " the  soothing scenar io ."   Natura l ly  
I  th ink--as  those  of  you who know me know this ,  I 'm a  pess imis t  by  
nature ,  and I  suspect  tha t  Dr .  Car lson i s  an  opt imis t  by  nature ,  and tha t  
accounts  for  the  s l ight  d i f ferences  between us .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Jus t  br ief ly ,  S tephen Krasner  f rom Stanford ,  
and long a t  the  Sta te  Depar tment  as  wel l ,  in  h is  work on sovere ignty  
def ines  i t  as  organized hypocr isy .   And so  i t ' s  not  jus t  China  tha t  i s  
se lec t ive .   I  th ink i f  you look around the  g lobe ,  you ' re  going to  f ind  
leaders  p icking and choosing when thei r  sovere ignty  i s  to  be  defended,  
when i t ' s  to  be  compromised on,  and how to  deal  wi th  o thers .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you both .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Wessel .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Thank you both  for  being here .   
June ,  i t ' s  grea t  to  see  you on the  o ther  s ide  of  the  table  th is  t ime.   
Thank you for  par t ic ipat ing .   I 'd  l ike  to  ask  a  ques t ion  re la t ing  
ac tual ly  to  a  hear ing we held  severa l  weeks  ago on sovere ign weal th  



 

 

funds ,  sovere ignty  being a  key ques t ion  there .  
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 How do the  Chinese  look a t  sovere ignty  over  the i r  bus iness  
af fa i rs?   Can one di f ferent ia te  between a  Chinese  company and the  
ac t ions  of  i t s  government?   Do they view any Chinese  ent i ty  as  be ing 
an  extens ion of  the i r  pol ic ies?   We've  seen the  "go out"  theory ,  e t  
ce tera ,  e t  ce tera .  
 Converse ly ,  how do they view U.S.  companies  doing business  in  
China?   Do they view those  as  be ing under  the i r  sovere ign contro l?   
Should  we see  ourse lves  as  having any ext ra ter r i tor ia l  reach,  i f  you 
wi l l ,  over  ent i t ies?  We've  been to ld  tha t  our  own companies  are  agents  
of  change in  China .  
 I f  you can comment  on that  and how they view business  af fa i rs ,  
the  extens ion of  the i r  economic  af fa i rs ,  e t  ce tera?   Both  wi tnesses ,  
p lease .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Yes .   You a lways  d id  ask  tough ques t ions .   The 
Chinese  government  does  want  i t s  companies  to  do what  i t  wants  
in ternat ional ly ,  and there  have  been var ious  complain ts ,  par t icular ly  
wi th  regard  to  Lat in  America ,  tha t  I  know of ,  and perhaps  e lsewhere  
tha t  I  do  not  know of ,  tha t  when the  Chinese  government  wants  one  of  
i t s  companies  to  acquire  something,  i t  wi l l  make i t  easy  for  tha t  
acquis i t ion  to  take  p lace  by providing th is  company wi th  superb  
subs id ies  so  tha t  i t  can  outbid  the  compet i t ion  f rom Bri ta in ,  the  
Nether lands ,  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  e t  ce tera ,  to  the  extent  where  they are  
acquir ing  these  asse ts ,  par t icular ly  energy asse ts ,  and somet imes  
mining asse ts  a t  va luat ions ,  a t  pr ices  tha t  a re  very  much higher  than 
the  valuat ions .  
 This  has  caused some whining,  and I  can  see  the  o ther  s ide  of  i t  
as  wel l .   As  Commiss ioner  Reinsch is  probably  about  to  point  out ,  i f  
you pay too much for  something,  le t ' s  say  o i l  i s  $75 a  barre l ,  and then 
a  year  la ter ,  o i l  goes  up to  whatever  i t  t raded a t  th is  morning,  100 and 
something--  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  102.  
 DR.  DREYER:  Yes ,  102-- then maybe you haven ' t  made such a  
bad deal  a f ter  a l l .   But  the  impor tant  point  here  i s  tha t  i t  i s  the  
Chinese  government  tha t  i s  making i t  poss ib le  for  these  ent i t ies  to  do 
th is ,  and I  th ink the  Chinese  are  very  concerned about  what  the i r  
sovere ign weal th  can do.   Why wouldn ' t  they because  they have the  
wor ld 's  la rges t  fore ign exchange asse ts .  
 I  would  be  aware  of  the  o ther  s ide  of  the  ques t ion-- tha t  
American companies  in  China  are  going to  change China ,  because  i t  
most ly  seems to  go the  o ther  way.   China  i s  able  to  bend the  companies  
to  i t s  own wi l l ,  as  I  th ink Pres ident  Cl in ton found out  ra ther  ear ly  in  
h is  pres idency.  The inf luence  seems to  go the  o ther  way.   I 'm 
reminisc ing about  the  sadly  deceased Representa t ive  Tom Lantos '  



 

 

character iza t ion  of  Jer ry  Yang as  a  "moral  pygmy" and th ings  l ike  tha t .  
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 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Dr .  Car lson.  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Jus t  br ief ly ,  one  of  the  d i f f icul t ies  in  
answer ing your  ques t ion  i s  the  general  lack  of  t ransparency when i t  
comes to  the  pol icymaking process  in  China .  
 I  th ink tha t  Dr .  Dreyer 's  assessment  may be  correc t ,  but  I  a lso  
have grad s tudents  who are  in  the  f ie ld  who are  t ry ing to  f igure  out  
ac tual ly  what  the  re la t ionship  i s  be tween companies  and var ious  
minis t r ies .   This  i s  a  huge s ta te ,  i t  i s  incredibly  complex,  and a lso  
fa i r ly  secre t ive .  
 So to  assume that  there  i s  some sor t  of  d i rec t  cont ro l ,  there  
would  be  a  degree  of  coordinat ion tha t  exis ts  here  tha t  so  far  I  don ' t  
th ink tha t  we have a  lo t  of  evidence  to  suppor t .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   But  le t  me parse  tha t  i f  I  could .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Sure .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Unders tanding that  we don ' t  have  a  
lo t  of  t ransparency and that  we don ' t  know how much control ,  in  the i r  
v iew of  sovere ignty ,  to  the  extent  you know,  do they view Chinese  
companies ,  whether  doing bus iness  in  China  or  in  the i r  ac t iv i t ies  
e lsewhere ,  as  be ing wi th in  the i r  sovere ign contro l?   So tha t  a  Chinese  
ent i ty  i s  a  Chinese  ent i ty  no  mat ter  where  i t  does  bus iness?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  I 'd  have to  say tha t  I  don ' t  fee l  conf ident  about  
answer ing the  ques t ion .  Also  because  i t  involves  money,  and as  an  
academic ,  I  don ' t  see  a  lo t  of  tha t .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   I  won ' t  touch that  ques t ion.  
 DR.  DREYER:  Mike,  I  would  say tha t  they do view the  company 
as  an  extens ion of  the i r  sovere ignty ,  but  tha t  tha t  doesn ' t  mean the  
company wi l l  a lways  behave that  way.   
 I f  some member  of ,  or  some CEO of  tha t  company s teps  far  out  
of  l ine ,  you can be  sure  tha t  tha t  person wi l l  be  f i red  immedia te ly ,  but  
the  t r ick  in  China  i s  a lways  not  out r ight  def iance ,  but  “how can I  s id le  
around the  ru les ,”  and you do f ind  these  companies  s id l ing  around the  
ru les  when they fee l  i t ' s  to  the i r  economic  advantage .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Vice  Chair  Bar tholomew.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Thank you.   Thank you to  
both  of  you for  very  in teres t ing  tes t imony.   June ,  we miss  you.  
 DR.  DREYER:  Thank you.   I  miss  you too!  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Nice  to  have you on the  
o ther  s ide  of  the  table ,  but  I  learned so  much f rom you when you were  
on th is  s ide ,  and i t ' s  wonderful  to  have you here .  
 Dr .  Car lson,  very  in teres t ing ,  welcome,  and your  v iews are  very  
in teres t ing .  
 I  want  to  fo l low up on Commiss ioner  Esper 's  idea  or  ques t ion ,  



 

 

and I  f ind  mysel f  th inking that  when we ta lk  about  sovere ignty  and the  
Chinese  concept  of  sovere ignty  being a  corners tone ,  i t  fee ls  l ike  the  
corners tone  i s  the i r  own sovere ignty ,  and when i t  i s  about  o ther  
countr ies '  sovere ignty ,  i t ' s  a  much more  porous  th ing.  
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 So  we have examples  of  the  mutual  noninter ference  in  each 
other 's  a f fa i rs ,  but  the  Chinese  government  takes  i ssue  wi th  the  U.S. '  
r ight  to  protec t  na t ional  secur i ty  or  to  inc lude  nat ional  secur i ty  
impl ica t ions  in  fore ign purchases  of  U.S.  asse ts ,  and yet  fences  off  
aspects  of  i t s  own economy that  can ' t  be  purchased.  
 The Chinese  government  has  used business  over  the  years ,  U.S.  
bus iness ,  to  lobby for  China 's  pol i t ica l  in teres ts  in  the  U.S.   I 'm 
th inking par t icular ly  on the  l ines  of  human r ights ,  and i t  i sn ' t  jus t  
here .  There  was  Chinese  d i rec t  inf luence  in  the  pres ident ia l  e lec t ions  
in  Zambia .  
 So there  i s  th is  rea l  hypocr isy  or  two- t iered  sys tem where  the  
Chinese  get  ext remely  protec t ive  of  the i r  own sovere ignty ,  but  when i t  
comes  to  o ther  na t ions ,  i t ' s  maybe not  so  good.   Am I  wrong in  the  way 
I 'm th inking about  th is?   I  guess  tha t ' s  the  way to  ask  the  ques t ion .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Yes .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Bi l l  a lways  te l l s  me I 'm 
wrong.   But  what  are  your  thoughts?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Again ,  I  th ink one th ing to  keep in  mind is  tha t  
a  lo t  of  the  s ta tes  do  the  exact  same th ing,  a re  very  protec t ive  of  the i r  
own r ights ,  and then when they look outward decide  tha t  i t ' s  a  
sovere ignty  i ssue  when i t  su i t s  them or  i t ' s  a  non-sovere ign issue  and 
is  fa i r  ground when the  s i tua t ion  changes .  
 But  I  th ink i t ' s  impor tant  not  to  over look e i ther  tha t  when i t  
comes to  Chinese  fore ign pol icy ,  whi le  there  has  been a  fa i r ly  
conservat ive  pos i t ion  to  the  expansion of  the  in ternat ional  
communi ty 's  r ight  to  in tervene  in  human r ights '  c r i ses ,  wi th in  Asia .   At  
the  same t ime,  le t ' s  look a t  te r r i tor ia l  i ssues ,  which would  seem to  be  a  
foundat ional  aspect  of  sovere ignty ,  however  we def ine  i t ,  here  China  
had la id  out  these  expansive  c la ims,  r ight ,  through Centra l  Asia  in to  
the  former  Sovie t  Union,  and when push came to  shove in  the  '90s ,  in  
order  to  garner  regional  s tabi l i ty ,  they accepted  the  ter r i tor ia l  s ta tus  
quo and in  many cases  accepted  less  than 50 percent  of  the  contes ted  
land even though they had the  abi l i ty  to  push fa i r ly  eas i ly  in to  Centra l  
Asia  i f  they wanted wi th  Kazakhstan  and Taj ik is tan  and Kyrgyzstan .  
 So I  th ink wi th in  Asia ,  Bei j ing  has  rea l ly  shown an abi l i ty  to  
k ind of  ca l ibra te  i t s  in teres ts  and shelve  what  would  have  been 
sovere ign r ights  in  favor  of  o ther  benef i t s .   So again ,  I  th ink when we 
ta lk  about  sovere ignty ,  i t  makes  a  lo t  of  sense  the  way the  Commiss ion 
is  approaching th is .   We want  to  ta lk  about  a  speci f ic  i ssue  area  and 
then how sovere ignty  p lays  out  wi thin  regards  to  tha t  speci f ic  i ssue  



 

 

area  ra ther  than ta lk ing in  genera l  te rms about  sovere ignty  because  i t  
ge ts  very  abs t rac t ,  and tha t ' s  where  then there 's  a lso  a  lo t  of  room to  
k ind of  duck and cover .  
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 So  tha t  would  be  the  beginnings  of  an  answer .   I 'm not  sure  tha t  
tha t ' s  enough but  i t ’ s  something.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Dr .  Dreyer .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Yes .   I  don ' t  see  them compromis ing wi th  regard  
to  Southeas t  Asia  a t  a l l .  I  see  an in i t ia l  “we ' l l  negot ia te  wi th  you about  
these  d isputed  ter r i tor ies ,”  but  then “we ins is t  on  negot ia t ing  one  on 
one.”  
 DR.  CARLSON:  In  Centra l  Asia .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Okay.   But  Southeas t  Asia--  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Yes .  
 DR.  DREYER:  - -we ins is t  on  negot ia t ing  one on one,  and then 
obviously  th is  i s  k ind of  l ike  a- - I  don ' t  know--an e lephant  t ry ing to  
negot ia te  wi th--  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  A f lea .  
 DR.  DREYER:  With  what?  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  With  a  f lea .  
 DR.  DREYER:  With  a  f lea ,  yes ,  yes .   That  was  the i r  a t t i tude .   
Then the  ASEAN got  them to  negot ia te ,  but  invi ted  them in  on 
observer  s ta tus  and,  of  course ,  they dominate  the  organiza t ion .   The 
Chinese  are  adept  a t  saying to  one  nat ion  th ings  l ike  “you want  to  be  
des ignated  a  tour is t  des ignat ion?”  or  “you want  th is  economic  
contrac t?” ,  “we th ink you ought  to  s ign on to  our  v iew on th is .”   And 
guess  what  they a lways  do.    
 This  s t r ikes  me as  a  revival  of  the  t r ibute  sys tem except  tha t  now 
ins tead of  the  moral  sway of  the  emperor ,  what  you have i s  t rade  
concess ions  being used as  incent ives  ins tead.    I  a lso  see  a  creeping 
asser t iveness :   tha t  i s ,  as  the  Chinese  economy gets  s t ronger ,  th is  i s  a  
more  powerful  lever ,  and as  the  mi l i ta ry  gets  s t ronger ,  th is  too  i s  a  
more  powerful  lever .  
 So what  looks  l ike  a  wi l l ingness  to  compromise  i s  because  you 
can give  in  on the  technique,  and then proceed to  a  k ind of  
progress ively  creeping push because  i s  Indonesia  going to  declare  war  
on China  because  a  smal l  p iece  of  i t s  te r r i tory  has  now been taken 
over?   No.   So again  I  see  tha t  as  tac t ica l  ra ther  than s t ra tegic  
compromise .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   Commiss ioner  
Reinsch.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Thank you.   Welcome,  June.   
Welcome,  Dr .  Car lson.   F i rs t ,  one  of  the  th ings  you jus t  sa id  s t ruck 
me.  Leaving as ide  Taiwan for  the  moment  and the  South  China  Sea  
i s lands ,  a re  there  areas  on China 's  land borders  where  they have 



 

 

te r r i tor ia l  c la ims tha t  exceed the  exis t ing  border?   India ,  I  suppose .  
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 DR.  DREYER:  That  exceed what?  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Their  exis t ing  border .   India ,  I  
suppose .   Anywhere  e lse?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  A l i t t le  b i t ,  there 's  a  l i t t le  b i t  of  d iscrepancy 
a long the  border  wi th  Vie tnam,  t iny ,  but  i t  amounts  to  about  the  s ize  of  
th is  room essent ia l ly .   The border  ac tual ly  wi th  Nor th  Korea  i sn ' t  
en t i re ly  se t t led  e i ther ,  but  i t ' s  not  a  mat ter  of  rea l  d ispute .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  No one e lse  i s  in teres ted .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  And,  again ,  I  th ink what 's  fasc inat ing here ,  and 
I  th ink June  i s  r ight  to  ta lk  about  what 's  going on in  South  China  Sea ,  
however  I  would  s t i l l  d isagree  a  l i t t le  b i t  wi th  her  in terpre ta t ion .   I  
th ink the  2002 Code of  Conduct  which China  s igns  on to  i s  a  
meaningful  agreement .  I t  may be  jus t  to  buy t ime and the  chal lenge 
may be--and so  we 're  put t ing  down bets  here ,  specula t ing  on the  
fu ture--and I  th ink i f  you look more  broadly ,  there  i s  a  b i t  of  a  sh i f t  
going on.  
 The concern  ac tual ly  i sn ' t  so  much that  China  i s  moving away 
f rom a  sovere ign sys tem.  Sovere ignty  i s  genera l ly  a  conservat ive  
norm.  I t ' s  k ind of  keeping th ings  in  p lace--what 's  mine  i s  mine;  what 's  
yours  i s  yours .    
 June ,  refer r ing  back to  the  h is tor ica l  record-- I  th ink what  we 
might  rea l ly  want  to  look a t  i s  the  degree  to  which there  might  be  a  
resurgence  or  re turn  to  a  be l ief  in  some of  the  r ights  tha t  came wi th  i t ,  
in  a  Sino-cent r ic  sys tem and a  more  t radi t ional  sys tem,  here  I  am 
ta lk ing about  " t ianxia ,"  under  heaven,  and what  tha t  might  mean.  
 I  don ' t  th ink tha t  tha t  sh i f t  has  gone tha t  far ,  and I  th ink you do 
look a t  the  record  wi th  Centra l  Asia ,  wi th  Russ ia ,  the  CBMs wi th  
India ,  and they ' re  accept ing  the  ter r i tor ia l  s ta tus  quo.   But  then where  
does  Taiwan f i t ,  obviously  tha t  i s  a  b igger  ques t ion .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Right .   I  wanted to  exclude that  
because  I  th ink--  
 DR.  CARLSON:  That  makes  sense ,  yes .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  - - I  wouldn ' t  say  i t ' s  a  specia l  case ,  
but  i t ' s  cer ta in ly  a  d i f ferent - -  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  th ink India  would  be  wi l l ing  to  accept  the  
ter r i tor ia l  s ta tus  quo wi th  regard to  Arunachal  Pradesh,  Ladakh,  e t  
ce tera ,  but  I  don ' t  th ink China  i s  wi l l ing  to .   And every  so  of ten  I  see  
tha t  there  i s  c reeping asser t iveness  there  as  wel l .   S tone  for ts  are  
be ing bui l t  over  what  India  considers  the  l ine  of  ac tual  cont ro l  and so  
on.   So,  there ,  too ,  I  see  the  "sa lami  tac t ics ."  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Let ' s  pursue  tha t .  I  rea l ly  had a  
bunch of  o ther  ques t ions ,  but  le t ' s  pursue  tha t  for  jus t  a  minute .   Do 
you th ink tha t ' s  because  they ' re  ac tual ly  in teres ted  in  the  acreage  tha t  



 

 

they ' re  bui ld ing l i t t le  for ts  on  or  i s  this  a  tac t ic  in  a  la rger  geopol i t ica l  
s t ra tegy?  
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 DR.  DREYER:  I  th ink i t ' s  a  tac t ic  in  a  la rger  geopol i t ica l  
s t ra tegy.   I  don ' t  th ink they care  tha t  much about  the  ter r i tory .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  I  would  add tha t  tha t ' s  not ,  cer ta in ly  not  
unprecedented.   The Sino-Vietnamese border  war  in  1979 was  not  over  
the  land in  ques t ion ,  i t  obviously  had much more  to  do wi th  the  Sovie t  
inf luence  in  Vie tnam and China 's  objec t ion  to  tha t .  
 But  s tepping back f rom the  speci f ics  of  potent ia l ly  creeping 
asser t iveness  on the  Chinese  par t ,  the  fac t  tha t  China  has  reached these  
conf idence-bui ld ing measures  wi th  New Delhi  over  the  course  of  the  
1990s  took Sino-Indian border  f rom being a  rea l  potent ia l  f lashpoint  in  
the  re la t ionship  to ,  not  demil i ta r iz ing  i t ,  but  rea l ly  deescala t ing  the  
chances  of  mi l i ta ry  confl ic t ,  and I  would  be  shocked i f  there  was  
out r ight  mi l i ta ry  exchange there  in  the  near- term future  even as  these  
two Asian  g iants  are  k ind of  eyeing each other  and t ry ing to  decide  
what  the i r  in tent ions  are .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Okay.   Let  me shi f t  back to  where  
Commiss ioner  Esper  began,  and th is  may be  an  unfa i r  character iza t ion .  
I f  so ,  say  so .   But  i t  seems to  me that  Dr .  Car lson is  sugges t ing  tha t  
they are  gradual ly ,  i f  you wi l l ,  be ing in tegra ted  in to  the  g lobal  
communi ty  of  nat ions ,  for  lack of  a  be t ter  te rm,  and beginning to  adopt  
sovere ignty  norms tha t  a re  more  convent ional  than the i r  h is tor ica l  
approach.  
 Dr .  Dreyer ,  I  th ink,  has  recognized tha t  evolut ion ,  but  probably  
not  to  the  extent  tha t  Dr .  Car lson has  and may be  a  l i t t le  less  cer ta in  
about  the  d i rec t ion .  
 Can you both  comment ,  though,  on where  tha t  takes  us  in  te rms 
of  how we deal  wi th  them because  I 'm not  sure  tha t  I 've  heard  the  two 
of  you say wi ld ly  d i f ferent  th ings  about  what  American tac t ics  ought  
to  be  even though you may perceive  the  s i tua t ion  as  s l ight ly  d i f ferent?  
 DR.  DREYER:  This  i s  in  the  c los ing sentence  of  my tes t imony 
where  I  was  rushing to  conclude--but  i t  seems to  me tha t  the  Chinese  
wi l l  a t  leas t  compromise  tac t ica l ly i f  they are  met  wi th  hardl ine  
negot ia t ions  on the  par t  of  the  people  they are  negot ia t ing  wi th .  
 This  i s  the  sor t  of  th ing tha t  our  negot ia tors  don ' t  seem to  be  
very  good a t .   They don ' t  memorize  the  h is tor ic  record .   They say  
incredibly  s tupid  th ings  somet imes  because  they accept  what  the  
Chinese  say  as  t ru th—“we've  a lways  been a  cent ra l ized  in tegra ted  
nat ion;  a l l  of  these  ter r i tor ies  have  been s to len  f rom us ;  there 's  been 
the  century  of  humil ia t ion”  as  i f  somehow the  Chinese  government  was  
not  responsible ,  a t  leas t  in  par t ,  for  the  century  of  humil ia t ion .   And,  
“ therefore ,  guys ,  you owe us .”   Our  negot ia t ions  seem to  s imply  accept  
th is .  



 

 

 These  people  who negot ia te  do  not  seem to  unders tand e i ther  the  
h is tor ica l  record  or  the  record  of  negot ia t ions  f rom ten  years  ago.   
Something tha t  I  am par t icular ly  concerned about  i s  in  the  las t  couple  
of  l ines  of  my s ta tement :   th is  new idea  tha t  China  i s  a  f ragi le  
superpower  tha t  i s  too  large  for  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  to  a l low to  fa i l ,  so  
tha t  somehow we need to  compromise  in  order  to  keep the  government  
in  power  because  i t  wi l l  be  bad for  internat ional  s tabi l i ty  i f  they fa i l .   
I  th ink tha t ' s  a  very  se l f -defeat ing  s t ra tegy.  
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 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Dr .  Car lson.  
 DR.  CARLSON:  I  th ink your  assessment  i s  fa i r ly  accura te .   I  
th ink tha t  there 's  some dis tance  between Dr .  Dreyer  and I ,  but  i t ' s  not  
huge,  a l though,  when we spin  forward to  th inking about  pol icy  
impl ica t ions ,  there  i s  probably  a  grea ter  d ivergence .  
 I 'd  f i rs t ,  though,  add because  you 've  p laced an  emphasis  on  the  
fac t  tha t  these  are  tac t ica l  moves ,  I  th ink tha t  i f  you make tac t ica l  
concess ions  through a  number  of  i te ra t ions ,  a  number  of  rounds ,  
eventual ly  tha t  k ind of  ca tches  up.   I t  has  impl ica t ions  because  your  
word is  sor t  of  on  the  l ine ,  in  o ther  words ,  because  of  reputa t ional  
concerns .  
 I t  a l so  crea tes  ins t i tu t ions .   These  ,  sor ts  of  impacts  are  
unintended,  unintended outcomes,  and a  lo t  of  the  change in  the  
Chinese  approach to  sovere ignty  ac tual ly  comes out  of  the  unintended 
consequences  of  ear l ier  compromises  and the  impact  then goes  deeper .  
 You can see  th is  when you look in to  Chinese  language 
publ ica t ions ,  for  example ,  in  the  areas  of  fore ign af fa i rs  and secur i ty  
s tudies ,  there  are  scholars  who ta lk  in  pre t ty  broad terms about  how 
sovere ignty  has  changed.   These  scholars  are  very  inf luent ia l  people  
l ike  Wang Yizhou f rom the  World  Economics  and Pol i t ics  Ins t i tu te  or  
Qin  Yaqing f rom the  Foreign Affa i rs  Col lege .   These  are  wel l -p laced 
people .   They ' re  not  way out  on  the  f r inges ;  these  are  cent ra l  f igures  
wi th in  the  Chinese  fore ign pol icymaking es tabl ishment .   They don ' t  
make decis ions ,  but  they ta lk  to  decis ion-makers .  
 And then in  terms of  pol icy  impl ica t ions ,  one  th ing tha t  I  fee l  
has  changed over  the  pas t  ten  years  or  so  i s  tha t  in  the  1990s ,  
in ternat ional  pressure  led  by an  American presence  was  fa i r ly  wel l  
def ined,  and China  was  in  a  react ive  pos i t ion  in  terms of  the  resources  
a t  i t s  d isposal .  
 I 'm not  so  sure  what  the  in ternat ional  and American pos i t ion  i s  
now.   I  th ink i t ' s  maybe a  l i t t le  b i t  more  spl i t  up ,  and a lso  China  i s  in  a  
more  asser t ive  pos i t ion .   I t  has  more  resources  a t  i t s  d isposal  so  i t ' s  
going to  be  harder  to  inf luence  them to  get  changes  and compromise ,  
and each year ,  i t  ge ts  more  d i f f icul t .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Shea.  



 

 

 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  Thank you both  for  being here  today.   
Dr .  Car lson,  you sa id  tha t  the  idea  of  sovere ignty  was  a  very  
amorphous  concept .   You were  very  helpful ,  I  thought ,  in  your  
tes t imony in  out l in ing the  four  components  of  sovere ignty-- ter r i tor ia l  
sovere ign author i ty ;  no  in ter ference  in  in ternal  af fa i rs ;  economic  
sovere ignty;  and then jur isd ic t ional  sovere ignty ,  meaning the  author i ty  
of  the  s ta te ,  the  absolute  author i ty  of  the  s ta te  over  the  individual  
c i t izen  wi th in  China .  This  i s  rea l ly  a  ques t ion  for  both  of  you.    
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 I  was  jus t  wonder ing is  there  i s  any ser ious  d iscuss ion wi th in  
academic  c i rc les  in  China  concerning the  sovere ignty  over  e thnic  
Chinese  not  l iv ing wi th in  Chinese  ter r i tor ia l  boundar ies?   I s  tha t  
something tha t  i s  ta lked about  in  academic  c i rc les  in  China?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  In  my research i t  doesn ' t .   I t  doesn ' t  come up 
tha t  much.   I  th ink because  th is  i s  such a  potent ia l  l ightning rod in  
terms of  def in ing the  degree  to  which these  people  are  Chinese ,  and 
then not  only  the  degree  to  which they then maybe are  beholden to  the  
PRC,  but  a lso  the  obl igat ions  tha t  Bei j ing  would  have to  them,  to  
protec t  the i r  pos i t ion .  
 I 'm th inking par t icular ly  in  Southeas t  Asia  and Indonesia ,  
whenever  there  i s  unres t ,  the  e thnic  Chinese  are  b lamed,  and Bei j ing  
has  rea l ly  been cr i t ic ized on the  Web and e lsewhere  by Chinese  
nat ional is ts  for  not  doing enough to  protec t  these  people ,  but  the  
d iscuss ions  among academics  about  sovere ignty  have focused more  on 
i t s  ro le  in  in ternat ional  pol i t ics  and then indi rec t ly  th inking about  
what  th is  means  for  China .  
 The d iscuss ion about  China  speci f ica l ly  i s  fa i r ly  l imi ted  and 
does  hew fa i r ly  c lose ly  to  the  par ty  l ine .   You rea l ly  have  to  look 
fa i r ly  careful ly  to  f ind  degrees  of  d i f ference .   They exis t .   I  th ink 
there  i s  a  pre t ty  v ibrant  debate  ac tual ly  in  academic  c i rc les  but  not  
about  th is  i ssue .   I  th ink i t ' s  one  tha t  may be  somewhat  verboten .  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  rea l ly  don ' t  know of  any debate  about  th is  in  
academic  c i rc les .   As  i t  concerns  a  pol icy  i ssue ,  i f  you ' re  ta lk ing about  
Hu J in tao  now,  I  don ' t  th ink they want  to  be  seen as  exerc is ing 
sovere ignty  over  these  people  because  i t  could  cause  them problems 
and fears  in  these  countr ies ,  which are  a l ready a  l i t t le  b i t  a f ra id  of  a ,  
" f i f th  column,"  to  use  a  Cold  War  term,  a  f i f th  column opera t ing  on 
behalf  of  China .  
 I  th ink  the  rea l  ba t t le  in  the  leadership 's  mind is  tha t  i t  i s  a  
ba t t le  of  the  hear ts  and minds  for  these  people ,  and i t  i s  not  so  much 
exerc is ing  sovere ignty  over  them as  t ry ing to  make sure  tha t  they ' re  on  
the  s ide  of  the  PRC in  most  i ssues  as  opposed to  Taiwan.  
 I  happen to  have  a  very  dear  f r iend f rom when we were  a t  
Harvard  together ,  who is  head of  the  Taiwan 's  OCAC, which used to  be  
the  Overseas  Chinese  Affa i rs  Commiss ion,  but  has  recent ly  been name 



 

 

the  Overseas  Compatr io ts  Affa i rs  because  they ' re  not  sure—that  i s ,  the  
Taiwanese  are  not  sure ,  they ' re  Chinese  anymore .   She  i s  constant ly  
ta lk ing about  her  problems in  t ry ing to  deal  wi th  what  the  Chinese  are  
offer ing to  the  overseas  Chinese  communi t ies  in  terms of  money and 
inf luence .   So tha t ' s  rea l ly  where  the  concern  i s .  
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 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   Commiss ioner  
Videnieks .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   I  th ink both  of  you ment ioned 
the  Law of  the  Sea  Treaty .   I t ' s  my unders tanding that  the  U.S.  has  not  
s igned i t  ye t ;  PRC has .   I t ' s  my unders tanding tha t  roughly  the  l imi ts  
are  l ike  200 mi les  f rom the  end of  the  Cont inenta l  Shel f ,  and then i f  
there  i s  an  over lap  l ike  in  the  case  wi th  Japan,  they may negot ia te  or  
have  to  negot ia te .  
 Who is  r ight  wi th  respect  to  the  resources?   I s  the  Chinese  
pos i t ion  correc t?   I s  the  Japanese  pos i t ion  correc t?   I 'm asking th is  
ques t ion  because  we had pr ior  tes t imony in  another  hear ing tha t  in  
some s ta tes  here  in  the  U.S. ,  we don ' t  own the  resources  underneath  
our  land.  
 I  unders tand tha t  the  Japanese  are  complain ing tha t  the  Chinese  
are  dr i l l ing  a t  an  angle .   So,  any views on tha t?   Quest ion  to  both .  
 DR.  DREYER:  The Uni ted  Sta tes  has  not  s igned the  t rea ty ,  but  
we have sa id  tha t  we are  going to  abide  by i t s  provis ions ,  and so  i t  
puts  us  in  a  k ind of  l imbo.    
 With  regard  to  the  dr i l l ing ,  yes ,  your  recol lec t ion  i s  absolute ly  
correc t .   What  the  Japanese  have  sa id  i s ,  “ look,  we wi l l  es tabl ish  a  
median l ine  here  between us  wi th  regard  to  our  c la ims,  and we don ' t  
want  you to  dr i l l  on  our  s ide .”  But  the  Chinese  have  sa id  consis tent ly  
“we do not  recognize  your  median l ine .”   The Japanese  are  not  saying 
“you 're  dr i l l ing  on our  s ide .”   They ' re  saying “you 're  dr i l l ing  a t  an  
angle  and so  i t ' s  a f fec t ing  our  resources .”  
 Every  couple  of  months  some group agrees  to  negot ia te .   There  
i s  some provis ion for  some negot ia t ion .   The media  seem excess ively  
naive  on th is :   they a lways  pr in t  something about  an  agreement  being 
near- -and then i t  fa l l s  apar t  a t  the  las t  minute .  
 With  regard  to  your  200 mi les ,  there  are  a lso  d i f ferences  of  
opinion,  and th is  i s  in  the  wri t ten  s ta tement ,  about  a t  what  point  you 
measure  tha t  200 mi les  f rom.   Normal ly  i t ' s  a  s t ra ight  base l ine ,  but  in  
the  case  of  an  archipelagic  s ta te- - i f  tha t ' s  the  r ight  way to  pronounce 
tha t  word--a  s ta te  wi th  a  heavi ly  indented  coas t l ine ,  you make other  
provis ions .  
 The problem for  the  t rue  archipelagic  s ta tes  such as  Indones ia  i s  
tha t  they get  very  peeved wi th  the  Chinese ,  who ins is t  on  ins is t ing  tha t  
they are  an  archipelagic  s ta te  so  they can get  the  benef i t  of  the  
enhanced basel ine .   Clear ly  China  i s  not  an  archipelagic  s ta te .  



 

 

 Before  coming here ,  I  ac tual ly  pr in ted  out  the  Law of  the  Sea  
and I  do  not  recommend i t  unless  you have insomnia .   I t  was  210 pages  
and i t ' s  somet imes  very  d i f f icul t  to  unders tand i f  you ' re  not  an  
in ternat ional  lawyer .  
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 DR.  CARLSON:  I  th ink June has  been pre t ty  comprehensive  on 
tha t .   I ' l l  jus t  le t  i t  s tay  a t  tha t .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Okay.   One more  ques t ion .   
S iber ia .   I t ' s  my unders tanding tha t  the  Russ ians  are  not  very  densely  
occupying tha t  a rea  and tha t  the  Chinese  are  moving in  there .   I s  there  
a  para l le l  here ,  looking ahead maybe a  couple  decades  f rom now,  wi th  
Kosovo?   And how would that  af fec t  the  sovere ignty  v iews of  both  
s ta tes?  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  know that  Russ ia  i s  worr ied  about  i t ,  but  
somehow I  don ' t  th ink tha t ' s  the  intent .   I  th ink i f  the  Chinese  
government  has  any view on th is  a t  a l l ,  i t  wants  what  you might  ca l l  
economic  dominance  ra ther  than ter r i tor ia l  sovere ignty .  
 Would  you agree  wi th  tha t?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Yes ,  I  would  agree .   I  th ink tha t  China  has  no 
ter r i tor ia l  aspi ra t ions  in  tha t  d i rec t ion  but  i s  happy to  see  an  
increas ing economic  inf luence .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   I  have  a  couple  
ques t ions  mysel f .   What  are  the  three  most  impor tant  d i f ferences  
between the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and China  in  the i r  v iews on sovere ignty  and 
the  three  most  impor tant  impl ica t ions  of  those  d i f ferences?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Umm. 
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  And you don ' t  have two hours .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Are  we being graded on th is?  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I 'm t ry ing to  f igure  out  where  
the  c lashes  are  here  between us  and them.  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  th ink i t ' s  exact ly  what  Dr .  Car lson sa id .   I t ' s  a  
wonderful  character iza t ion  of  sovere ignty  as- -  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Organized hypocr isy .  
 DR.  DREYER:  - -organized hypocr isy .   And so  I  th ink that  each 
one of  us ,  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  on  the  one  hand,  and China ,  on  the  o ther ,  
i s  prepared to  argue  a  def in i t ion  of  sovere ignty--  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Excuse  me.  
 DR.  DREYER:  - - tha t ' s  to  our  bes t  in teres ts .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Wai t ,  wai t ,  wai t .   I 'm not  
asking an  abs t rac t  ques t ion ,  and I 'm not  asking your  v iew of  who 's  
r ight .   I 'm only  asking where  are  the  three  areas  of  d i f ference  and what  
are  the  impl ica t ions  of  them,  not  who 's  r ight .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  I  th ink to  begin  answer ing that  ques t ion,  the  
f i r s t  th ing  to  rea l ize  i s  tha t  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  i s  used to  being a  



 

 

dominant  power ,  and as  a  resul t  doesn ' t  have  a  lo t  of  par t icular  
sovere ign concerns .  
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 We don ' t  worry  too  much about  the  secur i ty  of  our  boundar ies ,  
te r r i tor ia l  in tegr i ty .   The  Chinese  s ta te  i s  bui l t  on  the  skele ta l  remains  
of  the  Qing Dynasty .   I t ' s  an  empire  which has  become a  s ta te ,  and as  a  
resul t  has  a  number  of  sovere ignty-re la ted  i ssues  tha t  a re  f ront  and 
center  for  Bei j ing  in  te rms of  mainta in ing nat ional  uni ty ,  te r r i tor ia l  
in tegr i ty ,  ques t ions  of  regime legi t imacy,  which then make i t  approach 
to  the  sovere ignty  i ssue  very  d i f ferent  the  perspect ive  we have here .  
 I 'm not  sure  tha t  there  are  three  speci f ic  th ings .   There  are  
obviously  d i f ferences  on the  re la t ionship  between sovere ignty  and 
human r ights ,  which is  preeminent .  
 I  th ink probably  on ter r i tor ia l  boundar ies ,  we don ' t  d i f fer  a l l  tha t  
much.   On nat ional  uni ty ,  even though we may di f fer  about  what  
Taiwan 's  s ta tus  should  be ,  I  th ink the  Uni ted  Sta tes  a lso  agrees  tha t  for  
the  most  par t  sovere ign s ta tes  should  remain  what  they are ,  uni f ied ,  
and boundar ies  don ' t  change.   We don ' t  jump rea l ly  quickly  to  
recognize  normal ly  newly independent  s ta tes .   We have concerns  about  
tha t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  What  about  overhead,  space ,  
going up,  over  a  country?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Oh,  I  thought  you were  ta lk ing about  the  
ce i l ing .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Yes ,  I  d id ,  too .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  I  was  th inking about  what  the  reference  was .   I  
th ink there  tha t  Senator  Nelson has  rea l ly  n ice ly  ident i f ied  some of  the  
chal lenges  we face  in  space ,  and I  th ink the  d i f f icul ty  i s  tha t  
sovere ignty  i s  a  norm which goes  back to  1648.   Through the  pos t -
World  War  I I  e ra ,  there 's  been a  number  of  adjus tments ,  bas ica l ly  v ia  
development  of  mul t i la tera l  ins t i tu t ions ,  to  t ry  and kind of  take  the  
edge off  of  the  in ternat ional  pol i t ics .  
 When we turn  to  cyberspace  and space ,  I  don ' t  th ink tha t  the  
Chinese  have  c lear  pos i t ion;  I  don ' t  th ink we do.   This  i s  new ter ra in ,  
and i t  hasn ' t  been very  wel l  def ined.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  June.  
 DR.  DREYER:  Yes .   I  can  cer ta inly  agree  in  the  abs t rac t  tha t  
China  i s  a  r i s ing  power  and maybe the  Uni ted  Sta tes  i s  used to  being 
the  dominant  power ,  but  I  have  a  problem th inking what  the  U.S.  
pos i t ion  i s  on  th is .  And cer ta in ly  the  Bush doct r ine ,  which is  probably  
not  going to  be  around s ix  months  f rom now,  as  Pres ident  Cl in ton,  
Obama or  McCain  modify  i t ,  i s  tha t  we won ' t  a l low anybody to  become 
our  peer  compet i tor .  
 Yet  there  are  a  lo t  of  people  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  who would  be  
not  uncomfor table  wi th  the  idea  of  a l lowing China  to  r i se .   One of  my 



 

 

endur ing memories  of  USCC is  of  a  br ief ing we got  f rom somebody a t  
the  CIA who sa id  “as  China  regains  i t s  r ight fu l  p lace  of  dominance  in  
the  wor ld ,”  and I  near ly  gagged.  
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 Obviously  there  are  people  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  who are  wi l l ing  
to  cede  tha t .   So  I  th ink i t  depends a  lo t  on  not  only  how China  evolves  
but  how the  Uni ted  Sta tes  evolves .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  So in  the  second round,  I 'm 
going to  come back to  you unt i l  I  ge t  an  answer .  
 DR.  DREYER:  But  somet imes  there  i s  something tha t  there 's  no  
answer  to .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Wel l ,  no ,  I  mean th is- -we had 
an  EP-3 incident  tha t  was  in  some form a  c lash  of  sovere ignty .  
 DR.  CARLSON:  Yes .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Okay.   With  regard  to--  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  So we might  have  another  one ,  
and I  was  looking for  an  answer  of  where  our  potent ia l - -  
 DR.  DREYER:  With  regard  to  the  speci f ic  i ssue  of  the  EP-3,  I  
th ink there 's  an  example  of  what  Commiss ioner  Videnieks  was  ta lk ing 
about .   There  we have a  d i f ference  of  opinion on the  i ssue  of  the  r ights  
of  our  a i rp lanes  and ships  to  t rans i t  innocent  passage  of  waters ,  both  
in  the  a i r  and in  the  water .  
 There  i s  no  d isagreement  about  exact ly  how far  of f  f rom China 's  
shore  tha t  c rash  occurred .   But  there  i s  a  d i f ference  of  opinion between 
the  Chinese  and the  Uni ted  Sta tes  about  our  r ight  to  be  there .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Okay.   I  wi l l  come back.   
Commiss ioner  Esper ,  second round.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.   I 'm going to  t ry  to  
put  some more  deta i l  in  these  ques t ions  s ince  you took my broader  
ques t ions ,  but  p icking up where  we jus t  le f t  of f ,  on  the  EP-3 ques t ion 
and the  Law of  the  Sea .   
 The Law of  the  Sea ,  the  text  i s  very  c lear ,  b lack in  le t te r ,  so  i t  
ge ts  to  the  ques t ion  of  are  they in terpre t ing  sovere ignty  to  advance  
the i r  own views on these  i ssues .   Based on your  unders tanding of  
China 's  v iew of  i t s  sovere ignty ,  how might  we see  th is  p lay  out  in  
outer  space?   
 Might  we see  China  push for  a  t rea ty  or  an  ar rangement  whereby 
overhead reconnaissance  i s  prohibi ted ,  which was  the  bas is  of  the i r  
c la im agains t  the  U.S.  in  the  EP-3 inc ident ,  or  how might  tha t  p lay  out  
in  o ther  aspects  of  space  and how we ut i l ize  space?   Do you have any 
views or  any thoughts  on tha t?  
 DR.  DREYER:  My view on that  i s  you should  ask  these  guys  
who are  going to  tes t i fy  th is  af ternoon who know more  about  i t .   But  i f  
I  put  mysel f  in  China 's  shoes ,  I  th ink what  I  would  say  is ,  “ look,  you 
guys  may have been f i rs t  in  space ,  but  tha t  doesn ' t  g ive  you any pr ior  



 

 

cla ims to  d ic ta te  to  us  what 's  going on and you have a  lo t  of  space  
debr is  up  there ;  why are  you complain ing about  our  space  debr is?”   
Frankly ,  I  th ink they 've  got  a  good case .  
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 DR.  CARLSON:  And I  do th ink tha t  looking a t  previous  
behavior  in  o ther  i ssue  areas ,  tha t  the  degree  to  which there 's  a  
re la t ive  level  of  consensus  in  the  in ternat ional  communi ty ,  so  i t ' s  not  
jus t  an  American pos i t ion ,  but  one  tha t  might  be  shared wi th  the  EU 
and other  ac tors ,  there 's  a  grea ter  l ike l ihood of  pul l ing  China  in  the  
d i rec t ion  of  ge t t ing  on board  wi th  some sor t  of  a  mul t i la tera l  
agreement .   I f  i t ' s  uni la tera l ,  I  th ink they wi l l  have  more  of  a  tendency 
to  react  defens ively .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  This  gets  in to  the  pol icy  
prescr ip t ion  area  where  Commiss ioner  Reinsch asked ear l ier  what  
would  you propose  i s  the  overarching U.S.  approach to  deal ing  wi th  
China  on these  sovere ignty  i ssues .   I s  i t  to  fur ther  t ry  to  in tegra te  them 
in to  the  in ternat ional  sys tem of  mul t i la tera l  and b i la tera l  agreements?   
 And then where  do you take  i t  f rom there?  Cont inue  to  press  
them or  chal lenge them when they take  these  d i f fer ing  in terpre ta t ions  
or  to  push them,  press  them on these  sovere ignty  c la ims?   How would  
you approach them given the i r  perspect ives  on sovere ignty ,  the  
cul tura l  d i f ferences ,  h is tor ica l  c la ims,  so  for th  and so  on?   What  would  
you prescr ibe  as  the  U.S.  approach?  
 DR.  CARLSON:  I  th ink that  i t ' s  v ia  the  use  of  in ternat ional  
ins t i tu t ions ,  a  s t rong American leadership ,  a  s t rongly  def ined posi t ion ,  
and incent ives  or  sanct ions .   So e i ther  incent ives  or  punishment  for  
behavior  tha t  we would  consider  unacceptable ,  but  wi th in  an  
in ternat ional  se t t ing  which g ives  them a  l i t t le  b i t  more  room,  one ,  to  
fee l  tha t  i t ' s  not  tha t  they ' re  be ing pushed by the  U.S. ,  which they wi l l  
react  agains t ,  and,  two,  i t  br ings  them in to  the  fo ld .  
 And then you do see ,  par t icular ly  in  human r ights ,  for  example ,  
tha t  once  China  i s  in ,  i t  doesn ' t  jus t  k ind of  fa l l  in to  lock-s tep  wi th  the  
in ternat ional  communi ty .   I t  a l so  changes  the  ins t i tu t ions  in  ways  tha t  
are  favorable  to  i t s  own posi t ions .  
 But  I  th ink tha t  we can ' t  expect  more  than tha t .   I t  i s  a  country  
which--and I 'm not  sor t  of  a  cheer leader  for  th is - -but  I  th ink you look 
empir ica l ly ,  and i t ' s  in  a  s t ronger  pos i t ion  than i t  was  ten  or  15  years  
ago.   That ' s  undeniable .   I t ' s  a  rea l i ty .  
 So the  ques t ion  i s  then how are  we going to  approach them as  
they become s t ronger ,  not  re turning to  a  r ight fu l  pos i t ion  i f  s t rength ,  
but  a lso  not  in  the  react ive  pos i t ion  tha t  they were  in  the  ear ly  '90s  or  
before?   I  th ink tha t  pol icy  then has  to  be  k ind of  careful ly  ca l ibra ted  
between not  pushing too hard  to  ge t  a  sor t  of  reac t ion  but  ra ther  
pul l ing  them in ,  and I  th ink i t ' s  poss ib le  to  do tha t  in  space  and maybe 
less  so  in  cyberspace .  



 

 

 I  th ink cyberspace  i s  d i f f icul t  because  they ' re  going to  be  
concerned about  regime secur i ty  and the  degree  to  which cyberspace  
ac t iv i ty  on  the  In ternet  could  lead to  some sor t  of  a  democracy 
movement .   Here  i s  probably  less  room for  compromise .   But  my sense  
i s  tha t  there  i sn ' t  much agreement  in  in ternat ional  pol i t ics  what  to  do  
wi th  the  In ternet  anyways .   What  are  the  ru les?   I t ' s  l ike  the  Wild  
West ;  r ight .  
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 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Dr .  Dreyer .  
 DR.  DREYER:  Yes .   I  f rankly  don ' t  l ike  the  idea  tha t  somehow 
we have to  be  sens i t ive  to  Chinese  h is tory  and Chinese  cul tura l  mores .  
 To a  large  extent ,  th is  i s  be ing used agains t  us .   We have to  
unders tand China  had th is  century  of  humil ia t ion  or  we have to  
unders tand th is  i s  the  way China  d id  i t  in  1402:   I  th ink tha t  i s  a  
conscious  negot ia t ing  p loy on the i r  par t  tha t  we seem to  fa l l  for .  
 I  do  th ink we have to  be  sens i t ive  to  the  legi t imate  r ights ,  
sovere ign r ights ,  i f  you wi l l ,  ambiguous  as  tha t  concept  may be ,  of  
China ,  tha t  jus t  because  we were  there  f i rs t ,  we don ' t  ge t  to  make the  
ru les  for  people  who weren’ t  there  f i rs t .   So  I  th ink they have 
legi t imate  gr ievances  agains t  us  in  tha t  ins tance .  
 I f  we are  constant ly  carping about  the i r  space  debr is  wi thout  
address ing the  problem of  our  own space  debr is ,  tha t ' s  somewhere  
where  we need to  be  more  sens i t ive  than perhaps  we have.  
 The o ther  th ing I  would  say  about  our  negot ia t ing  record  i s  tha t  
our  negot ia tors  are  of ten  shockingly  ignorant  of  the  th ings  they are  
supposed to  be  negot ia t ing  about ,  and we rea l ly ,  rea l ly  have  to  have  
bet ter  t ra ined negot ia tors .  
 I  th ink there  i s  a  problem here .   I f  you ' re  t ry ing to  come up wi th  
the  perfec t ly  pos i t ioned negot ia tor ,  he  or  she  wi l l  have  had to  have  had 
86 years  of  educat ion because  they wi l l  have  to  have  a  law degree  and 
a  medical  degree  and a  physics  degree ,  knowledge of  Chinese  h is tory  
and speak Chinese  and so  on.   I  rea l ize  tha t ' s  very  hard .   But  I  th ink 
we could  be  doing a  bet ter  job  on prepping our  negot ia tors  on  jus t  
what  the  rea l  i ssues  are  - - jus t  what  the  pr ior  negot ia t ion  record  i s .   I  
th ink tha t ' s  an  area  in  which we 're  g lar ingly  weak.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Thank you both .  
  HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  
 Bar tholomew.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Thank you.   I t ' s  a  very  
in teres t ing  d iscuss ion.   Commiss ioner  Reinsch wi l l  probably  be  
annoyed wi th  me yet  again  because  i t ' s  more  of  a  comment  than a  
ques t ion that  I  have ,  but  Dr .  Car lson,  I 'm rea l ly  s t ruck by your  
opt imism and your  fa i th  in  the  fac t  tha t  s igning th ings  changes  
behavior ,  and I  guess  i f  there 's  a  ques t ion  imbedded in  there ,  i t  would  
sor t  of  be  why?  



 

 

 Because  i f  you look,  for  example ,  a t  what  the  14 agreements  or  
memoranda of  unders tanding on in te l lec tual  proper ty  r ights  s igned 
between the  U.S.  and China  s ince ,  i t ' s  d isas t rous .  
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 You ment ioned the  in ternat ional  human r ights  organiza t ions ,  and 
China 's  par t ic ipat ion  on the  grounds  in  which i t  i s  par t ic ipat ing  and 
being a l lowed to  par t ic ipa te  i s  mere ly  g iv ing cover  to  o ther  repress ive  
regimes  and what  they are  doing.  
 I  th ink  i t ' s  a l so  very  in teres t ing  tha t  the  WTO, which was  crea ted  
as  a  d ispute  resolut ion  forum,  and f i l ing  a  complaint  was  supposed to  
be  about  d ispute  resolut ion ,  the  way the  Chinese  have  approached i t ,  
they have made anybody f i l ing  a  complain t  in to  i t ' s  a  hos t i le  ac t  now,  
which means  tha t  the i r  par t ic ipa t ion  in  these  fora  i s  not  necessar i ly  
changing the i r  behavior  as  much as  i t  i s  changing the  nature  of  the  
organiza t ions ,  and tha t  might  a lso  be  to  our  de t r iment .   So  te l l  me 
where  th is  opt imism comes f rom.  
 DR.  CARLSON:  There  I  th ink I 'm actual ly  being somewhat  
incorrec t ly  ca tegor ized.   I 'm not  Pol lyannaish  about  th is  a t  a l l ,  and as  I  
note  in  my tes t imony,  i t ' s  qui te  c lear  tha t  China  hasn ' t  l ived up to  the  
commitments  i t ' s  made on human r ights ,  and tha t  there  are  compl iance  
problems when i t  comes to  the  WTO agreement ,  absolute ly .  
 And i t  ac tual ly  br ings  to  mind J ia  Qingguo,  who is  the  Vice  Dean 
for  the  School  for  In ternat ional  Studies  a t  Peking Univers i ty ,  he  i s  a  
very  wel l -known America  watcher  in  China .   Anyt ime I  ever  ta lk  to  
h im,  he 's  “caut ious ly  opt imis t ic .”   When th ings  are  bad,  he 's  
“caut ious ly  opt imis t ic .”   When th ings  are  good,  he  i s  too .  
 I  th ink tha t  in  a  way you could  ca tegor ize  my posi t ion  in  the  
same degree .   I  th ink tha t  on  human r ights ,  i f  you s tep  back to  looking 
a t  a  20  to  30 year  t ra jec tory ,  there  have  been some improvements .   
There  have been some changes  on the  ground wi th in  China ,  cer ta in ly  i f  
you look back to  1979 in  compar ison to  now.   That  doesn ' t  excuse  them 
for  everything e lse  tha t ' s  going on in  terms of  arbi t rary  detent ion  and 
tor ture .   I  see  tha t .  
 But  I  do  th ink,  i t  makes  sense  to  look not  jus t  in  the  China  case ,  
but  comparat ive ly .   When countr ies  make in ternat ional  commitments ,  
u l t imate ly ,  not  in  a l l  cases ,  but  i t  does  have ,  i t  has  impl ica t ions .   And 
again ,  I  th ink you can make a  compar ison wi th  Eas tern  Europe and the  
Sovie t  Union,  the  degree  to  which those  were  pure ly  tac t ica l  sor t  of  
moves  in  terms of  ge t t ing  involved wi th  Hels inki ,  and then eventual ly  
i t  br ings  about  some sor t  of  change.   I t  br ings  about  unintended 
consequences .  
 IPR obviously  i s  an  area  where  compl iance  i s  rea l ly  weak,  but  in  
o ther  sor t  of  regards ,  I  th ink China  has  done somewhat  be t ter ,  and a lso  
f rankly  I  th ink i t ' s  what  o ther  mechanisms do we have in  terms of  
deal ing  wi th  them.   I t ' s  not  tha t  th is  i s  a  perfec t  rec ipe .   I t ' s  not  tha t  



 

 

i t ' s  r ight - - i t ' s  the  bes t  pol icy .   But  we don ' t  have  a  lo t  a t  our  d isposal .  
 I  do  th ink tha t - -and th is  i s  probably  where  I 'd  be  agreeing wi th  Dr .  
Dreyer- - tha t  we have less  now than we did  before .  
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 The  las t  ten  years ,  there 's  been a  change,  I  th ink,  in  th is  
re la t ionship ,  and I  th ink i t ' s  ext remely  impor tant  not  to  be  b l ind  to  
tha t ,  and then not  to  endorse  i t ,  but  to  accept  i t  as  a  rea l i ty .   Then 
maybe we need to  re th ink the  way that  we ' re  then in terac t ing  wi th  them 
both  in  mul t i la tera l  se t t ings  and bi la tera l  forums as  wel l .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Al l  r ight .   Thank you.   
Dr .  Dreyer .  
 DR.  DREYER:  I  see  the  comparison wi th  Hels inki  and Eastern  
Europe as  being imperfec t  because  what  induced the  Sovie t  Union to  
s tar t  compromis ing was  the  percept ion of  i t s  imminent  bankruptcy.   We 
actual ly  have  in  the  not -yet -publ ic  record ,  but  soon- to-be  evidence  of  
Gorbachev meet ing wi th  h is  genera ls  saying the  money isn ' t  there ;  
you ' re  going to  have  to  t ighten  your  be l t s ;  and a lso  separa te  evidence  
of  the  moving of  the  Sovie t  submarine  f lee t  gradual ly  backwards  
toward the  USSR to  save  money;  of  the  speech a t  Tashkent ;  and so  on.  
 That  wasn ' t  Gorbachev being Mr.  Nice  Guy;  tha t  was  Gorbachev 
t ry ing to  save  the  Sovie t  Union f rom dis in tegra t ing ,  and his  pol ic ies  
were  correc t .  They were  s imply  too  l i t t le  too  la te .    
 China  i s  not  in  tha t  pos i t ion .   I t ' s  ge t t ing  s t ronger  economical ly ,  
as  you pointed  out ,  so  I  don ' t  th ink the  compar ison is  correc t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I 'd  l ike  to  g ive  you the  
oppor tuni ty ,  and I  don ' t  reca l l  exact ly  which one  of  you sa id  in  answer  
to  Commiss ioner  Wessel ' s  l ine  of  inquiry  on t ransparency.   Dr .  
Car lson,  I  th ink the  answer  went  a  l i t t le  l ike ,  you know,  they ' re  not  
t ransparent .   They ' re  not  t ransparent ;  they are  s ta te-owned;  i t ' s  
compl ica ted;  and we have no evidence  tha t  they ' re  doing something 
e lse .  
 So i t ' s  an  argumenta t ive ,  logica l  problem of  there 's  no  
t ransparency;  therefore ,  there  i s  no  evidence ,  and therefore  we should  
have the  bes t  v iew of  the i r - -  
 DR.  CARLSON:  No.   Therefore ,  we should  look more  careful ly  
and t ry  and gather  informat ion in  off ic ia l  forums and academic  ones .  I  
th ink the  ques t ion  i s  then to  look a t  speci f ic  i ssues—for  example ,  
energy secur i ty .   You guys  have  deal t  wi th  th is  here .   Or  whether  there  
i s  a  mercant i l i s t  pol icy  in  Lat in  America .  
 Rather  than asser t ing  tha t  such a  pol icy  exis ts ,  i t  i s  necessary  to  
t ry  to  t rack down what  the  re la t ionship  i s  be tween var ious  bus inesses  
and minis t r ies  and the  res t .   I  th ink the  i ssue  i s  tha t  the  sor t  of  chain  
of  command in  these  var ious  areas  i sn ' t  wel l  known.   Cer ta in ly ,  even 
the  re la t ionship  between the  leadership  and the  mi l i ta ry  i sn ' t  
par t icular ly  wel l  def ined.  



 

 

 And so  the  chal lenge then is  to  ga ther  more  informat ion and 
before  tha t  not  to  premature ly  jump to  a  conclus ion.   I  have  my own 
suspic ions .   I  doubt  tha t  there  i s  a  coherent  energy secur i ty  pol icy  in  
China .   I  have  not  been convinced by what  I 've  read tha t  there 's  tha t  
much coordinat ion  going on between the  bus inesses  and minis t r ies  tha t  
a re  involved.   I  th ink i t ' s  more  ac tors  seeking prof i t .   So  tha t  was  the  
spi r i t  of  the  observat ion  which I  made.  
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 DR.  DREYER:  Frankly ,  I  don ' t  unders tand what  t ransparency 
means .   I 've  been reading about  i t  for  the  longes t  t ime.   The Japanese  
in  par t icular  are  a lways  urging the  Chinese  to  be  more  t ransparent  
about  the i r  mi l i ta ry .   What  does  tha t  mean?   “Tel l  us  what  you in tend 
to  do?”   They’re  not  going to  te l l  us  tha t .   
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  No.   I ' l l  g ive  you the  example  
in  h is  l ine  of  inquiry  on sovere ign weal th  funds .   Transparency in  
sovere ign weal th  funds  i s  what  do you own?  And,  how much money 
you have and who makes  the  decis ions  on how i t  ge ts  inves ted .   And 
by the  way,  who appointed  you?   Who appointed  you?   And where  i s  
the  next  t ranche of  money coming f rom and what  should  we expect?  
 So i t ' s  more  empir ica l .   Look,  I  don ' t  be l ieve  tha t  the  Uni ted  
Sta tes  a lways  makes  i t s  t rue  in tent  known,  nor  should  i t .   On other  
occas ions ,  our  in tent  i s  very  c lear  even though i t  might  be  aggress ive .  
 So t ransparency is  def ined di f ferent ly  in  every  d i f ferent  context ,  but  
i t  i s  empir ica l ;  i t  i s  informat ion.   I t  i s  informat ion upon which o ther  
people  make decis ions .  
 I  have  a  s imple  commonsensica l  def in i t ion  of  t ransparency.   I  
don ' t  know i f  anybody e lse  d i f fers  on tha t .   Does  anyone e lse  have any 
ques t ions?   Thank you so  much.  
 DR.  DREYER:  Thank you for  having us .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  A very  in teres t ing  d iscuss ion.   
We are  going to  take  a  break before  we hear  f rom Dr .  Sut ter .   He i s  not  
expected  ac tual ly  t i l l  11:15,  but  i f  he  ar r ives  ear l ie r ,  we wi l l  s ta r t  
ear l ie r .  
 [Whereupon,  a  shor t  recess  was  taken. ]  
 

PANEL III:   CHINESE METHODS OF ADVANCING 
SOVEREIGNTY BY NON-MILITARY MEANS 

 
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We're  going to  hear  in  a  
moment  f rom Dr .  Rober t  Sut ter ,  a  professor  of  Asian  Studies  a t  
Georgetown Univers i ty ,  who has  a  d is t inguished,  and we have the  
exact  number  of  years ,  33  year  career  wi th in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  
government  inc luding the  Congress ional  Research Service ,  the  Centra l  
In te l l igence  Agency,  the  Depar tment  of  Sta te ,  and the  Senate  Fore ign 
Rela t ions  Commit tee .  



 

 

 Dr .  Sut ter  was  a t  one  t ime the  Nat ional  In te l l igence  Off icer  for  
Eas t  Asia .   His  most  recent  book is  Chinese  Fore ign Rela t ions :  Power  
and Pol icy  Since  the  Cold  War .  
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 We 're  very  g lad  you 're  here ,  Dr .  Sut ter .   S ince  you ' re  a lone  on 
th is  panel ,  I  wi l l  exerc ise  my prerogat ive  and vio la te  the  seven-minute  
ru le  and give  you ten  minutes  to  s tar t  s ince  ac tual ly  everybody takes  
ten  minutes  anyway.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  So that  means  you get  12.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  And then we ' l l  go  through a  
round of  ques t ioning.   Thank you.  
 

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBERT G.  SUTTER 
VISITING PROFESSOR OF ASIAN STUDIES 

SCHOOL OF FOREIGN SERVICE, GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY 
WASHINGTON, D.C.  

  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Thank you very  much for  the  oppor tuni ty  to  
tes t i fy  before  the  Commiss ion.   I 'm not  sure  I  wi l l  take  my ful l  seven 
minutes ,  but  th is  i s  my s ta tement .  
 My prepared s ta tement  tha t  you have focuses  on why China 's  
adminis t ra t ion  sees  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  as  the  main  danger  to  i t s  
sovere ign space  and what  non-mil i ta ry  methods  China  uses  to  protec t  
and advance  i t s  sovere ign space .  
 China  has  a  long his tory  as  an  aggr ieved power ,  a  country  whose  
sovere ignty  has  been vio la ted  by other  powers .   This  sense  of  
v ic t imizat ion  remains  s t rong today wi th  Taiwan protec ted  by the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  heading the  l i s t  of  what  China  sees  as  gross  v io la t ions  of  
Chinese  sovere ignty .  
 China  a lso  has  a  consis tent  tendency to  see  larger  powers  a long 
i t s  per iphery  as  rea l  or  potent ia l  threa ts  to  China 's  sovere ignty .   The 
record  of  the  People 's  Republ ic  of  China  in  both  the  revolut ionary  
Maois t  per iod and the  reform per iod s ince  Mao 's  death  in  1976 shows 
Chinese  leaders  g iv ing top  pr ior i ty  in  fore ign affa i rs  to  deal ing  wi th  
rea l  or  potent ia l  dangers  and pressures  posed by the  Uni ted  Sta tes  or  
the  Sovie t  Union and the i r  a l l ies  and associa tes  in  Asia .  
 To deal  wi th  th is  s i tua t ion  and for  o ther  reasons ,  China 's  leaders  
have  long given pr ior i ty  to  developing China 's  comprehensive  nat ional  
power .  China  seeks  s t rong mi l i ta ry  power  backed by economic  power ,  
pol i t ica l  uni ty  and f i rm wi l l  in  fore ign affa i rs  in  order  to  protec t  i t s  
exis t ing  sovere ignty  and to  advance  i t s  sovere ign space .  
 The record  of  Chinese  fore ign pol icy  shows that  China  has  
adjus ted  i t s  tac t ics  and approaches  to  preserving and advancing 
China 's  sovere ign space .   I t  has  done so  in  l ight  of  changed 
c i rcumstances  tha t  a f fec t  Chinese  ca lcula t ions  of  the  cos ts  and benef i t s  



 

 

of  us ing mi l i ta ry  and var ious  non-mil i ta ry  means .  
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 In  the  pos t -Cold  War  per iod,  China  sought  to  preserve  and 
develop economic  and other  advantageous  t ies  wi th  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  
but  China  was  faced wi th  s t rong U.S.  pressure  fo l lowing the  
Tiananmen crackdown of  1989.    
 Throughout  the  1990s ,  China  adopted a  vocal  and of ten  
confronta t ional  pos ture  in  react ion  to  U.S.  pressure .   I t s  s t rong 
rhetor ic  and in ternat ional  ac t iv ism agains t  U.S.  hegemonism was  
complemented by a  Chinese  mi l i ta ry  bui ld-up tha t  advanced fol lowing 
the  Taiwan St ra i t  c r i s i s  of  1995-1996 and focused on deal ing wi th  the  
U.S.  forces  in  a  Taiwan confl ic t .  
 By the  end of  the  decade,  Chinese  leaders  came to  see  th is  
publ ic ly  confronta t ional  approach as  counterproduct ive .   By mid-2001,  
before  9 /11,  they swi tched to  a  more  accommodat ing publ ic  Chinese  
pos ture  toward the  Uni ted  Sta tes  tha t  we see  today.   China  has  not  
modera ted  i t s  s t rong mi l i ta ry  bui ld-up focused on deal ing  wi th  U.S.  
forces  in  a  Taiwan cont ingency,  but  i t  has  p layed down publ ic  
res is tance  to  U.S.  hegemonism.  
 What  has  emerged is  a  type  of  Gul l iver  s t ra tegy China  uses  to  t ie  
down the  perceived threa ts  to  i t s  sovere ignty  and in teres ts  posed by 
the  Uni ted  Sta tes .   Chinese  leaders  fos ter  ever-greater  Chinese-U.S.  
economic  in terdependence ,  which has  the  benef i t  of  curbing poss ib le  
U.S.  moves  to  pressure  China .  
 China  bui lds  ever-greater  economic  in terdependence  among 
Asian  neighbors  inc luding c lose  a l l ies  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  wi th  the  
resul t  tha t  these  countr ies  are  more suppor t ive  of  China  and less  l ike ly  
to  jo in  wi th  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  poss ib le  effor ts  to  pressure  China .  
 Very  ac t ive ,  adroi t ,  and genera l ly  qui te  pos i t ive  Chinese  
d ip lomacy s t rengthens  webs  of  re la t ionships  wi th  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and 
wi th  China 's  ne ighbors  in  b i la tera l  and mul t i la tera l  re la t ionships .  
 These  curb  poss ib le  U.S.  pressure  agains t  China  and reduce  the  
danger  tha t  Asian  countr ies  wi l l  coopera te  wi th  U.S.  pressure  agains t  
China .  
 China 's  good-neighbor  pol ic ies  and growing economic  
impor tance  a lso  have  advanced China 's  overa l l  inf luence  in  Asia  a t  a  
t ime of  perceived U.S.  ina t tent ion  and decl ine  in  Asia ,  and they have 
es tabl ished norms and prac t ices  tha t  make i t  less  l ike ly  for  Asian  
neighbors  to  chal lenge Chinese  ter r i tor ia l  c la ims and sovere ign space .  
 Now,  i t ' s  impor tant  to  remember  tha t  in terdependence ,  by  
def in i t ion ,  works  two ways .   Thus ,  Chinese  ef for ts  to  fos ter  pos i t ive  
in terdependence  as  a  type  of  Gul l iver  s t ra tegy agains t  U.S.  power  and 
pressure  have  served the  in teres ts  of  U.S.  and Asian powers  seeking to  
engage China .  
 In  par t icular ,  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and Asian powers  fo l lowing 



 

 

Gull iver  s t ra tegies  of  the i r  own agains t  China .   They seek to  use  
engagement  to  bui ld  webs  of  re la t ionships  wi th  China  which wi l l  
cons t ra in  Chinese  tendencies  toward aggress ive  or  d is rupt ive  behavior  
in  Asian and world  af fa i rs .  
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 In  sum,  the  Gul l iver  s t ra tegies  of  China  on the  one  hand and the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  and many of  China 's  ne ighbors  on the  o ther  seem at  
present  to  re inforce  s tabi l i ty  in  Asia  and seem to  be  in  the  overa l l  
in teres t  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes .  
 Now,  looking to  the  fu ture ,  prudent  U.S.  pol icy  should  be  aware  
tha t  changing c i rcumstances  could  change the  d i rec t ion  of  China 's  
recent  tac t ics  in  protec t ing  and advancing i t s  sovere ign space .  
 China  remains  a  d issa t i s f ied  and aggr ieved power  as  far  as  i t s  
sovere ignty  i s  concerned.   On the  one  hand,  China 's  current  pos i t ive  
approach tha t  bui lds  in terdependence  wi th  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and 
China 's  ne ighbors  may deepen and make deal ing wi th  sens i t ive  i ssues  
l ike  Taiwan peaceful ly  through negot ia t ions  eas ier  in  the  fu ture .  
 On the  o ther  hand,  China  cont inues  i t s  rapid  mi l i ta ry  bui ld-up 
focused on deal ing wi th  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  a  Taiwan cont ingency.   In  
par t icular ,  there  i s  no  guarantee  tha t  changes  in  the  balance  of  forces  
and inf luence  in  Asia  wi th  China  r i s ing  to  regional  leadership ,  as  the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  seems less  prominent  and inf luent ia l ,  won ' t  prompt  
China 's  leaders  to  adopt  more  coerc ive  means  agains t  Taiwan and in  
pursui t  of  grea ter  power  and poss ib le  dominance  in  Asia .  
 I  thank you for  your  a t tent ion.   I  look forward to  your  ques t ions .  
[The s ta tement  fo l lows:]  
 

Prepared Statement  of  Dr.  Robert  G.  Sutter  
Professor  of  Asian Studies ,  Georgetown Univers i ty  

Washington,  D.C.  
 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Commission. 
 
Purpose and overview of findings 
 
At the request of the Commission, this testimony assesses some features of China’s rise and interaction 
with Asia in the post cold war period that demonstrate how China protects what the Commission calls 
China’s “sovereign space” with non-military means and what these Chinese protective actions mean for US 
interests, especially regarding Asian stability.  
 
The assessment shows that the Chinese administration has focused on the United States as the leading 
danger to its sovereignty in the post cold war period. In response,  and as part of recent Chinese rising 
economic, diplomatic and other interaction around China’s periphery, the Chinese administration has 
adopted measures to create webs of relationships and buffer zones around China that act as a sort of 
“Gulliver strategy” designed to tie down and curb real or suspected US efforts to impinge on Chinese 
sovereignty.  
 



 

 

These Chinese efforts coincide with roughly similar Gulliver strategies adopted by many of China’s Asian 
neighbors and the United States that seek to bind the Chinese administration in interdependent 
relationships,  institutions, agreements, and norms that act to preclude disruptive Chinese practices of the 
past and promote greater stability in Asia. Up to now, the overall effect of the post cold war Chinese 
efforts, in conjunction with the efforts of China’s neighbors and the United States, has been to increase 
stability and reduce the danger of confrontation in Asia. This trend has been in the interests of the United 
States. 
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Looking out, Chinese foreign policy decision making, and the decision making of the United States and 
China’s neighbors, remains contingent on circumstances affecting the Chinese administration’s and the 
other governments’ calculus of the costs and benefits of specific courses of action. Thus, if circumstances 
were to change in ways that prompted China or others to see greater overall benefit in assertive or 
disruptive actions, differences over Taiwan and some other territorial disputes head the list of possible 
causes for confrontation and conflict over sovereignty involving China, the United States, and others. 
  
China’s focus on superpower threat 
 
Chinese concerns with sovereignty have involved various countries which have territorial disputes with 
China, and Chinese concerns with sovereignty also have involved the actions by governments and other 
foreign forces that intrude on Chinese internal affairs and limit the Chinese administration’s freedom of 
action at home and abroad. However, in the history of the People’s Republic of China, it seems clear that 
the greatest threats to China’s “sovereign space” have been seen as coming from hostile powers larger than 
China—superpowers--endeavoring to establish bases of power and influence around China’s periphery as 
means to contain and intimidate China.  
 
This sense of threat to Chinese sovereignty was evident during the Maoist period (1949-1976) of strong 
emphasis on ideology and revolution at home and abroad, and also was evident during much of the reform 
period led by Deng Xiaoping. (Deng began the reform period two years after Mao’s death in 1976; Deng 
remained China’s key leader until a few years before he died in 1997). Maoist China for decades saw the 
main threat to China’s sovereignty posed by the United States and the US-led containment system in Asia. 
In the early 1970s, the US opening to China coincided with the emergence of the Soviet Union as the main 
threat to China’s sovereignty and security. Though Deng Xiaoping focused on economic reform at home 
and abroad, his main foreign policy efforts were maneuvers and measures to prevent the Soviet Union from 
dominating China and otherwise intruding on China’s sovereignty. 
 
Post cold war focus on the US threat to China’s sovereignty 
 
The end of the cold war and collapse of the Soviet Union in the late 1980s and early 1990s did not end the 
Chinese administration’s concern with great power threats to China’s sovereignty. Following the 
Tiananmen incident of 1989, the United States intruded much more in Chinese internal affairs, pressing for 
changes that were seen as a direct threat to the Chinese Communist Party leadership’s determination to 
sustain one party rule in China. The United States also advanced its support for Taiwan and for the Dalai 
Lama of Tibet, and passed legislation registering opposition to Chinese administration practices in Hong 
Kong. The United States took a firm stance at odds with China’s sovereignty in 1995 by opposing Chinese 
efforts to expand territorial control in the disputed Spratly Islands, and in 1996 by sending two carrier 
battle groups to the Taiwan area in the wake of months of Chinese live-fire exercises and ballistic missile 
tests aimed at intimidating Taiwan’s leadership. The United States endeavored to strengthen US security 
relations with Japan under the so-called Nye initiative begun in the mid-1990s that seemed directed at 
China, among others. 
 
The Chinese administration sustained a strong and steady buildup of military forces beginning in the 1990s 



 

 

and lasting up to the present, but its efforts at this time to protect China’s sovereignty and other goals also 
focused heavily on using non-military means to protect China’s sovereignty. Highlights of China’s non-
military efforts included the following: 
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• China’s growing importance as an economic trader and recipient of foreign investment. China’s 

economic ties with Asian neighbors grew enormously as overall Chinese trade grew at twice the 
pace of the double digit growth registered by China’s economy. By the middle of the first decade 
of the 21st century, China was the largest trading partner with most important Asian economies 
and a favorite destination for foreign investment from those countries.  

• China’s promoting good relations with neighboring states through effective and attentive Chinese 
bilateral and multilateral diplomacy. China’s accommodating and attentive diplomacy and 
frequent exchanges of high-level leaders’ visits emphasized common ground between China and 
most regional governments and placed salient differences behind a curtain of positive 
communiqués, press releases and leadership rhetoric. The Chinese administration also put aside 
past suspicion of Asian multilateral groups and endeavored to use the burgeoning range of 
regional organizations to win good will from China’s neighbors and to use the regional bodies to 
check or entangle possible pressure or initiatives with negative implications for China coming 
from the United States or elsewhere. 

 
During the 1990s up to mid 2001, the Chinese administration was explicit in repeated public attacks by 
authoritative Chinese media and officials’ statements that the United States—US “hegemonism”—was the 
main foreign threat to Chinese sovereignty and other interests. At this time, the Chinese administration’s 
accommodating stance toward and burgeoning economic and diplomatic interaction with most neighbors 
was complemented by harsh injunctions against the “cold war thinking” prevalent in Washington that 
China saw as endeavoring to strengthen the US military presence and alliance structure in Asia as means to 
constrain China’s rise in power and influence.  
 
China’s recent accommodating approach to the United States—a Gulliver strategy 
 
Over time, the Chinese administration found their hard line against the United States was unattractive to 
many Asian neighbors who did not want to be forced to choose between China and the United States. They 
also came to judge that such an approach was counterproductive for Chinese interests vis-à-vis the United 
States. In the immediate cold war period, Chinese strategists had expected the United States to decline in 
world power and influence. They had expected a “multi polar” world order to emerge, with China and 
other world power centers resisting and wearing down US “hegemonism” and thereby creating a new order 
more beneficial to China’s freedom of maneuver at home and abroad. In the event, Chinese strategists 
found this did not happen as the United States loomed more powerful than ever as the 1990s developed.  
 
One Chinese strategist summarized the change in Chinese thinking this way. He said that multipolarity 
required the other world power centers to resist the US superpower. China found that many of these power 
centers publicly advocated multipolarity but in practice they were unwilling to resist US power; more often 
than not they saw their interests best served by collaborating with the United States. In this situation, China 
did not want to be alone in resisting US hegemonism. So the Chinese administration decided to shift to a 
more accommodating stance toward the United States as a better way to manage the danger to Chinese 
sovereignty posed by US hegemonism, and to sustain and advance the economic and other Chinese 
relationships with the United States that were important for China’s stability and development.  
 
As a result of these calculations, the Chinese administration switched to a much more accommodating 
public posture toward the United States by mid-2001, well before the September 11, 2001 terrorist attack 
on America. Chinese officials made clear privately that they still opposed US hegemonism but  they 
affirmed that the Chinese administration would generally refrain from public criticism of the United States 



 

 

in the interests of fostering improved Chinese relations with Washington as well as with China’s Asian 
neighbors.  
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They also made clear that China intended to use its increased economic and diplomatic engagement with 
Asian neighbors and with the United States as a means to create a buffer zone of states around China’s 
periphery and to entangle the United States in bilateral and multilateral relationships and agreements. Both 
the buffer zone and the entangling relationships were seen to make US pressure against Chinese 
sovereignty less likely to occur, and if it did occur, less likely to be successful. Thus, few of China’s 
neighbors were seen likely to join in any US effort to contain China’s rise in Asia, or impinge on Chinese 
sovereignty over Taiwan and in other ways, as the neighbors would not want to sacrifice their growing 
positive equities in economic and diplomatic relations with China in following such a hard line US stance. 
And as China fostered economic interdependence with the United States and became more important to the 
United States in managing the crisis caused by North Korea nuclear weapons development and other 
international issues, the likelihood of a US government adopting a hard line against China seemed to 
decline. In effect, the zone and the relationships were at the heart of a Chinese “Gulliver strategy” designed 
to safeguard China’s sovereign space against US pressure and power. 
 
US, Asian Gulliver strategies toward China 
 
Coincidentally, many of China’s neighbors and the United States sought to use their growing engagement 
with China as Gulliver strategies of their own. Their efforts had the effect of enmeshing China in growing 
interdependent relationships, commitments, and norms that reduced the chances of China returning to the 
disruptive and assertive policies and practices China often followed in the region during the 1950s through 
the 1980s. Specialists saw the Southeast Asian countries and their main regional organization the 
Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) following such an approach toward China since the 
early 1990s. At the same time, the US Council of Foreign Relations saw US engagement as premised on 
this kind of enmeshment of China in webs of interdependent relationships designed to curb Chinese 
aggression and disruption of regional stability. 
 
Implications of the respective “Gulliver strategies” for Asian stability 
 
In general, China’s non-military efforts to secure its sovereignty against the danger seen posed by the 
United States in Asia in the post cold war period have complemented the efforts by many of China’s Asian 
neighbors and the United States to use growing bilateral and multilateral engagement with China as means 
to reduce chances of disruptive and aggressive Chinese behavior in Asia. These trends have strengthened 
stability in Asia and appear to be in the interests of the United States. 
 
Outlook 
 
Looking out, these trends toward interdependence and collaboration continue but there is no guarantee that 
these trends will develop without interruption. The dynamics in post cold war Asia are fluid. 
Circumstances change, sometimes rapidly. China’s post cold decision making in foreign affairs seems best 
understood as one contingent on and influenced by the perceived costs and benefits for Chinese interests 
amid prevailing circumstances. The decision making of the United States and China’s neighbors also may 
be best understood as contingent on circumstances affecting those governments’ calculus of the costs and 
benefits of specific courses of action. If prevailing circumstances were to change, China’s calculus of costs 
and benefits could change. Thus, Taiwan’s moves toward greater independence or assertive actions by 
Japan, the United States or others intruding on Chinese territory or other sovereign interests could prompt 
the Chinese leadership to break the entangling webs of interdependence and take forceful actions to protect 
and preserve vital interests in national sovereignty. Moreover, the willingness and ability of the United 
States and China’s neighbors to back up their engagements with China with economic, political, and 



 

 

military power and resolve also seem important in deterring aggressive or assertive Chinese actions in 
Asia.  Were US or other key powers to decline in ability and resolve, the chances of China taking 
aggressive action to secure territorial or other sovereign interests might increase.  
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In sum, China’s use of non military means to preserve and enhance its sovereign space meshes with 
Gulliver strategies of the United States and many of China’s Asian neighbors. The result is stabilizing and 
beneficial for US interests. However, the convergence of these respective Gulliver strategies remains 
fragile and subject to change. 
 

Panel  III:   Discuss ion,  Quest ions  and Answers  
 

 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you very  much.   
Commiss ioner  Esper .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you for  your  opening 
remarks ,  Dr .  Sut ter .   Very  in teres t ing .   You out l ined the  Gul l iver  
s t ra tegy,  so  to  speak,  whereby China  a t tempts  to  engage the  Uni ted  
Sta tes  through greater  in tegra t ion ,  but  what  o ther  s t ra tegies  and 
techniques  might  Bei j ing  pursue ,  non-mil i ta ry  ones ,  in  order  to  
advance  i t s  sovere ignty?  
 This  i s  the  fundamenta l  ques t ion  for  the  panel  today.   What  o ther  
methods  might  we see  or  have  you seen them use  h is tor ica l ly  to  
advance  or  protec t  the i r  sovere ignty?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  His tory  i s  fu l l  of  episodes  of  aggress ive  Chinese  
behavior  toward the  region,  par t icular ly  in  the  Maois t  per iod.   My 
point  and my sense  of  what 's  happening now is  tha t  China 's  approach 
to  the  Asian  region is  not  only  ref lec t ive  of  China 's  conf idence  in  i t s  
economic  growth and i t s  adroi t  d ip lomacy,  but  i t ' s  a lso  very  defens ive .  
 And so  to  have  aggress ive  aspects  to  the i r  approach to  the  region 
is  d i f f icul t  to  do  a t  th is  t ime.   They ' re  not  in  a  command posi t ion  in  
my judgment .   Specia l i s t s  wi l l  d isagree  on th is  i ssue .  In  o ther  words ,  
some see  China  very  confident ,  on  the  march,  but  o thers  wi l l  say  
there 's  a  lo t  of  cause  for  d i f f idence  and uncer ta in ty  in  China ,  and I 'm 
more  on the  la t te r  s ide .  
 In  par t icular ,  the  main  th ing they worry  about  i s  U.S.  power .   
The Uni ted  Sta tes  i s  very  powerful  in  Asia-Paci f ic ,  and so  to  t ry  an  
offens ive  approach,  an  aggress ive  approach-- they d id  t ry  i t  to  a  degree  
in  the  1990s ,  and i t  fa i led .  This  was  a  very  over t  e f for t  to  be  asser t ive  
agains t  U.S.  power  and pressure ,  and so  I  tend to  say  for  the  t ime 
being th is  i sn ' t  going to  happen.  
 They ' re  sor t  of  s tuck wi th  th is  Gul l iver  s t ra tegy.   Would  they 
l ike  to  have  a  more  asser t ive  pol icy  toward the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and to  
expand China’s  sovere ign space  in  the  region?   I  th ink so .   Can they do 
i t?   No.   My sense  i s  they recognize  th is  would  be  counterproduct ive  i f  
they t r ied .  
 And so  what  could  they do?   They could  do a l l  sor ts  of  th ings .   



 

 

They could  have aggress ive  approaches  toward Taiwan.   They could  
have  aggress ive  approaches  toward the  South  China  Sea .   They could  
be  very  asser t ive  v is -à-vis  Japan and other  th ings .   There  i s  a l l  sor ts  of  
th ings  they could  do,  but  I  th ink the  c i rcumstances  and the  cos t  and 
benef i t s  as  seen f rom the  Chinese  leadership  are  such tha t  the  abi l i ty  
to  do so  i s  qui te  l imi ted .  
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 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  But  might  you be  able  to  ca ta log 
a  s tandard  se t  of  prac t ices  tha t  they use  to  ef fec t  the i r  pos i t ions?   For  
example ,  wi th  regard  to  China 's  image abroad,  inc luding human r ights ,  
they pursued the  Olympics .   A couple  years  ago wi th  regard  to  Taiwan,  
they passed domest ic  legis la t ion  tha t  presumably  could  be  a  cause  for  
ac t ion  agains t  Taiwan.   Those  are  jus t  two examples .   One,  very  
legal is t ic ;  the  o ther ,  a rguably  a  s t ra tegic  communicat ions  p lay  or  the  
market ing of  China .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Uh-huh.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Have you seen these  ac t iv i t ies  on  
o ther  i ssue  areas ,  and what  e lse  would  you include  in  tha t  se t  of  non-
mil i ta ry  means ,  and then the  u l t imate  ques t ion ,  how might  we see  them 
employ these  techniques  wi th  regard  to  cyberspace  and outer  space?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I t ' s  a  very  compl ica ted  ques t ion  tha t  you ' re  
asking,  and I ' l l  do  the  bes t  I  can  to  answer  i t .   I  guess  the  th ing tha t  
I 'm impressed wi th  i s  how the  Chinese  adminis t ra t ion  constant ly  has  to  
adjus t  to  changing c i rcumstances .  
 The f i rs t  b ig  change tha t  happened in  the  ear ly  par t  of  th is  
decade i s  energy secur i ty .   The Chinese  had to  adjus t  to  th is .   They 
became so  dependent  on  energy and they needed so  much more  energy 
because  they ' re  put t ing  so  much effor t  in to  h igh-energy indust r ies  in  
China ,  th is  caught  them by surpr ise ,  and so  they had to  adjus t  to  th is  
s i tua t ion  in  a  way tha t  th is  i s  a  rea l  secur i ty  d i lemma for  them because  
they don ' t  cont ro l  the  l ines  of  communicat ion  tha t  the i r  energy tha t  
comes f rom abroad comes through.  
 How do they deal  wi th  tha t  s i tua t ion?   They have  to  adjus t  to  
th is ,  and they have  tac t ics  for  deal ing  wi th  the  sor t  of  th ing which is  
bas ica l ly  t ry ing to  avoid  major  commitments  or  major  r i sks  or  major  
cos ts  tha t  would  change bas ica l ly  what  they see  for  the  t ime being as  
on the  whole  an  advantageous  pos i t ion  for  China  in  the  region and in  
the  wor ld .   I  th ink they ' re  bas ica l ly  sa t i s f ied  wi th  what  they ' re  ge t t ing  
f rom the  wor ld  to  th is  point .  
 They ' re  not  sa t i s f ied  about  the i r  sovere ignty ,  but  bas ica l ly  for  
the  t ime being they ' re  sa t i s f ied  wi th  the i r  pos i t ion .  
 The la tes t  th ing tha t ' s  come down the  p ike ,  and th is  i s  jus t  in  the  
las t  year  or  so ,  i s  c l imate  change.   How are  they going to  pos i t ion  
themselves  on c l imate  change?   So th is  not ion tha t  people  have  tha t  the  
Chinese  leaders  have  th is  s t ra tegy,  they have th is  way of  th inking tha t  



 

 

somehow is  going to  te l l  you what  they ' re  going to  do,  I  th ink i t  i sn ' t  
borne  out  by  the  record  of  what  you see  the  Chinese  doing.  
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 You see  the  Chinese  of ten  scrambl ing.   You know what  I 'm 
saying by scrambl ing?   They ' re  t ry ing to  deal  wi th  changed 
c i rcumstances  tha t  they don ' t  cont ro l  and th is  i s  a  b ig  determinant  of  
how they ac t ,  and these  two examples  I 've  jus t  g iven you are  jus t  
th ings  tha t  i f  I  were  doing a  book about  China  in  1999,  I  wouldn ' t  have  
put  th is  in  the  book.   Cl imate  change?   I  wouldn ' t  put  tha t  in  there .   
And energy secur i ty?   Probably  not .  
 But  these  th ings  have  jus t ,  these  are  fundamenta l ly  impor tant  for  
the  pos i t ion  of  China  in  the  region,  for  the  pos i t ion  of  China  in  the  
wor ld ,  and so  they scramble  to  come up wi th  effec t ive  s t ra tegies  to  
deal  wi th  th is  s i tua t ion .   So my point  i s  tha t  Asian  condi t ions  are  
changing and they wi l l  have  to  cont inue  to  adjus t .   And they don ' t  
cont ro l  i t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Wessel .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Thank you,  Dr .  Sut ter ,  for  be ing 
here  today.   I 'd  l ike  to  ask  some ques t ions  about  your  l i te ra ture  
reference ,  the  Gul l iver .   I  guess  tha t  would  mean that  the  Chinese  v iew 
themselves  as  the  Li l l iput ians  in  th is  endeavor .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Uh-huh.   You don ' t  want  to  take  th is  too  far ,  s i r .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   No,  I 'm not  taking i t  too  far ,  but - -  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  1 .3  b i l l ion  of  them.  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   1 .3 .   Yes ,  tha t ' s  t rue .   My ques t ion  
i s  we 've  seen,  and c lear ly  we ' re  in  a  pol i t ica l  t ime r ight  now,  but  
increas ing concerns  in  the  U.S.  about  the  power  of  China ,  the  
migra t ion  of  manufactur ing,  e t  ce tera .  
 Has  the  changing percept ion of  the  publ ic  here  in  any way 
af fec ted  Chinese  v iews as  to  the i r  sovere ignty ,  the  tools ,  as  
Commiss ioner  Esper  was  jus t  ta lk ing about?   Do they unders tand that  
many don ' t  v iew ourse lves  as  the  Gul l iver  anymore  but  maybe a  lo t  of  
Li l l iput ians  on both  s ides  of  the  Paci f ic?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Thank you for  your  ques t ion.  When I  assess  th is  
k ind of  s i tua t ion ,  I  don ' t  see  fundamenta l  change in  how the  Chinese  
v iew the  Uni ted  Sta tes  a t  th is  point .    
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Do they unders tand--  
 DR.  SUTTER:  They unders tand us  very  wel l .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   But  they unders tand the  changing 
viewpoint?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  The view in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  yes ,  they 
unders tand th is  very  wel l .   And somet imes  they th ink i t ' s  a  t r ick .   They 
say  th is .  I  jus t  read  a  p iece  by the  Fore ign Affa i rs  Journal  tha t  sa id  
they c la im that  the  CIA uses  personal  power  par i ty  to  des ignate  



 

 

China 's  economic  power  because  i t ' s  a  t rap  to  get  China  to  do more  in  
commitments  to  in ternat ional  a id  and to  pay more  in  the  U.N.  and 
other  such th ings ,  tha t  th is  was  a  scheme for  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  to  do 
th is .  
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 Now,  th is  i s  probably  jus t  one  ext reme view,  but  I  th ink they 
dismiss  th is  k ind of  ta lk .   Frankly ,  I  th ink they do i t  wi th  good 
jus t i f ica t ion ,  in  my own judgment .   As  a  specia l i s t  looking a t  th is  
i ssue ,  the  opinion in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  i s  one  th ing;  the  ac tual  rea l i ty  
of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  i s  something e lse  i t  seems to  me.  
 Severa l  of  you have been through these  cycles  before .   
Americans  get  very  exci ted  about  r i s ing  powers  and get  very  nervous  
about  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  tha t  context ,  and we 're  in  an  emerging 
recess ion.   This  i s  a  t ime that  we of ten  get  th is  way.   And there  are  
rea l i t ies  here .   There 's  no  ques t ion  about  tha t .   Big  rea l i t ies .   China  i s  
r i s ing ,  but  the  point  I  would  ra ise  here  i s  tha t  I 've  examined th is  very  
careful ly .   U.S.  power  i s  overwhelming vis-à-vis  China ,  and the  th ings  
I  look for  tha t  might  he lp  you in  unders tanding--a t  leas t  how I  fee l  
about  th is - - look for  China  to  under take  major  commitment ,  major  cos t ,  
major  r i sk  in  areas  tha t  they wouldn ' t  ordinar i ly  do i t .  
 They don ' t  do  th is .   They don ' t  do  th is  a t  a l l .   And there 's  only  
one  power  in  Asia  tha t  takes  major  cos ts ,  major  r i sks  and major  
commitments ,  both  in  the  secur i ty  area  and in  the  economic  area ,  and 
tha t ' s  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  and Asian  government  leaders- -and I 've  ta lked 
to  175 of  them over  the  las t  four  years- - they unders tand th is  
complete ly ,  and they say we need th is .  
 I  can  go in to  chapter  and verse  on why they need i t ,  but  i t  seems 
to  me the  Chinese  unders tand th is ,  too .   The Chinese  off ic ia ls  I 've  
ta lked to ,  they unders tand th is  too ,  and I  don ' t  th ink i t ' s  jus t  sp in .   I 'm 
an old  CIA analys t .   I  know what  denia l  and decept ion i s .   I t  may be  
par t ly  denia l  and percept ion ,  but  I  th ink i t ' s  rea l i ty  as  wel l .  
 What  I  see  coming f rom China  i s  tha t ,  no ,  they 've  made th is  
change as  of  2001,  change in  tha t  they sa id  the  U.S.  i s  going to  be  the  
dominant  power  for  some t ime to  come;  we ' re  working in  tha t  context ;  
th is  i sn ' t  changing fundamenta l ly .  And thus  far  I  haven ' t  seen any 
indica t ion  tha t  they see  a  b ig  change.  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   So that  would  lead me to  bel ieve  
tha t  any c la ims of  unfa i rness- -and th is  goes  back,  as  you ' re  point ing  
out ,  h is tor ica l ly ,  i ssues  wi th  Japan that  the  U.S.  has  had in  r i se ,  fa l l ,  
and a l l  the  var ious  o ther  h is tor ica l  approaches-- tha t  our  be l ief  tha t  
t rade  i s  unfa i r  and unbalanced is  an  inappropr ia te  approach for  us  to  
take  in  tha t  they are  a  r i s ing  power  who deserves  more .  
 For  example ,  g lobal  warming.   They bel ieve  tha t  we 've  been able  
to  harves t  many of  the  benef i t s  and i t ' s  now thei r  turn .   Am I  correc t?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  No,  I 'm not  saying that .   I 'm jus t  saying be  
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 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   I  am conf ident  of  U.S.  power .   I 'm 
in teres ted  in  how China  perceives  us  a t  th is  point  and our  current  
th inking.  
 DR.  SUTTER:  On deal ing wi th  i ssues  l ike  t rade  unfa i rness?  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Yes .   Yes .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I  th ink they ' re  worr ied .   I  th ink they ' re  qui te  
worr ied  about  the  t rends  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes .   I  th ink th is  i s  the  key 
area  tha t  they ' re  most  worr ied  about  because  they seem to  have a  good 
re la t ionship  wi th  the  adminis t ra t ion ,  but  th is  i s  something tha t ' s  
coming f rom wi th in  the  country-- the  Uni ted  Sta tes- - th is  pressure  for  
fa i r  t rade  ra ther  than f ree  t rade ,  and I  th ink they worry  about  th is  
because  i t ' s  very  hard  to  contro l .  
 I f  the  U.S.  goes  in to  a  recess ion,  th is  i s  even harder  to  contro l  
pol i t ica l ly ,  and so  the  adminis t ra t ion ,  even i f  i t ' s  a  f ree  t rade  
adminis t ra t ion  l ike  the  Bush adminis t ra t ion ,  can ' t  cont ro l  th is  very  
wel l .   So they worry  about  tha t  e lement .  
 I  th ink on the  whole  they fee l  there 's  a  sor t  of  s tas is  in  U.S. -
China  re la t ions  which i s  bas ica l ly  sat i s fac tory  for  them,  and they see  i t  
as  sa t i s fac tory  for  the  Bush adminis t ra t ion  as  wel l .   Both  s ides  
emphasize  the  pos i t ive ;  they tend to  put  as ide ,  not  g ive  a  lo t  of  
emphasis  to ,  the  d i f ferences  between our  countr ies ,  which are  very  
long and very  many,  and on the  whole  tha t  works .  
 But  in  th is  area  i t  doesn ' t  work so  wel l ,  and th is  i s  ge t t ing  worse  
f rom thei r  point  of  v iew.  And so  the  pressures ,  yes ,  I  th ink they 
ant ic ipate  there  could  be  more  pressures  f rom the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and 
they ' re  watching th is  very  careful ly .   And what  they can do about  i t  i s  
reac t .  
 I  don ' t  know-- they can maybe adjus t  the i r  currency and they 
seem to  be  speeding up the  devaluat ion of  the i r  currency.   They may be  
able  to  do something on IPR and th ings  of  tha t  na ture ,  but  I  th ink the  
pressures  are  something tha t  there  i s  jus t  th is  enormous  t rade  def ic i t  
tha t  we have wi th  China ,  and I  don ' t  th ink they have a  good answer  for  
tha t  one .  
 So I  th ink th is  i s  going to  be  a  b ig  problem for  U.S. -China  
re la t ions ,  and the  ques t ion  i s  how big?   And I  don ' t  th ink they fee l  
they can rea l ly  contro l  i t  so  they ' re  jus t  going to  have  to  react  to  i t .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Bar tholomew.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Thank you,  Dr .  Sut ter .   
I t ' s  a lways  in teres t ing  to  hear  your  tes t imony.   Thank you both  for  
coming here  today and thank you for  a l l  the  service  to  the  government  
of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  over  your  d i f ferent  careers .  
 Former  Commiss ioner  Tom Donnel ly ,  who no longer  serves  on 



 

 

the  Commiss ion,  used to  ta lk  about  the  problem of  f ree  r iders .   I  mean 
that  the  U.S.  i s  bear ing the  cos t  of  mainta in ing peace  in  Asia  and 
peace  o ther  p laces  in  the  wor ld  and other  countr ies  are  benef i t ing .   As  
you were  ta lk ing I  found mysel f  th inking about  the  Sun Tzu concept- -
tha t  you defeat  your  enemy before  you even have to  go to  the  
bat t le f ie ld .  
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 So  there  i s  th is  economic  growth and th is  increased network of  
re la t ionships ,  d ip lomacy,  pol i t ica l ,  a l l  of  these  th ings  tha t  a re  going 
on i f  we ta lk  jus t  in  Asia .   How do we reconci le  tha t  wi th  th is  v iew 
that  the  Chinese  recognize  tha t  they aren ' t  doing,  maybe they aren ' t  
doing anything aggress ive  because  they don ' t  need to  do anything 
aggress ive  in  order  to  accompl ish  what  they want  to  accompl ish?   We 
don ' t  know a  whole  lo t  about  the i r  in tent ions .  
 And then the  second piece  I  would  put  out  there  i s  i f  tha t ' s  the  
case ,  how do we deal  wi th  growing concern  or  th ink about  or  even 
reconci le  growing concern  in  India  about  China 's  growth,  and the  
whole  sor t  of  t r iangula t ion  tha t  i s  going on,  U.S. -China-India  and 
some of  the  o ther  countr ies  tha t  have  been par t ic ipat ing ,  even 
Singapore?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Thank you.   I  th ink China  i s  taking advantage  of  
the  exis t ing  order  in  the  Asia-  Paci f ic  region.   I  th ink i t  benef i t s  f rom 
th is  in  many respects .  
 But  there  are  down s ides  for  China ,  too .   And the  down s ides  for  
China  are  tha t  they s t i l l  rece ive  a  lo t  of  pressure  to  change the i r  
pol i t ica l  sys tem and th is  i s  a  grea t  indigni ty  to  them.   The U.S.  i s  
bui ld ing up a  c loser  mi l i ta ry  re la t ionship  wi th  Taiwan.   This  i s  a  gross  
v io la t ion  f rom thei r  point  of  v iew.  
 The U.S.  remains  the  dominant  power  in  Asia .   I t  bui lds  a l l iance  
and mi l i ta ry  re la t ionships  wi th  countr ies  a l l  a round China 's  per iphery ,  
and they have to  be  quie t  about  th is  because  i f  they make a  b ig  fuss  
over  i t ,  they ' l l  be  seen as  confronta t ional  and tha t  d idn ' t  work in  the  
1990s ,  and they probably  judge i t  won ' t  work very  wel l  now.  
 The U.S.  i s  very  dominant  in  the  wor ld ,  and they don ' t  l ike  tha t  
e i ther .   So they have to  jus t  sor t  of  ea t  th is  for  a  whi le ,  maybe a  long 
t ime.   And I  don ' t  th ink they l ike  i t  one  b i t .  
 So  those  are  down s ides  for  them.   But  the  ups ide  i s  tha t  they are  
able  to  advance  the i r  economy and inf luence  in  the  region,  and I  th ink 
how s igni f icant  i s  th is?   This  i s  economic  advancing,  which they do 
for  a  var ie ty  of  reasons ,  not  jus t  to  spread the i r  inf luence ,  but  they 
have to  keep the i r  economy going.   They have to  keep s tabi l i ty  on the  
per iphery .   They have to  i so la te  Taiwan.   They have a  whole  l i s t  of  
goals  tha t  they do in  pursuing th is .  
 But  spreading the i r  inf luence  i s  par t  of  tha t ,  and does  tha t  come 
a t  the  expense  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes?   I  don ' t  th ink very  much ac tual ly ,  



 

 

but  they do do tha t  through t rade  and through diplomacy,  adroi t  win-
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 But  there  are  o ther  ways  of  looking a t  th is ,  which show that  th is  
advance  whi le  s igni f icant  i s  not  overwhelming,  and so  i s  th is  going to  
put  China  in  a  pos i t ion  to  ca l l  the  shots  in  Asia ,  to  be  the  k ingpin ,  to  
be  the  godfather  of  Asia ,  you know,  th is  k ind of  th ing?  
 No way.   And you ment ioned India .   When I  in terview 
government  of f ic ia ls  throughout  the  per iphery  of  China ,  they ' re  a l l  l ike  
India  in  one  sense .   They want  to  be  independent .   They don ' t  want  to  
be  dominated  by China  and they ' re  focused on th is .   They ' re  very  
focused on th is  i ssue ,  tha t  China  i s  the  r i s ing  power .   They ' re  focused 
on th is .  
 And so  they are  very  wary.   So they coopera te  wi th  China  in  a l l  
these  areas  where  they can coopera te  because  i t ' s  advantageous  
economical ly  and so  for th .   But  a t  the  same t ime they do what  many 
people  ca l l  hedge--cont ingency planning--and they ' re  a l l  doing i t .   
Laos  doesn’ t  do  i t  much,  but  most  of  the  o thers  are  doing i t .   And 
we 're  a  b ig  par t  of  the  hedging.   They want  the  Americans  to  be  here ,  
be  r ight  here  next  to  them,  as  China  r i ses .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Jus t  in  case .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  We' re  b ig  and we ' re  powerful ,  and so  a t  the  end,  
what  does  China  get?   I t  ge ts  what  i t  wants  immedia te ly ,  which i s  
economic  progress ,  s tabi l i ty  a t  home,  legi t imacy for  the  adminis t ra t ion  
in  China ,  and keep the  sys tem working.   That ' s  the  main  th ing they 
want .  
 Do they want  to  dominate  Asia?   Maybe.   But  i s  tha t  rea l ly  the  
dr iver  of  what  they ' re  doing?   I  don ' t  th ink so .   I  th ink they ' re  t ry ing to  
deal  wi th  cont ingencies ,  keep themselves  in  power  and advance  the i r  
comprehensive  nat ional  power .   But  they have to  look fur ther  out  for  
any sor t  of  s i tua t ion where  China  wi l l  be  dominant  because  the  U.S.  i s  
there ,  and i t ' s  a  rea l  pa in  in  the  neck in  a  lo t  of  ways ,  and i t ' s  not  
going away.  
 This  i s  how I  see  i t  anyway.   And I  ge t  conf i rmat ion by,  not  so  
much by reading U.S.  media  or- -Western  media  gets  very  exci ted  about  
China 's  r i se- -but  by  ta lk ing to  off ic ia ls  in  the  region off  the  record ,  
and there  you get  a  very  d i f ferent  perspect ive .   
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   You sa id-- I 'm 
going to  ask  a  ques t ion  mysel f - -you sa id-- I  th ink the  exact  quote  was  
tha t  "China  i s  not  sa t i s f ied  wi th  i t s  sovere ignty  s i tua t ion ."  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Uh-huh.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Can you get  speci f ic?   What  
are  they not  sa t i s f ied  wi th  v is -à-vis  sovere ignty?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  The head of  the  l i s t  i s  Taiwan.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Okay.  



 

 

 DR.  SUTTER:  They want  Taiwan to be  par t  of  China  for  a  whole  
range of  reasons .   They have sovere ign c la ims to  the  South  China  Sea  
or  the  i s lands  in  the  South  China  Sea .   Al l  tha t  i s  Chinese  ter r i tory .   I  
mean that ' s ,  they want  tha t  a t  some point .  
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 The  c la ims and di f ferences  they have wi th  Japan and the  sea  
c la ims as  wel l  as  the  Senkaku and Diaoyu Is lands .   I t ' s  very  impor tant .  
 So  ter r i tor ia l  c la ims.   Al l  of  China 's  te r r i tor ia l  c la ims they fee l  a re  
legi t imate  and should  be  respected  and that ' s  a  goal  of  the  Chinese  
adminis t ra t ion .  
 A second goal  tha t  deals  wi th  the  concept  which th is  hear ing i s  
focused on,  on  sovere ign space ,  they don ' t  want  to  be  in  a  pos i t ion  
where  a  b ig  power  i s  dominant  around thei r  per iphery .   Now this  i s  
der ived-- they don ' t  say  th is - -but  th is  i s  der ived f rom the  record .  
 Jus t  look a t  what  they 've  done,  and th is  i sn ' t  jus t  Mao Zedong.   
Mao Zedong obviously  chal lenged the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  Asia  and 
chal lenged the  Sovie t  Union di rec t ly .   And he  r i sked nuclear  war  wi th  
both  powers  many t imes  to  do th is .  
 But  Deng Xiaoping did  i t ,  too .   When the  Sovie t  Union was  
dominant  in  surrounding China ,  tha t ' s  what ,  day- to-day,  tha t ' s  what  
Deng Xiaoping was  focused on in  fore ign affa i rs - -how to  deal  wi th  the  
Sovie t  threa t .   Remember  the  Sovie ts  were  in  Vie tnam,  they had a  
re la t ionship  wi th  India ,  they had a  very  ac t ive  f lee t  a long the  
per iphery  of  China ,  as  wel l  as  a l l  a long the  Sino-Sovie t  f ront ier .  
 He worked very  hard  to  deal  wi th  th is .  Now that  ended wi th  the  
Cold  War  ending,  but  fo l lowing that  was  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  which was  
very  obnoxious  f rom the  Chinese  point  of  v iew af ter  Tiananmen,  
pressur ing the  Chinese  in  the  core  area  of  in teres t  of  China-- th is  i s  
the i r  legi t imacy of  the  regime--saying you got  to  change your  pol i t ica l  
sys tem,  and the  Chinese  say  tha t ' s  what  we ' re  here  not  to  do.  
 That ' s  sovere ignty .   That ' s  in ternal  af fa i rs ,  and the  U.S.  i s  seen 
as  th is  k ind of  an  adversary  by many in  China  over  the  years ,  and so  
th is ,  i f  the  U.S.  has  the  abi l i ty  to  do something about  th is ,  i t ' s  because  
i t ' s  of ten  around the  per iphery  of  China ,  f rom a  secur i ty  point  of  v iew 
and an  economic  point  of  v iew,  but  par t icular ly  secur i ty ,  and so  they 
res is t  tha t  as  wel l .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  What  are  the  most  substant ive  
and vola t i le  sovere ignty  i ssues  between China  and the  Uni ted  Sta tes  
d i rec t ly?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Today Taiwan is  the  most  impor tant  one  wi th  the  
U.S.  suppor t ing  Taiwan 's  separa te  s ta tus  and secur i ty  v is -à-vis  the  
pressures  f rom China .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Second?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Now the  second I  would  put  i s  the  U.S.  pressure  
on China  to  change i t s  pol i t ica l  sys tem.   This  i s  a  d i rec t  a ff ront  to  



 

 

Chinese  sovere ignty .   You could  ta lk  about  economic  pressures  to  hold  
China  back so  tha t  i t  doesn ' t  have  the  r ight  to ,  doesn ' t  have  a  f ree  path ,  
as  i t  sees  i t ,  to  economic  growth and development ,  and I 'm sure  there  
are  o ther  th ings  tha t  you could  see ,  but  those  are  the  main  ones .  
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 And behind them is  the  U.S.  re la t ionship  wi th  Japan,  which is  
very  suppor t ive  of ,  of  course ,  Japan 's  pos i t ion ,  and how the  U.S.  looks  
a t  th is  re la t ionship  as  a  way of  g iv ing the  Uni ted  Sta tes  s t ra tegic  
pos i t ion  in  Asia  which is  very  useful  for  deal ing wi th  r i s ing  China .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  How do you view our  
d i f ferences  in  our  v iew of  space  sovere ignty?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  These  are  d i f ferences .   This  goes  back to  the  
bas ic  point  tha t  China  doesn ' t  l ike  the  U.S.  be ing the  dominant  power  
in  the  wor ld  and the  U.S.  controls  the  commons.   I t  cont ro ls  space ,  i t  
cont ro ls  the  sea ,  i t  cont ro ls  the  a i r ,  in  common areas  of  the  wor ld ,  and 
China  doesn ' t  l ike  tha t  one  b i t .  
 But  tha t  i s  not  h igh,  I  th ink,  on  the  l i s t  tha t  they ' re  prepared to  
deal  wi th  today,  but  th is  i s  a  mul t ipolar  wor ld  which China  u l t imate ly  
hopes  to  achieve  would  have the  Uni ted  Sta tes  being only  one  of  many 
powers  tha t  would  have inf luence  over  these  k inds  of  i ssues .   So,  yes ,  
th is  i s  an  i ssue  for  China .   I t ' s  been an  i ssue  for  a  long t ime,  but  i t ' s  
not  one  tha t  they put  h igh on the i r  l i s t  except  a t  var ious--somet imes  
they ra ise  i t ,  but  i t ' s  not  tha t  h igh on the i r  l i s t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I ' l l  come back to  that .   Yes ,  
Commiss ioner  Slane .  
 COMMISSIONER SLANE:  Thanks  for  your  tes t imony.   Do you 
see  pressure  being brought  regarding the i r  envi ronment  and t ry ing to  
do th ings  to  s tar t  to  c lean i t  up?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  The pressure  on China  f rom the  environment ,  I  
th ink,  i s  enormous.   I  guess  the  word is  "sus ta inable  development ."   
How do they have sus ta inable  development?  
 The leaders  of  China  ar t icula te  a  pos i t ion  tha t  they unders tand 
tha t  th is  i s  a  very  d i f f icul t  proposi t ion  for  them and tha t  they have  to  
do something about  i t ,  and they have to  do i t  soon,  and so  tha t ' s  the  
in tent ion .  
 But  what  I 'm wai t ing  to  see  i s  wi l l  they ac tual ly  do  i t?   And the  
reason I 'm a  l i t t le  skept ica l  about  th is  i s  tha t  many of  you remember  Li  
Peng.   Remember  Li  Peng?   He was  Mr.  Environment  in  China .   No,  
I 'm not  k idding.   I f  you go back and see  what  he  sa id  about  
environment ,  i t ' s  very  s imi lar  to  what  the  Chinese  leadership  i s  saying 
now:  we need 1 .5  percent  of  our  spending of  GDP on environment .   
That 's  what  Li  Peng sa id .  
 That  was  over  ten ,  tha t  was  in  the  ear ly  '90s  so  how long ago was  
tha t?   15  years  ago-- they 've  been saying th is .   So  I 'm wai t ing  to  see  
wi l l  they spend 1 .5  of  GDP on environment?  



 

 

 The reason they don ' t  do  th is  i s  the  t radeoffs .   The t radeoffs  are  
so  hard  and so  here  they have a  s i tua t ion .   And the  main  t radeoff  i s  
growth,  economic  growth,  and they need economic  growth in  order  to  
develop,  but  a lso  to  make sure  s tabi l i ty  cont inues  in  China .   You can 
have ins tabi l i ty  because  of  environmenta l  i ssues ,  but  you can have a  
lo t  of  ins tabi l i ty  because  of  lack  of  growth.   And i t  seems that  growth 
wins  in  these  debates  in  China .  
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 I  th ink the  Chinese  are  s t i l l  in  the  mids t  of  th is  debate ,  and so  I  
don ' t  know what  they ' re  going to  do.   At  the  Nat ional  People 's  
Congress ,  I  know what  they ' re  saying as  a  resul t  of  the  17th  Par ty  
Congress  and th ings  tha t ;  they emphasize  th is  and they say  there 's  a  lo t  
more  emphasis  on  th is .   We 're  going to  do a  lo t  more  and th is  sor t  of  
th ing,  and yet  where 's  the  money going to  come f rom?  So I I  t ry  to  
watch the  money.   And I  haven ' t  seen i t  ye t .   There 's  some,  but  I  
haven ' t  seen i t  ye t .   And some of  the  benchmarks  I 'm looking a t  a re  the  
fo l lowing:  
 Number  one ,  I  ment ioned ear l ier ,  energy.   They 've  got ten  
themselves  in to  a  s i tua t ion  over  the  las t  s ix  or  seven years  where  s ta te-
owned enterpr ises  tha t  a re  involved in  h igh energy use  have  become 
very  prominent  and have grown a  lo t  and they seem very  impor tant  for  
the  economy.   And so  the  energy use  in  China  has  bal looned by 
indust ry .  This  i sn ' t  Chinese  people  get t ing  in  cars  and burning oi l .   
This  i s  indust ry .  
 This  took them by surpr ise .   Wil l  they s top th is?   How do they 
s top  th is?   Wel l ,  i f  they  s top  i t ,  those  s ta te-owned enterpr ises  are  
going to  have  unemployment  or  less  employment ,  less  growth.  Wil l  
they do tha t?   I 'm rea l ly  watching to  see  i f  they wi l l  do  tha t .  
 The second th ing is  energy ef f ic iency,  the  use  of  ef f ic iency.   As  
you know the  ef f ic iency of  use  in  indust ry  in  China  i s  very ,  very  poor .  
 They could  save  a  lo t  of  energy and help  the  environment  by put t ing  
in  the  inputs  tha t  would  make the i r  energy use  much more  ef f ic ient .   
Do they do that?   Not  yet .   Some.  
 But  i t ' s  cos t ly  to  do tha t  and they don ' t  have  the  money,  I  guess ,  
to  do  th is ,  or  they don ' t  g ive  the  pr ior i ty  to  spend the  money to  do th is  
sor t  of  th ing.   So I  th ink we rea l ly  do need to  watch the  f ine  pr in t .   
This  i s  a  l i t t le  nerdy.   You have to  look and see  what  they ' re  doing and 
so  for th ,  but  i f  you don ' t  do  th is ,  and you jus t  take  the i r  declara t ions  a t  
face  value ,  then I  would  g ive  you Li  Peng 's  remarks  in  '92 .   Look a t  
what  he  sa id ,  too .  
 I  would  jus t  watch  th is  careful ly  and so  my sense  i s  i t  wi l l  be  
gradual .   We 're  not  deal ing  wi th  a  leadership  tha t  seems to  have  t ight  
power .   We 're  deal ing wi th  consensus  type  of  decis ion-making.   Hu 
J in tao  i s  obviously  f i rs t  among equals ,  but  he 's  not  dominant .   And so  
he  has  to  deal  wi th  these  people  tha t  have  impor tant  in teres ts  in  these  



 

 

s ta te-owned enterpr ises  tha t  a re  very  ineff ic ient  and yet  are  very  
impor tant  for  growth,  and he  has  to  l i s ten  to  environmenta l  concerns ,  
and he  has  to  balance  i t  a l l  out  and you get  sor t  of  a  s low approach.  
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 I  would  envisage  a  s low approach.   That ' s  my sense .   I  wouldn ' t  
expect  dramat ic  change,  and now in  managing c l imate  change issues ,  
f rom a  d ip lomat ic  point  of  v iew,  they ' re  very  ac t ive .   They ' re  very  
prominent .   They have an  ambassador .   They have a  s ta tement .   
 They ' re  organized on th is  i ssue  to  manage the  in ternat ional  
pressures  tha t  they ' l l  ge t  because  they ' re  such a  b ig  producer  of  gases  
tha t  cause  g lobal  warming,  but  cos t  th ings ,  th ings  tha t  wi l l  cos t ,  I  
th ink they ' re  very  re luctant  to  do  because  of  these  t radeoffs  tha t  they 
face .   Not  because  they don ' t  want  to .   I t ' s  the  t radeoffs  are  jus t  too  
s t rong.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Videnieks .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   A br ief  ques t ion .  I  th ink I  heard  
you say  tha t  sovere ignty  requires  growth.   I t  requires  s tabi l i ty  and 
s tabi l i ty  requires  growth.  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Is  there  a  probabi l i ty  tha t  China  
may t ry  to  external ize  ins tabi l i ty  l ike  o ther  countr ies  have  done in  the  
pas t ,  and i f  tha t  were  to  be  the  case ,  how would  they,  in  which 
di rec t ion  would  they and how would  they,  i f  they would ,  external ize  
ins tabi l i ty?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Okay.   I t ' s  a  very  useful  ques t ion.   I  apprecia te  
your  asking i t .   I  guess  what  you mean is  tha t  China  would  somehow 
focus  on an  external  concern  to  muster - -  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Yes .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  - -suppor t  in ternal ly .   Mao Zedong used to  do th is  
a l l  the  t ime.   He 'd  use  fore ign i ssues  to  mobi l ize  suppor t  in ternal ly  and 
so  for th .   This  i s  very  hard  to  do i f  you ' re  not  sure  you ' re  in  control ,  
and I  th ink the  adminis t ra t ion  of  China  i s  s t i l l  careful  about  caus ing 
anything tha t  would  be  s igni f icant ly  d is rupt ive ,  tha t  could  somehow 
turn  agains t  them,  and so  I  th ink they ' l l  tend-- the  adminis t ra t ion  of  Hu 
J in tao ,  fo l lowing in  the  t radi t ion  of  the  previous  adminis t ra t ion ,  wi l l  
probably  cont inue  to  avoid  th is  k ind of  a  s i tua t ion .  
 They seek s tabi l i ty  overseas .   They don ' t  want  b ig  t rouble .   You 
say i f  c i rcumstances  were  to  change s igni f icant ly  in  China ,  the  b ig  
economic  downturn ,  recess ion,  there 's  a  cr i s i s  for  the  leadership ,  
would  they then look a t  Taiwan as  a  p lace  and say,  wel l ,  we ' re  rea l ly  
tough on Taiwan so  le t ' s  ra l ly  the  t roops  on Taiwan,  ge t  na t ional is t ic  
fervor  and so  for th  to  work for  us?   They could  do that .  
 But  I  don ' t  th ink tha t ' s  the i r  choice  a t  a l l  because  i t ' s  dangerous .  
 I t ' s  very  dangerous  for  them.   I t  could  lead  to  confl ic t  wi th  the  Uni ted  
Sta tes  which is  d isas t rous  for  the i r  economy,  for  the i r  s tabi l i ty ,  and 



 

 

they 've  worked so  hard  to  t ry  to  keep the  s i tua t ion  around the i r  
per iphery  s table .   So I  don ' t  th ink they ' l l  do  i t ,  and I  don ' t  th ink the  
condi t ions  now warrant  th is  a t  a l l .   And I  th ink i t ' s  bas ica l ly  a  
leadership  tha t  i s  very  r i sk  adverse .  
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 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   I  was  th inking of  the  analogy of  
a  man on a  b icycle .   You have to  keep moving.   I f  you s top,  you fa l l .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Right .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   But  you ' re  bas ica l ly  saying,  i f  I  
unders tand correc t ly ,  the  projec t ion  i s  i t  won ' t  happen?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I  th ink what  they have to  keep moving and doing 
is  keeping thei r  economy growing.   That ' s  what  has  to  do keep moving.  
 And i f  tha t  keeps  moving and they keep s tabi l i ty  o therwise ,  I  th ink 
they ' re  okay,  and they say they have th is  s t ra tegic  p lan ,  and so  the i r  
focus  for  the  next ,  unt i l  2020,  to  focus  on th is  s t ra tegic  oppor tuni ty ,  
and they don ' t  want  to  mess  i t  up  by get t ing  in to  a  conf l ic t  wi th  the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  or  some other  country .   And I  th ink tha t  makes  sense  for  
them.   I  th ink tha t  makes  sense  for  them.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Esper .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I  guess  th is  i s  round two.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Yes ,  th is  i s  round two.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Dr .  Sut ter ,  going back to  the  
Gul l iver  analogy,  I  assume that  some of  the  ropes  by which we would  
be  t ied  down and entangled wi th  China  are  mul t i la tera l  agreements ,  
t rea t ies ,  th ings  l ike  tha t .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  China  would  see  th is  as  a  way to  
safeguard  i t s  sovere ignty .   To what  degree  does  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  have  
conf idence  that  China  i t se l f  would  abide  by those  same agreements  and 
t rea t ies ,  or  a re  the i r  ac t ions  mere ly  tac t ica l?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I t ' s  a  very  good ques t ion.   I  th ink for  now you 
can say  yes ,  i t  would  be  too  cos t ly- - I  guess  you get  a  sense  now I 'm 
very  much a  rea l i s t  about  these  sor ts  of  th ings .   I 'm a lways  looking a t  
cos ts  and benef i t s ,  and my exper ience  in  deal ing  wi th  the  Chinese  
over ,  the  Chinese  adminis t ra t ion  over  the  years  i s  tha t  I  th ink they ' re  
pre t ty  rea l i s t s  too .  
 The Chinese  cos t  in  breaking agreements  a t  th is  point  i s  pre t ty  
negat ive .   I t  would  be  pre t ty  bad,  be  pre t ty  h igh for  them.   And so  I  
th ink they want  to  avoid  th is .   I  th ink we could  have pre t ty  good 
conf idence  tha t  they would  abide  by these  agreements .  
 Can you say tha t ' s  a lways  going to  be  the  case?   I  wouldn ' t  say  
i t ' s  a lways  the  case .   I t  could  change wi th  changing c i rcumstances .   
And the  key c i rcumstance  i s  conf idence  the  Chinese  would  have in  
the i r  power ,  in  the i r  abi l i ty  to  ca l l  the  shots ,  i f  you wi l l ,  in  
in ternat ional  af fa i rs ,  and I  jus t  th ink they ' re  such a  long way away 



 

 

f rom that .  
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 That  may be  a  goal  tha t  they have ,  but  I  th ink they ' re  so  far  away 
f rom th is  tha t  I  th ink we can have some conf idence  because  the  
in ternat ional  pressures  tha t  they would  fee l  f rom doing th is  k ind of  
th ing would  be  qui te  s igni f icant  and would  remain  s igni f icant  insofar  
as  the  nat ions  of  the  wor ld ,  led  by the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  cont inued to  
th ink tha t  Chinese  implementa t ion  was  impor tant .  
 As  they become even more  in terdependent  economical ly  and 
otherwise  wi th  countr ies  in  the  wor ld ,  the  cos t  to  them breaking 
s igni f icant  agreements  i s  very  h igh.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  What  about  shor t  of  breaking 
them?  What  about  not  fu l ly  implement ing them? 
 DR.  SUTTER:  I  th ink a  lo t  of  countr ies  wi l l  a lways  t ry  to  get  
around the  i ssues ,  f inesse  them i f  you wi l l ,  i f  i t  cos ts  them.   But  I  
th ink tha t  i f  they ' re- -so  these  fuzzy ones  are  hard  to- -you ' re  r ight .   I f  
i t ' s  not  a  bold  ending of  the  agreement ,  but  i t ' s  sor t  of  undermining the  
agreement ,  yes ,  they may t ry  tha t ,  and other  countr ies  do  tha t ,  too .   I  
don ' t  th ink tha t ' s  unusual  in ternat ional  behavior ,  f rankly  speaking.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I  ask  because  hear ing f rom you 
and f rom the  previous  panel ,  we,  or  a t  leas t  I ,   ge t  a  sense  tha t  the  
Chinese  take  a  very  c lear  v iew of  sovere ignty  and are  the  f i rs t  to  
defend thei r  v iews on sovere ignty  and the  not ions  of  mutual  
in ter ference .   So i t  begs  the  ques t ion ,  i f  they ' re  going to  take  such a  
hard- l ine  v iew on protec t ing  the i r  sovere ignty  and doing so  through 
agreements  and t rea t ies ,  one  might  expect  them to  be  equal ly  d i l igent  
in  l iv ing up to  the i r  end of  such agreements .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  The one  tha t  we discussed th is  
morning,  and you ment ioned br ief ly ,  was  the  Law of  the  Sea  Treaty ,  
which i s  a  very  long-es tabl ished t rea ty ,  and they s igned on to  i t ,  and 
yet  we 've  learned of  a  number  of  l ike ly  inf rac t ions  of  the  t rea ty ,  and 
di f ferent  in terpre ta t ions  of  what  the  t rea ty  text  may say.  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  And so  i t  does  beg the  ques t ion as  
to  whether  t rea t ies  and agreements  are  s igned on to  in  order  to  pol ish  
the  image of  the  PRC internat ional ly ,  in  order  to  assure  countr ies  of  
China 's  peaceful  r i se ,  and s imi lar  purposes ,  but  meanwhi le  because  
they have o ther  objec t ives ,  whether  i t  may be  secur ing the i r  l ines  of  
communicat ion  or  acquir ing  natura l  resources ,  they ' re  going to  f inesse  
the  t rea ty--  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  - - to  achieve  those  ends .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I  th ink that ' s  very  accura te .  I  th ink the  WTO is  
the  one  I  would  look a t .   They s igned on to  WTO, they have a  lo t  of  



 

 

commitments ,  and yet  the  record  i s  sor t  of  mixed.  
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 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Let  me jump ahead s ince  I 'm 
running out  of  t ime then.   Let ' s  use  the  energy example ,  because  on 
energy and sovere ignty  China  has  taken a  d i f ferent  approach.   Rather  
than buying oi l  in   in ternat ional  markets ,  i t  seems to  be  going s t ra ight  
to  the  wel lheads .   I t ' s  es tabl ish ing re la t ionships  wi th  o i l -producing 
regimes .  
 We 've  ta lked about  i t s  ac t iv i t ies  in  the  South  China  Sea ,  i t s  
wi l l ingness ,  so  to  speak,  to  redef ine  i t s  obl igat ions  under  the  Law of  
the  Sea  Treaty  to  ef fec t  those  ends .  
 So i t  ge ts  back to  the  f i rs t  quest ion  I  asked:    what  might  we see  
China  do when we s tar t  ta lk ing about  o ther  rea lms such as  outer  space?  
 Could  we see  them t ry ing,  as  we do now,  to  push for  a  new type of  
outer  space  t rea ty?   Could  we expect  them to  l ive  up to  the  terms of  
the  t rea ty?   Could  we see  them take  an  approach global ly  where  they ' re  
deal ing  b i la tera l ly  wi th  o ther  s ta tes  in  order  to  ga in  agreements  tha t  
might  seek to  const ra in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  space?  
 What  might  we see  come out  of  the i r  p laybook based on how 
they 've  approached other  areas?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I  th ink the  p laybook in  th is  area  has  been 
longstanding,  and they ' re  t ry ing to  l imi t  the  U.S.  dominance  of  th is  
commons.   They ' re  t ry ing.   This  i s  what  they ' re  t ry ing to  do-- I  mean 
the  idea  of  shar ing th is  and so  for th .   I  th ink tha t  the  goal - - tha t  goes  
back to  superpower  dominance  of  space .  
 They 've  been agains t  tha t  for  a  long,  long t ime,  and so  I  th ink 
t ry ing to  do in  th is  case ,  I  th ink i t ' s  pre t ty  heavi ly  tha t  the  goal  i s  to  
l imi t - - i s  mul t ipolar i ty  as  far  as  the  use  of  space  i s  concerned,  and I 'm 
not  sure  the  U.S.  i s  going to  buy that .   I  th ink the  U.S.  i s  going to  
res is t  tha t  in  one  way or  another  because  power  rea l i t ies  are  such tha t  
the  U.S.  i s  jus t  dominant  in  th is  area .   I  th ink there  wi l l  be  res is tance ,  
and there  has  been for  many,  many years .  
 This  goes  way back--Conference  of  Disarmament ,  a l l  these  k inds  
of  d iscuss ions  agains t  i t ,  and so  the  Chinese  have  been pre t ty  
consis tent  on  th is  i ssue .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Commiss ioner  Wessel .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Thank you.   Let  me ask  you a  
ques t ion  about ,  i f  I  can ,  the  extent  of  China 's  sovere ign in teres ts ,  i f  
you wi l l .   As  i t  has  grown as  a  power ,  a re  there  any ac t iv i t ies  tha t  
China  has  engaged in  which you th ink they are  doing for  reasons  o ther  
than expanding the  sovere ign control ,  or  as  you,  I  th ink,  gave  the  top  
three  reasons  of  the i r  o ther  reasons ,  meaning Taiwan,  in ternal  contro l ,  
e t  ce tera ,  a re  there  any e leemosynary  ac t iv i t ies  they engage in?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  You ' re  going to  have to  help  me.  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Any char i table  ac t iv i t ies  they 
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 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   And as  you,  for  example ,  on  the  
f l ip  s ide  of  tha t ,  when the  U.S.  engaged,  for  example ,  in  t sunami  
re l ief ,  d id  they view that  as  a  des i re  by the  U.S.  to  expand or  mainta in  
i t s  sovere ign inf luence  or  s imply  as  a  char i table  ac t iv i ty?   Are  we 
going to  see  any engagement  of  China  on a  d i f ferent  level  beyond 
s imply  sovere ign contro l ,  expansion,  re tent ion ,  e t  ce tera?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes ,  I  th ink we wi l l .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   Have we seen any yet?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes ,  I  th ink so  because  I  th ink there 's  so  many of  
these  i ssues  the  mot ives  mesh.   I t ' s  not  jus t  sovere ignty .   I t ' s  what  are  
na t ional  in teres ts  for  China?   Several  of  us  th is  morning have ta lked 
about  image.   Image is  very  impor tant  for  China ,  and so  to  have  a  good 
image,  you have to  look l ike  you ' re  a l t ru is t ic  somet imes ,  and you have 
to  look l ike  you ' re  wi l l ing  to  help .   You have the  sense  of  the  common 
good.  
 The Chinese  do th is  in  a  lo t  of  d i f ferent  ways .   They do i t  in  
ways  tha t  don ' t  cos t  them very  much,  but  they do do i t ,  l ike  
peacekeeping.   You know they do peacekeeping,  a  lo t  of  i t ,  and I  
assume they get  pa id  for  th is ,  but  s t i l l  the i r  people  are  a t  r i sk  when 
they do th is .   That ' s  impor tant .  
 I  th ink there  are  a  number  of  o ther  th ings .   The t sunami  re l ief  i s  
a  good example  of  tha t .   They obviously  saw that  the  wor ld  was  very  
much responding in  a  s t rong way.   This  i s  in  Asia- - they had to  take  a  
b ig  ro le  and they t r ied  as  bes t  they could  to  p lay  a  ro le  there .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   But  d id  they do that  because  they 
were  concerned about  the i r  presence  and image or  again  char i table  and 
how do they view us?   I s  everything d i rec ted  towards  the  re tent ion  of  
power?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I t ' s  heavi ly  s ta te-centered ,  s ta te  in teres t -
centered .   When they th ink about  i ssues ,  in  my exper ience ,  i t ' s  heavi ly  
s ta te-centered .   So g lobal iza t ion .   Do you th ink global iza t ion  i s  going 
to  benef i t  the  wor ld?   Maybe.   But  they want  to  make sure  i t  benef i t s  
China .    
 I  th ink th is  i s  fa i r ly  typica l  of  the  Chinese  adminis t ra t ion  and 
I 'm not  sure  i t ' s  a typica l  of  o ther  countr ies .   I  th ink many countr ies  are  
l ike  th is  so  there 's  a  reason for  these  k inds  of  th ings ,  a  s ta te  reason,  
and so  image is  impor tant ,  and the  idea  of  a l t ru ism by countr ies ,  I  look 
a t  my own country-- I 'm not  sure  how al t ru is t ic  my country  i s .   So  I  
don ' t  say  the  Chinese  i s  an  out l ie r  in  th is  regard .   I  th ink i t ' s  qui te  
common the  way they deal  wi th  these  i ssues .  
 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   We may di f fer  on a  couple  of  
i ssues ,  tha t - -  



 

 

 DR.  SUTTER:  Sure .   I 'm sure  we do.  
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 COMMISSIONER WESSEL:   - -were  ra ised today but  we don ' t  
need to  go through that .   Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Let  me make a  couple  of  
comments  and ask  you a  quick  ques t ion.   On the  ques t ion of  Li  Peng,  
when I  or ig inal ly  read those  s ta tements ,  I  was  a lways  mindful  of  the  
fac t  tha t  h is  son ran  Huaneng Power  and his  daughter  ran  China  Power ,  
and they produced more  coal - f i red  power  p lants  in  China  than any 
other  two human beings .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  You know more  about  th is  than I  do .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Because  I  never  bel ieved i t .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Jus t  one  of  those  l i t t le  
i ronies .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  A second comment  and point .   
We a lways  hear  tes t imony and we a lways  d iscuss  growth and never-
ending growth as  in  China 's  in teres t .   Has  there  ever  been an  economy 
that  exper ienced never-ending growth wi thout  a  recess ion?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  [Shakes  head. ]  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  So there 's  going to  be  one;  
r ight?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  So his  ques t ions  to  the  react ion 
of  what  they ' re  going to  do are  impor tant ,  and your  answer  was  
impor tant ,  but  I  jus t  wanted to  make the  point  tha t  i t  i s  more  than a  
l i t t le  inevi table  tha t  there 's  going to  be  a  ser ious  bump in  the  road tha t  
c rea tes ,  quote-unquote ,  " ins tabi l i ty ."  
 That  ge ts  to  my las t  ques t ion .   In  your  in teres t ing  Gul l iver  
s t ra tegy discuss ion,  the  const ra in ts  tha t  in terdependence  crea tes  on  
both  countr ies ,  i f  we only  v iew the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and China ,  in  your  
v iew,  who is  const ra ined more?   The Uni ted  Sta tes  or  China?   Who is  
more  dependent  on  the  b indings?   The Uni ted  Sta tes  or  China?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Okay.   On ins tabi l i ty  and recess ion,  I  agree .   I  
was  ant ic ipat ing  pol i t ica l  ins tabi l i ty  in  China  before  the  recess ion.   
I 'm not  so  sure  now.   In  o ther  words ,  I  thought  tha t  you have to  have  
th is  t rans i t ion  somehow in  China;  th is author i tar ianis t  sys tem can ' t  las t  
forever ,  i t  seems to  me.   So I 'm not  sure  which one is  going to  happen 
f i rs t .  
 But  e i ther  one  would  be  a  b ig  bump in  the  road and that  could  
lead  to  a  lo t  of  uncer ta in ty  as  to  which d i rec t ion  the  leadership  would  
take .  
 I  th ink China  i s  much more  const ra ined than Uni ted  Sta tes ,  on  
your  second point .   This  adminis t ra t ion  and the  Uni ted  Sta tes  
government  has  legi t imacy.   I t ' s  a  fundamenta l  s t rength  of  the  Uni ted  
Sta tes ,  and the  Uni ted  Sta tes  i s  so  powerful  in  non-governmenta l  ways;  



 

 

in  o ther  words ,  i t  has  a l l  these  enormous  c iv i l  socie t ies  and ways  of  
deal ing  wi th  i ssues  tha t  people  jus t  do  i t  themselves .  
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 And China  has  nei ther  one  of  those .   And so  th is  makes  them 
very  concerned about  keeping s tabi l i ty  and legi t imacy and so  for th  
and,  therefore  the  U.S.  can then go off  and do something that  maybe 
would  be  d i f f icul t  to  jus t i fy  in  some way,  but  i t  has  the  abi l i ty  to  do 
tha t .  
 I  th ink China  i s  very  const ra ined because  the  cos ts  of  moving in  
these  d i rec t ions ,  they ' re  jus t  not  as  much in  contro l  of  the  in ternat ional  
s i tua t ion .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   Anyone e lse?   
Yes ,  Dan.  
 COMMISSIONER SLANE:  Dr .  Sut ter ,  i s  i t  a  fa i r  s ta tement  tha t  
i f  we want  to  look a t  China 's  fore ign pol icy ,  i t ' s  rea l ly  dominated  by 
economic  growth?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Economic growth is ,  my view is  tha t  China  
doesn ' t  have  a  c lear  s t ra tegy in  fore ign af fa i rs .   I t  has  goals  tha t  a re  
c lear  and economic  growth is  one  of  them,  but  they have  nat ional is t ic  
goals ,  too .   And somet imes  they can be  jus t  as  impor tant ,  maybe even 
more  impor tant  than economic  growth.  
 That 's  why Taiwan is  such a  b ig  problem because  tha t  could ,  the  
Chinese  leaders  say  we wi l l ,  i f  Taiwan declares  independence ,  we wi l l  
put  as ide  a l l  these  o ther  pr ior i t ies ,  and we wi l l  use  force  to  prevent  
Taiwan f rom going independent .   I  be l ieve  them when they say th is .   
And so  in  tha t  condi t ion ,  economic  growth doesn ' t  dominate ;  economic  
growth isn ' t  the  dominant  de terminant .   That ' s  na t ional ism,  tha t ' s  
te r r i tor ia l  sovere ignty ,  in tegr i ty ,  and so  for th .  
 And so  when you add up,  you put  the  goals  of  the  Chinese  
adminis t ra t ion  together ,  i t  makes  i t  rea l ly  hard  to  come up wi th  a  
coherent  s t ra tegy,  and so  what  you have  i s  an  approach,  approaches ,  to  
deal  wi th  these  d i f ferent  areas .   You have a  nat ional  development  
s t ra tegy.   You have a  nat ional  uni f ica t ion  s t ra tegy.   You have a  
nat ional  defense  s t ra tegy.   And these  are  somet imes  d i f ferent  and they 
lead to  c lashes .  
 So the  p ic ture  I  have  of  China  i s  tha t ,  i s  of  a  leadership  t ry ing to  
manage these  d i f ferent  conf l ic t ing  goals ,  somet imes  conf l ic t ing  goals ,  
as  they move ahead,  and no one--economics  i s  very  impor tant ,  and i t ' s  
of ten  dominant ,  but  i t ' s  not  the  whole  s tory .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  A quick  sovere ignty  ques t ion .   
When we were  a t  the  Academy of  Mil i ta ry  Sciences  las t  year ,  
essent ia l ly  these  colonel  level  off icers ,  one ,  I  be l ieve  mainta ined or  
pos i ted  tha t  China  essent ia l ly  owns the  a i rspace  over  i t s  country  a l l  
the  way to  inf in i ty .   I s  there  any other  country  tha t  mainta ins  a  
pos i t ion  s imi lar  to  tha t?  



 

 

 DR.  SUTTER:  Jeepers ,  I  don ' t  know.   I  would  jus t  of f  the  top of  
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 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  But  the  Russ ians  run sa te l l i tes  
over  us  so  i t ' s  k ind of  a  b i t  of  a  problem.   I  don ' t  th ink the  Russ ians  
have  ever  mainta ined tha t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  They were  the  f i rs t  to  launch a  
sa te l l i te .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  And I  don ' t  know of  any other  
major  or  r i s ing--  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Is  tha t  the  off ic ia l  Chinese  pos i t ion  though?   Be 
hard  to  jus t i fy  in  th is  day and age .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I  don ' t  know that  there  i s  an  
off ic ia l  Chinese  pos i t ion  on space .   Actual ly  we ' re  going to  t ry  to  get  
to  tha t  th is  af ternoon,  I  t rus t .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  One other  th ing,  my ques t ion  
on the  const ra in ts ,  you sor t  of  ra ise  another  i ssue  in  my mind when 
you ta lk  about  Taiwan.   So I ' l l  accept  your  argument  tha t  they wi l l  a t  
some point  decide  tha t  economic  growth is  less  impor tant  than taking 
Taiwan i f  Taiwan declares  independence.  
 The ques t ion  I  have  i s ,  i s  the  response  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  
because  of  the  Gul l iver  s t ra tegy,  i s  our  dependence  so  grea t  tha t  our  
response  i s  feeble  or  s t rong?  
 DR.  SUTTER:  Yes .   I t ' s  something that - -  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  And our  s t ra tegic  ambigui ty  on 
th is ,  we leave  i t  up  in  the  a i r  what  we ' re  going to  do,  and I  unders tand 
tha t .  But  the  ques t ion  rea l ly  i s :   i s  our  dependence  so  great  on  China  
economical ly  tha t  we may look the  o ther  way or  not  qui te  exact ly  look 
the  o ther  way,  but  do  something--  
 DR.  SUTTER:  I  th ink there  are  a l l  sor ts  of  reasons  why the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  might  look the  o ther  way,  and economics  i s  one  of  them.  
 The o ther  i s  i t  would  be  a  te r r ib le  war ,  could  be  a  ter r ib le  war .   And 
so  casual t ies  and so  for th  could  be  enormous in  th is  k ind of  a  confl ic t .  
 And so  I  th ink th is  i s  something tha t  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  def in i te ly  
doesn ' t  want  to  do and China  def in i te ly  doesn ' t  want  to  do.   So we do 
have sor t  of  a  de ter rent  type  of  s i tua t ion  in  the  cross-St ra i t  
re la t ionship  for  the  t ime being.  
 But  has  U.S.  wi l l ingness  to  lean forward on th is  i ssue  or  lean  
backward on th is  i ssue  been evident  over  the  pas t  decades?   Yes ,  very  
much so .  I f  you go back to  the  Nixon-Kiss inger  approach to  deal ing  
wi th  Taiwan,  I  th ink the  record  i s  pre t ty  c lear ,  they expected  th is  th ing 
to  sor t  of  be  se t t led  in  some way,  and i t  wouldn ' t  be  a  problem 
anymore .   And we rea l ly  d idn ' t  ge t  a  te r r ib ly  f i rm posi t ion  unt i l  the  
Taiwan Rela t ions  Act ,  which is  a  react ion  of  the  Congress  to  the  
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 And then there  was  a  b ig  debate ,  enormous debate ,  over  th is  
i ssue ,  and so  the  record  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  and then Reagan gave 
more  conf idence  to  the  Uni ted  Sta tes .   There  was  a  very  negat ive  
fee l ing  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  about  the  mi l i ta ry  and about  i t s  abi l i ty  to  
do anything in  the  la te  '70s  and ear ly  '80s .  
 We rea l ly  d id  th ink the  Sovie t  Union was  going to  dominate  Asia  
in  those  days ,  and so  i t  goes  up and down,  and George  Bush was  very  
forward leaning in  saying we ' l l  do  whatever  i t  takes  to  help  Taiwan to  
protec t  i t se l f  when he  sa id  tha t  in  2001,  and now today wi th  I raq  and 
the  Middle  Eas t ,  yes ,  i t ' s  a  very  vague s i tua t ion.   So do we have any 
assurance  of  what  the  U.S.  wi l l  do?  
 No,  i t ' s - -but  the  Chinese ,  i f  the  wors t  case ,  and the  Chinese  saw 
that  Cl in ton,  who they didn ' t  th ink was  a  very  f i rm nat ional  secur i ty  
leader ,  sent  two carr ier  ba t t le  groups  to  the  Taiwan St ra i t .   So  they 
sa id ,  okay,  wel l ,  i f  he ' l l  do  th is ,  then I  th ink they work under  tha t  
assumpt ion.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you very  much.   
Apprecia te  i t  grea t ly .  
 DR.  SUTTER:  My pleasure .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We wi l l  adjourn  for  lunch and 
re turn  a t  1 :15.  
 [Whereupon,  a t  12:15 p .m. ,  the  hear ing recessed,  to  reconvene a t  
1 :26 p .m. ,  th is  same day. ]  
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PANEL IV:  CHINESE METHODS OF ADVANCING 
SOVEREIGNTY BY MILITARY MEANS 

 
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.   The discuss ion for  
Panel  IV wi l l  be  China 's  methods  of  advancing i t s  sovere ignty  by 
mi l i ta ry  means .  
 I 'm pleased to  in t roduce  today 's  wi tnesses .   They are  Mr.  Peter  
Dut ton,  associa te  professor  of  s t ra tegic  s tudies  a t  the  Naval  War  
Col lege ,  and Mr.  Roy Kamphausen,  the  Vice  Pres ident  for  Pol i t ica l  and 
Secur i ty  Affa i rs .  
 I  note  tha t  Mr.  Dut ton i s  a  re t i red  Navy commander  and judge 
advocate .   He 's  an  associa te  professor  of  jo in t  mi l i ta ry  opera t ions  a t  
the  Naval  War  Col lege  and an  adjunct  professor  a t  Roger  Wil l iams 
Univers i ty  School  of  Law.  
 He 's  a  founding member  of  the  Col lege 's  China  Mari t ime Studies  



 

 

Ins t i tu te  and wri tes  on  i ssues  re la ted  to  U.S.  and Chinese  perspect ives  
on mar i t ime in ternat ional  law as  they re la te  to  secur i ty .  
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 Mr .  Kamphausen,  as  I  sa id ,  i s  Vice  Pres ident  for  Pol i t ica l  and 
Secur i ty  Affa i rs  and the  Direc tor  of  the  Nat ional  Bureau of  Asian  
Research.   Pr ior  to  jo in ing NBR,  Mr.  Kamphausen served as  a  U.S.  
Army off icer ,  a  career  tha t  culminated in  an  ass ignment  in  the  Off ice  
of  the  Secre tary  of  Defense  as  Country  Direc tor  for  China ,  Taiwan and 
Mongol ian  Affa i rs .  
 Pr ior  pos t ings  inc luded ass ignments  to  the  Join t  Staff  as  an  
in te l l igence  analys t  and la ter  as  the  China  Branch Chief  in  the  
Direc tora te  of  St ra tegic  Plans  and Pol icy .  
 He 's  f luent  in  Chinese  and he 's  an  Army China  Fore ign Affa i rs  
Off icer  having served two tours  a t  the  Defense  At taché  Off ice  of  the  
U.S.  Embassy in  the  People 's  Republ ic  of  China .  
 Gent lemen,  thank you both  today for  being here .   We look 
forward to  your  comments .   As  you may have wi tnessed f rom other  
panels ,  we ' l l  g ive  you seven minutes  to  present  your  v iews ora l ly  and,  
of  course ,  any wri t ten  s ta tements  wi l l  be  entered  in to  the  record .  
 Before  you begin ,  and we ' l l  begin  wi th  Mr.  Dut ton,  I 'd  l ike  to  
turn  to  my col league,  Commiss ioner  Fiedler .   Do you have any 
comments?  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  No.   Jus t  welcome,  gent lemen.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.  Mr.  Dut ton,  over  to  
you.  

 
STATEMENT OF MR. PETER A.  DUTTON 

ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR, CHINA MARITIME STUDIES 
INSTITUTE, NAVAL WAR COLLEGE  

NEWPORT, RHODE ISLAND 
 

 MR.  DUTTON: Thank you very  much for  the  oppor tuni ty  to  
present  my views today.   I 'm qui te  s incere  having been to  the  morning 
panels  in  saying tha t  i t ' s  an  honor  to  be  inc luded among th is  learned 
company.   But  before  I  begin ,  I  have  to  d ispense  wi th  the  usual  
d isc la imer  s ince  I  am a  Depar tment  of  Defense  employee  by saying 
tha t  the  v iews tha t  I  have  are  my own and not  necessar i ly  those  of  the  
Depar tment  of  the  Navy or  any other  government  agency.  
 I  wi l l ,  however ,  focus  my comments  today on the  mar i t ime 
domain  s ince  tha t  i s  my background and my exper ience .   China  i s  
pr imar i ly  in  my view seeking to  extend and consol idate  i t s  sovere ignty  
ra ther  than to  protec t  i t  per  se .   I t s  s t ra tegy is  two-pronged.   
 F i rs t ,  China  i s  ac t ive ly  chal lenging the  in ternat ional  communi ty  
for  author i ty  in  areas  under  i t s  jur isd ic t ion  such as  the  Exclus ive  
Economic  Zone by recas t ing  the  t radi t ional  re la t ionship  between 



 

 

coas ta l  s ta tes  and the  in ternat ional  communi ty ,  and press ing for  
enhanced coas ta l  s ta te  jur isd ic t ion  over  t radi t ional  in ternat ional  
f reedoms in  coas ta l  waters  and a i rspace .   
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 Second,  China  has  many c la ims over  i s lands  and sea  space  tha t  
are  ac t ive ly  d isputed  by i t s  ne ighbors .   China  i s  consol idat ing  and 
defending i t s  h is tor ica l  c la ims to  i s lands  in  the  Eas t  and South  China  
Sea  and,  of  course ,  to  the  mar i t ime zones  tha t  would  accrue  to  whoever  
gains  undisputed  sovere ignty  over  them.  
 Many of  the  ac t iv i t ies  necessary  to  develop and consol idate  
these  c la ims are  non-mil i ta ry  or  a t  leas t  non-coerc ive  in  nature .   They 
re ly  on the  use  of  a l l  ins t ruments  of  China 's  na t ional  power .   That  
sa id ,  there 's  a  c lear  mi l i ta ry  component  to  th is  non-coerc ive  aspect  of  
China 's  e ffor ts  to  expand and consol ida te  i t s  cont ro l  over  the  mar i t ime 
per iphery .  
 Severa l  a r t ic les  in  recent  i ssues  of  the  dai ly  newspaper  Renmin 
Hai jun,  for  ins tance ,  have  descr ibed Chinese  perspect ive  on three  what  
they ca l l  new types  of  modern  warfare ,  speci f ica l ly  legal  warfare ,  
psychological  warfare  and publ ic  opinion warfare .  
 The focus  of  each of  these  ac t ivi t ies  i s  fundamenta l ly  to  crea te  
and to  advance  in ternat ional  and domest ic  legi t imacy for  China 's  
v iewpoint  of  i t s  sovere ign author i ty .  
 In  the  author 's  words ,  legal  warr iors  must  be ,  quote ,  " fars ighted  
to  d iscern  any problems before  they ac tual ly  ar ise"  in  order  to  
"provide  a  legal  pre text  for  mi l i ta ry  ac t ion"  and to  "engage in  legal  
contexts  to  v ie  for  the  legal  in i t ia t ive"  in  order  to  "safeguard  nat ional  
sovere ignty  and ter r i tor ia l  in tegr i ty ."  
 There  i s ,  of  course ,  in  addi t ion  to  legal  warfare ,  a lso  a  
t radi t ional  mi l i ta ry  component  to  China 's  sovere ignty  extens ion and 
consol idat ion  s t ra tegy,  quote ,  "when reason fa i l s  and there  are  
legi t imate  grounds ,  ca tegor ica l ly  adopt  unyie ld ing mi l i ta ry  means ."  
 I t  i s  the  b lend of  coerc ive  and persuas ive  capaci ty  tha t  appears  
to  underpin  China 's  approach to  consol idat ing  and expanding i t s  
sovere ign mar i t ime in teres ts .    
 My wri t ten  submiss ion goes  in  some deta i l  in to  a  couple  th ings  
I ' l l  jus t  touch on now.   One is  tha t  China ,  beginning in  the  Apr i l  1  EP-
3 incident ,  took advantage  of  tha t  oppor tuni ty  to  enuncia te  a  new 
approach to  i t s  v iew of  sovere ignty  in  a i rspace  off  the  l i t tora ls .  
 I t  has  fo l lowed up more  recent ly  wi th  s ta tements  about  an  
in tent ion  to  crea te  an  Air  Defense  Ident i f ica t ion  Zone.   I  v iew these  in  
te rms,  we of ten  see  the  term used,  "ant i -access  s t ra tegy."   I  th ink 
d is rupt ive  s t ra tegy might  be  a  l i t t le  b i t  be t ter  te rm.   The ends  being to  
achieve  ant i -access ,  but  the  means  and the  ways  are  d is rupt ive  in  
nature .  
 Third ,  in  te rms of  sovere ignty  consol idat ion ,  my paper  d iscusses  



 

 

the  Eas t  China  Sea  d ispute  in  some deta i l .   I 've  wri t ten  extens ively  on 
tha t  par t icular  topic ,  and i f  i t ' s  of  in teres t  to  the  commiss ioners ,  I  can  
provide  copies  of  the  ar t ic les  on  tha t  as  wel l .  
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 Four th ,  I  be l ieve  China  i s  a lso  using i t s  vers ion of  sovere ignty  in  
order  to  achieve  another  s t ra tegic  objec t ive  which i s  to  ga in  regional  
predominance .   I  heard  th is  morning 's  panels  d iscuss  the  concept  of  
sor t  of  res tora t ion  of  the  t r ibutary  order .  
 I  wr i te  a  b i t  about  tha t  in  my br ief ,  but  obviously  i t ' s  not  exact ly  
the  imper ia l  t r ibutary  order ,  and I  don ' t  th ink the  panel is t s  in tended to  
convey tha t ,  but  i t  i s  c lear ly  something tha t  harkens  back to  a  pr imacy 
of  pos i t ion ,  a  predominance-- is  the  term I  use--of  China 's  pos i t ion  in  
Eas t  Asian  or  I  should  say  Asian af fa i rs .  
 A couple  of  authors  tha t  I  th ink are  a t  prominent  p laces ,  not  only  
in  univers i t ies  in  China  but  a lso  prominent  p laces  wi th in  those  
univers i t ies ,  inc lude  Wang Yiwei  a t  Fudan Univers i ty  in  Shanghai  and 
Qin Yaqing a t  China  Foreign Affa i rs  Univers i ty ,  a re  wr i t ing  fa i r ly  
extens ively  on th is  par t icular  topic .  
 In  order  to  prevent  American in ter ference  in  China 's  sovere ign 
in teres ts ,  i f  force  ever  becomes necessary ,  some Chinese  s t ra tegis ts  
see  preempt ion as  the  logica l  extens ion of  China 's  ac t ive  defense  
s t ra tegy in  order  to  mainta in  domest ic  and in ternat ional  legi t imacy and 
legi t imacy is  key in  my view in  unders tanding some of  the  Chinese  
perspect ives .  
 In  order  to  achieve  tha t  legi t imacy for  preempt ive  use  of  force ,  
the  PLA would  need to  be  seen as  defending some aspect  of  Chinese  
sovere ignty .   Fundamenta l ly ,  what  th is  does  i s  i t  encourages  those  who 
are  th inking about  legal  warfare  or  o ther  aspects  of  warfare  to  ensure  
tha t  there  are  suff ic ient  t r iggers  of  sovere ignty ,  tha t  i f  i t  ever  became 
necessary  to  use  preempt ive  force ,  tha t  they would  be  avai lable  in  
order  to  legi t imate ly  pain t  a  p ic ture  tha t  the  preempt ive  use  of  force  i s  
ac tual ly  a  defens ive  use  of  force  as  opposed to  an  aggress ive  use  of  
force .  
 This  presents  many chal lenges  for  us ,  not  the  leas t  of  which is ,  
number  one ,  tha t  we wi l l  be  required  to- -wel l ,  we see  them contes t ing  
our  f ramework in  which command of  the  commons belongs  to  the  
in ternat ional  communi ty ,  but  speci f ica l ly  to  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  the  
mar i t ime domain .   They ' re  chal lenging i t  in  the  l i t tora ls  very  
speci f ica l ly .  
 Second chal lenge tha t  Chinese  perspect ives  on sovere ignty  
br ings  up,  as  was  d iscussed th is  morning,  i s  the  Chinese  v iewpoint  on  
in ternat ional  responsib i l i ty  or  ra ther  lack  of  in ternat ional  
responsibi l i ty  for  human r ights  abuses .  
 And th i rd ,  i t ' s  very  c lear  tha t  a  chal lenge exis ts  by  China  to  
begin  to  redef ine  the  in ternat ional  sys tem,  more  a long the  l ines  of  a  



 

 

sys tem famil iar  to  China 's  long- term his tory .   China  has  some aspects  
of  the  current  sys tem that  they are  d issa t i s f ied  wi th  and the  many th ink 
tanks  in  China  are  beginning to  take  th is  ques t ion  very  ser ious ly  and to  
begin  to  ar t icula te  and ref rame some concepts  of  in ternat ional  
re la t ions  more  a long the  Chinese  t radi t ional  l ines  of  sovere ignty  and 
the  concepts  re la ted  to  i t .  
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 Consequences--wel l ,  I ' l l  sk ip  tha t  s ince  I  see  my t ime is  quickly  
running out .   For  us  we need to  begin  to  engage the  People 's  Libera t ion  
Army and the i r  ent i re  mi l i ta ry  a t  a l l  levels .   I  th ink tha t ' s  very  
impor tant .  
 Second,  we,  of  course ,  need to  cont inue  to  ac t ive ly  pursue  
mi l i ta ry  survei l lance  and reconnaissance  programs.   Al though th is  wi l l  
be  a  source  of  f r ic t ion ,  i t ' s  a  source  we must  accept .  
 Thi rd ,  we need to  commit  to  protec t ing  t radi t ional  navigat ional  
f reedoms of  the  sea  and the  a i r  and protec t ing  the  h is tor ica l  ba lance  of  
r ights  be tween the  coas ta l  s ta tes  and the  in ternat ional  communi ty .  
 F inal ly ,  my view is  we need to  remain  prepared to  confront  the  
PLA i f  necessary .   Cont inuing Amer ica 's  commitment  to  a  s t rong naval  
presence  i s ,  number  one ,  our  cr i t ica l ,  a  c r i t ica l  requi rement  for  us  to  
be  able  to  mainta in  our  core  in teres t ,  our  core  s t ra tegic  s t rengths  of  
s t ra tegic  mobi l i ty  and command of  the  commons,  the  mar i t ime 
commons on which our  s t ra tegic  pos ture ,  our  na t ional  secur i ty  s t ra tegy 
re l ies .  
 So these  are  our  bes t  means  of  protec t ing  our  na t ional  in teres ts  
whi le  a t tempt ing to  move beyond the  current  chal lenges  tha t  exis t  in  
regional  secur i ty  in  Asia .  
 Thank you. 3 
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you,  Mr.  Dut ton.   Mr.  
Kamphausen,  over  to  you.  
 

STATEMENT OF LTC (Ret . )  ROY D.  KAMPHAUSEN 
VICE PRESIDENT, POLITICAL AND SECURITY AFFAIRS 

AND DIRECTOR, THE NATIONAL BUREAU OF ASIAN 
RESEARCH, WASHINGTON, D.C.  OFFICE  

 
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Good af ternoon,  Chairman Wortze l ,  Vice  
Chair  Bar tholomew,  today 's  hear ing cochai rmen,  Mr.  Esper ,  Mr.  
F iedler .   I t ' s  a  rea l  honor  to  be  here  to  ta lk  about  th is  impor tant  i ssue  
being considered by the  Commiss ion.   
 I  should  a lso  begin  by not ing tha t  whi le  the  research sponsored 
by my ins t i tu t ion ,  the  Nat ional  Bureau of  Asian  Research,  has  
informed the  v iews I  express  today,  they are  my own nonetheless  and 

 
3 Click here to read the prepared statement of Mr. Peter A. Dutton 

http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2008hearings/transcripts/08_02_27_trans/Dutton.pdf


 

 

do not  represent  ins t i tu t ional  perspect ives .  
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 In  my wri t ten  s ta tement ,  I  put  for th  an  argument  tha t  the  PRC 
uses  i t s  People 's  Libera t ion  Army to  protec t  and advance  Chinese  
sovere ignty  in teres ts  in  four  ways ,  and I 'd  l ike  us ing the  t ime avai lable  
to  br ief ly  h ighl ight  points  f rom my s ta tement .  
 F i rs t ,  I  a rgue  tha t  the  PLA advances  Chinese  sovere ignty  a t  i t s  
most  fundamenta l  level  by  engaging in  an  ambi t ious  program of  
mi l i ta ry  moderniza t ion .   And the  Commiss ion is  wel l  aware  of  many of  
the  d imensions  of  th is  program.   I t ' s  an  in tegra ted  and comprehensive  
ef for t  now in  i t s  second decade.  
 Whi le  i t ' s  t rue  tha t  many of  the  deta i l s  of  th is  effor t  suffer  f rom 
a  lack  of  Chinese  t ransparency,  i t  seems to  me the  end goal  for  the  
process  i f  qui te  c lear  and i t  bears  on  our  considera t ions  today.  
 And tha t  i s  tha t  in  genera l  terms Bei j ing  seeks  a  mi l i ta ry  tha t  i s  
commensura te  and bef i t t ing  of  China 's  s ta tus  as  a  regional  leader  and 
r i s ing  g lobal  power .   And so  achieving th is  end s ta te  i s  an  essent ia l  
component  of  defending China 's  sovere ignty .  
 At  a  second level  or  second method by which China 's  mi l i ta ry  
suppor ts  the  enlargement  of  Chinese  sovere ignty  inc ludes  the  speci f ic  
ways  in  which the  PLA enhances  China 's  s ta tus  as  a  s takeholder  in  the  
nat ional  sys tem.   And I  argue  they do so  in  a t  leas t  two ways .  
 F i rs t ,  the  PLA is  much more  ac t ive ly  involved in  suppor t ing  
U.N.  peacekeeping opera t ions .   As  recent ly  as  2004,  China  was  p laying 
a  much smal ler  ro le  in  suppor t  of  U.N.  PKO.   However ,  s ince  tha t  t ime 
PLA contr ibut ions  to  U.N.  peacekeeping opera t ions  have  increased 
dramat ica l ly .  
 In  fac t ,  according to  U.N.  s ta t i s t ics  f rom January  2008,  China  i s  
now the  larges t  provider  of  t roops  to  U.N.  peacekeeping opera t ions  
among the  P-5  members  of  the  U.N.  Secur i ty  Counci l ,  measured both  
in  terms of  numbers  of  t roops  in  the  f ie ld--near ly  2 ,000--and in  
miss ion par t ic ipa t ion .  
 In teres t ingly ,  the  PLA current ly  suppor ts  13  miss ions ,  current ly ,  
and tha t ' s  the  to ta l  number  of  miss ions  tha t  the  PLA par t ic ipated  in  a  
near ly  14-year  per iod previously .   Remarkable  change there .    
 Now,  increased suppor t  for  U.N.  PKO is  a  pract ica l  way to  
enhance  Chinese  sovere ignty  by demonst ra t ing  the  s ta tus  quo nature  of  
Chinese  power  in  the  in ternat ional  communi ty 's  most  prominent  
ins t i tu t ion .   This  suppor t  would  a lso  appear  to  have  the  prac t ica l  
benef i t  of  crea t ing  a  pos i t ive  environment  in  tha t  ins t i tu t ion  for  the  
more  speci f ic  demands  China  might  make tha t  have  expl ic i t  l inks  to  
speci f ic  Chinese  sovere ignty  ques t ions .  
 Secondly ,  the  PLA also  ac ts  to  enhance  China 's  in ternat ional  
s ta tus  by  increased par t ic ipa t ion  in  mul t i la tera l  opera t ions  and 
exerc ises ,  in  la rge  par t  because  these  exerc ises ,  most ly  conducted  



 

 

under  the  rubr ic  of  the  Shanghai  Coopera t ion  Organizat ion ,  are  
focused on counter - ter ror is t  ac t iv i ty ,  counter - ter ror is t  opera t ions .   And 
so  leading regional  coal i t ions  in  counter ter ror ism act iv i t ies  serves  
impor tant  regional  and global  goals ;  hence ,  the  enhancement  they 
provide  to  a  grea ter  s takeholder  pos i t ion .  
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 However ,  conduct ing CT a lso  enhanced sovere ignty  in  China 's  
speci f ic  case  because  of  the  l inkage tha t  Bei j ing  has  made between 
ter ror is t s  and separa t i s t s .  
 A th i rd  way in  which China 's  mi l i ta ry  enhances  nat ional  
sovere ignty  c la ims is  through a  much more  ac t ive  program of  mi l i ta ry  
engagement  in  Asia .   These  ac t iv i t ies  range f rom the  "presence"  
miss ions ,  pr imar i ly  conducted  by the  Chinese  Navy,  tha t  show the  f lag  
and serve  to  re inforce  a  regional  impress ion of  increas ing Chinese  
mi l i ta ry  ac t iv i ty ,  and cont inue  to  increased a i r  survei l lance ,  submarine  
pat ro ls ,  surface  pat ro ls ,  and so  for th ,  inc luding in  contes ted  areas ,  and 
i t ' s  an  honor  to  par t ic ipa te  wi th  Mr.  Dut ton today,  who has  done such 
impor tant  work on many of  these  i ssues .  
 Now none of  these  ac t ions  are  unique to  China  and they ' re  
cer ta in ly  permiss ib le  under  cus tomary in ternat ional  law and U.N.  
Convent ion on the  Law of  the  Sea ,  but  two points  are  noteworthy.  
Fi rs t ,  the  PLA has  very  rapidly  adopted th is  much more  ac t iv is t  
pos ture ,  and the  ra te  of  change i t se l f  has  ra ised  concern  in  many 
quar ters .  
 Secondly ,  and more  impor tant ly  I  th ink,  i t  appears  tha t  the  
ac t ions  are  taken as  par t  of  an  in tegra ted  pol i t ica l -mi l i ta ry  effor t  to  
br ing about  pol icy  resolut ion  on some of  these  d i f f icul t  i ssues  on terms 
more  favorable  to  China .   I t ' s  a  na tura l  course  of  ac t ion ,  na tura l  
approach,  but  i t  does  appear  to  have  an  in tegra ted  pol i t ica l  and 
mi l i ta ry  se t  of  components  to  i t .  
 The four th  and f ina l  way in  which the  PLA acts  to  suppor t  
Chinese  sovere ignty  i s  by  under taking the  deter rent  ac t ions  tha t  
cons t i tu te  the  mi l i ta ry  component  of  a  na t ional  s t ra tegy to  prevent  de  
jure  Taiwan independence .   These  deter rent  ac t ions  inc lude  the  
prepara t ions  for  ac tual  mi l i ta ry  opera t ions  agains t  Taiwan,  and here  
prepara t ions  should  not  be  const rued to  mean tha t  conf l ic t  i s  
inevi table ,  as  a l l  mi l i ta r ies  prepare  for  a  range of  cont ingencies ,  many 
of  which are  never  executed.  
 But  they are  conduct ing th is  prepara t ion  nonetheless .   And the  
deter rent  ac t ions  a lso  inc lude  the  accelera t ing  development  of  China 's  
ba l l i s t ic  miss i le  forces  which could  adminis ter  punishing s t r ikes  on 
Taiwan on very  shor t  not ice  current ly .  
 This  capabi l i ty ,  th is  la t te r  capabi l i ty ,  has  a l ready achieved a  
degree  of  mi l i ta ry  deter rent  effec t  in  Taipei ,  and has  cer ta in ly  
compl ica ted  secur i ty  p lanning e lsewhere  inc luding in  the  U.S.  



 

 

 But  beyond s imply  ac t ing  to  prevent  Taiwan independence ,  the  
PLA is  a lso  put t ing  in to  p lace  a  ser ies  of  capabi l i t ies  tha t  would  deny 
or  de lay  the  ar r iva l  of  fore ign forces  in  the  western  Paci f ic  in  the  
event  of  a  Taiwan cr is is .  
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 The  purpose  of  these  capabi l i t ies ,  i t  seems to  me,  appears  to  be  
an  effor t  to  de lay  or  deny the  mi l i ta ry  ac t ions  of  fore ign forces  tha t  
would  fundamenta l ly  endanger  Chinese  sovere ignty  c la ims on Taiwan,  
so  there 's  both  an  opera t ional  and tac t ica l  component  to  th is ,  and 
there 's  a lso  a  more  theore t ica l  sovere ignty  component  to  i t .  
 Wel l ,  in  conclus ion,  le t  me make one  quick  point  about  
impl ica t ions .   A more  robust  Chinese  mi l i ta ry  ac t iv i ty ,  se t  of  mi l i ta ry  
ac t iv i t ies ,  in  the  Asia-Paci f ic  region to  enhance  Chinese  sovere ignty  
may lead to  two somewhat  opposing outcomes:  
 I f  China 's  growing mi l i ta ry  power  i s  def t ly  wie lded and i t s  
s t ra tegy of  pragmat ism,  noninter ference ,  and an  increased par t ic ipa t ion  
in  in ternat ional  fora  i s  sus ta ined,  Bei j ing  might  enhance  regional  
secur i ty ,  as  i t  unders tands  i t ,  because  i t s  ne ighbors  recognize ,  might  
recognize ,  the  s tabi l iz ing value  of  increased Chinese  mi l i ta ry  ac t iv ism 
on the i r  own terms.  
 At  the  same t ime,  however ,  th is  ac t iv ism is  r i sky f rom Bei j ing 's  
perspect ive ,  par t icular ly  as  i t  per ta ins  to  Taiwan,  as  th is  effor t  might  
fur ther  marginal ize  Taiwan wi th in  the  in ternat ional  communi ty  and,  
thus ,  opposi t ion  to  the  mainland 's  ef for ts  would  be  hardened wi th in  
Taiwan.  
 Consequent ly ,  a  chief  goal  of  China 's  mi l i ta ry  program to  
advance  sovere ignty  could  be  put  a t  r i sk  by the  very  means  tha t  they 
are  under taking to  accompl ish  i t .  
 This  concludes  my s ta tement .   I 'm very  happy and look forward 
to  your  ques t ions .   Thank you. 4 
 

 
Panel  IV:   Discuss ion,  Quest ions  and Answers  

 
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER: Thank you,  Mr.  Kamphausen.   We 
wi l l  begin  the  ques t ioning now.  I 'm going to  turn  f i rs t  to  
Commiss ioner  Fiedler ,  my cochai r ,  and then he ' l l  be  fo l lowed by 
Commiss ioner  Wortze l  and Commiss ioner  Reinsch.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  A quick ques t ion,  Mr.  Dut ton.   
I  was  reading through your  tes t imony on the  Cont inenta l  Shel f  and was  
s t ruck by your  ment ion of  Chinese  scholars  c la iming back to  the  Ice  
Age that  the  Cont inenta l  Shel f  was  mainland ac tual  ground,  and i t  has  
receded s ince  the  Ice  Age.   

 
4 Click here to read the prepared statement of Roy D. Kamphausen  
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 Do you know any other  s igni f icant  scholar  and any major  power  
tha t  has  made a  s imi lar  reach backward?  
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 MR.  DUTTON:  I  don ' t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  To jus t i fy  thei r  c la im of  
sovere ignty  to  Cont inenta l  Shel f?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  don ' t  ac tual ly .   I  wi l l  say  tha t  i t  i s  even wi th in  
the  Chinese  context  a  b i t  of  hyperbole ,  but  I  used i t  on  purpose  
because  i t  rea l ly  demonst ra tes  the  sor t  of  sense  of  na t ional  a t tachment ,  
the  sense  of  ownership  tha t  i s  exis tent  and perhaps  even fos tered  
wi th in  Chinese  socie ty  over  the  mar i t ime reaches ,  the  per iphery  off  
the i r  coas t l ine  as  a  mat ter  of  the  extens ion of  the i r  cont inenta l  
sovere ignty .  
 There  i s  a  thread of  in ternat ional  law that  does  sor t  of  suppor t  
tha t  genera l  concept .   That ' s  where  the  Cont inenta l  Shel f  ownership  
r ights  came f rom,  and my point  i s  tha t  the  Chinese  have  taken i t  a t  
leas t  a  s tep  fur ther  than i t  was  in i t ia l ly  draf ted  to  be .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.   Mr.  Kamphausen,  
the  reference  to  Taiwan,  the  St ra i t s ,  and Mr.  Dut ton 's  ear l ie r  reference  
to  d is rupt ive  s t ra tegies  in  reference  to  what  i s  o therwise  known as  
ant i -access ,  what  i s  the  most  s igni f icant  change between the  t ime 
Pres ident  Cl in ton sent  the  f lee t  in  in  1996--was  i t - - to  2006 that  makes  
tha t  a  r i sk ier  venture  for  the  Uni ted  Sta tes?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink there  are  three  areas .   The  f i rs t  i s  
improved Chinese  space  capabi l i t ies  inc luding the i r  own 
reconnaissance  and abi l i t ies  to  perhaps  counter  the  sa te l l i te  
capabi l i t ies  of  o ther  countr ies .  
 Second,  a  dramat ica l ly  improved convent ional  a t tack  submarine  
force .  
 And th i rd ,  what  we unders tand to  be  an  evolving capabi l i ty  to  
put  maneuverable  ba l l i s t ic  miss i les ,  to  be  able  to  ta rget  maneuverable  
ba l l i s t ic  miss i les  agains t  sh ips  a t  sea ,  a i rcraf t  car r iers ,  for  ins tance .  
 So I  th ink the  three  of  those  capabi l i t ies ,  whi le  they were  
probably  cer ta in ly  ent ra ined in  the  mid- '90s ,  now are  much more  
mature  and pose  much greater  r i sk  to  American forces  in  the  western  
Paci f ic  in  an  opera t ional  cr i s i s .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Mr.  Dut ton,  you ' re  shaking 
your  head yes ;  you agree  wi th  everything?   Anything to  add to  tha t?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  do  agree  wi th  a l l  of  those .  A four th  th ing that  
comes to  mind,  though,  would  be  increased exper ience  f rankly ,  tha t  the  
Chinese  are  much more  exper ienced a t  ventur ing beyond the  l i t tora l  
region and threa tening the  Uni ted  Sta tes '  ab i l i ty  to  projec t  forces  in to  
the  Taiwan St ra i t s  a rea  i f  necessary .  
 So in  addi t ion  to  increased capabi l i t ies ,  we see  some s teady,  
incrementa l  increas ing in  exper ience .  



 

 

 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Since  both  of  you have served 
for  a  long t ime wi th in  the  government  in  the  defense  communi ty ,  was  
the i r  rapid  abi l i ty  to  deny us  access  or  increase  the  r i sk  of  us  taking 
tha t  ac t ion  a  surpr ise?   Ant ic ipa ted?    
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 MR.  DUTTON:  I  can  say f rom my own perspect ive  i t  has  not  
been a  surpr ise  g iven the  s ta ted  objec t ives .   I t ' s  a  re la t ive ly  low-cost  
approach to  achieving e i ther  suff ic ient  de ter rence  or  the  abi l i ty  to  
succeed in  your  s t ra tegic  objec t ive  wi thout  having to  overcome the  
enemy.   And so  i t  has  seemed to  me,  as  I 've  watched i t  develop,  to  be  a  
sens ib le  approach f rom that  perspect ive  in  tha t  i t ' s  an  eff ic ient  
approach to  tha t  objec t ive .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Let  me rephrase  the  ques t ion.   
I  unders tand le t ' s  say  you weren ' t  surpr ised;  what  about  the  
government  in  genera l ,  I  mean people  in  pol icymaking pos i t ions?   
Were  we taken aback by th is  rapid  abi l i ty  to  ques t ion  our  abi l i ty  to  
move in to  the  St ra i t?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink s ince  the  St ra i t s '  c r i s is  of  '95- '96 ,  
i t ' s  been genera l ly  unders tood by American defense  and secur i ty  
pol icymakers  tha t  the  Chinese  have conceived of  an  American ro le  in  a  
Taiwan cr is is  much more  ser ious ly .   And so  on that  bas is ,  whi le  the  
speci f ic  d imensions  of  the  capabi l i t ies  d idn ' t  become evident  unt i l  
some years  la ter ,  tha t  they would  have to  prepare  for  U.S.  involvement  
was  c lear  f rom the  la te  '90s .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Commiss ioner  Wortzel .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Gent lemen,  thanks  for  your  tes t imony.  
 The wri t ten  and ora l  both  were  grea t .   I  have  two ques t ions ,  and I  wi l l  
ask  tha t  each of  you to  respond to  them.   
 The f i rs t  i s  how do you e i ther  expla in  or  in terpre t  Bei j ing 's  
pa t ience  in  resolving i t s  regional  d isputes  over  sovere ignty?   Are  there  
temporal  l imi ts  to  tha t  pa t ience  or  i s  i t  a  ques t ion  of  mi l i ta ry  
capabi l i ty?  
 The second is  i f  you bel ieve  we should  have a  f ramework to  ta lk  
about  i ssues  of  sovere ignty  and f reedom of  the  seas ,  what  mechanisms 
would  you recommend or  how can we advance  a  f ramework in  which 
China  and the  Uni ted  Sta tes  can reach some tac i t  unders tandings ,  i f  not  
agreement ,  about  what  i s  the  mi l i ta ry use  of  a i rspace  or  mar i t ime space  
versus  the  American approach of  nonaggress ive  use  of  tha t  same 
space?  
 Can we come up wi th  some way to  address  tha t?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  From my perspect ive ,  pa t ience  over  the  mar i t ime 
dispute  resolut ion  process ,  both  in  the  Eas t  China  Sea  and the  South  
China  Sea ,  i s  ref lec t ive  of  the  fac t  tha t  China  has  larger  goals  in  mind 
than s imply  the  se t t lement  of  each of  the  d isputes .  



 

 

 My view is  tha t  the  Eas t  China  Sea  i ssue  i s  fundamenta l ly  about-
- I  use  the  term "shoulder ing"-- I 'm a  soccer  p layer- - r ight - -shoulder ing 
for  predominance  in  Asia  f rankly .   They recognize  tha t  outs ide  or  
ra ther  f rom wi th in  Asia ,  Japan is  the i r  only  rea l  r iva l  and tha t  by  
mainta in ing a  managed confronta t ion ,  an  approach of  managed 
confronta t ion  in  the  Eas t  China  Sea ,  China  gains  a  lo t .   
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 Number  one ,  they ' re  able  to  mainta in  the  s t ra tegic  
communicat ion  tha t  Japan is  t ry ing to ,  ye t  again ,  encroach on the  
ter r i tory  of  o ther  Asians  and tha t  China  i s  much more  a  coopera t ionis t  
and would  never  do such a  th ing.  
 In  the  South  China  Sea ,  s imi lar ly ,  China ,  I  heard  tes t imony th is  
morning about  tac t ica l  versus  s t ra tegic  des igns ,  and I  would  agree  wi th  
tha t .   Thei r  long- term s t ra tegy,  I  th ink,  remains  to  achieve  fu l l  
sovere ignty  over  tha t  region,  but  they ' re  wi l l ing  to  make some sor t  of  
tac t ica l  concess ions  in  the  shor t  te rm in  order  to ,  again ,  mainta in  a  
s t ra tegic  communicat ion  wi th  the  ASEAN sta tes  tha t  they are  the  good 
neighbor ,  and tha t  they ' re  wi l l ing  to  be ,  tha t  they ' re  not  
confronta t ional ,  they ' re  not  aggress ive .  
 So wi th in  the  Asian  sphere ,  mainta in ing these  confronta t ions  and 
deal ing wi th  them in  d i f ferent  ways  mainta ins  th is ,  fur thers  the i r  
s t ra tegic  in teres t  of  achieving regional  predominance .  
 Addi t ional ly ,  wi th in  the  in ternat ional  sphere ,  there 's  a lways  a  
juxtaposi t ion  wi th  American use  of  force  to  achieve  i t s  objec t ives  as  
opposed to  China 's  pos i t ioning i t se l f  as  the  peaceful  negot ia tor  to  
resolve  i t s  perspect ive .   So tha t  would  be  my f i rs t  answer .  
 Second,  in  term of  f ramework wi th  deal ing  wi th  some of  these  
i ssues  would  be-- I  have  to  say  I  am actual ly  a  suppor ter .   My eyes  are  
wide  open,  but  my eyes  are  open to  the  fac t  tha t  I  th ink we would  
benef i t  f rom ful l  membership  in  the  Uni ted  Nat ions  Convent ion on the  
Law of  the  Sea .   
 And fundamenta l ly ,  i t ' s  because  there  are  rea l ly  two problems 
that  we are  confront ing by remaining outs ide  i t .   One of  them is  tha t  
the  155 countr ies  are  members  of  the  Convent ion and China  i s  ac t ive ly  
pursuing them from within  the  mechanisms of  the  Convent ion.  
 China ,  for  ins tance ,  Gao Zhiguo,  a  gent leman I  respect ,  was  jus t  
appointed  to  the  In ternat ional  Tr ibunal  of  the  Law of  the  Sea .   The 
Uni ted  Sta tes  doesn ' t  have  a  member  on tha t  panel .  
 In  o ther  words ,  the  Law of  the  Sea  and the  conversa t ions  about  
the  Law of  the  Sea  are  going on wi thout  us  because  we 're  not  members  
of  the  Convent ion.    
 Secondly ,  what  tha t  does ,  i t  feeds  in to  China 's  s t ra tegic  
communicat ions  f rankly ,  tha t  we are  outs iders ,  tha t  we use  aggress ion 
ra ther  than accommodat ion to  solve  our  problems,  whereas  China  i s  
much more  accommodat ionis t .  



 

 

 What  tha t  does  leave  us  wi th  i s  in  order  to  mainta in  our  
perspect ives  on the  Law of  the  Sea ,  and I  don ' t  th ink we need ever  to  
g ive  up one io ta  of  them were  we to  jo in  the  Convent ion or  not ,  what  
we are  constant ly  having to  deal  wi th  i s  f r ic t ion-- r ight - -because  
ins tead of  having the  avenue wi th in  the  mechanisms of  the  Convent ion 
to  deal  wi th  these  i ssues ,  we ' re  constant ly  on the  outs ide ,  asser t ing  
f reedom of  navigat ion,  for  ins tance .  
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 I  a l so  be l ieve  the  Mar i t ime Mil i tary  Consul ta t ive  Agreement  i s  a  
good process .   I t ' s  a  good s tar t  of  a  process .   Perhaps  an  Incidents  a t  
Sea  Agreement  s imi lar  to  what  we had wi th  the  Sovie t  Union and the  
Dangerous  Mil i ta ry  Act iv i t ies  Agreement  tha t  fo l lowed i t ,  I  th ink,  
would  be  a  good process  for  us  to  begin  wi th  China  so  tha t  there  i s  
ac tual ly  a  mechanism by which when the  next  EP-3 inc ident  does  occur  
or  the  next  Bowdi tch  inc ident  does  occur ,  we ' l l  have  a  mechanism to  
begin  to  ta lk  about  tha t  ra ther  than having to  ad  hoc  invent  an  answer  
every  t ime.  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Mr.  Chairman,  i f  we have t ime.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Absolute ly .   Mr.  Kamphausen,  i f  
you can answer  the  ques t ions ,  p lease .  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Chairman Wortzel ,  wi th  regard  to  your  
f i rs t  ques t ion ,  how do we expla in  the  appearance  of  to lerance  or  
temperance  or  pa t ience  in  solv ing disputes ,  and,  you know,  as  l i t t le  as  
two decades  ago,  there  were  more  than a  dozen land disputes  and a  
la rge  number  of  mar i t ime disputes  as  wel l .  
 I  th ink the  answer  i s  not  a  cul tura l  one .  I  th ink i t ' s  based on 
Chinese  in teres ts .   I  would  commend to  the  Commiss ion some work 
done by a  professor  a t  MIT,  Taylor  Fravel ,  who has  rea l ly  done a  very  
sys temat ic  approach to  unders tanding each one  of  the  border  d isputes  
tha t  China  has ,  and his  conclus ions  are  pre t ty  in teres t ing ,  inc luding 
tha t  China  resolves  them for  a  var ie ty  of  reasons ,  not  only  when 
they ' re  in  a  pos i t ion  of  weakness  but  somet imes  when they ' re  in  a  
pos i t ion  of  s t rength .  
 Now,  tha t  very  f lexibi l i ty ,  though,  points  to  another  aspect ,  
which is  a  b i t  of  a  conundrum,  i f  you wi l l .   Why would  they 
demonst ra te  th is  f lexib i l i ty  when they hold  the  pr incip le  of  the  
inviola teness  of  the i r  te r r i tor ies  so  h ighly?   In  o ther  words ,  why would  
they ever  g ive  up one  inch?  
 I  th ink we need to  hold  our  unders tanding of  the i r  approach 
somewhat  in  a  b i t  of  tens ion because  both  of  those  aspects  are  present .  
 But  I  th ink i t  does  go to  an  unders tanding of  the i r  proper  
regional  ro le  and over  t ime they see  a  var ie ty  of  methods  tha t  wi l l  ge t  
them to  the  p lace  of  preeminent  pos i t ion  in  the  region,  and par t  of  tha t  
i s  they got  to  have  the i r  borders  fu l ly  demarcated ,  per iod.  
 With  regard  to  a  f ramework,  I  agree  wi th  what  Mr.  Dut ton has  



 

 

sa id .   As  a  par t ic ipant  in  severa l  years '  wor th  of  those  Mil i ta ry  
Mari t ime Consul ta t ive  Agreement  ta lks ,  our  fundamenta l  i ssue  was  
tha t  we wanted to  be  able  to  opera te  safe ly  in  the  a i r  and mar i t ime 
domains  under  the  rubr ic  of  UNCLOS,  and the  Chinese  concern  was  
tha t  we were  there  in  the  f i rs t  p lace ,  and i t  posed a  na t ional  secur i ty  
threa t  to  them even though we were  opera t ing  proper ly  as  permi t ted  
under  UNCLOS.  
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 When our  response  to  them would  be  we 're  a l lowed to  do th is ,  
they would  say ,  wel l ,  you ' re  not  par ty  to  the  Convent ion and whi le  we 
unders tand tha t  your  mi l i ta ry  have  modif ied  your  opera t ing  pat terns  so  
tha t  you are  in  concer t  wi th  i t ,  your  country  i s  not  a  s ignatory ,  you ' re  
not  a  member .   And they would  k ind of  hedge us  off  a t  the  s tar t ing  
point  and we were  not  able  to  use  membership  tha t  we shared wi th  
them as  a  tool  to  move forward the  accompl ishment  of  our  own 
in teres ts .  
 So I  th ink tha t ' s  the  f i rs t  answer  to  your  second ques t ion .   The 
second par t  i s  do  we need a  b i la tera l  a r rangement?   I  would  urge  tha t  
we th ink very  ser ious ly  and very  hard  about  whether  tha t ' s  indeed 
necessary .   We could  wel l  c rea te  or  in  th is  case  recrea te  a  phenomenon 
which occurs  in  many other  d imensions  in  which we have a  specia l  
China  ru le ,  and so  we es tabl ish  a  b i la tera l  U.S. -China  ar rangement  or  
agreement  tha t  governs  our  ac t iv i t ies  and now i t  i s  separa te  and apar t ,  
and f rankly  f rom the  Chinese  perspect ive ,  they ' l l  pay more  a t tent ion  to  
i t  than the  broader  in ternat ional  ru les  tha t  might  be  in  p lay .  
 So I  th ink tha t  we need to  push our  in terac t ion  wi th  the  Chinese  
on th is  point  to  the  broader  in ternat ional  f ramework.   I  th ink we need 
to  bear  in  mind,  too ,  tha t  those  speci f ic  agreements  tha t  were  s t ruck 
wi th  the  Sovie t  Union ref lec ted  an  ent i re ly  d i f ferent  era  and a  mi l i ta ry  
whose  capabi l i t ies  were  g lobal  a t  the  t ime.   We didn ' t  have  UNCLOS,  
a t  leas t  in  the  case  of  the  INCSEA,  and so  the  environment  has  
changed such,  and es tabl ishing I  guess  a  separa te  U.S. -China  
ar rangement  to  govern  these  th ings  I  th ink may not  serve  our  own 
in teres ts  so  wel l  over  the  longer  te rm.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Good.   Thank you.  We' l l  now turn  
to  Commiss ioner  Reinsch and then he ' l l  be  fo l lowed by Commiss ioner  
Mul loy and then Commiss ioner  Bar tholomew.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Thank you.   Let  me pursue  th is  
las t  topic  a  l i t t le  b i t  more  but  in  an  informal  ra ther  than an  agreement  
context .  
 Can e i ther  of  you comment  on the  current  s ta te  of  naval  
coopera t ion  between China  and the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  meaning mi l i ta ry  
coopera t ion ,  not  merchant  f lee ts?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Right .   There 's  re la t ive ly  l i t t le  in terac t ion  and 
in  a  formal  approach tha t  I  can  see .   There  are  cer ta in ly  h igh level  



 

 

exchanges  and there  are  academic  exchanges .   I 've  par t ic ipa ted  in  
those .  There  are  conferences ,  e t  ce tera .   We cer ta in ly  don ' t  see ,  o ther  
than in  Hong Kong,  we don ' t  see  a  ship  v is i t  program.   We don ' t  see  
any rea l  exerc ises .   I  th ink i f  memory serves  correc t ly ,  there  was  a  
br ief  pass ing exerc ise  a t  one  point ,  but  no  exerc ise  program.  
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 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Is  th is  because  we 're  re luctant  or  
they ' re  re luc tant  or  both?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  don ' t  know the  answer  to  tha t .  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  We actual ly  have done a  couple  of  very  
rudimentary  naval  search  and rescue  exerc ises  in  the  las t  couple  of  
years ,  but  they ' re  rea l ly  bas ic .   And a t  an  opera t ional  level ,  the  
Depar tment  of  Defense  has  const ra in ts  tha t  the  Secre tary  must  repor t  
to  Congress  tha t  he  has  not  author ized in terac t ion  wi th  the  Chinese  
mi l i ta ry  tha t  might  mater ia l ly  or  subs tant ia l ly  improve the i r  
capabi l i t ies  in  12  d i f ferent  ca tegor ies .  
 So  there 's  a  rea l  re luctance ,  f rankly ,  to  lean forward too much in  
the  opera t ional  domain  f rom defense  perspect ive .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  I 'm tempted to  ask  both  of  you i f  
you th ink tha t ' s  a  wise  pol icy ,  but  I  th ink tha t  I ' l l  probably  not  pursue  
tha t  under  the  c i rcumstances .   Are  there  some areas  where  coopera t ion  
might  be  mutual ly  benef ic ia l  and useful  in  areas  l ike  combat ing p i racy 
or  environmenta l  c leanup,  keeping sea  lanes  open,  th ings  l ike  tha t?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  can  cer ta in ly  address  tha t .  I 'd  l ike  to  point  out ,  
f i r s t  of  a l l ,  tha t  there 's  ac tual ly  a  t remendous  amount  of  Coast  Guard  
coopera t ion .   I  don ' t  know i f  you ' re  famil iar .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Maybe  you could  e labora te  on tha t  
a  l i t t le  b i t .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Yes .   No,  there  i s .   I  would  invi te  you to  have  
someone f rom the  Coast  Guard  g ive  you more  deta i led  answer .   But  I  
have  personal ly  observed the  extent  to  which the  Coast  Guard  off icers  
in  China ,  and there  are  Coast  Guard  off icers  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  Coast  
Guard  in  China ,  have  access  to  the i r  por t  fac i l i t ies  and coopera t ion  and 
ra ther  open access  and agreements  to  ways  tha t  fos ter  t rade  and tha t  
fos ter  safe ty  and secur i ty  a t  sea .  
 I  th ink tha t  I  personal ly  bel ieve  tha t ' s  a  good bas ic  bui ld ing 
block f rom which we can begin  to  bui ld  mar i t ime coopera t ion  wi th  
naval  capaci ty  as  wel l .  
 There  are  a  couple  of  th ings  we need to  overcome,  and one of  
them is  our  fundamenta l  d isagreement  about  some of  the  author i t ies  
tha t  exis t  in  order  to  use  our  capaci ty- - r ight - - to  jo in t ly  or  even in  
some coordinated  fashion bui ld  secur i ty  in  the  mar i t ime domain  in  the  
Asian  region,  and for  ins tance ,  there  jus t  i s  not  a  c lear  common 
unders tanding of  the  c i rcumstances  under  which i t  i s  legi t imate  for  a  
country  to  s top  another  country 's  f lagged vesse l  and to  board  and 



 

 

inspect  i t .  
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 There 's  not  been a  c lear  agreement  on  tha t .   So  coming to  terms 
wi th  some of  the  author i ty  i ssues  would  then,  I  th ink,  enable  us  to  
br ing  to  bear  our  capaci ty ,  the  physica l  capabi l i t ies  in  order  to  bui ld  
mar i t ime secur i ty .  
 I  th ink  I ' l l  leave  i t  a t  tha t .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Mr.  Kamphausen,  do you want  to  
comment  as  wel l  or  not?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Jus t  br ief ly .   I  th ink tha t  somet imes  we 
develop ac t iv i t ies  and we pursue  the  ac t iv i t ies  in  search  of  a  pol icy .   
And th is  i s  a  case  in  which I  th ink we could  get  to  a  point  where  we 
would  rea l ly  be  a t  a  lo t  of  r i sk .   As  Mr.  Dut ton sa id ,  the  author i t ies  
would  mat ter .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  What  would  the  r i sk  be?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  guess  we have to  th ink about  why we 
would  opera te  together  and then what  we might  accompl ish  in  a  rea l  
sense  once  we pract iced  i t  a  b i t .   And then beyond that ,  consider  the  
impl ica t ions  for  the  region,  especia l ly  for  our  a l l iance  par tners  in  
Japan and South  Korea  and e lsewhere ,  inc luding Aust ra l ia  and so  
for th .  
 I  th ink the  author i ty  under  which we would  ac tual ly  opera te  
together  needs  to  be  pre t ty  f ixed a t  an  ear ly  point  before  we can do 
tha t .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  May I  re turn  to  th is  i ssue  for  a  second?   I  want  
to  point  out  tha t  I  th ink tha t  the  navies  or  the  jo in t  mar i t ime s t ra tegy 
tha t  came out  th is  fa l l  does  a  pre t ty  good of  ar t icula t ing  a  s t ra tegic  
v is ion and purpose  behind doing jo in t  opera t ions .   And so  I  th ink 
perhaps  my col league and I  d isagree  a  l i t t le  on  tha t .  
 Fundamenta l ly ,  i t ' s  a  sh i f t ,  I  th ink,  because  whereas  in  the  pas t  
we were  focused on nat ional  secur i ty  and the  se l f -defense  author i t ies  
to  use  force  in  the  mar i t ime domain ,  the  shi f t  of  the  mar i t ime s t ra tegy,  
in  my view,  i s  tha t  we ' re  now focused on ensur ing s tabi l i ty  so  tha t  the  
d is rupt ive  ac tors  in  the  wor ld  tha t  a re  in tent  on  d is rupt ing many 
th ings ,  inc luding the  g lobal  economy,  are  unable  to  do so  because  
s ta tes  have  brought  the i r  pol ic ing power  author i t ies  to  tha t  common 
domain.  
 We need to  come together  to  unders tand what  the  common 
author i t ies  of  the  pol ic ing powers  of  the  in ternat ional  communi ty  are ,  
t rue ,  but  I  th ink there  i s  a  bas is  for  working together  to  bui ld  secur i ty  
in  the  mar i t ime domain  wi th  China .   We are  both  s igni f icant  
s takeholders  obvious ly  in  the  g lobal  economic  order  and our  in teres t  in  
s tabi l i ty  a t  sea  mandates  tha t  we have some kind of  approach to  
overcoming pi racy,  te r ror ism and other  d is rupt ive  ac tors  in  the  
mar i t ime domain .  



 

 

 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  guess  my point  was--  
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 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Keep going.  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  wasn ' t  c lear ,  I  don ' t  th ink.   My point  
was  i f  we don ' t  have  es tabl ished ru les  of  the  road for  how we opera te  
together ,  how could  we consider  ac tual ly  opera t ing  individual ly  in  
proximi ty  to  each other?   How could  we consider  opera t ing  together  i f  
we haven ' t  sor ted  out  tha t  most  fundamenta l  th ing?  
 In  many respects ,  we have not  accompl ished that .   And so  i t  
s t r ikes  me tha t ' s  the  f i rs t  s tep .   We need to  nai l  tha t  down and then we 
can th ink about  opera t ing  together ,  and then we have to  deal  wi th  the  
o ther  i ssues  inc luding the  proper  accountabi l i ty  to  Congress  on what  
i t s  expecta t ions  are  wi th  regard  to  the  ac t iv i ty .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I  would  turn  to  Commiss ioner  
Mul loy,  but  as  a  mat ter  of  comment ,  though,  personal ly  knowing a  
l i t t le  b i t  about  the  Law of  the  Sea ,  I 've  heard  both  of  you and maybe in  
a  previous  panel  as  wel l ,  comments  about  the  t rea t ies  gray  areas ,  but  
the  Law of  the  Sea  Treaty  i s  fa i r ly  extens ive  and out l ines  author i t ies  
across  the  board  in  severa l  a reas .   
 I 'm a  l i t t le  confused by your  comments ,  Mr.  Dut ton,  about  what  
the  ru les  of  the  road are  wi th  regard  to  boarding and pi racy and th ings  
l ike  tha t .   The  t rea ty  i s  fa i r ly  extens ive  regarding these  mat ters ,  
inc luding the  deta i l s  and l imi ts  of  the  phases  of  the  coas ta l  zones  and 
EEZs and everything e lse .  
 This  ge ts  in to  the  ques t ion  tha t  a  couple  of  us  ra ised  ear l ie r  
about  how China  seems to  in terpre t  the  Law of  the  Sea  Treaty  toward 
i t s  ends  and not  necessar i ly  as  c lear ly  as  one  might  expect  f rom a  
country  tha t  seems to  be  fa i r ly  hard- l ine  wi th  regard  to  sovere ignty .  
 I  jus t  say  tha t  as  a  mat ter  of  comment ,  and i f  you want  to  
comment  la ter ,  fee l  f ree  to .   At  th is  t ime I  want  to  turn  the  ques t ioning 
over  to  Commiss ioner  Mul loy.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Thank you,  Chairman Esper .   This  
i s  d i rec ted  to  Mr.  Dut ton and then we ' l l  br ing  you in ,  Mr.  Kamphausen.  
Mr.  Dut ton,  Mr.  Kamphausen,  on  page one  of  h is  tes t imony,  says  tha t  
the  PLA is  engaged in  an  ambi t ious  program of  mi l i ta ry  moderniza t ion  
tha t  cont r ibutes  to  an  increase  in  comprehensive  nat ional  power ,  and 
those  words  are  capi ta l ized .   So I  presume they mean something.  
 What  do those  words  mean in  your  mind,  "comprehensive  
nat ional  power"?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Comprehensive  nat ional  power  in  my mind 
would  encompass  a l l  of  the  ins t ruments  of  na t ional  power  tha t  could  be  
brought  to  bear  on  any issue  of  consequence  in  the  in ternat ional  arena .   
 Cer ta in ly ,  they inc lude  the  t radi t ional  d ip lomat ic  capabi l i t ies ,  
mi l i ta ry  capabi l i t ies ,  economic  power ,  your  abi l i ty  to  communicate  



 

 

your  s t ra tegic  message .   
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 For  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  i t  cer ta in ly  inc ludes-- I  heard  reference  
ear l ie r  today to  o ther  powers  such as  the  power  of  our  economy,  our  
domest ic  sys tem,  our  volunteer ism,  for  ins tance .   There 's  a  lo t  tha t  
encompasses  what  a  na t ion  has .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Do we use  tha t  te rm in  the  Uni ted  
Sta tes ,  "comprehensive  nat ional  power"?   I s  tha t  a  te rm that  the  
Chinese  use  or  i s  tha t  one  tha t  we use  or  i s  tha t  one  tha t  everybody 
uses  to  ta lk  about  the i r - -  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I t ' s  a  pecul iar  te rm that  they use .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  I t ' s  a  pecul iar .   What  does  i t  mean,  
Mr.  Kamphausen,  in  your  v iew?  Has  he  got  i t  r ight  or?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Yes ,  s i r .   I  ta lk  about  i t  a  l i t t le  b i t  fur ther  
on  get t ing  in to  the  second page,  and i t  rea l ly  i s  a l l  the  e lements  of  
na t ional  power ,  us ing our  terms.  
 What 's  s l ight ly  d i f ferent  about  i t  i s  tha t ,  and th is  harkens  back to  
Sovie t  days  in  some respects ,  some Chinese  theor is ts  ac tual ly  apply  
values ,  numerica l  va lues ,  to  each of  these  components  in  varying 
forms,  and i t  serves  a  pol icy  funct ion in  the i r  own pol icy  formula t ion  
process  because  they make decis ions  then based on how they can 
advance  the  overa l l  number  most  advantageously .  
 I f  I  say  anything more  about  i t ,  I  wi l l  quickly  get  out  of  my 
depth .  The reason I  ra ise  i t ,  however ,  in  th is  context  i s  what 's  
impor tant  i s  ba lance ,  and for  a  per iod of  two decades  or  more ,  the  
mi l i ta ry  moderniza t ion  component  or  the  mi l i ta ry  component ,  defense  
component  of  comprehensive  nat ional  power  lagged the  o ther  
components ,  and so  there  was ,  I  be l ieve ,  a  decis ion made tha t  in  par t  
some catch-up was  required ,  and tha t  s tar ted  in  the  ear ly  to  mid- '90s ,  
and tha t ' s  a  fundamenta l  decis ion based on thei r  unders tanding of  how 
a  country  gets  b ig  and s t rong,  and your  mi l i ta ry  has  to  be  s t rong for  
you to  achieve  tha t .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  So they want  to  be  b ig  and s t rong?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  They want  to  be  b ig  and s t rong and they 
want  to  be  balanced as  they accompl ish  tha t .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Can I  ask  you th is?  On page two of  
your  tes t imony,  Mr.  Dut ton,  you ta lk  about  tha t  the  Chinese  
in tegra t ion  inc luding economic  in tegra t ion  has  accounted for  the i r  r i se  
in  power .   So my unders tanding is  th is - -and le t  me ask  you both--Deng 
Xiaoping-- I  mean Mao,  they wanted to  bui ld  a  s t ronger  China .   Mao 
t r ied  to  do i t  by  throwing the  fore igners  out  and Deng Xiaoping made 
the  judgment ,  no ,  we need to  br ing the  fore igners  in .   We need to  br ing  
the i r  technology;  we need to  br ing the i r  economics  in  to  help  us  bui ld  
our  comprehensive  nat ional  power .  
 I s  tha t  your  unders tanding?   Has  tha t  been a  successful  s t ra tegy?  



 

 

 MR.  DUTTON:  I  guess  in  broad terms i t ' s  my unders tanding.   
Are  you asking me?   I  th ink so .  Cer ta in ly  i t  has  been a  successful  
s t ra tegy in  tha t  they have  in tegra ted  and found a  very  successful  p lace  
wi th in  the  g lobal  economy and f rankly  the  g lobal  sys tem as  a  whole .  
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 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Is  tha t  your  unders tanding,  Mr.  
Kamphausen?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Yes ,  s i r .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  I f  you compared the  
comprehensive  nat ional  power  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  1980 versus  
China  in  1980 and then compare  our  comprehensive  nat ional  power  
now to  China 's  now,  has  there  been some change in  the  re la t ive  
comprehensive  nat ional  power  of  the  two s ides?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I 'm not  sure  I 'm ent i re ly  qual i f ied  to  answer  
tha t ,  but  I  th ink jus t  f rom a  gener ic  perspect ive ,  yes .   China  has  
ar t icula ted  i t s  des i re  to  r i se  and i t  has  done so .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  And what  about  you?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink anecdota l ly  we could  agree  wi th  
tha t  judgment .   I  th ink we want  to  rea l ly  s tudy i t  harder ,  but  cer ta in ly  
they have  made dramat ic  s t r ides ,  pr imar i ly  in  the  economic  d imension,  
s ince  1980.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  So  do you th ink the  economic  
pol ic ies  we fol lowed toward China  have helped bui ld  i t s  
comprehensive  nat ional  power?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I 'm not  an  economis t  enough to  answer  tha t .   I 'm 
sorry .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  What  about  Lieutenant  Colonel  
Kamphausen?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink i t ' s  the  pol icy  of  seven American 
adminis t ra t ions  to  pursue  comprehensive  engagement  wi th  China ,  and 
there 's  a  consis tent  core  to  the  pol icy  of  Republ ican and Democrat ic  
adminis t ra t ions  to  accompl ish  tha t  end.  
 Cer ta in ly  i t ' s  my bes t  unders tanding tha t  those  decis ions  were  
made to  improve the  pos i t ion  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  and to  benef i t  
American c i t izens  pr imar i ly .   They were  not  taken as  a  means  to  
advance  China .   That  was  cer ta in ly  a  secondary  benef i t ,  but  i t  wasn ' t  
the  in tent  of  why those  adminis t ra t ions  have taken that  pol icy .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Thank you.  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Can I  make an  in ter jec t ion?   I  have  a  
shor t  in ter jec t ion  because  I 've  actual ly  done a  lo t  of  work on the  
genes is  and evolut ion  of  the  concept  of  comprehensive  nat ional  power  
in  China .   I t  was  ac tual ly  a  Japanese  scholar  of  na t ional  secur i ty  tha t  
used i t  in  a  book I  th ink in  the  ear ly  1980s .   I t  was  then picked up in  
the  Chinese  Nat ional  Defense  Univers i ty  in  texts  and l i f ted  a lmost  
whol ly  in  terms of  characters  f rom the  Japanese ,  but  then developed 



 

 

s igni f icant ly  ins ide  China  pr imar i ly  in  the  la te  '90s .   And i t ' s  
analogous  to  what  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  ca l l s  the  e lements  of  na t ional  
power .  
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 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you,  Chairman Wortzel .   
We ' l l  expect  a  paper  on  tha t - -  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  He 's  probably  a l ready 
wri t ten  a  book on i t .   S ign i t  and hand out  copies .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Commiss ioner  Bar tholomew,  then 
Brookes  and Videnieks .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Thank you.   S ince  the  
i ssue  of  expanded exchanges  or  jo in t  exerc ises  has  come up,  and 
people  danced around the  i ssue  of  one  of  the  b igges t  r i sks- - I  mean we 
have  jus t  seen la te ly  more  evidence  of  Chinese  in te l l igence  ac t iv i t ies  
here  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  and the  concern  of  a  number  of  people  in  
Congress  has  been that  the  Chinese  would  learn  far  more  f rom 
exchanges  and/or  f rom jo in t  exerc ises  than we would ,  and that  the  
k inds  of  th ings  tha t  they might  learn  could  help  to  bui ld  the i r  capaci ty  
in  a  way that  might  not  be  very  helpful  for  us .  
 A second comment ,  I  th ink,  Mr.  Dut ton,  you did  ment ion i t ,  but  
on  the  counter ter ror ism,  the  Chinese  have  used the  counter ter ror ism 
concept  to  deal  wi th  what  they ca l l  separa t i sm and a lso  to  crackdown 
on the  Uyghurs .   I  th ink tha t  we a lways  need to  be  cognizant  tha t  what  
we th ink of  as  counter ter ror ism and how they ' re  us ing counter ter ror ism 
can be  d i f ferent  th ings ,  and there  are  a  lo t  of  human r ights  abuses  tha t  
are  taking place ,  f rankly  in  too  many places ,  under  the  guise  of  
counter ter ror ism.  
 But  the  ques t ion  tha t  I ,  and there 's  been a  subtext  tha t  I 've  been 
hear ing,  perhaps  er roneously ,  throughout  much of  th is  day,  tha t  
because  the  Chinese  are  not  be ing aggress ive  in  the  region,  then 
somehow what 's  going on is  okay,  tha t  the  threshold  i s  whether  they 
ac t  aggress ively  or  not ,  and I  th ink when there  i s  concern  tha t  what  
they are  doing whi le  they are  not  ac t ing  aggress ively  i s  tha t  they are  
bui ld ing a  f ramework mi l i ta r i ly ,  they ' re  bui ld ing a  f ramework legal ly ,  
and they ' re  bui ld ing a  f ramework dip lomat ica l ly  to  achieve  the  ends  
tha t  they want  to  achieve  wi thout  having to  ac t  mi l i ta r i ly  or  
aggress ively .  
 I  want  to  make sure  tha t  some sense  tha t  jus t  because  they ' re  not  
ac t ing  aggress ively  doesn ' t  mean tha t  people  are  lu l led  in to  th inking 
a l l  i s  quie t  on  the  eas tern  f ront ,  I  guess ,  i s  what  I  should  say .  
 But  my ques t ion  ac tual ly ,  Mr.  Dut ton,  I  f ind  i t  rea l ly  in teres t ing ,  
and I 'd  l ike  to  take  you out  of  the  mar i t ime domain  a  l i t t le  b i t .   In  a  
comment  tha t  you made,  you c i te  f rom Renmin Hai jun about  legal  
warr iors  must  be  fars ighted  to  d iscern  any problems before  they 
ac tual ly  ar i se  in  order  to  provide  a  legal  pre text  for  mi l i ta ry  ac t ion  and 



 

 

to  engage in  legal  contes ts  to  v ie  for  the  legal  in i t ia t ive  in  order  to  
safeguard  nat ional  sovere ignty .  
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 And the  paragraph before  tha t  tha t  you say  tha t  they ' re  bes t ,  a t  
leas t  in  the  mar i t ime domain ,  bes t  seen as  pr imar i ly  seeking to  extend 
and consol idate  sovere ignty  ra ther  than to  protec t  sovere ignty  per  se .    
 Do you th ink tha t  th is  k ind of  approach is  taking place  outs ide  
the  mar i t ime domain  a lso?   I  mean i t 's  a  preempt ion of  sor t .   I t ' s  a  
legal  preempt ion,  but  i t ' s  t ry ing to  ident i fy  problems and crea te  a  
f ramework in  which the  problems never  become problems,  but  
sovere ignty  could  be  expanded.  
 I 'd  ask  that  of  both  of  you.  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  th ink the  answer  i s  probably  yes ,  and China  
has  a  very  long view,  in  my exper ience ,  wi th  the i r  s t ra tegic  objec t ives ,  
and th is  i s  k ind of  a  character is t ica l ly  Chinese  approach to  the i r  
problems.   Remove any potent ia l  fu ture  barr iers  inc luding any--as  I  
in t imated  ear l ie r ,  one  of  the  barr iers  tha t  they 've  got  to  remove is  they 
cannot  be  seen as  aggress ively  us ing force ,  r ight ,  so  they 've  got  to ,  in  
par t ,  ex tend the i r  sovere ignty  and the i r  sovere ign in teres ts  so  tha t  as  a  
threa t  exis ts  tha t  they cannot  to lera te ,  they have to  have a  se l f -defense  
type  argument  to  respond to  i t .  
 So  I  would  sense  tha t  tha t  would  not  be  s imply  l imi ted  to  the  
mar i t ime domain ,  and by mar i t ime domain  I  mean the  water  and 
a i rspace  above i t .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Airspace ,  too .  Okay.  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I 've  jus t  completed  an  ar t ic le  on tha t  i ssue .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Colonel  Kamphausen.  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I 'm not  sure  I  have  much to  add except  
tha t  the  mar i t ime domain  appears  to  offer  more  f lexib i l i ty ,  and I  say  
tha t  as  ne i ther  a  naval  of f icer  nor  a  lawyer .  
 There  i s  a  hardness  to  the  cont inenta l  d imension tha t  might  
reduce  the  f lexibi l i ty  tha t  you refer red  to ,  but  I  th ink a t  another  level ,  
we cer ta in ly  ought  to  be  aware  of  the  ef for ts  tha t  would  appear  to  se t  
the  precondi t ions  tha t  would  be  more  favorable  to  a  Chinese  
in terpre ta t ion  of  i ssues ,  whatever  the  i ssue  i s  under  considera t ion .  
 I  mean we don ' t  want  to  quote  Sun Tzu--  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  I  d id  th is  morning.   Go 
ahead.  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  But ,  i f  you can se t  the  condi t ions  in  such 
a  way that  you achieve  your  outcome,  then i t ' s  obviously  a  much more  
preferable  course  of  ac t ion .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  You jus t  d id  i t  more  
e loquent ly  than I  d id ,  but  I  d id  do tha t  th is  morning.   But  I ' l l  jus t  take  
another  minute ,  which is  i f  you ta lk  about  land being harder  than 
water ,  what  do  we do about  a i r?   You ment ioned i t ,  but  tha t ' s  



 

 

s imi lar ly- -sof t  i s  not  the  r ight  word,  but - -  
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 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Ephemeral .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Ephemeral .   Ephemeral - -
less  tangible  and is  the  source  of  potent ia l ly  so  much di f f icul ty .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I t  cer ta in ly  i s .   I t ' s  the  same as  the  mar i t ime 
domain ,  and there 's  a  rea l  d i f ference  between the  boundary  d ispute  
resolut ions  on the  land than a t  sea ,  I  th ink,  in  par t  because  ter r i tor ia l  
d ispute  resolut ion-- ter r i tory  meaning ter ra  f i rma-- i t ' s  e i ther  your  
sovere ign space  or  i t ' s  not .   I t ' s  a  b lack or  whi te  i ssue .  
 In  the  mar i t ime domain ,  I  guess  perhaps  we have a  l i t t le  
d i f ferent  perspect ive  ac tual ly  on Uni ted  Nat ions  Convent ion on the  
Law of  the  Sea  because  I  th ink there  i s ,  there  i s  jus t  some fuzziness  in  
there ,  in  par t icular ,  in  re la t ionship  to  the  Exclus ive  Economic  Zone.  
 The Uni ted  Sta tes  I  th ink has  very  much the  consensus  
perspect ive ,  and we are  correc t  in  our  perspect ive  on what  the  
Exclus ive  Economic  Zone is  and the  balance  of  coas ta l  s ta te  and 
in ternat ional  communi ty 's  r ights .   I  have  no quibbles  a t  a l l  wi th  tha t .  
 That  sa id ,  there  i s  enough ambigui ty  in  the  text  of  the  
Convent ion tha t  i t  a l lows countr ies  such as  China  and a  few others  to  
c la im a  d i f ferent  perspect ive  and have  some bas ic  legi t imacy for  tha t  
perspect ive .   Not  much,  le t  me say.    
 So  the  problem is  tha t  sovere ignty  in  the  a i rspace  and on the  sea  
space  i s  not  a  b lack or  whi te  i ssue ,  even off  of  our  own coas ts .   There  
i s  a  zone in  which there  i s  a  b lend of  r ights  tha t  be long to  the  
in ternat ional  communi ty  and to  the  coas ta l  s ta te ,  and there  i s  
def in i te ly  a  contes t  over  the  extent  of  the  in ternat ional  communi ty 's  
r ights  and the  coas ta l  s ta te 's  cont ro l  in  tha t  zone ,  par t icular ly  in  the  
zone between 12 naut ica l  mi les  and 200.  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I f  I  may add,  i t ' s  a lways  r i sky to  c i te  a  
person tha t  you ' re  s i t t ing  next  to  on a  panel ,  but  Mr.  Dut ton has  done 
some very  impor tant  work on th is ,  and i f  my unders tanding of  some of  
the  th ings  he 's  wr i t ten  i s  correc t ,  i t ' s  not  the  case  tha t  our  in teres ts  or  
our  pos i t ions  would  a lways  be  in  opposi t ion  to  the  Chinese  pos i t ion .  
 I 'm th inking of  the  Han incident  in  2004,  and i f  I  remember  
correc t ly ,  the  way you character ized i t  i s  there  may be  some 
consonance of  American and Chinese  pos i t ions  as  i t  per ta ins  to  
passage  of  a  s t ra i t  in  te r r i tor ia l  waters ,  for  ins tance .  
 And so  I  th ink we don ' t  want  to  leave  wi th  the  impress ion tha t  
we are  a lways  in  opposi t ion  to  each other  as  i t  per ta ins  to  Law of  the  
Sea  i ssues .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Jus t  a  quick  c lar i f ica t ion.  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Did  I  ge t  i t  c lose?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Yes .   We would not  have  had an  i ssue .   We 
would  not  have  had an  i ssue  wi th  the  t rans i t  passage  of  the  Han 



 

 

submarine  in  2004 in  the  Ishigaki  St ra i t .   I t  was  Japan and China  tha t  
had the  i ssue  as  to  whether  tha t  was  legi t imate  or  not .  We sor t  of  
s tayed on the  s ide l ines  because  t rans i t  passage  of  submarines  in  an  
in ternat ional  s t ra i t  underwater  i s  perfec t ly  f ine  f rom the  U.S.  
perspect ive .  
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 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Commiss ioner  Brookes .  
 COMMISSIONER BROOKES:   Thank you,  gent lemen,  for  your  
tes t imony.   I  jus t  wanted to  go over  a  few th ings  because  you 've  g iven 
us  a  lo t  to  th ink about  and i t  would  probably  be  wor thwhi le  reading the  
t ranscr ip t  af ter  th is .  I  have  a  few ques t ions  for  you.  
 Do you perceive  tha t  there 's  a  hardening of  v iews in  China  in  
terms of  the  i ssue  of  sovere ignty?   I s  there  a  hardening of  v iews 
because  you 've  in t roduced a  number  of  new th ings  here ,  such as  legal  
warfare  tha t  I  hadn ' t  heard  of  before?  
 That ' s  the  bas ic  ques t ion-- is  there  a  hardening of  v iews on the  
i ssue  of  sovere ignty  wi th in  the  Chinese  government?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink the  answer  i s  yes  and no.   As  we 
ta lked about  ear l ie r - -Chairman Wortze l ' s  ques t ion-- in  some respects  
there  has  been a  very  f lexible  approach to  solv ing border  d isputes  
which is  a  core  component  of  sovere ignty  i ssues .   So in  tha t  respect ,  I  
don ' t  know i f  you 'd  ca l l  i t  hardening or  sof tening,  but  i t ' s  more  
f lexible .  
 However ,  in  the  case  of  Taiwan,  there  def in i te ly  appears  to  be  a  
hardening-- r ight - -and the  las t  decade has  seen the  development  of  a  
na t ional  s t ra tegy of  which there  i s  a  mi l i ta ry  component  to  de ter  
Taiwan independence,  on  the  one  hand,  and a lso  prepare  to  deal  wi th  
re inforc ing th i rd-country  forces  tha t  would  be  enter ing the  region.  
 I  th ink you could  character ize  tha t  as  a  hardening of  pol icy ,  and 
as  I  a rgue  in  my s ta tement ,  fundamenta l ly  because  of  the  r i sk  to  
China 's  c la im of  sovere ignty  on Taiwan,  tha t  they have  to  take  tha t  
course  of  ac t ion .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I 've  only  got  one  th ing to  add to  tha t ,  which is  
tha t  to  the  extent  over  the  las t  15  years  or  so  tha t  there 's  been a  
hardening.   Some commenta tors  have  ment ioned that ,  and f rankly  I 've  
read the  Chinese  having sa id  the  same th ing,  tha t  the  legi t imacy of  the  
Chinese  Communis t  Par ty  now res ts ,  s ince  the  opening and rea l ignment  
of  the  government ,  on  two th ings  fundamenta l ly :  economic  growth and 
protec t ion  of  sovere ign in teres ts .   That  i s  i t ;  r ight .  
 And so  as  o ther  sources  of  legi t imacy fade  for  the  cont inued 
governance  of  the  Chinese  Communis t  Par ty ,  then perhaps  tha t  i s  a  
reason why we are  see ing a  resurgence  of  sovere ignty  as  a  cr i t ica l  
i ssue .  
 COMMISSIONER BROOKES:   Let  me put  a  f iner  point  on i t .   



 

 

What  about  the  Exclus ive  Economic  Zone?   Is  there  a  hardening of  
opinion on sovere ignty  over  the  200 mi le  EEZ?  I  th ink the  two other  
th ings  you pointed  out ,  I  th ink are  pre t ty  bas ic .   But  what  about  th is  
i ssue  which I  th ink has  t remendous  potent ia l  consequences ,  economic ,  
pol i t ica l ,  even secur i ty  consequences .   That ' s  something I  would  
wonder  i f  you could  comment  on?  
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 MR.  DUTTON:  Yes ,  I  can comment  on tha t .  There 's  a  whole  
ser ies  of  ac t ions  tha t  we 've  seen,  cer ta in ly  beginning rea l ly  wi th  the  
EP-3 inc ident ,  perhaps  even ear l ier ,  the  Taiwan St ra i t  c r i s i s ,  1996,  and 
the  Chinese  s ta tements  tha t  the  Taiwan St ra i t  i s  the i r  water ,  and tha t  
we are  v io la t ing  the i r  sovere ignty  by sending a i rcraf t  car r iers  through 
there .  
 More  recent ly ,  the  movement  toward development  of  Air  Defense  
Ident i f ica t ion  Zone.   I  haven ' t  ac tual ly  seen the  Chinese  s ta tement  on  
tha t  a l though I  have  ta lked wi th  academics  and government  of f ic ia ls  
who do conf i rm i t .  
 The  bot tom l ine  i s  in  my view that  they are  ac t ive ly  pursuing 
th is ,  a l though i t  was  somewhat  oppor tunis t ic ,  number  one ,  based on 
events ,  and,  number  two,  remember  tha t  they,  I  th ink,  are  us ing th is  
oppor tuni ty  to  craf t  the  Law of  the  Sea ,  to  t ry  to  craf t  the  Law of  the  
Sea  in  tha t  d i rec t ion ,  r ight ,  to  more  and more  coas ta l  s t ra i t  cont ro l  a t  
the  expense  of  the  in ternat ional  communi ty ,  which China  d idn ' t  accede 
to  the  Convent ion unt i l  1996,  i f  I  remember  correc t ly .   So tha t  would  
expla in  some of  i t s  newer  pos i t ions .  
 COMMISSIONER BROOKES:   Do you have something to  add to  
tha t ,  Roy?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  was  jus t  going to  say  tha t  whether  the i r  
v iews have hardened,  we cer ta in ly  see  more ,  a  grea ter  wi l l ingness  to  
ac tual ly  pursue  what  they want  to  see  occur  in  terms of  fore ign 
mi l i ta r ies  opera t ing  in  the i r  EEZ.   They ' re  much more  asser t ive ,  much 
more  wi l l ing  to  chal lenge fore ign mi l i ta r ies  who may be  opera t ing  in  a  
permiss ib le  way.   So I  don ' t  know i f  the i r  pos i t ion  has  changed,  but  
they are  cer ta in ly  pursuing the i r  end in  a  much more  asser t ive  way.  
 COMMISSIONER BROOKES:   And what  are  the  main  dr ivers  for  
th is  in  terms of  EEZ?  What  do you see  as  the  main  dr ivers  for  the  
Chinese  a t tempt  or  des i re  to  extend sovere ignty  to  the  EEZ? 
 MR.  DUTTON:  There  are  dr ivers  in  two senses .   F i rs t  i s  the  
reason tha t  we ' re  see ing more  of  th is  now is  I  th ink they have the  
mi l i ta ry  capaci ty  and sor t  of  o ther  in ternat ional  s t rengths  tha t  a l low 
them the  pol i t ica l  space  wi th in  which to  confront  us .  
 The dr ivers  for  i t  I  th ink are  a  couple  of  th ings .   One of  them is  
jus t  tha t  bas ic  sense  of  the i r  own sovere ignty ,  taking the  long view,  
thousands  of  years  of  Chinese  h is tory  and the i r  sense  of  tha t  rea l  
ownership  over  the  mar i t ime domain  as  they have  def ined i t .    



 

 

 Secondly ,  i t ' s  par t  of  th is  d is rupt ive  s t ra tegy,  in  my personal  
v iew.   I t ' s  par t  of  the  d is rupt ive  s t ra tegy,  which i s  to  say  tha t  the  more  
tha t  they can push back wi th  law,  r ight ,  push back the  American forces  
and a t tempt  to  delegi t imize  Americans '  use  of  f ree  navigat ion  for  ISR 
informat ion,  survei l lance  and reconnaissance  miss ions ,  in te l l igence  
miss ions  or  for  hydrographic  surveys  in  the  Exclus ive  Economic  Zone,  
the  Bowdi tch ,  for  ins tance ,  and for  o ther  mi l i ta ry  exerc ises ,  sea  
bas ing,  as  I 've  seen ment ioned in  Chinese  i ssues .   The more  tha t  they 
can delegi t imize  these  ac t iv i t ies ,  the  more  they then make i t  harder .  
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 There 's  jus t  a  cos t ,  a  pol i t ica l  cos t  to  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  in  te rms 
of  f r ic t ion  when we ins is t  on  our  r ight  to  have  these  th ings .  
 COMMISSIONER BROOKES:   I  agree  wi th  you,  but  I  would  
have  sa id  tha t  perhaps  something l ike  energy resources  would  be  a  
s igni f icant  dr iver ,  especia l ly  over  some of  these  th ings  regarding the  
Cont inenta l  Shel f ,  the  South  China  Sea ,  consider ing China 's  s igni f icant  
energy consumpt ion.   You see  i t  the  o ther  way?   You see  i t  as  more  of  
a  na t ional  sovere ignty  i ssue  as  opposed to  economic?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  do ,  and le t  me c lar i fy .  
 COMMISSIONER BROOKES:   Even though they have an  
increas ing capabi l i ty  to  enforce  sovere ignty  over  these  areas?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  do .   Here 's  the  bot tom l ine  for  me:  tha t  i f  
China  were  rea l ly  tha t  concerned about  energy,  they could  have  formed 
a  coopera t ive  approach in  the  Eas t  China  Sea  and harves ted  the  energy 
underneath  the  Eas t  China  Sea  wi th  Japan a  long t ime ago.   I f  they 
were  rea l ly  tha t  concerned about  tha t  energy,  i t  could  be  par t  of  the  
g lobal  supply  of  energy today.   Right .  
 The way that  they 've  begun to  do smal l  s teps  in  the  South  China  
Sea ,  they could  have done th is  a  long t ime ago.   So my view is  i t ' s  not  
about  the  energy;  there 's  something e lse  going on.  
 Now,  they are  preserving the i r  long- term in teres ts  in  sovere ignty  
in  tha t  domain ,  r ight ,  tha t  long- term s t ra tegic  approach,  leaving most  
of  the  resources  there .  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  would  jus t  add,  I  th ink one of  the  
dr ivers  i s  a  des i re  a t  a  na t ional  level  to  crea te  s t ra tegic  space  off  the i r  
eas tern  seaboard ,  and so  there 's  nothing magical  about  the  200 naut ica l  
mi les ,  but  i t  i s  a f forded by in ternat ional  convent ion,  and i t  presents  an  
oppor tuni ty  to  crea te  the  space  tha t  they don ' t  o therwise  have .  
 And that  has  par t icular  manifes ta t ion  in  how the  U.S.  forces  
opera te  in  the  Asia-Paci f ic ,  as  you know.   I  th ink my own th inking on 
th is  has  evolved a  l i t t le  b i t .   I t ' s  not  jus t  tha t  they want  to  keep the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  fur ther  away f rom China ,  a l though we cer ta in ly  have 
seen tha t ,  inc luding in  your  own tenure  in  the  Pentagon,  but  i t ' s  more  
broadly  an  ef for t  to  crea te  more s t ra tegic  space  off  the  eas tern  
seaboard .  
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- 83 -

  

 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Good.   Thank you.  Commiss ioner  
Videnieks .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Good af ternoon,  gent lemen.   In  
answer ing Commiss ioner  Reinsch 's  ques t ion  about  the  poss ib le  
coopera t ion ,  naval ,  I  d idn ' t  hear  the  " thousand ship  Navy"  ment ioned 
once .   I s  tha t  th ing dead?  
 A ques t ion to  both  of  you:  i s  tha t  concept  or  proposal  dead now 
or  s t i l l  be ing considered  or  i s  i t  d is in teres t ,  pos tponement?   And then 
I ' l l  ask  some other  ques t ions ,  too .   The o ther  ques t ion  i s  can  you a l l  
rank PLA's  capabi l i t ies  by  branch?  Global ly  and regional ly?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I ' l l  take  the  f i rs t  one .   The thousand ship  Navy I  
th ink cer ta in ly  very  much cont inues  to  be  a  concept  tha t  i s  impor tant  
to  our  na t ional  mar i t ime s t ra tegy,  a l though I  th ink i t  has  been recoined 
to  the  "global  mar i t ime force ."   I  don ' t  see  the  term " thousand ship  
Navy" used very  of ten .  
 And fundamenta l ly  i t ' s  behind the  idea  of  a  coopera t ive  s t ra tegy 
to  achieve  common objec t ives  of  secur i ty  in  the  mar i t ime domain  to  
ensure  f reedom of  navigat ion but  a lso  to  ensure  the  f ree  f low of  
commerce  a t  sea  wi thout  the  d is rupt ion of  th ings  such as  te r ror ism and 
pi racy.  
 So th is  coopera t ive  approach is  p laying out  in  many par ts  of  the  
wor ld ,  cer ta in ly  the  Gulf  of  Guinea  today,  off  of  the  Horn of  Afr ica ,  
and in  numerous  o ther  p laces  in  which we are  ac t ive ly  coopera t ing  to  
achieve  tha t  k ind of  secur i ty .  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Commiss ioner ,  the  second ques t ion I  
guess  i s  mine .   And I  don ' t  th ink I  can do what  you 've  asked wi thout  a  
s igni f icant  amount- -  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   We keep ta lk ing about  the  
growth one can projec t ,  but  how big  are  they now by service  and does  
i t  exceed the  needs?   Do the  s izes  of  the  var ious  services  exceed the  
needs  of  protec t ing  sovere ignty?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Okay.   What  I  was  going to  suggest  in  
response  to  your  f i rs t  formula t ion  was  tha t  I  th ink i t ' s  more  helpful ,  in  
te rms of  f raming the  ques t ions  in  a  way that  you can answer ,  i s  to  
th ink of  speci f ic  opera t ional  c i rcumstances  in  which forces  might  meet  
each o ther  and then to  consider  in  a  ne t  assessment  sor t  of  way the  
capabi l i t ies  tha t  opposing forces  might  potent ia l ly  come up wi th .  
 I  th ink to  s imply  th ink in  the  naval  versus  naval  or  a i r  versus  a i r  
d iscuss ion,  I  don ' t  th ink i t  g ives  us  the  f ide l i ty  tha t  we need to  answer  
the  fundamenta l  ques t ion  tha t  you asked which is - -  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   One a lways  has  a  cont ingency 
fac tor .   There  i s  a  cont ingency fac tor  in  a l l  p lanning.   In  th is  case ,  I  
was  bas ica l ly  saying where  roughly  do they rank?   Let ' s  say  SIPRI  or  



 

 

somebody were  to  rank the  capabi l i t ies  of  the  var ious  mi l i ta r ies ,  where  
would  PRC fa l l  in  terms of  land,  a i r  and sea?  
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 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink that  i f  we t ry  to  answer  tha t  
ques t ion  in  a  quant i ta t ive  way,  we ' l l  end up wi th  conclus ions  tha t  
maybe aren ' t  very  helpful .   I  don ' t  th ink i t ' s  s imply  a  funct ion  of  
count ing the  a i rp lanes ,  count ing the  ships ,  count ing the  tanks .   That  i s  
useful  da ta .   I t  can  feed models ,  but  I  don ' t  th ink i t  he lps .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Wel l ,  g lobal ly  or  regional ly?   
Maybe theater  concentra t ion?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  would  be  prepared to  say  in  a  regional  
context  tha t  China 's  expecta t ion  of  i t s  a rmed forces  i s  tha t  i t  wi l l  be  
the  preeminent  armed force  in  Eas t  Asia ,  and I  don ' t  know the  t ime 
l ine  for  tha t .   
 But  current ly ,  i t  lags  a t  leas t  Japan in  terms of  how they would  
opera te  in  a  jo in t  a i r -mar i t ime environment .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  can  give  you some broad responses  to  tha t ,  but  
f i r s t  of  a l l ,  I  agree  wi th  Colonel  Kamphausen tha t  i t ' s  a lmost  
compar ing apples  to  oranges  in  par t  because  we have fundamenta l ly  
d i f ferent  s t ra tegic  objec t ives .   That  i f  we recognize  tha t  the i r  s t ra tegic  
objec t ive  i s  to  deny us  access  a t  a  cr i t ica l  t ime and in  a  cr i t ica l  p lace ,  
r ight ,  to  a l low them to  achieve  the i r  mi l i ta ry  consol ida t ion  over  
Taiwan,  then do they have the  capaci ty  to  do tha t?  
 They ' re  cer ta in ly  rapidly  approaching tha t  wi th  the  development  
of  the  submarines ,  the i r  mine  capabi l i t ies ,  the i r  abi l i ty  to  d is rupt  our  
command and contro l  and ISR capabi l i t ies ,  the i r  a t tempts  to  d is rupt  
our  a l l ies  and our  legi t imacy,  so  they ' re  ac t ive ly  bui ld ing in  tha t  
capaci ty .  
 But  I  would  note  tha t  they have  l i t t le  to  no  s t ra tegic  mobi l i ty  
capabi l i ty  a t  a l l - - they have  very  l i t t le  abi l i ty  to  projec t  any forces  
beyond the i r  l i t tora l  region.  
 They do have submarines ,  as  we know,  and thei r  abi l i ty  to  move 
those  out  in to  the  b lue  waters  of  the  Paci f ic  as  par t  of  tha t  ant i -access  
s t ra tegy,  but  tha t ' s  not  the  same as  a  s t ra tegic  mobi le  capabi l i ty .   So  I  
th ink we 're  compar ing apples  and oranges .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Wel l ,  i t ' s  tac t ica l .   You 're  
bas ica l ly  saying i t ' s  a  tac t ica l  capabi l i ty  to  do  pursue  objec t ives  tha t  
a re  c lose  to  tac t ica l - -  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  th ink i t ' s  impor tant  to  look a t  the  two 
objec t ives  and then to  assess  forces  in  those  l ights ,  yes .   I  see  no 
evidence ,  by  the  way,  tha t  they have moved to  a  s t ra tegic  objec t ive  of  
projec t ing  power  a t  th is  point  in  t ime.  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Thank you.   Thank you both .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.   We 're  going to  go a  
second round beginning wi th  Commiss ioner  Wortze l  to  Commiss ioner  



 

 

Fiedler ,  but  f i r s t  I  have  a  couple  of  ques t ions .   My f i rs t  ques t ion  for  
e i ther  of  you - - I  want  you to  answer  th is - - i f  you were  asked to  be  the  
Nat ional  Secur i ty  Advisor  for  the  next  pres ident ,  what  are  the  two or  
three  th ings  you recommend he  or  she  do wi th  regard  to  China  in  the  
context  of  these  i ssues  we 've  been ta lk ing about  th is  af ternoon?  

 

 
 
 
  

- 85 -

  

 MR.  DUTTON:  Wow.   My f i rs t - -  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I  mean broad-brush.  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  was  ac tual ly  th inking las t  n ight  about  a  s imi lar  
ques t ion  which was  fundamenta l ly  have we commit ted ,  have  we as  a  
country  commit ted  to  mainta in ing pr imacy a t  sea ,  which i s  the  
fundamenta l  va lue  of  our  nat ional  secur i ty  s t ra tegy for  projec t ing  
power?   Have we commit ted  to  tha t?   I  don ' t  know the  answer  to  i t .  
 I  don ' t  know that  we even have the  resources  to  cont inue  to  
commit  to  tha t .   But  the  a l ternat ive  fundamenta l ly  i s  to  choose  to  f ind  
a  way to  manage major  powers  who are  capable  a t  sea ,  who are  capable  
a t  sea .    
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I  want  to  broaden the  ques t ion  a  
l i t t le  b i t .   I  don ' t  want  to  ta lk  focus  on the  sea .   I 'm rea l ly  more  
concerned about  China  in  a l l  domains  and cer ta in ly  the  speci f ic  
domains  we were  ta lk ing about  today--cyber  and outer  space .   How 
would  you deal  wi th  China  so  tha t  we mainta in  the  pos i t ion  we want  to  
mainta in  in  a l l  those  var ious  domains  v is -à-vis  China?  
 Some panel is ts  th is  morning recommended fur ther  in tegra t ion  in  
a  var ie ty  of  in ternat ional  regimes  and ins t i tu t ions  and agreements .   
You both  have ta lked today about  the  mar i t ime const ruct ,  but  I 'm jus t  
wonder ing i f  there 's  anything tha t  comes to  mind tha t  you see  lacking 
now,  or  ideas  tha t  you 've  had that  th ink would  help  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  
advance  i t s  in teres ts  and deal  wi th  China  in  a  const ruct ive  way? 
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I ' l l  ment ion a  couple ,  commiss ioner .   The 
f i rs t  i s  I  th ink I  would  offer  we should  encourage  and welcome China 's  
s takeholder  s ta tus  in  the  secur i ty  domain  whi le  fu l ly  recogniz ing the  
chal lenges  and r i sks  tha t  might  br ing .   I t  s t r ikes  me tha t  there  i s  more  
oppor tuni ty  to  achieve  our  own purposes  in  tha t  i f  we were  to  welcome 
that  than i f  we were  to  hold  i t  a t  a rm's  length .  
 There  are  t rends  tha t  would  potent ia l ly  put  a t  r i sk  U.S.  a l l iance  
re la t ionships ,  and we have to  be  very  cognizant  of  tha t ,  and we could  
a lso  eas i ly  ant ic ipate  the  Chinese ,  even wi thout  our  cognizance ,  
character iz ing a  changed U.S. -China  re la t ionship  as  crea t ing  a  de  fac to  
condominium of  power  in  Asia ,  tha t  would  essent ia l ly  cut  out  
America 's  a l l iance  par tners  especia l ly  Japan.   So we have to  be  very  
cognizant  of  tha t .  
 On the  o ther  hand,  I  th ink i f  we go about  i t  in  a  very  hard-
headed sor t  of  way,  welcoming thei r  s ta tus ,  the i r  par t ic ipa t ion  as  a  
s takeholder  in  in ternat ional  secur i ty  chal lenges  would  be ,  I  th ink,  a  



 

 

potent ia l ly  pos i t ive  development .  
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 The  second is  there 's  no  subst i tu te  for  the  s t rength  of  a  robust  
forward-deployed American posture  in  the  region.   So no change on 
tha t  f ront .  I  th ink,  and the  two go hand- in-hand.   I f  you propose  
welcoming China  as  a  s takeholder  in  the  secur i ty  domain ,  a t  the  same 
t ime,  you have to  mainta in  tha t  very  s t rong and t radi t ional  forward-  
deployed American posture  in  the  region.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Mr.  Dut ton,  anything to  
add?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Yes .   My answer  fo l lows on the  same idea ,  tha t  
I 'm assuming that  we ' re  not  going to ,  in  the  fu ture ,  cont inue  to  t ry  to  
remain  the  pr imary,  the  only  superpower ,  and tha t  because  China  wi l l  
r i se- - in  doing so ,  by  t ry ing to  remain  the  pr imary superpower  or  the  
pr imary major  power ,  we would  be  invi t ing  conf l ic t .  
 That  sa id ,  the  o ther  way of  deal ing  wi th  China  in  the  fu ture  i s  to  
accept  the  fac t  tha t  there  wi l l  be  p lura l  powers .   We wi l l  want  to  t ry  to  
be  the  predominant  power  among the  p lura l  powers .   And recogniz ing 
tha t  o ther  powers  wi l l  have  in teres ts  and we must  f ind  ways  to  gr ind 
out  the  tens ions  between other  powers  when they ' re  s igni f icant  enough 
to  cause  us  ser ious  d iscomfor t  i f  we don ' t .  
 Obviously ,  mainta in ing our  s t rength  i s  one  way.   Bi la tera l  
agreements  in  a  hos t  of  ways  are  another .   Mul t i la tera l  agreements  and 
encouraging par t ic ipa t ion  in  mul t i la tera l  agreements  are  another .    
 And f ina l ly  I 'd  ment ion engagement .   I  jus t  th ink tha t  the  more  
we become famil iar  wi th  each other ,  the  bet ter  of f  tha t  we wi l l  both  be  
recogniz ing tha t  we have to  f igure  out  a  way in  the  fu ture  to  l ive  wi th  
a  powerful  China .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Thank you.  Commiss ioner  
Wortze l .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Is  there  some in ternat ional  regime or  
agreement  or  convent ion on how far  out  an  Air  Defense  Ident i f ica t ion  
Zone may extend by a  s ta te  and tha t  would  cover  what  in tercept  
ac t ions  are  permit ted  ins ide  tha t  ADIZ,  ins ide  a  country 's  ADIZ? 
 MR.  DUTTON:  The shor t  answer  i s  no  ac tual ly .   The 
In ternat ional  Civi l  Avia t ion  Organiza t ion  does  have  ru les  tha t  govern  
c iv i l  a i rcraf t - -but  now we 're  ta lking about  s ta te  a i rcraf t ,  mi l i ta ry  
a i rcraf t  in  par t icular .   And rea l ly  there 's  the  sovere ignty  in  the  a i r ,  and 
the  American perspect ive ,  and I  be l ieve  the  correc t  perspect ive ,  i s  very  
much l ike  sovere ignty  on the  land,  which is  i t ' s  e i ther  on  or  i t ' s  of f .  
 There  i s  wi th in  12 naut ica l  mi les  of  the  coas t l ine  above the  
ter r i tor ia l  sea ,  tha t  i s  na t ional  a i rspace ,  fu l ly  sovere ign.   Outs ide  of  i t ,  
i t  i s  in ternat ional  a i rspace ,  fu l ly  in ternat ional  in  character .  
 As  such,  a  coas ta l  s ta te ,  in  my view,  has  the  fu l l  r ight  to  use  tha t  
space ,  not  exclus ively ,  but  to  put  the  in ternat ional  communi ty  on 



 

 

not ice  tha t  i t  has  a  secur i ty  in teres t  i s  as  much of  tha t  space  as  i t  
wants  to .   Now,  tha t  doesn ' t  mean that  the  balance  of  r ights  and 
responsibi l i t ies  in  tha t  a i rspace  have a l tered  one  io ta ,  and Air  Defense  
Ident i f ica t ion  Zone,  in  my view,  i s  s imply  a  not ice  to  the  in ternat ional  
communi ty  of  two th ings :  
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 One,  a  secur i ty  in teres t  in  tha t  space;  and,  two,  an  in tent  to  
inquire  as  to  unknown contacts  and the i r  charac ter  jus t  to  make sure  
tha t  they ' re  not  threa tening.   And the  in tercept  procedures  are  jus t  
rea l ly  k ind of  a  mat ter  of  respect ing  the  due  regard  s tandard ,  which i s  
to  say  the  in ternat ional  communi ty ,  as  wel l  as  the  coas ta l  s ta te ,  has  a  
r ight  to  f ly  a i rcraf t  there ,  as  long as  we respect  each other 's  safe ty  of  
f l ight .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:  Are  unmanned aer ia l  vehic les  s t i l l  par t  
of  tha t  or  are  cruise  miss i les?  Pract ica l ly  speaking,  a  cru ise  miss i le  
could  pass  through or  t rans i t  a  country 's  Air  Defense  Ident i f ica t ion  
Zone in  innocent  passage  whi le  ta rget ing  something e lse .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Yes ,  absolute ly .   In  o ther  words ,  the  fac t  tha t  an  
Air  Defense  Ident i f ica t ion  Zone exis ts ,  in  my view,  does  not  a l ter  the  
r ights  tha t  the  in ternat ional  communi ty  has  to  use  tha t  space .   Right .   
As  long as  they are  not  threa tening the  coas ta l  s ta te ,  then i t ' s  a  
legi t imate  use  of  the  a i rspace  in  my view.  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:  Do you have any idea  what  the  Chinese  
in tend to  do  wi th  th is?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I 'm not  a  Mandar in  speaker .   I 'm in  the  process  
of  t rans la t ing  ar t ic les  on  tha t  i ssue  now,  and I  cannot  say  wi th  any 
speci f ic i ty  what  they in tend to  do ,  but  they ' re  looking very  ser ious ly  a t  
th is ,  both  f rom an academic  perspect ive  and f rom a  government  
perspect ive ,  and f rom a  mi l i ta ry  perspect ive .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.   We next  have ,  in  the  
ten  minutes  or  so  we have lef t  of  scheduled t ime,  Commiss ioner  
Fiedler  and then Commiss ioner  Mul loy.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I  have jus t  a  very  quick 
ques t ion .   I  am not  a  reader  of  Chinese  sovere ignty  l i te ra ture  or  
theore t ica l  mi l i ta ry  journals ,  but  I  am in teres ted ,  and I  could  probably  
ask  Commiss ioner  Wortze l  th is  i f  you don ' t  have  the  answer .   I s  there  
any genera t ional  d i f ference-- le t  me jus t  preface  th is  by ,  we met  some 
very  in teres t ing ,  smar t ,  young off icers  a t  the  Academy of  Mil i ta ry  
Science  las t  year ,  fasc inat ing  d iscuss ions .   Now,  in  the  advocacy of  
these  harder- l ine  sovere ignty  pos i t ions ,  a re  the  young fo lks  a  l i t t le  
more  aggress ive  on th is ,  less  aggress ive  than o lder  theore t ic ians  or  
es tabl ished th inkers?   Or  not?   Or  i s  there  grea ter  nuance  to  tha t  
d iscuss ion?  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  don ' t  th ink we know enough to  make a  
se t  of  judgments  about  tha t ,  but  there  are  a  couple  of  points  tha t  maybe 
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 The  f i rs t  i s  i t ' s  near ly  universa l ly  the  case  tha t  the  younger  
genera t ion  of  of f icers  are  more  in ternat ional ly  savvy.   Thei r  fore ign 
language ski l l s  a re  genera l ly  much bet ter .   Cer ta in ly  the i r  Engl ish  
language ski l l s  a re  much bet ter  than the  genera t ions  preceding them.   
And they ' re  par t  of  the  In ternet  genera t ion  and near ly  fu l l  par t ic ipants  
in  i t .  
 But  we ought  not  conf la te  tha t  wi th  a  sense  tha t  they are  more  
sympathet ic  to  the  in teres ts  of  the  West ,  for  ins tance ,  nor  should  we 
conclude  tha t  they are  any less  ardent  in  the  pursui t  of  the  miss ions  
tha t  a re  g iven to  them in  suppor t  of  na t ional  in teres ts .  
 So  whi le  the  in terac t ion  can be  more  p leasant ,  i t  doesn ' t  
necessar i ly  mean tha t  we are  c loser  in  terms of  how we look a t  th ings .  
 And I  of fer  tha t - -  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I  wasn ' t  implying tha t  our  
exchange was  that  way.    
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  th ink there  are  some who,  in  my 
judgment ,  perhaps  make tha t  mis take  and i t ' s  impor tant  to  unders tand.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  No,  yes .   No,  we don ' t .  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  I  wasn ' t  suggest ing you were ,  
commiss ioner ,  but  I  th ink we need to  th ink tha t  they can be  hard-
headed in  pursui t  of  the i r  na t ional  in teres ts  as  the i r  predecessors ,  jus t  
maybe more  adept  in  how they do i t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Mr.  Dut ton.  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I 'm t ry ing to  remember  ac tual ly .   From 
anecdota l  exper ience ,  I  th ink I  would  agree  wi th  tha t - -but  I 'm not  sure  
what  to  a t t r ibute  i t  to- - tha t  senior  academics ,  senior  government  
of f ic ia ls ,  even the  o lder  genera t ion ,  i s  def in i te ly  more  nuanced in  the i r  
th inking than my exper ience  of  d iscuss ions  wi th  some of  the  younger ,  
par t icular ly  the  in ternat ional  lawyers .   There 's  r ig id i ty  to  some of  the  
approaches  of  young lawyers  now.   Maybe that ' s  inexper ience;  maybe 
i t ' s  jus t  ref lec t ing  a  perspect ive .   I  don ' t  know.   But  I  do  see  more  
nuanced,  more  ref lec t ive  unders tanding wi th  addi t ional  gray  hai r .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Not  a l l  addi t ional  gray  
hai r .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  I  vote  for  gray  hai r ,  def in i te ly  a  
p lus .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Commiss ioner  Mul loy.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Thank you.   Could  be  the  younger  
people  are  fee l ing  the i r  Cheer ios .   This  i s  to  Mr.  Dut ton.   Mr.  Meek,  
who is  going to  come and tes t i fy  on the  next  panel ,  he 's  the  Associa te  
Genera l  Counsel  of  the  Air  Force .   He ment ions  the  same issue  tha t  
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 My unders tanding is  the  Chinese  have s igned and ra t i f ied  the  
Law of  the  Sea  Convent ion.  The Uni ted  Sta tes  has  s igned i t ,  but  we 
haven ' t  ra t i f ied  i t .  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Yes .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  But  we admit  tha t  a t  leas t  the  EEZ 
is  cus tomary in ternat ional  law,  so  the  Chinese  contend— that  the  term 
"freedom of  navigat ion and overf l ight  in  the  EEZ" does  not  apply  to  
mi l i ta ry  and reconnaissance  ac t iv i t ies ,  and we contend tha t  i t  does ,  
tha t  we can do that  wi th in  the  Exclus ive  Economic  Zone.  
 I s  there  a  t r ibunal  tha t  we could  take  th is  to?   There  i s  a  t r ibunal  
I  know.   Can we take  i t  even i f  we ' re  not  a  par ty  to  the  Convent ion or  
i s  there  an  a l ternat ive  t r ibunal  l ike  the  In ternat ional  Cour t  of  Jus t ice  
tha t  we could  take  th is  to  i f  we wanted rea l ly  to  ge t  th is  resolved one  
way or  the  o ther  and know what  in ternat ional  law rea l ly  would  th ink 
about  i t?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  The t r ibunals  tha t  are  es tabl ished by the  Uni ted  
Nat ions  Convent ion on the  Law of  the  Sea  have,  my perspect ive  i s ,  
have  developing jur isdic t ional  author i ty .   I t ' s  not  rea l  c lear  exact ly  
how much author i ty  tha t  the  t r ibunal ,  the  In ternat ional  Tr ibunal  of  the  
Law of  the  Sea ,  wi l l  u l t imate ly  have.  
 Cer ta in ly ,  the  In ternat ional  Cour t  of  Jus t ice  would  hear  th is  case  
i f  both  s ides  asked i t  to ,  I  suppose .   My point  i s  I  don ' t  th ink we would  
want  to  take  i t  to  e i ther  one  of  the  t r ibunals .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Why?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Wel l ,  somet imes  the  answer  i sn ' t  one  tha t  you ' re  
going to  want  to  accept .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Okay.  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Fundamenta l ly ,  my view is  tha t  the  In ternat ional  
Law of  the  Sea  was  advanced s igni f icant ly  by the  Uni ted  Nat ions  
Convent ion on the  Law of  the  Sea .   Whether  you view i t  as  a  ref lec t ion  
of  cus tomary in ternat ional  law or  whether  you view i t  as  new t rea ty  
law,  i t  was  moved forward s igni f icant ly ,  but  tha t  sa id ,  there 's  s t i l l  a  
lo t  of  unanswered ques t ions  and there  are  fundamenta l ly  three  ways  to  
resolve  those  ques t ions .  
 One is  by  the  cus tomary law development  of  s ta te  prac t ice ,  and 
i t  i s  a lways  the  most  favorable ,  in  my view,  i s  fundamenta l ly  to  work 
i t  out  as  gr is t  for  the  mi l l  among s ta tes  and to  have  the  accumulat ion  
of  approaches  to  resolve  how th is  wi l l  work out  over  t ime,  how each 
issue  wi l l  work out  over  t ime.   The second,  of  course ,  i s  to  fur ther  
redef ine  the  deta i l s  of  the  t rea ty  i t se l f ,  and then the  th i rd  i s  to  take  i t  
to  some in ternat ional  t r ibunal .  
 The  problem wi th  an  in ternat ional  t r ibunal  i s  tha t  sovere igns  
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 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  We do i t  a l l  the  t ime in  the  WTO.  
Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Gent lemen,  I  th ink our  fe l low 
commiss ioners  have  run out  of  ques t ions .   I  want  to  thank you both  for  
appear ing today.   I t ' s  been a  very  in teres t ing  d iscuss ion,  and I  
apprecia te  your  exper t  advice  and ins ights  and hope tha t  we can have 
you back somet ime.   Thank you very  much.  
 MR.  KAMPHAUSEN:  Thank you.  
 MR.  DUTTON:  Thank you,  s i r ,  i t ' s  my pleasure .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  This  panel  i s  adjourned.    
 [Whereupon,  a  shor t  recess  was  taken. ]  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Good af ternoon.   I 'd  l ike  to  
welcome everyone to  the  f i f th  and f ina l  panel  of  the  day,  which deals  
wi th  China 's  v iews of  sovere ignty  in  outer  space  and cyberspace .   
 
PANEL V:  CHINESE VIEWS OF SOVEREIGNTY IN SPACE AND 

CYBERSPACE 
 

 This  af ternoon,  for  the  las t  panel ,  I 'm pleased to  welcome Mr.  
Phi l ip  Meek,  Associa te  Genera l  Counsel  of  In ternat ional  Affa i rs  of  the  
Air  Force  Genera l  Counsel ' s  Off ice ;  and Dr .  James  Lewis ,  senior  
fe l low,  Center  for  St ra tegic  and In ternat ional  Studies .  
 By mat ter  of  in t roduct ion ,  le t  me jus t  e labora te  on  the  
b iographies  of  our  two panel is ts .  Mr.  Meek is  responsible  for  
render ing legal  advice  on a  wide  var ie ty  of  in ternat ional  and 
opera t ional  law issues ,  pr inc ipal ly  involving space  law and pol icy ,  
informat ion warfare ,  the  law of  armed conf l ic t  and arms control .  
 Pr ior  to  accept ing  h is  current  c iv i l ian  pos i t ion ,  he  served as  an  
Air  Force  judge advocate  re t i r ing  f rom act ive  duty  in  1995 wi th  the  
rank of  colonel .  
 His  senior  mi l i ta ry  ass ignments  inc luded the  Direc tor  of  
In ternat ional  and Opera t ions  Law,  Headquar ters ,  Uni ted  Sta tes  Air  
Force .   Welcome,  Mr.  Meek.  
 J im Lewis  i s  a  senior  fe l low a t  CSIS and di rec ts  i t s  Technology 
and Publ ic  Pol icy  Program.   Before  jo in ing CSIS,  he  was  a  member  of  
the  U.S.  Fore ign Service  and Senior  Execut ive  Service  where  he  
worked on nat ional  secur i ty  and technology-re la ted  i ssues ,  inc luding 
global  arms sa les ,  encrypt ion,  space  remote  sens ing,  and high- tech 
t rade  wi th  China .   Dr .  Lewis ,  p leased to  have you here  today as  wel l .   
Thank you.  
 Gent lemen,  what  we ' l l  do ,  as  i s  s tandard  pract ice ,  i s  g ive  you 
both  seven minutes  for  opening remarks .   Your  prepared tes t imony wi l l  
be  entered  in  the  record ,  and wi th  tha t ,  I ' l l  ask  my cochai r ,  
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 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  No,  jus t  thank you for  coming,  
gent lemen.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Mr.  Meek,  i f  you would ,  
p lease ,  go  f i rs t ,  fo l lowed by Dr .  Lewis .  
 

STATEMENT OF MR. PHILLIP A.  MEEK 
ASSOCIATE GENERAL COUNSEL (INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS) 

DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR FORCE, WASHINGTON, D.C.  
   

 MR.  MEEK:  Thank you very  much for  the  in t roduct ion.   I  would  
l ike  to  thank the  Commiss ion for  invi t ing  me here  today to  ta lk  about  a  
subjec t  near  and dear  to  my hear t ,  which is  space  law and pol icy  
pr imar i ly ,  a l though I  a lso  work a  b i t  in  the  cyberspace  arena .  
 I  would  l ike  to  s ta te ,  as  the  o ther  government  employees  have  
s ta ted ,  tha t  these  are  my personal  v iews and they do not  necessar i ly  
ref lec t  the  v iews of  the  Air  Force  or  the  Depar tment  of  Defense .  
 With  tha t  behind me-- that ' s  the  f i rs t  ques t ion  my boss  a lways  
asks  me when I  ge t  back f rom a  conference--a t  the  outs ide  of  my 
remarks ,  I 'd  l ike  to  note  tha t  the  People 's  Republ ic  of  China  has  not ,  to  
my knowledge and as  a  resul t  of  my research,  publ ished any off ic ia l  
documents  se t t ing  for th  speci f ic  c la ims of  sovere ignty  in  outer  space  
or  cyberspace .  
 Likewise ,  there 's  l i t t le  or  no  t ransparency in  i t s  doct r ine  or  
implement ing pol ic ies  concerning e i ther  space  or  cyberspace .   So as  a  
resul t  of  tha t ,  we have to  re ly  on publ ica t ions  and t ry ing to  look a t  the  
var ious  levels  and the  ranks  of  the  individuals ,  what  organiza t ions  
they ' re  wi th ,  and then in  my case ,  s ince  I  don ' t  speak Chinese ,  ta lk ing 
to  Chinese  exper ts  and asking who is  th is  person,  what  level  are  they 
in ,  how should  I  look a t  the i r  comments .   And so  my views are  based 
on those  readings  and discuss ions  wi th  some of  the  o ther  China  
exper ts .  
 Space  law as  a  d isc ip l ine  i s  a  f ledgl ing d isc ip l ine .   I t  came in to  
being,  a l though there  have  been some pr ior  d iscuss ions ,  rea l ly  on 
October  4 ,  1957,  when Sputnik  was  launched.   That  was  a  cr i t ica l  da te  
a lso  for  the  purposes  of  our  d iscuss ion today,  which I ' l l  ge t  in to ,  on  
some of  our  d isagreements ,  poss ib le  d isagreements  wi th  China .  
 On that  da te ,  when Sputnik  was  launched in to  orbi t ,  i t  passed 
over  the  ter r i tor ies  of  a l l  of  the  countr ies  be low,  and no countr ies  
ra ised  objec t ions  tha t  i t  was  v io la t ing  the i r  te r r i tor ia l  a i rspace .  
 There  had been a  lo t  of  academic work in  th is  area  before ,  a  lo t  
of  v iews expressed.   When i t  happened,  everybody sa t  there  and 
looked,  wai ted ,  nobody sa id  anything.   So tha t  became the  f i rs t  
pr inc ip le  in  outer  space ,  the  f reedom of  navigat ion and overf l ight ,  no  
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 This  pr inc ip le  developed over  the  next  few years ,  through more  
sa te l l i tes  be ing placed in to  orbi t .   In  1967,  the  Outer  Space  Treaty ,  
which i s  the  grandfa ther  of  a l l  space  t rea t ies ,  was  concluded.   I t s  three  
most  impor tant  ar t ic les  or  three  of  the  more  impor tant  ones  a t  the  very  
f ront  of  the  t rea ty ,  which speci f ies  the i r  impor tance ,  a re  the  pr incip les  
of  f reedom of  navigat ion  and overf l ight  in  space ,  the  inabi l i ty  to  make 
ter r i tor ia l  c la ims in  space .   Also  two or  three  ar t ic les  speci f ica l ly  
ment ion ac t iv i t ies  tha t  a re  consis tent  wi th  in ternat ional  law.  
 So whenever  I  s tar t  reviewing proposed space  ac t ions  or  
ac t iv i t ies ,  tha t ' s  where  I  s tar t .   I t ' s  the  Outer  Space  Treaty  and those  
three  pr incip les .    
 In teres t ingly ,  the  Outer  Space  Treaty  does  not  def ine  space .   
Some countr ies  have  t r ied  to  use  th is  to  the i r  advantage .   Never theless ,  
there 's  been a  wide  var ie ty  of  opinions  voiced,  over  50 or  60  
proposals ,  to  def ine  outer  space ,  but  the  one  common denominator  of  
a l l  of  them is  tha t  they  are  a l l  very  subjec t ive  because  the  l ine  between 
space  and a i r  space  i s  very  subjec t ive ,  and i t  can  vary  depending on 
weather ,  temperatures ,  condi t ions ,  winds ,  var ious  th ings .  
 There  has  never  been a  consensus  def in i t ion ,  and one of  the  
reasons  i t  i s  not  in  the  Outer  Space Treaty  was  tha t  the  negot ia tors  
never  came to  any agreement  on a  def in i t ion .   I t  was  in  the  too-hard  
box and i t  was  s imply  se t  as ide .  
 I t ' s  a lso  in teres t ing  to  note  tha t  there 's  no  def in i t ion  in  
in ternat ional  law of  the  l imi ts  of  a i rspace ,  te r r i tor ia l  a i rspace ,  so  you 
have nei ther  a  def in i t ion  of  space  or  of  a i rspace  whether  te r r i tor ia l  or  
the  in ternat ional .  
 I 'm not  aware ,  on  the  cyber  f ront ,  I 'm not  aware  of  any 
in ternat ional  cyber  t rea t ies  tha t  a re  comparable  in  scope and 
appl ica t ion  to  the  Outer  Space  Treat ies .  
 Most  regula t ions  in  the  cyber  rea lm are  domest ic  laws.   Whereas  
a  s ta te  may impose  laws,  regula t ions ,  d i rec t ives ,  on  not  only  i t s  
c i t izens  but  countr ies  tha t  do  bus iness  there ,  there 's  no  corre la t ive  
in ternat ional  mechanism of  which I 'm aware .   One th ing I  want  to  
point  out  here ,  because  i t ' s  appl icable  not  jus t  in  cyberspace  but  outer  
space ,  there 's  been some discuss ion ear l ier  today concerning some 
Chinese  domest ic  legis la t ion  incorpora t ing  some of  the i r  sovere ign 
c la ims.   Those  c la ims are  ef fec t ive  wi th in  tha t  na t ion  s ta te ,  but  they 
are  not  de terminat ive  of  an  in ternat ional  law ques t ion  or  recogni t ion  of  
those  c la ims.  
 For  ins tance ,  China  may pass  a  domest ic  s ta tu te  tha t  incorpora tes  
a  par t icular  locat ion  l ike  the  South  China  Sea  in to  i t s  na t ional  
te r r i tor ia l  sovere ignty;  tha t  does  not  mean tha t  the  o ther  na t ions  of  the  
wor ld  may recognize  i t .   They may or  they may not .   They may take  
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 For  ins tance ,  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  we have a  program refer red  to  
as  the  Freedom of  Navigat ion Program,  which i s  speci f ica l ly  for  the  
purpose  of  chal lenging excess ive  c la ims by governments .  
 In  looking a t  the  var ious  approaches  tha t  China  takes ,  for  
ins tance ,  in  non-mil i ta ry  ac t iv i t ies ,  Professor  Dut ton,  I  be l ieve  i t  was ,  
referenced some of  the  measures  of  media  warfare ,  psychological  
warfare ,  and law-fare .  
 When I  ment ion the  term " law fare ,"  people  look kind of  
quizz ica l  or  they laugh or  whatever .   I t ' s  not  a  joking mat ter .   I t ' s  
rea l ly  a  very  ser ious  ef for t  by  the  Chinese ,  not  jus t  by  the  Chinese ,  by  
o ther  governments  as  wel l ,  but  par t icular ly  craf ted  by the  Chinese ,  to  
t ry  to  crea te  some legi t imacy for  the i r  own act iv i t ies  or  what  they may 
want  to  do in  the  fu ture ,  and i t ' s  something tha t  needs  to  be  watched 
very  c lose ly .  
 Legal  warfare ,  as  was  ment ioned,  i s  where  a  s ta te  asser ts  a  legal  
pos i t ion  to  provide  jus t i f ica t ion  for  i t s  own act ions  and to  deny the  
legi t imacy of  a  res is tance  to  tha t .  
 From a  legal  perspect ive ,  the  most  t roublesome indica tors  of  
China 's  apparent  asser t ions  of  sovere ignty  in  space  are  the  increas ing 
number  of  publ ica t ions  by inf luent ia l  Chinese  authors  advancing the  
pr incip le  tha t  China 's  sovere ign ter r i tory  extends  through outer  space .  
 As  jus t i f ica t ion  for  the  pos i t ion ,  Chinese  authors  asser t  tha t  the i r  
te r r i tor ia l  c la ims to  outer  space  are  not  inconsis tent  wi th  in ternat ional  
law because  there  i s  no  in ternat ional ly  accepted  def in i t ion  of  outer  
space  tha t  has  a  demarcat ion  point  a t  which nat ional  a i rspace  ends  and 
outer  space  begins .  
 And then they ext rapola te  the  lack of  a  formal  def in i t ion  in to  a  
c la im that  essent ia l ly  asser ts  Chinese  sovere ignty  over  a l l  of  the  outer  
space  over  te r r i tory .    
 However ,  any such Chinese  asser t ion  of  sovere ignty  would  be  
complete ly  inconsis tent  wi th  in ternat ional  space  law.   Ar t ic le  I I  of  the  
Outer  Space  Treaty  c lear ly  es tabl ishes  outer  space  i s  not  subjec t  to  
na t ional  appropr ia t ion  by a  c la im of  sovere ignty  or  by  means  of  use  or  
occupat ion or  by  any other  means .   Those  are  a l l  the  words .   Covers  
the  waterf ront .  
 In  addi t ion ,  the  Chinese  authors  of ten  over look the  h is tor ica l  
context  of  the  def in i t ional  debate  of  outer  space .   I t  wasn ' t  a t  the  
h igher  reaches  of  space .   That  wasn ' t  the  rea l  i ssue .   The i ssue  was  the  
lower  demarcat ion  where  you lef t  te r r i tor ia l  a i rspace  and entered  outer  
space .   So most  of  the  c la ims of  ter r i tor ia l ,  c la ims in  outer  space  have  
deal t  wi th  the  geos ta t ionary  orbi t  or  the  geo-orbi t ,  22 ,500 mi les  out ,  
not  a t  the  very  lowest  levels .  
 However ,  the  Chinese  c la im extends  to  a l l  of  outer  space .   I t ' s  



 

 

not  l imi ted  to  the  geo-orbi t .   I t ' s  not  l imi ted  to  lower  orbi t s .   I t  i s  
l i te ra l ly  a  ver t ica l  projec t ion  of  the i r  te r r i tory  through outer  space .  

 

 
 
 
  

- 94 -

  

 Insofar  as  in te l l igence ,  survei l lance  and reconnaissance  
sa te l l i tes  and ac t iv i t ies  in  outer  space  are  concerned,  inf luent ia l  
Chinese  wri ters  of  the  PLA asser t  tha t  these  ISR act iv i t ies  are  in  
prepara t ion  to  engage in  warfare  and as  such are  not  considered wi th in  
the  concept  of  Freedom of  Navigat ion.   
 This  i s  par t icular ly  worr isome from the  U.S.  perspect ive  because  
of  our  s igni f icant  re l iance  on space .   I t  could  be  const rued as  a  
warning tha t  ISR sa te l l i tes  pass ing over  Chinese  ter r i tory  may be  
engaged.   Not  a l l  Chinese  authors  agree  wi th  tha t  pos i t ion  and some 
recognize  the  benef i t s  of  China  adher ing to  the  convent ional  space  law 
concepts .  
 The th ing we have to  watch here  i s  i f  China  cont inuously  asser ts  
th is  pr inc ip le  and they are  not  engaged a t  e i ther  the  d ip lomat ic  level  or  
wr i t ings ,  then i t  s tar t s  to  become kind of  an  accepted idea  tha t  maybe 
sovere ignty  does  not  end a t  the  l imi t  of  te r r i tor ia l  a i rspace .  
 In  a  la ter  t ime i f  they were  to  take  an  aggress ive  ac t ion ,  for  
ins tance ,  the  engagement  of  an  ISR sa te l l i te ,  they might  asser t  the  
pos i t ion  tha t  the  in ternat ional  communi ty  was  on not ice  of  the i r  c la im 
and had not  rebut ted  i t .  
 Other  than poss ib le  endorsement  of  th is  pos i t ion ,  by  proffer ing 
th is  over  a  couple  of  years ,  China  could  a lso  be  a t tempt ing to  es tabl ish  
th is  legal  predica te  for  mi l i ta ry  ac t ion .  
 There  was  a  s imi lar  c la im,  but  l imi ted  to  the  geo-bel t ,  by  e ight  
equator ia l  countr ies  ca l led  the  Bogota  Declara t ion .   And they were  
making tha t  c la im,  not  only  on the  bas is  of  a  lack of  a  def in i t ion  of  
outer  space ,  but  a lso  on the  grounds  tha t  the  sa te l l i te  in  geo-orbi t  
s tayed in  the  same re la t ive  f ixed p lace  over  i t s  te r r i tory ,  and i t  had an  
economic  benef i t .   They were  bas ica l ly  t ry ing to  extend tha t  economic  
benef i t  f rom space .  
 The Bogota  Declara t ion  has  been re jec ted  by a l l  the  nat ions  of  
the  wor ld  except  for  those  e ight  countr ies .   I t  does  not  have  suppor t  
and my research d id  not  f ind  tha t  China  ever  suppor ted  i t  or  rea l ly  
made any comment  one  way or  the  o ther .   So,  hopeful ly ,  i f  China  were  
to  cont inue  i t s  exer t ions ,  perhaps  the  only  countr ies  tha t  might  t ry  to  
agree  wi th  them,  because  i t  would  suppor t  the i r  pos i t ion ,  would  be  the  
Bogota  group.   But  as  I  sa id ,  tha t  c la im is  re jec ted  by the  nat ions  of  
the  wor ld .  
 What  capabi l i t ies  does  China  have to  deny access?   Everybody is  
very  famil iar ,  I 'm sure ,  wi th  the  very  expansive  counterspace  program 
the  Chinese  have .   I t  deals  wi th  d i rec t  ascent  ASAT miss i les ,  jammers ,  
GPS jammers ,  d i rec t  energy weapons ,  lasers .   I t ' s  a  very  broad 
program.  



 

 

 I f  you want  to  look to  hard  evidence  of  the i r  capabi l i ty  to  deny 
access  by the  U.S. ,  a l l  you have to  do is  look a t  the  Chinese  ASAT tes t  
of  January  2007 or  the  b l inding of  a  U.S.  sa te l l i te  wi th  a  laser  in  
September  2006 or  the  capabi l i ty  of  China  to  jam sa te l l i te  
communicat ions .  

 

 
 
 
  

- 95 -

  

 In  the  cyber  rea lm,  China  has  a l ready emerged as  a  leader  in  
cyber  warfare .   They are  very  good a t  th is .   In  the  U.S. ,  there 's  been 
much publ ic i ty  on  cer ta in  effor ts  tha t  appear  to  or ig inate  f rom China  
tha t  are  a t tacking in to  U.S.  computers .  
 The las t  th ing I  would  l ike  to  skip  to  here  i s  the  c la im of  China  
in  the i r  EEZ.   We've  ta lked about  i t  here  a  l i t t le  b i t  th is  morning.   The 
Chinese  have,  by  the i r  ac t  of  June  1998,  the  Exclus ive  Economic  Zone 
and Cont inenta l  Shel f  Act ,  bas ica l ly  inc luded some words  in  there  tha t  
a re  not  consis tent  wi th  an  EEZ;  speci f ica l ly ,  China  inc luded the i r  
secur i ty  laws and regula t ions .   
 This  i s  bas ica l ly  t ry ing to  es tabl ish  a  secur i ty  zone in  the  EEZ.   
That  i s  not  what  an  EEZ is .   EEZ is  economic  exploi ta t ion .   The U.S.  
cont inuously  res is ts  th is .   However ,  i f  th is  goes  unchal lenged for  the  
space  rea lm,  i t  i s  one  of  those  domest ic  legal  in i t ia t ives ,  tha t  legal  
warfare  I  was  ta lk ing about  tha t  references  a  c la imed legal  bas is  for  
engagement  of  ISR sa te l l i tes  pass ing over .  
 So one  th ing I  would  suggest  tha t  we do is  to  cont inue  to  watch 
for  Chinese  legis la t ion  which may be  k ind of  a  not ice  as  to  where  they 
are  going,  a t  leas t  on  a  law-fare  f ront ,  to  suppor t  some of  the i r  o ther  
mi l i ta ry  ac t iv i t ies .  
 I  th ink I ' l l  hold  i t  r ight  there .   Thank you,  s i r .  
[The s ta tement  fo l lows:]  
 

Prepared Statement  of  Mr.  Phi l l ip  A.  Meek 
Associate  General  Counsel  (Internat ional  Affairs  Affairs)  

Department  of  the  Air  Force ,  Washington,  D.C.   
 

"China cannot accept the monopolization of outer space by another power." 
Bao Shixiu, Senior Fellow, Academy of Military Sciences of the People's Liberation Army.  
 
I would like to thank the U.S. – China Economic and Security Review Commission for inviting me to 
testify before the Commission today.  I appreciate the opportunity to discuss the legal aspects of China’s 
views on sovereignty in outer space and in cyberspace, two closely interrelated domains.  The members of 
this Commission are very much aware of the interest of the United States in China’s views on sovereignty 
in space,  not only in terms of our bilateral relationship with China, but also in the way other nations may 
be influenced by watching China’s claims and actions, and the U.S. response thereto.   
 
I would like to state that the views I express today are my personal opinions, and do not necessarily 
represent the views of the Department of the Air Force, the Department of Defense, or the United States 
Government. 
 



 

 

At the outset of my remarks, I would like to note that the Government of the People’s Republic of China 
(PRC) has not, to my knowledge, published any official documents setting forth its specific claims of 
sovereignty in outer space or in cyber space.  Likewise, there is little to no transparency in its doctrine or 
implementing policies concerning either space or cyber space.  Accordingly, we must rely on publications 
of articles in the media written by influential individuals at high levels of the Chinese government and 
academia, and study the actions of the People’s Liberation Army (PLA) in the terrestrial domains of land, 
sea and air, to discern, where possible China’s views concerning the space and cyber domains.  This is a 
challenging process with the obvious possibility of making erroneous judgments due to a lack of 
information.   
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As a prelude to addressing the questions posed by the Commission in the letter of invitation to testify here 
today, I would like to provide the Commission with a short summary of the overarching framework of 
space law and cyber law relevant to our discussion.  This background discussion will lead us into the 
discussion of China’s views on sovereignty in space and cyberspace, and how those views fit within 
existing international law.  Finally, I will address the national security space implications of China’s 
potential assertions of sovereignty in space and cyberspace. 
 
Space law is a fledgling, but nevertheless increasingly important, discipline within the larger field of 
international law.  One can argue when space law came into being, but for all practical purposes it occurred 
no later than October 4, 1957, when the Soviet Union launched Sputnik and its orbit passed over the 
territories of the countries below without any objections that Sputnik was violating their territorial airspace. 
 That was a critical moment in the development of space law, and a moment that is central to our 
discussion here today.  
 
The most important sources of international law governing outer space are four multi-lateral treaties 
negotiated under the auspices of the United Nations.  The primary space treaties with implications for 
national security space activities are the Outer Space Treaty of 1967, the Rescue and Return Agreement of 
1968, the Liability Convention of 1972, and the Registration Convention of 1975. 
 
The United States, China and most major space powers are States Parties to those four treaties.  Of those 
treaties, the Outer Space Treaty is by far the most important, indeed it is the “grandfather,” of all space 
treaties.  It was the first United Nations treaty that established broad principles for activities in outer space. 
 Any analysis of the legal aspects of China’s assertions of sovereignty in space should begin with the Outer 
Space Treaty.   Its most relevant provisions with national security implications are: 

 
- The exploration and use of outer space, including the Moon and other celestial bodies, shall 

be carried out for the benefit and in the interests of all countries…and shall be the province of 
all mankind.  Outer space…shall be free for exploration and use by all States…on a basis of 
equality and in accordance with international law, and there shall be free access to all areas of 
celestial bodies.  (Art. I) 

 
- Outer space, including the Moon and other celestial bodies, is not subject to national 

appropriation by claim of sovereignty, by means of use or occupation, or by any other means. 
 (Art. II) 

 
- States Parties to the Treaty shall carry on activities in the exploration and use of outer space, 

including the Moon and other celestial bodies, in accordance 
with international law, including the Charter of the United Nations, in the   interest of 
maintaining international peace and security and promoting 
international cooperation and understanding.  (Art. III) 

 



 

 

-
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 States Parties to the Treaty undertake not to place in orbit around the Earth any objects 

carrying nuclear weapons or any other kinds of weapons of mass 
destruction, install such weapons on celestial bodies, or station such weapons in outer space 
in any other manner.  The Moon and other celestial bodies  
shall be used …exclusively for peaceful purposes.  (Art. IV) 

 
Interestingly, the Outer Space Treaty does not define “space” or “outer space.”  The demarcation point 
between airspace and outer space is still an open question, although it has been studied since before 
Sputnik rocketed into low earth orbit in 1957.  One complicating factor is that the term “airspace” has 
never been defined in international law.  Other factors are the various schools of thought that have been 
proposed as the basis for developing a definition that would be acceptable in the international community.  
No consensus has ever been reached, and it is unlikely that this issue will be resolved in the foreseeable 
future.     
 
Concerning the “peaceful purposes” language in Article IV of the Outer Space Treaty, the majority of 
States Parties to the treaty interpret that language as meaning “non-aggressive” and not as a prohibition on 
military activities in space.  Under the U.S. view, “peaceful purposes” allows defense and intelligence-
related activities conducted in pursuit of national interests.  This is the logical interpretation of the term 
when considering the Outer Space Treaty as a whole, and also considering the fact that militaries have been 
in space since the first satellites were launched into low earth orbit in the 1950s, and since the first 
cosmonauts and astronauts ventured into outer space.  That interpretation is also consistent with the 
practice of the majority of other space-faring nations.  Significantly, the number of nations conducting 
military and intelligence activities in space increases every year. 
 
Although the People’s Republic of China has not issued any formal statements concerning its interpretation 
of “peaceful purposes,” the writings of influential Chinese authors suggests that China may consider the 
phrase “peaceful purposes” to mean “non-military.”  This interpretation seems inconsistent with China’s 
well-developed People’s Liberation Army (PLA) space weapons programs, and the fact that the Chinese 
taikonauts (astronauts) are fighter pilots selected from the PLA Air Force.  In addition, this interpretation is 
inconsistent with the existence of  Chinese reconnaissance/imagery satellites, presumably military in 
nature, in orbit according to the Office of the Secretary of Defense in its unclassified Annual Report to 
Congress, Military Power of the People’s Republic of China, 2007.   One explanation of what may be 
China’s interpretation of “peaceful purposes” to mean “non-military” could be its perception that such an 
interpretation would give it favorable international media exposure, notwithstanding the reality of their 
significant military involvement in space.    
 
I am not aware of any international cyber treaties that are comparable in scope and application to the outer 
space treaties.  Most regulation of the cyber realm is in the form of national laws and regulations.  This is 
true for both the U.S. and China.  The international cyber treaties that exist are primarily in the areas of 
criminal law, privacy, and intellectual law such as copyrights and patents.   
 
Is China attempting to protect or advance what it considers its sovereignty in the outer space and cyber 
space domains?  What non-military measures has China undertaken or is it considering?  
 
As an overlay to responding to these questions, we should recognize China’s modus operandi to combine 
several interrelated non-military components into a coordinated political approach with the objective of 
justifying the legitimacy of future military warfare.  These components include at a minimum media 
warfare, psychological warfare, and legal warfare.   
 
Media warfare is the utilization of the news media and information resources to develop a favorable 
environment to achieve a propaganda victory, and to break the adversary’s will to fight.  Psychological 



 

 

warfare encompasses planned psychological operations to convey selected information and indicators to 
foreign audiences to influence their emotions, motives, objective reasoning, and ultimately the behavior of 
foreign governments, organizations, groups and individuals.  The purpose of psychological operations is to 
induce or reinforce foreign attitudes and behavior favorable to the originator’s objectives.  It includes 
deception, which is utilized to mislead and surprise an adversary so that wrong decisions and actions are 
taken.  And it includes schemes to create divisions among leaders, their subordinates and other 
organizations.   
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One has only to read the comments of Chinese officials and articles in daily newspapers and publications, 
listen to television programs, and watch China in action in various United Nations fora such as the General 
Assembly, Conference on Disarmament, and the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space to 
recognize that media warfare and psychological warfare are in full swing.  These non-military measures are 
most likely used for the purpose of developing negative international public opinion concerning the U.S. 
National Space Policy and our various military space programs.   
 
The last of the three components is legal warfare, wherein a state asserts legal positions to provide 
justification for its own military actions, or to deny the legitimacy of the adversary’s resistance.  Such legal 
justifications are intended to engender international support while mobilizing its own military forces to 
engage in warfare.  Across a number of fronts, China could be in the process of laying the legal 
foundations for possible conflict in outer space and cyber space.   
 
From a legal perspective, the most troublesome indicators of China’s apparent assertions of sovereignty in 
space are the increasing number of publications by influential Chinese authors advancing the principle that 
China’s sovereign territorial airspace extends through outer space.  As justification for its position, Chinese 
authors assert that territorial claims to outer space are not inconsistent with international law because there 
is no legally accepted definition of “outer space” that defines the demarcation point at which territorial 
airspace ends and outer space begins.  They then extrapolate the lack of a formal definition into a claim 
that, essentially, asserts China’s sovereignty over all of outer space above its territory.  
 
Any Chinese assertion of sovereignty in outer space would be completely inconsistent with international 
space law.  Article II of the Outer Space Treaty, clearly establishes that outer space is not subject to 
national appropriation by claim of sovereignty, by means of use or occupation, or by any other means.  In 
addition, the Chinese authors’ argument overlooks the historical context of the definitional debate, which 
basically revolves around the minimum altitude above the earth at which orbital flight can be sustained, 
i.e., low earth orbit.  You do not need a formal legal definition of outer space to recognize when you are in 
outer space.   
 
Insofar as intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) activities in outer space over the territory of 
China are concerned, influential Chinese writers of the PLA assert that these ISR activities are preparations 
to engage in warfare, and as such are not considered within the concept of freedom of navigation embodied 
in the Outer Space Treaty.  This would be a particularly worrisome legal position for China to take since it 
could be construed as a warning that ISR satellites passing over Chinese territory may be engaged.  Not all 
Chinese authors agree with this position, however, and some recognize the benefits to China of adhering to 
conventional space law precepts.   
 
By proffering these arguments over a period of years, China could be attempting to establish the legal 
predicate for military action in the future.  It could also be testing the waters to see if its assertions of 
sovereignty in outer space garnered any support – or at least no vocal objection - in the international 
community.  In that regard, eight equatorial states (i.e., Brazil, Colombia, Congo, Ecuador, Indonesia, 
Kenya, Uganda and Zaire) signed the Bogota Declaration in December 1976.  This Declaration set forth 
territorial claims to the segments of the geostationary orbit over their respective countries.  The basis for 



 

 

this assertion of sovereignty was twofold: (1) there is no agreed definition of “outer space” under the Outer 
Space Treaty, and therefore the nonappropriation principle of Article II impliedly does not apply to the 
geostationary orbit, and (2) a satellite in the geostationary orbit appears to be stationary in the sky, when 
viewed from the earth, and is fixed on a given point of the Equator.  The Equatorial countries declared that 
the geostationary synchronous orbit is a physical fact linked, in effect, to their respective territory on Earth. 
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Other than possible endorsement from the countries that signed the Bogota Declaration, China should not 
garner support for their position since it would undercut significantly, if not eliminate, the fundamental 
principles of nonappropriation and freedom of navigation in space.  The Bogota Declaration has never 
been recognized by the other parties to the Outer Space Treaty and is generally disregarded.  Nevertheless, 
a coordinated action by China and the countries that signed the Bogota Declaration could be problematic.   
 
Because China is opaque in its space and cyber space policies and doctrine, and because it has not issued 
formal government documents through diplomatic channels or otherwise explained its positions, it is 
difficult for the nations of the world to engage the PRC government in the event of disagreement with their 
policies.  If challenged, China can always deny that the writings of particular authors reflect its official 
position.  Conversely, if China takes action consistent with the positions espoused by the various theorists, 
including the use of the PLA to enforce its sovereignty claims, it could assert that the international 
community was on notice as to the Chinese legal positions articulated by individuals in positions of 
authority over a period of years.   
 
What capabilities does China have the capacity to deploy to deny access to what it views as its sovereign 
space in either outer space or cyber space?   
 
The OSD 2007 Report states that China is deploying advanced imagery, reconnaissance, and earth resource 
systems with military applications.  Further, the Report notes China’s robust, multidimensional 
counterspace program, including satellite communications jammers, GPS jammers, direct ascent ASAT 
missiles, and a range of other technologies being pursued such as directed-energy (e.g., lasers and radio 
frequency weapons) for ASAT missions.   
 
As hard evidence of China’s capability to deny access by the U.S. and other countries to outer space over 
Chinese territory and elsewhere, we need to look no further than the Chinese kinetic ASAT test of January 
2007 that destroyed a Chinese weather satellite in orbit, or the blinding of a U.S. satellite with a laser in 
September 2006, or the capability of China to jam common satellite communications bands and satellite 
navigation receivers. 
 
None of these counterspace weapons are prohibited under current international law.  However, when 
coupled with China’s continuous pursuit in the United Nations Conference on Disarmament of a space 
arms control treaty it has cosponsored with Russia, to wit, the Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space 
(PAROS) treaty that would ban the deployment (but not the research, development, testing and production) 
of these counterspace weapons into outer space, one has to wonder about the purpose of such a well-
developed counterspace program.  At a minimum, there is a contradiction between China’s oft-stated 
commitment to an outer space free of weapons and its extensive counterspace weapons program that has 
not been explained.   
 
In the cyber realm, China has already emerged as a world leader in cyberwarfare.  The OSD 2007 Report 
on China notes that the PLA is investing in computer network operations (CNO) concepts including 
computer network attack, computer network defense, and computer network exploitation.  The PLA sees 
CNO as critical to achieving “electromagnetic dominance” early in a conflict, and to that end has 
established information warfare units to attack enemy computer systems and networks.   
 



 

 

Some analysts attribute computer network attacks originating from China to highly skilled civilian, non-
governmental “gray hat” hackers who are unofficially affiliated with the Chinese government.  These 
professional “gray hats” can be mobilized to attack computer systems if needed, but they are not, under this 
thinking, formal agents of the state.  The actions of these civilian hackers would give the PRC deniability, 
while at the same time significantly increasing the frequency and lethality of cyber attacks against military 
and civilian targets within the U.S. or other nations.     
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Based on China’s historical actions to protect its sovereignty in other areas, what actions might the United 
States expect to see China take in the coming years with regard to outer space and cyber space?   
 
Recall the earlier discussion of legal warfare as exercised by China.  It is significant to note that in June 
1998, the PRC passed the “Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf Act.”  This Act created an 
exclusive economic zone (EEZ) with 200 nautical mile limits from its coastal baseline, and claimed the 
right, inter alia, to broadly undefined powers to enforce laws in the EEZ, “including security…laws and 
regulations.”  Based on the Act, the PRC does not recognize the airspace above its EEZ as “international 
airspace” and has interfered with and protested U.S. reconnaissance flights over its EEZ.  The U.S. has 
protested this sovereignty claim as a violation of international law numerous times since this law was 
passed, but to no avail.  This law forms the domestic legal basis for China’s interception, harassment, and 
engagement of U.S. aircraft flying in the EEZ.   
 
Remember that in 2001, Chinese fighter aircraft intercepted an unarmed US Navy EP-3 reconnaissance 
aircraft flying in international airspace.  One of the Chinese fighters collided with the EP-3.  The EP-3 
suffered extensive damage and made an emergency landing in China, where officials detained the aircrew 
for a period of weeks.  China had for many years objected to these reconnaissance flights in their EEZ, 
alleging that the flights equated with preparations for conflict.  Although these flights by US Navy aircraft 
were lawful under international law, China nevertheless deployed military fighter aircraft to harass the 
Navy EP-3, with unfortunate results.  
 
Since Chinese authors have voiced similar objections to ISR satellites passing over China’s territory and its 
EEZ, it is conceivable that China would assert the rationale of the Exclusive Economic Zone and 
Continental Shelf Act as their claimed legal basis for any attacks on these satellites in outer space.  Further, 
China might extend its actions beyond ISR satellites and enforce any alleged territorial claims in outer 
space by engaging commercial communications satellites and direct broadcasting satellites that pass 
overhead and broadcast materials China considered objectionable or a threat to its national security.  
    
Therefore, a factor to watch is whether China institutes domestic legislation establishing Chinese territorial 
jurisdiction in outer space based upon vertical extensions of China’s boundaries.  This action could be 
evidence of the legal warfare initiatives discussed previously, and definitely would be a cause for concern. 
 China has a history of using military force in other areas of contested jurisdictional claims, such as in the 
Spratley Islands, and in boundary disputes with Viet Nam and India.  We should consider the possibility 
that China may exert similar force in space, and we should plan accordingly. 
 
On the cyber front, we might expect China to pursue more actively a range of domestic legal measures, 
such as the revocation of business licenses or the institution of lawsuits, against commercial entities that 
decline to abide by China’s requests to cease sending certain materials or information over the internet.  If 
those legal initiatives failed, China might resort to computer network attack to remedy what it perceives as 
a security threat to China.   
 
If China is able to successfully assert its views on sovereignty in outer space and cyber space, what impact 
will this have on the United States, especially U.S. national security? 
 



 

 

Given the significant reliance of the U.S. on its space assets and the benefits it and other nations receive 
from the permissive outer space legal environment, any Chinese efforts to undercut that well-established 
legal regime would affect the national security of the U.S. and other space-faring nations adversely.  In this 
context, I am not limiting national security impacts to military and intelligence considerations only; rather, 
national security considerations must include the critical contributions of the civil and commercial space 
sectors as well as economic considerations.  Any attempt by China to establish territorial claims in outer 
space would strike at the very core of space law and should be strongly opposed at all levels of 
government.   
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China’s potential assertions of sovereignty in space are not just a bilateral issue between the U.S. and 
China.  All nations that benefit from space would be affected adversely.  The global economy is dependent 
upon the fundamental principles of freedom of navigation in outer space, and upon the inability of nations 
to assert territorial claims in space.   
 
Ladies and gentlemen, it has been a privilege to appear before this U.S.-China Commission today.  I look 
forward to your questions. 
 
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Very good.   Thank you,  Mr.  
Meek.   Dr .  Lewis .  
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 DR.  LEWIS:   Thank you and thanks  to  the  Commiss ion for  the  
oppor tuni ty  to  tes t i fy .   I  thought  the  ques t ions  tha t  you posed were  
both  in teres t ing  and di f f icul t .   So  I ' l l  t ry  and respond to  some of  them.  
 On China 's  v iews on sovere ignty ,  and some of  th is ,  of  course ,  
you 've  heard  over  the  course  of  the  day,  even though they ' re  shaped in  
par t  by  the  bel ief  tha t  China  i s  only  rec la iming i t s  r ight fu l  pos i t ion  as  
a  grea t  power  af ter  decades  of  exploi ta t ion ,  China 's  th inking on 
sovere ignty  i s  a lso  shaped by the  Cold  War .  
 China  a t  t imes  s t i l l  descr ibes  the  U.S.  as  hegemonic .   Hegemony 
is  one  of  these  Cold  War  lef tovers .   I t  expla ins  the  U.S.  ac t ions  as  
be ing taken sole ly  to  re inforce  America 's  g lobal  dominance  and 
includes  not ions  l ike  American empire ,  hyperpower .  
 P lease  note  tha t  these  explanat ions  are  not  conf ined to  China .   
I t ' s  par t  of  a  la rger  col lec t ion  of  ideas  accepted  by many in  Europe,  
Lat in  America  and other  regions .  
 One problem for  the  U.S. ,  though,  i s  tha t  China 's  conceptual  map 
for  in ternat ional  re la t ions  i s  shaped by i t s  exper ience  of  imper ia l i sm 
and the  Cold  War .  
 The resul t  i s  tha t  China  can eas i ly  mis in terpre t  ac t ions  taken by 
the  Uni ted  Sta tes .   That  the  U.S.  i s  not  a  hegemon or  an  empire  does  
not  mean that  China  or  o ther  na t ions  are  not  seeking to  const ra in  our  
power .  
 To the  extent  tha t  the  not ion  of  hegemony inf luences  Chinese  



 

 

th inking,  i t  means  tha t  exis t ing  ru les  and s t ructures  for  in ternat ional  
ac t iv i t ies  are  seen as  in tended,  seen by China  as  in tended to  benef i t  
the  hegemon and for  tha t  reason not  ent i re ly  legi t imate  or  deserving 
adherence .  
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 This  i s  a  theme of ten  heard  in  negot ia t ions ,  tha t  China  should  
not  be  bound by in ternat ional  convent ions  crea ted  wi thout  i t s  
par t ic ipat ion  or  consent .   This  i s  of ten  accompanied by the  suspic ion 
tha t  in ternat ional  convent ions  are  ac tual ly  des igned to  keep China  a t  a  
d isadvantage .  
 There  i s  a  powerful  sense  of  gr ievance  among the  Chinese ,  and 
th is  combinat ion  sugges ts  to  me tha t  i t ' s  not  so  much tha t  China  i s  
seeking to  expand i t s  own sovere ignty  or  contro l  as  much as  i t  i s  
re luc tant  to  recognize  or  respect  in ternat ional  norms or  the  sovere ignty  
and control  of  o thers  when these  inter fere  wi th  China 's  pursui t  of  i t s  
own in teres ts .  
 Al l  na t ions  engage in  the  ca lculus  of  deciding when se l f - in teres t  
outweighs  o ther  considera t ions ,  but  China 's  decis ions  tend to  c lus ter  
more  on the  se l f - in teres ted  end of  the  sca le .  
 China 's  pover ty  and exper ience  before  1945 are  somet imes  held  
as  jus t i f ica t ion  for  th is ,  a long wi th  pointed  compar isons  of  U.S.  
ac t ions  tha t  appear  to  run contrary  to  in ternat ional  norms.  
 Sovere ignty  and se l f - in teres t  in  China  are  c lose ly  l inked to  three  
goals  tha t  guide  ac t ion  and thought .   These  goals  are :  prevent ing any 
in ternal  ac t iv i ty  tha t  could  undermine  the  par ty 's  cont ro l ;  res tor ing  
sovere ign contro l  over  Taiwan;  and rebalancing or  reconst ruct ing  the  
in ternat ional  order  to  g ive  China  more  weight  and inf luence .  
 China 's  ac t iv i t ies  in  cyberspace  and in  space  are  under taken in  
pursui t  of  these  goals .   The pr imary purpose  of  China 's  space  program 
is  pol i t ica l .   China 's  a t t i tude  toward sovere ignty  in  space ,  as  you 've  
heard ,  i s  bes t  seen as  an  unwil l ingness  to  defer  to  o ther  na t ions .  
 Space  explora t ion  has  a  pol i t ica l  d imension in  tha t  i t  
demonst ra tes  the  re turn  to  grea tness  and an  emerging super ior i ty .   Hu 
J in tao  descr ibed the  success  of  China 's  manned space  f l ight  as ,  quote ,  
"a  h is tor ic  s tep  taken by the  Chinese  people  in  the i r  endeavor  to  
surmount  the  peak of  the  wor ld 's  sc ience  and technology."  
 So tha t  "surmount  the  peak"  phrase  i s  very  in teres t ing  to  me.   
China  has  been very  c i rcumspect  in  i t s  of f ic ia l  s ta tements  about  space ,  
again  as  you 've  heard ,  s ince  i t  has  no des i re  to  begin  a  race  wi th  the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  and others .  
 Thus ,  whi le  we can f ind  s ta tements  about  explor ing the  moon and 
exploi t ing  i t s  resources ,  there  are  no  s ta ted  c la ims to  sovere ignty  and 
ownership .   There  are  occas ional  s ta tements  in  the  off ic ia l  Chinese  
press  about  how China 's ,  quote ,  "gorgeous  red  f lag”  wi l l  wave over  the  
moon and tha t  impl ies  a  degree  of  contro l ,  but  the  Chinese  themselves  



 

 

appear  not  to  have  thought  through the  i ssue ,  perhaps  because  owning 
the  moon is  such a  d is tant  eventual i ty .  
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 To some extent ,  China 's  unwil l ingness  to  defer  to  exis t ing  
in ternat ional  norms when i t  comes  to  space  or  cyber  space  crea tes  
addi t ional  r i sks  and the  r i sks  of  s l id ing in to  more  over t  conf l ic t .  
 China 's  decis ion-making process  for  secur i ty  i s  weak and 
dis jo in ted ,  increas ing the  l ike l ihood tha t  Bei j ing  could  miscalcula te  
the  cos t  of  advancing i t s  sovere ignty  or  f lout ing  in ternat ional  norms.  
 There  i s  a lso  a  s t rong emot ional  na t ional ism in  China  tha t  par ty  
leaders  both  exploi t  and fear .   This  emot ional  na t ional ism combined 
wi th  the  weak decis ion-making could  perhaps  lead to  unfor tunate  
choices  for  Bei j ing ,  a  choice  between mi l i ta ry  confronta t ion  or  a  loss  
of  regime author i ty .  
 Chinese  ant i -sa te l l i te  ef for ts  are  a  good example  of  th is .   China  
underes t imated the  fore ign react ion  to  i t s  tes ts .   I t  seems tha t  in  
deciding whether  to  shoot  a  sa te l l i te ,  China 's  leaders  may have 
neglec ted  to  consul t  the i r  own fore ign minis t ry  and thus  were  surpr ised  
by the  outcry  over  the  tes ts .    
 China  had denied  for  years  tha t  i t  was  bui ld ing ant i -sa te l l i te  
weapons  and urged,  as  i t  cont inues  to  urge ,  a  t rea ty  banning weapons  
in  space .   I t s  leaders  seem to  have  underes t imated the  ef fec t  of  the  tes t  
on  the  credibi l i ty  of  these  s ta tements .  
 The mot ives  and the  decis ion-making process ,  to  the  extent  we 
know i t ,  tha t  lay  behind China 's  ASAT tes ts  have  ser ious  impl ica t ions  
for  the  idea  of  an  outer  space  t rea ty .   There  are  many technica l  reasons  
why such a  t rea ty  would  be  easy  to  evade.   Ver i fy ing compl iance  
would  be  d i f f icul t  i f  a  country  wanted to  conceal  programs.   And in  
cases  of  countr ies  l ike  China  and Russ ia ,  which do not  a lways  observe  
in ternat ional  norms,  t rea t ies  make an  inadequate  guarantee  for  
secur i ty .  
 There  are  measures  tha t  could  le t  a  space  weapons  t rea ty  
succeed,  but  they would  involve  t ransparency and in t rus ive  compl iance  
measures  tha t  I  do  not  be l ieve  Russ ia  or  China  would  accept .  
 S imi lar ly ,  a l leged Chinese  ac t iv i t ies  in  cyberspace  demonst ra te  
an  unwil l ingness  to  accept  in ternat ional  norms and perhaps  a  
miscalcula t ion  of  the  r i sks  of  the i r  ac t iv i t ies .   This  summer  leaders  in  
France ,  Br i ta in ,  Germany and the  Uni ted  Sta tes  a l l  remonst ra ted  wi th  
China  over  i t s  a l leged cyber  in t rus ions .  
 I f  China  was  responsible ,  and i t  l ike ly  was ,  i t  sugges ts  tha t  
China  underes t imated the  r i sks  of  be ing caught  or  be l ieved i t  could  
d is regard  the  consequences .   That  sa id ,  China 's  pr imary in teres t  in  
cyberspace  i s  to  prevent  i t  f rom becoming a  domain  where  the  regime 's  
contro l  can  be  chal lenged.  
 There  are  o ther  goals ,  of  course :  the  use  of  informat ion 



 

 

technology to  a id  economic  growth;  espionage;  and of  course  
informat ion warfare  agains t  potent ia l  opponents  l ike  the  Uni ted  Sta tes .  
But  the  cent ra l  focus  i s  on  secur ing cyberspace  to  prevent  domest ic  
pol i t ica l  chal lenges .  
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 China  has  the  most  sophis t ica ted  contro ls  of  any nat ion  in  
cyberspace .   I t s  regula t ions  apply  i t s  exis t ing  pol i t ica l  res t r ic t ions  on 
speech and informat ion shar ing to  the  In ternet .   They ' re  re inforced by 
a  complementary  sys tem of  voluntary  compl iance  and se l f - regula t ion  
among network service  providers .   And f inal ly ,  China  has  launched an  
expensive  projec t  to  bui ld  computer ized moni tor ing of  a l l  domest ic  
communicat ions .  
 I t  i s  not  c lear ,  however ,  tha t  these  ac t iv i t ies  represent  an  effor t  
to  expand sovere ignty  in to  new domains .   This  i s  not  because  the  
Chinese  government  has  off ic ia l ly  renounced the  pursui t  of  hegemony-
- I 'm sure  the  members  of  the  Commiss ion f ind  th is  to  be  a  comfor t - -but  
because  China  does  not  p lan  to  increase  i t s  te r r i tory  nor  does  i t  seek  to  
force  o ther  na t ions  to  adopt  i t s  model  of  government .  
 China  would  l ike  to  be  the  most  inf luent ia l  na t ion  in  Asia .   I t  
would  l ike  to  see  U.S.  g lobal  inf luence  reduced and the  par ty  would  
l ike  to  remain  unchal lenged in  i t s  cont ro l .   These  are  the  pol i t ica l  
objec t ives  tha t  Chinese  ac t iv i t ies  in  cyberspace  and space  are  pursuing 
and they ' re  par t  of  a  la rger  s t ra tegy to  help  achieve  them.  
 This  has  been only  a  cursory  summary of  a  very  complex topic ,  
one  tha t  the  Commiss ion,  though,  has  r ight ly  ident i f ied  as  crucia l  to  
our  b i la tera l  re la t ionship .   China 's  v iews toward sovere ignty  inc lude  
outward fac ing goals  of  asser t ing  China 's  s ta tus ,  increas ing i t s  power  
and inf luence ,  and they a lso  have  inward fac ing goals  of  protec t ing 
regime author i ty .    
 I t ' s  wor th  bear ing in  mind that  whi le  some of  China 's  approach to  
sovere ignty  i s  speci f ic  to  mainta in ing the  power  of  the  current  regime,  
many of  the  pol ic ies  tha t  China  current ly  pursues  tha t  emphasize  the  
res tora t ion  of  na t ional  power  and asser t iveness  would  probably  be  
advocated  by any Chinese  government ,  democrat ic ,  Communis t ,  
Taiwanese ,  whatever .   I  th ink th is  i s  jus t  something innate  to  China  
r ight  now.  
 From China 's  perspect ive ,  i t s  v iews on sovere ignty  and i t s  
ac t ions  in  cyberspace  and outer  space  are  reasonable  and jus t i f ied .    
 The  i ssue  for  the  U.S.  i s  tha t  the  ac t ion  China  takes  to  res tore  i t s  
sovere ignty  or  to  preserve  i t s  current  government  can work agains t  the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  and increase  the  l ike l ihood of  conf l ic t .  
 A U.S.  s t ra tegy tha t  takes  the  necessary  s teps  to  mainta in  our  
mi l i ta ry  power  and economic  compet i t iveness  whi le  persuading China  
tha t  sovere ignty  and adherence  to  in ternat ional  norms are  not  
incompat ib le  of fers  the  prospect  of  a  coopera t ive  re la t ionship  tha t  i s  in  



 

 

both  countr ies '  in teres ts .    
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 I  had more  tha t  I  was  going to  say-- the  Treaty  of  Westphal ia  
because  you can ' t  ta lk  about  sovere ignty  wi thout  saying Treaty  of  
Westphal ia- -but  in  the  in teres t  of  t ime,  I ' l l  s top  now.  
[The s ta tement  fo l lows:]  
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify.  The questions the Commission has posed concerning China’s 
views on sovereignty are interesting and difficult.  Many Chinese would say that China’s sovereignty was 
only restored in 1945, after more than a century of foreign domination.  The ruling Communist Party 
would of course say that sovereignty was not restored until 1949, when it came to power. 
 
This historical context is important for understanding China’s views on sovereignty.  Beginning in the 
early 19th century, China was occupied, divided and controlled first by European powers and then by 
Japan.  This occupation did not end until 1945.  The European and Japanese occupations help explain some 
of China’s hyper-sensitive reaction to what it terms interference in its internal affairs.  China’s thinking is 
shaped in part by the belief that China is only reclaiming its rightful position as a great power after decades 
of exploitation. 
 
China’s thinking on sovereignty is also shaped by the Cold War.  Between 1950 and 1990, China rejected 
and vociferously criticized the international order created by the U.S. and its allies at the end of the Second 
World War.  China still at times describes the U.S. international as hegemonic.  Hegemony is another 
leftover from Cold-War propaganda.  It explains U.S. actions as being taken solely to reinforce America’s 
global dominance and includes notions like American empire, hyperpower, and other dubious constructs.  
Please note that this conceptual map for explaining U.S. policy is not confined to China - it is part of a 
collection of wooly ideas accepted by many in Europe, Latin America and other regions. 
 
One problem for the U.S. is that China’s ‘conceptual map’ for international relations is shaped, and to 
some extent distorted by China’s experience of imperialism and the cold war.  The result is that China will 
take actions that make sense from their perspective but not from anyone else’s.  In particular, this different 
conceptual map can lead China to misinterpret actions taken by other nations, particularly the United 
States.   
 
That the U.S. is neither a hegemon nor an empire does not mean that China, along with other nations, is not 
seeking to constrain or reduce U.S. power, however.  To the extent that the notion of hegemony influences 
Chinese thinking, it means that existing rules and structures for international activities are seen as intended 
to benefit the hegemon and for that reason, not entirely legitimate or deserving adherence.   
 
This is a theme that is often heard in negotiations with the Chinese: that China should not be bound by 
international conventions created without its participation, input, or consent.  This statement often 
accompanied by the implied suspicion that these international conventions are also designed to keep China 
at a disadvantage.  There is at times a powerful sense of grievance among Chinese.  The U.S., perhaps 
unfairly, is one of the principal targets for these grievances.  The combination suggests that it is not so 
much that China seeks to expand its own sovereignty or control as much as it is unwilling to recognize or 
respect the international norms or sovereignty of others, particularly when these interfere with China’s 
pursuit of its own interests. 
 
Norms are expectations or models for behavior.  There is an international norm, for example, against 
supplying WMD technology to others.  Norms are not usually legally binding, but they can be codified in a 
regime (like the MTCR) or a treaty (as in the Council or Europe Cybercrime Convention).  A normative 
approach to international relations would focus on how things should work rather than how they actually 



 

 

work.  Adherence to international norms limits sovereign power, but behavior by a country that is contrary 
to a norm may result in embarrassment or stigmatization.  One of the anomalies of the current international 
environment is that while the number of norms governing international behavior is increasing, the 
influence of these norms appears to be in decline.   
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All nations engage in the calculus of deciding when self-interest outweighs other considerations, but if 
policy decisions range from adherence to norms to pursuit of self-interest, China’s decisions tend to cluster 
more on the self-interested end of the scale.  China’s poverty and unhappy experiences before 1945 are 
sometimes held up as justification for this, along with pointed comparisons with actions the U.S. takes that 
appear to run contrary to international norms.     
 
Three specific goals guide thinking and actions on China’s sovereignty: an immediate and continuing goal 
of preventing any internal activity that could undermine the Party’s control, a mid-term goal of restoring 
sovereign control over Taiwan and a longer term goal of rebalancing or reconstructing the international 
‘system’ to give China more weight and influence.  Some of these goals, of course, create the potential for 
conflict with the United States.    
 
China’s activities in cyberspace and in space are undertaken in support of these goals.  It is not clear, 
however, that these activities represent a Chinese effort to expand sovereignty into new domains.  This is 
not because the Chinese government has officially renounced the pursuit of hegemony - it has, and I am 
sure the members of the Commission find this to be a comfort - but because China is not fundamentally 
expansionist.  It does not plan to increase its territory nor does it seek to force other nations to adopt its 
model of government.  China would like to be the most influential country in Asia, it would like to see U.S. 
global influence reduced, and the Party would like to remain unchallenged in its control.  These are 
political objectives and China’s cyber and space activities are tools to help achieve them. 
 
The primary purpose of China’s space program is political.  China’s activities in space are primarily to 
affirm or enhance prestige and influence rather than build a continuous military presence.  The long-term 
goal is to make space an integral part of China’s national power.   
 
China is the most active space power in Asia and has been building its space capabilities since the 1950s.  
The most visible return to China has been in prestige.  China uses its space program to announce its great 
power status and to lay a claim to regional dominance.  A White Paper on space put out by the State 
Council – the equivalent of the U.S. National Security Council - calls for “eye-catching achievements.”  
China’s President Hu Jintao described the success of Shenzhou 5 as "an historic step taken by the Chinese 
people in their endeavor to surmount the peak of the world's science and technology."   
 
China’s manned orbital missions are only part of an ambitious program for space exploration.  This 
includes both human and robotic efforts.  China is working on a separate unmanned lunar exploration 
program.  The lunar program has three phases planned over the next twelve years.  Chang’e 1 is now 
orbiting the moon.  The second phase will land a craft on the moon by 2012.  The third phase will return 
lunar samples to China by 2020.  China hopes that success for Chang’e will help set the stage for a manned 
lunar mission.  China does not yet have a launcher with sufficient payload for a manned lunar program, but 
it has begun an R&D program for the next generation of launch vehicles.   
 
China’s attitude toward sovereignty in space is best seen as an unwillingness to defer to other nations, but 
China has been very circumspect in its statements, since it has no desire to begin a race with the United 
States or others.  Thus, while we can find statements about exploring the moon and exploiting its resources, 
there are no stated claims to sovereignty or ownership.  There are occasional statements in the official press 
about how China’s “gorgeous” red flag will wave over the moon that imply a degree of control, but the 
Chinese themselves may not have thought through the issue, if only because this kind of lunar activity is a 
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distant eventuality. 
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To some extent, China’s unwillingness to defer to existing international norms when it comes to action in 
space or cyberspace risks sliding into more overt conflict.  China’s decision-making process is for foreign 
policy and security is weak and disjointed, increasing the likelihood the Beijing could miscalculate the 
costs of flouting international norms.  We know that the Chinese can miscalculate the risks of activities.  
There is also the strong emotional nationalism among China’s populace that Party leaders both exploit and 
fear.  This emotional nationalism could perhaps lead to public demonstrations that would force Beijing to 
choose between military confrontation or a loss of regime authority.   
  
China’s anti-satellite efforts are a good example of the weaknesses in China’s security and foreign policy 
decision-making processes.  China underestimated the foreign reaction to its test.  It seems that in deciding 
whether to shoot at a satellite, China’s leaders may have neglected to consult the foreign ministry and thus 
were surprised by the outcry over the test and resultant debris cloud.  China denied for years that it was 
building anti-satellite weapons and urged, as it continues to urge, a treaty banning weapons in space.  Its 
leaders seem to have underestimated the effect of this test on their international credibility.  This 
miscalculation reflects a degree of parochialism in Chinese security policy, a lack of experience in 
international politics, and a certain degree of hubris born of China’s tremendous economic success.   
 
The motives and decision-making process (to the extent we know it) that lay behind China’s ASAT test 
have serious implications for the idea of a treaty with China and others banning weapons in space.  There 
are many technical reasons why such a treaty would be easy to evade.  Verifying compliance with a treaty 
would be difficult, if not impossible, if a country wanted to conceal programs.  In such cases, countries like 
China or Russia, which do not always observe treaty commitments or norms - Russia’s cyber attack on 
Estonia is a good example of this lack of regard - make them unreliable partners and treaties an inadequate 
guarantee for security in space.  There are measures that could allow a space weapons treaty to succeed, 
but they would involve transparency and intrusive compliance measures that I do not believe either nation 
would accept.   
 
Similarly, alleged Chinese activities in cyberspace demonstrate a similar unwillingness to accept 
international norms.  This summer, leaders in France, Britain, German, and the United State all 
remonstrated with China over its alleged cyber intrusions.  If China was responsible, and senior officials in 
several nations were willing to attribute the attacks to China, it suggests that China may have 
underestimated the risk of being caught or believed that it could disregard any consequences.       
 
China’s interest in cyberspace goes well beyond international relations, however.  Cyberspace has domestic 
political implications that space does not.  China’s primary interest in cyberspace is to prevent it from 
becoming a domain where the regime’s control can be challenged.  There are other goals, of course, 
including taking advantage of information technology to aid economic growth, using cyberspace for 
espionage purposes, and preparing for information warfare against potential opponents like the United 
States, but the central focus is on securing cyberspace to prevent domestic political challenges.     
 
These efforts go well beyond attempts to block access to foreign websites.  China has the most 
sophisticated controls of any nation on cyberspace.  Its regulations apply existing political restrictions on 
speech and information sharing to Internet users, Internet cafes, ISPs and other network service providers.  
For example, China’s Internet regulations incorporate key provisions of the 1993 State Security Law that 
gives the Ministry of State Security (MSS) the authority to take action against individuals whose conduct 
harms the PRC state security.  Portions of the State Security law are incorporated without change in 
Internet regulations.  The most important provisions include prohibitions against subversion or the 
overthrow of the socialist system; providing state secrets to an enemy; or engaging in sabotage.  The 
Ministry has the discretion to decide when an activity falls into one of these prohibited categories, giving it 



 

 

a very broad authority. 
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These political regulations are reinforced by a complementary system of voluntary compliance and self-
regulation among the larger private networks and service providers.  China has several government entities 
whose mission is Internet security and control, including the Ministries of Culture, Information Industries, 
Public Security and State Security.  Part of the work of these Ministries is to subsidize research and 
development of technologies that would expand control.  China has launched an expensive “Golden 
Shield” project to build computerized monitoring of domestic communications.   
 
Statements by some Chinese officials suggest that they see China’s sovereignty diminished by a 
dependence on foreign technology.  In part, this is because this dependence is believed to create a strategic 
vulnerability.  A 2004 editorial in People’s Daily explained that China needed its own IT industry, as 
“Strategists reveal that in peacetime, the U.S. sells virus-carrying chips as ordinary commodities to other 
countries.  When needed in war-time, the United States can remote control and activate the virus at 
anytime, making ineffective or paralyzing the enemy’s command and weaponry systems.”  This charge 
makes little sense, but it is indicative of the unhappiness felt in China over the lack of indigenous 
technology.    
 
Chinese concerns over management of the Domain Name System (DNS), the top-level domain for China, 
and the use of Chinese characters, also reflect a concern over the appearance of a diminished sovereignty.  
China is one of the nations that object to the management of DNS by ICANM, a private corporation with 
some remaining ties to the U.S. government.  China has created domain names using Chinese characters 
and made them available for use only inside China.  In part, Chinese concern over the DNS reflects it 
desire to expand control over the internet and information resources, but it also reflects a degree of 
nationalism and concern over sovereignty.  
 
This has been only a cursory summary of a complex topic, but one that the Commission has rightly 
identified as crucial to the bilateral relationship.  China’s views towards sovereignty include the outward-
facing goals of asserting China’s status and increasing its power and influence, and inward-facing goals of 
protecting regime authority.  It is worth bearing in mind that while some of China’s approach to 
sovereignty is specific to maintaining the power of the current Chinese regime, many of the policies China 
is pursuing that emphasize the restoration of national power and assertiveness would be advocated by any 
Chinese government.  .      
 
From China’s perspective, its views on sovereignty and its actions in cyberspace and in space are 
reasonable and justified.  The issue for the U.S. is that the actions China takes to restore its sovereignty or 
to preserve its current government can work against U.S. international influence and may increase the 
likelihood of conflict.  That said, a U.S. strategy that takes the necessary domestic actions to maintain 
military power and economic competitiveness while persuading China that sovereignty and international 
norms are not incompatible, offers the prospect of a cooperative relationship that is in both countries’ 
interest.  We should conclude by noting that that U.S. policy has for more than a century supported the 
restoration of China’s sovereignty and as China continues to recover from its long twilight under 
imperialism and communism, there is no reason why this policy should not continue to hold.      
 

Panel  V:   Discuss ion,  Quest ions  and Answers  
 
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you,  Dr .  Lewis .   Thank you 
both .   We have severa l  commiss ioners  who have ques t ions  and we ' l l  go  
in  th is  order :  Commiss ioner  Wortze l ,  then Fiedler ,  then Reinsch,  then 
Mul loy,  then Videnieks .  



 

 

 So  wi th  tha t ,  Chai rman Wortze l ,  over  to  you.  
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 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Gent lemen,  thank you for  your  
scholarship ,  your  t ime,  and your  tes t imony.   In  2007,  we met  as  a  
Commiss ion wi th  mi l i ta ry  off icers  of  the  People 's  Libera t ion  Army a t  
the  Academy of  Mil i ta ry  Science  in  Bei j ing ,  and these  off icers  
acknowledged that  i f  a  na t ion  could  a t t r ibute  the  source  of  a  cyber  
a t tack  to  another  s ta te  or  i t s  mi l i ta ry ,  i t  could  be  an  ac t  of  war  and the  
in jured  s ta te  could  respond even wi th  a  k inet ic  a t tack ,  not  necessar i ly  
wi th  a  responding cyber  a t tack .  
 Now I 'd  be  in teres ted  in  your  pos i t ions  on tha t  i ssue  and whether  
you could  d iscuss  for  us  when cyber  penet ra t ions  or  cyber  a t tacks  
move f rom being ac ts  of  espionage or  ta rget  ident i f ica t ion  ins ide  a  
network to  ac ts  of  war?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   I ' l l  go  f i rs t .   I t ' s  in teres t ing  tha t  you br ing up these  
i ssues  because  I 've  been involved,  even th is  morning,  in  d iscuss ions  
wi th  people  f rom the  var ious  Nat ional  Labs  about  the  ques t ion  of  
deter rence  and when is   an  ac t  of  war .  
 What  I  pointed  out  to  them is  i f  you-- le t  me give  some 
f lamboyant  examples .   You can s tea l  an  in te l l igence  gather ing ship ,  
impr ison i t s  c rew,  tor ture  them,  and tha t  i s  not  an  ac t  of  war .   You can 
kidnap the  chief  of  s ta t ion  of  a  CIA s ta t ion ,  take  them back to  your  
na t ion 's  capi ta l  and tor ture  them to  death ,  and tha t  i s  not  an  ac t  of  war .  
 You can detonate  a  t ruck f i l led  wi th  explos ives  in  f ront  of  a  U.S.  
mi l i ta ry  housing complex,  and in  these  cases ,  we have pre t ty  good 
a t t r ibut ion,  and tha t  i s  not  an  ac t  of  war .    
 So one of  the  i ssues  I  th ink for  the  U.S.  response  i s  tha t  the  
mi l i ta ry  would  l ike  c lean l ines .   This  happens ,  i t ' s  a  green l ight ;  tha t  
happens ,  i t ' s  a  red  l ight .   In  fac t ,  i t 's  a lways  going to  be  a  yel low l ight ,  
and i t ' s  a lways  going to  be  a  pol i t ica l  decis ion.  
 At t r ibut ion i s  a  key problem.   I f  we had bet ter  a t t r ibut ion ,  I  
th ink you would  see  the  number  of  these  inc idents  going down.   
Deter rence  i s  a  key problem,  and how you achieve  deter rence  when you 
have weak a t t r ibut ion and when you don ' t  know the  col la tera l  damage 
is  a  very  d i f f icul t  ques t ion .   This  i s  not  Cold  War  s ty le  deter rence  
because  the  network we a t tack  in  response  might  very  wel l  be  our  own 
network,  and there  i s  no  way to  te l l .  
 The opponent  we a t tack  because  they appear  to  be  responsible ,  a t  
leas t  the  way th ings  are  conf igured now,  could  ac tual ly  not  be  the  
gui l ty  par ty .   I t ' s  re la t ive ly  easy  to  h ide  your  ac t ions .  Al l  these  th ings  
work agains t  tha t  k ind of  response:  the  pol i t ica l  d imension;  the  
technica l  d i f f icul t ies .  
 I  th ink what  we can do is  we can change the  ca lculus  our  
opponents  use .   Right  now,  and one  of the  th ings  I  thought  th is  summer  
i s  i f  i t  was  the  Chinese ,  and we a l l  assume i t  was  the  Chinese ,  they 



 

 

appear  to  have  thought  tha t  there  was  a lmost  no  penal ty  for  engaging 
in  these  ac t iv i t ies .  
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 How could  we get  them to  re th ink the  cos t  of  doing th is?   I 'd  say  
tha t  the  complain ts  f rom the  o ther  na t ions  who are  our  NATO al l ies  
provides  us  an  oppor tuni ty  to  help  the  Chinese  re th ink.   Long answer .   
Sorry .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   No.   I t  was  a  long ques t ion.  
 MR.  MEEK:  I  th ink in  the  legal  communi ty  a t  leas t ,  and I  th ink 
a lso  in  the  d ip lomat ic  communi ty ,  we 've  shied  away f rom the  term "act  
of  war"  for  a  very  speci f ic  reason,  and that  i s  when you use  the  term,  
i t  a lmost  locks  you in to  a  very  smal l  response  se t .   The one  th ing tha t  
we th ink the  government  would  want  to  do,  and par t icular ly  in  a  cyber  
arena ,  i s ,  as  Dr .  Lewis  says ,  to  ensure  correc t  a t t r ibut ion  because  of  
how easy i t  i s  to  h ide  yourse l f  in  cyberspace .   So the  las t  th ing you 
probably  want  i s  a  quick  react ion  where  you th ink the  target  i s  in  
cyberspace ,  because  i t  may not  be  the  target  and you may be  
s igni f icant ly  compounding your  in ternat ional  problem wi th  a  quick  
response .  
 That ' s  very  f rus t ra t ing  to  mi l i ta ry  commanders  many t imes  
because  they would  l ike  to  ac t  quickly because  they want  to  cut  losses .  
 But  tha t  may not  be  poss ib le .   A good example  of  tha t  might  be  the  
Estonia  case  tha t  happened recent ly ,  and a lso  a t tacks  in  the  U.S. ,  I  
be l ieve  i t ' s  been es tabl ished,  i f  I 'm correc t ,  even those  a t tacks ,  many 
of  them that  were  thought  to  come f rom China  ac tual ly  or ig inated  f rom 
the  U.S.  and some other  p laces .  
 I t ' s  very  easy  to  jump to  a  quick  conclus ion when you are  in  a  
per iod of  he ightened tens ions  in  the  wor ld ;  tha t ' s  a  good t ime for  a  
spoi ler  to  come in  and commit  an ac t ion  tha t  you would  respond to  
quickly  th inking i t  was  "Country  A" and i t ' s  rea l ly  somebody e lse  wi th  
a  d i f ferent  agenda.  
 So the  cyber  wor ld  has  some very  much more  d i f f icul t  problems 
than posed in  your  normal  law of  armed conf l ic t  analys is .  
 Also ,  the  cyber  wor ld  presents  another  d i f ferent  problem and a  
d i f f icul t  problem.   I t  doesn ' t  fo l low your  normal  paradigm of  warfare  
or  the  law of  armed conf l ic t  scenar io  because  you ' re  not  going to  have  
the  CNN effect  of  b lood and guts  and people  dead and wounded.   
You 're  going to  have th ings  happening to  machines ,  or  you ' re  going to  
have  th ings  happening to  the  s tock market  or  maybe th ings  happening 
to  a  GPS and other  sa te l l i te  services .   
 You 're  ta lk ing about  a  lo t  of  inanimate  objec ts  tha t  a re  be ing 
af fec ted .   That  doesn ' t  necessar i ly  turn  people  on,  and so  when you 
ta lk  about- - the  reference  was  here  when do you go kinet ic?   Wel l ,  i t ' s  
going to  probably  take  a  very  s igni f icant  adverse  impact  and wi th  a  
very  sure  a t t r ibut ion  to  resul t  in  a  k inet ic  a t tack  on who you th ink i s  
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 So  there  are  a  lo t  of  th ings  in  tha t  equat ion  tha t  a re ,  f rom an 
analyt ica l  s tandpoint ,  much more  t ime consuming tha t  you may 
normal ly  have  in  an  armed conf l ic t  scenar io .  
 As  far  as  when you know when you t ransfer  f rom say espionage 
or  computer  ne twork exploi ta t ion  or  whatever  te rms to  conf l ic t ,  I  don ' t  
know that  there  i s  necessar i ly  a  b lack and whi te  l ine .   Once again ,  
people  l ike  b lack and whi te  l ines .   That  i s  not  the  nature  of  cyber  
warfare .   I t ' s  jus t  s imply  not .   And so  what  you end up doing is  having 
to  look a t  a  wide  range of  informat ion.  
 You have to  re ly  on your  in te l l igence  communi ty ,  your  law 
enforcement  communi ty .   I t ' s  a  broad-based government  home secur i ty  
ef for t ,  and tha t  i s  one  area ,  in  my mind,  where  we could  benef i t  f rom,  
and we are  working on i t  now.   We could  benef i t  f rom more  in tegra t ion  
of  ac t iv i t ies ,  coopera t ion ,  because  t ime is  of  the  essence  because  the  
longer  you go,  the  more  d i f f icul t ,  the  more  damage you may be  
sus ta in ing.  
 Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Thank you,  Mr.  Meek and 
Dr .  Lewis .   Commiss ioner  Fiedler .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I 'd  l ike  to  fo l low up on th is  
d iscuss ion.   Then i f  I  have  t ime I ' l l  ask  my second ques t ion .   Whether  
unfa i r  or  fa i r ,  your  answers  seem to  avoid  h is  ques t ion .   So you sa id  
essent ia l ly  tha t  i t  was  d i f f icul t  to  a t t r ibute  and we’ve  got  to  be  careful  
about  what  the  s ize  i s ,  and you gave  the  f lamboyant  examples  of  ac ts  
of  war .  
 By the  way,  I  could  g ive  many examples  of  ac ts  of  war  tha t  we 
have not  responded to  immedia te ly .   So  the  impl ica t ion  tha t  an  ac t  of  
war  requires  an  immedia te  response  I  don ' t  th ink i s  genera l ly  
acceptable .    
 The power  gr id  went  out  in  some fashion yes terday in  Flor ida ,  
not  because  of  any cyber  warfare  there ,  but  tha t  I  suspect  caused some 
"blood"  on CNN, i f  you wi l l ,  in  the  way of  t raf f ic  accidents  and a  few 
other  th ings .   So i f  the  power  gr id  went  out  cover ing 60 percent  of  the  
popula t ion  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  due  to  a  cyber  a t tack-- forget  tha t  we 
can f igure  out  who did  i t  ye t - - i s  tha t  an  ac t  of  war ,  whether  i t ' s  a  
te r ror is t  on  a  s ingle  computer  or  5 ,000 people  working in  concer t  in  
Shanghai?  
 MR.  MEEK:  I  th ink you hi t  one  very  good point  r ight  there  and 
i t ' s  when you ment ioned the  individual .   Acts  of  war  are  genera l ly  
a t t r ibuted  to  nat ion  s ta tes ,  not  to  individuals .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Yes ,  but  we ' re  in  an  a l leged 
war  now,  and ac tual ly  I ' l l  remove the  word "a l leged."   We 're  in  a  new 
form--I  mean you sa id  the  paradigm was  di f ferent .   Yes ,  okay,  the  



 

 

paradigm is  d i f ferent .   We a l l  unders tand tha t  the  paradigm is  d i f ferent  
s ince  9 /11 among other  th ings .  
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 So  i t ' s  s t i l l  an  ac t  of  war ,  but  le t ' s  take  the  individual  out  of  i t  
and say  i t  was  the  s ta te .   I s  tha t  an  ac t  of  war?   60  percent  of  our  
popula t ion .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   You have a  d i lemma.   One way to  th ink about  th is  
i s ,  okay,  so  th is  happens ,  and you go to  the  Pres ident  or  the  Secre tary  
of  Defense  and you say we 'd  l ike  to  respond us ing mi l i ta ry  force  but  
we aren ' t  sure  about  the  target ,  and we don ' t  know i f  we ' l l  be  h i t t ing  
our  own s tuff .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  No,  wai t ,  wai t ,  wai t ,  wai t .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   You 'd  be  thrown out  of  the  off ice .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  No,  no.   I  d idn ' t  say  I  was  
walking-- f i rs t ,  I 'm t ry ing to  determine  who did  i t  and what  the i r  
in tent ion  was .  I 'm not  ta lk ing about  walking in  and saying,  p lease ,  s i r ,  
could  we pul l  the  t r igger  agains t  somebody that  we don ' t  know.  
 Okay.   Let ' s  take  the  ac t  of  war  out  of  i t .   I s  i t  an  ac t  of  
aggress ion agains t  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  to  take  down 60 percent  of  our  
e lec t r ica l  gr id?   Yes;  r ight .   So  your  answer  before  was  not  an  
improper  answer ;  I  jus t  sa id  i t  avoided i t .   You are  worr ied  about  
a t t r ibut ing  i t .   I 'm worr ied  about  a t t r ibut ing  i t ,  too ,  but  i t ' s  s t i l l  a  
ser ious  ac t .  
 MR.  MEEK:  What  has  happened in  the  pas t  i s  where  we have,  
based on our  in te l l igence ,  based on t racebacks ,  based on the  
determinat ion,  we have found the  locat ion  of  perpet ra tors ,  le t ' s  say  
individuals .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  And we 've  been wrong.  
 MR.  MEEK:  And we 've  been r ight .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Yes .  
 MR.  MEEK:  And what  we 've  done is  we go to  the  hos t  
government  and we say we 've  t racked i t  to  th is  point  and you should  
take  some cr iminal ,  c r iminal  ac t ion  agains t  these  individuals .   Now,  
i t ' s  been re la t ive ly  smal l  sca le .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Yes .  
 MR.  MEEK:  We haven ' t  had something large .  When you move 
in to  a  huge sca le  ef fec t ,  sure ,  i t  ra ises  up  the  ante ,  but  tha t ' s  par t  of  
the  d iscerning process  tha t  you have to  de termine .   I  don ' t  th ink tha t  
you would  want ,  even assuming a  60 percent  loss ,  you 've  got  to  know 
that  you 've  got  the  r ight  ta rget  tha t  you ' re  going to  s t r ike  and,  yes ,  
perhaps  in  Phi l  Meek 's  opinion,  you could  go in  wi th  a  k inet ic  a t tack ,  
cer ta in ly  wi th  a  60  percent  load down,  i f  tha t ' s  where  you th ink your  
bes t  a l te rnat ive  i s .   But  you bet ter  be  r ight .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  I  th ink i t ' s  unders tood by 
everyone tha t  we a lways  ought  to  be  r ight .   A quick  ques t ion ,  and i t ' s  a  



 

 

legal  ques t ion .   Do the  Chinese  run reconnaissance  sa te l l i tes  over  the  
Uni ted  Sta tes?   I  must  beg ignorance .   I  presume they do.  
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 MR.  MEEK:  Yes ,  s i r .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Okay.   So i f  they mainta in ,  
theore t ic ians  mainta in  tha t  there  i s  no ,  I  mean they own the  space  
above the i r  country ,  but  ye t  they v io la te  i t  in  te rms of  running 
reconnaissance ,  does  tha t  neut ra l ize  the i r  legal  bas is  for  arguing?  
 MR.  MEEK:  No,  no.   The presumpt ion there  would  be  tha t  they 
would  have to  apply  i t  rec iprocal ly .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Right .  
 MR.  MEEK:  And a  lo t  of  countr ies  do  not  apply  i t  rec iprocal ly .  
 For  ins tance ,  they may take  the  pos i t ion  tha t  the  U.S.  could  have  a  
s imi lar  bas is  to  engage the  sa te l l i te ,  but  they ' re  not  saying anything.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Right .   Okay.   Thank you very  
much.  
 MR.  MEEK:  That ' s  one  of  the  d i f f icul t ies  wi th  the i r  own 
posi t ion .  And that ' s  pointed  out  by  a  lo t  of  the i r  own personnel .   They 
see  the  benef i t s  and they see  the  d isadvantages .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  That ' s  r ight .   Yes ,  tha t  was  my 
point  ac tual ly  in  asking the  ques t ion .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:   Thank you.   Commiss ioner  
Reinsch.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Thank you.   I  have to  say th is ,  the  
ac t  of  war  ques t ion  leaves  me a  b i t  cold  for  the  reasons  Dr .  Lewis  
c i ted .   I f  you can ' t  a t t r ibute  i t ,  I  don ' t  know that  i t  mat ters  much what  
you ca l l  i t .   You can ' t  do  anything about  i t  unless  you know what  your  
target  i s ,  which is  why I  want  to  change the  subjec t .  
 Dr .  Lewis ,  you ment ioned in  your  tes t imony,  and I 'm incl ined to  
agree  wi th  you,  tha t  in  the  cyber  secur i ty  area  the  Chinese  pr imary 
objec t ive  i s  domest ic  contro l ,  and I  th ink tha t ' s  r ight .  
 Looking a t  tha t  for  a  minute  and looking a t  those  ef for ts ,  who 's  
winning?  Are  they succeeding?   
 DR.  LEWIS:   I  th ink r ight  now the  balance  of  technical  opinion 
would  be  tha t  the  Chinese  government  i s  succeeding,  r ight ,  and why 
tha t  i s  may re ly  more  on technical  measures ,  but  i f  you look a t  what  
Chinese  In ternet  users  t ry  and access ,  i t ' s  mainly  enter ta inment  and 
spor ts  s i tes .   They aren ' t  ques t ing  for  pol i t ica l  informat ion.   So 
whether  tha t ' s  a  successful  tac t ic  or  not ,  I  don ' t  know.  
 But  the  genera l  theory  i s ,  i s  tha t  i f  there  was  one  country  tha t  
had the  technica l  sk i l l s  and the  money to  mainta in  contro l  over  the  
In ternet  in  a  way that  would  a l low i t  to  reduce  any pol i t ica l  chal lenge,  
i t  would  be  China .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Given the  crea t iv i ty ,  i f  you wi l l ,  
of  the  cyber  communi ty ,  both  there  and everywhere  e lse ,  do  you th ink 
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 DR.  LEWIS:   I f  the i r  s t ra tegy only  re l ied  on technica l  access  to  
the  In ternet ,  no ,  i t  would  be  easy  to  c i rcumvent .   But  i f  i t ' s  par t  of  a  
la rger  s t ra tegy tha t  involves  propaganda,  tha t  involves  shaping popular  
a t t i tudes ,  tha t  ge ts  people  not  to  want  to  go to  these  s i tes  to  begin  
wi th ,  then,  yes ,  I  th ink they can cont inue  to  succeed.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  That ' s  he lpful .   I  th ink we had 
tes t imony on tha t  las t  year .   Thank you for  tha t .   Let  me then change 
the  subjec t  again ,  i f  I  may,  and I  rea l ize  th is  wasn ' t  your  projec t - - I 'm 
ta lk ing to  Dr .  Lewis  again--sorry-- I  rea l ize  th is  wasn ' t  your  projec t  a t  
CSIS.  
 DR.  LEWIS:   This  i s  what  I  ge t  for  working for  h im.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  You can ' t  escape no mat ter  what  
you do,  no  mat ter  where  you go.   Dr .  Lewis  i s  a  former  employee  of  
mine  a t  the  Commerce  Depar tment  I  guess  would  be  the  bes t  way to  put  
i t .  He had got  out  before  I  d id  so  he  was  able  to  escape ,  but  he  seems 
to  come back in to  orbi t  per iodica l ly .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  We 're  going to  have  to  deduct  a  
minute  f rom your  t ime.  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Hey,  deduct  two.  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  This  i s  the  las t  ques t ion  a l though 
that  depends  on the  answer .   I  rea l ize  th is  i s  not  your  projec t  a t  CSIS--
but  would  you say a  few words ,  i f  you can,  about  the  repor t  they 
re leased I  be l ieve  las t  week on sa te l l i te  expor ts  and sa te l l i te  expor t  
controls  and what  conclus ions  tha t  CSIS came to?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   F i rs t  le t  me note  tha t  a l though th is  repor t  was  
i ssued under  the  sponsorship  of  CSIS,  i t  was  ac tual ly  commiss ioned by 
the  Defense  Science  Board .  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Even bet ter .   
 DR.  LEWIS:   Yes ,  and because  of  a  ser ies  of  in ternal  i ssues  tha t  
I 'm not  ent i re ly  famil iar  wi th ,  the  Defense  Depar tment  asked CSIS to  
sponsor  the  repor t ,  but  the  work was  done by the  group se t  up  by the  
Defense  Science  Board ,  and i t  cont inued to  have suppor t  f rom DOD. 
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Can you say a  few words  about  i t s  
conclus ions?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Sure .   I  t r ied  to  dodge.   The conclus ions  were  not  
s tar t l ing  in  tha t  they sa id  pre t ty  much what  many repor ts  have  sa id  in  
the  pas t ,  and tha t  i s  tha t  the  contro ls  we have in  p lace  now in  
commercia l  communicat ion  sa te l l i tes  damage U.S.  indust ry .  
 I f  I  remember  correc t ly ,  the  repor t  se t  a  f igure  of  I  th ink 
somewhere  between 600 and $700 mi l l ion  a  year  in  cos ts  to  the  
indust ry .   The cos ts  do  not  fa l l  on  the  pr imes .   I t ' s  more  on the  
subcontrac tors  and the  th i rd- t ie r  contrac tors  who are  suffer ing as  a  
resul t .  
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 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Any fur ther  quest ions?  
 COMMISSIONER REINSCH:  No.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Okay.   Thank you.  We' l l  now turn  
to  Commiss ioner  Mul loy.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Thank you,  Mr.  Chairman.   I  want  
to  thank both  of  you.   Your  tes t imony is  te r r i f ic ,  both  your  wri t ten  and 
ora l .  
 I  have  the  f i rs t  ques t ion  for  Mr.  Meek.   I s  China  a  par ty  to  the  
Outer  Space  Treaty  of  1967?  
 MR.  MEEK:  Yes ,  s i r .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Is  there  a  d ispute  se t t lement  
provis ion in  tha t  t rea ty?  
 MR.  MEEK:  No,  s i r .   There  are  no provis ions  l ike  tha t .   I t ' s  
bas ica l ly  s ta tements  of  pr inc ip les .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  So i f  we wanted to  get  an  opinion 
on who 's  r ight ,  we 'd  have to  agree  and refer  i t  to  somebody l ike  the  
ICJ?  
 MR.  MEEK:  You could .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Yes .   Okay.   Do you--  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  He says  smil ing.  
 MR.  MEEK:  I 'd  never  do i t .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  What?  
 MR.  MEEK:  I 'd  never  do i t .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  You wouldn ' t  do  i t ;  why? 
 MR.  MEEK:  Why?   I  th ink that ,  as  was  ment ioned before  in  a  
pr ior  panel ,  na t ions ,  par t icular ly  the  U.S.  in  th is  case ,  would  not  want  
to  delegate  bas ica l ly  a  sovere ign decis ion author i ty  to  a  group of  
judges  l ike  tha t .   We 're  ta lk ing about  our  sovere ign in teres ts ,  and 
par t icular ly  in  space  and par t icular ly  for  the  U.S.  which enjoys  an  
asymmetr ic  advantage  in  space .   So tha t  would  be  not  on  my high l i s t  
of  pr ior i t ies  to  refer  i t  to  any kind of  a  t r ibunal .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  We have the  s t ra tegic  advantage  
now.   You could  projec t  in  the  fu ture  the  way th ings  are  going maybe 
we won ' t  have  tha t  s t ra tegic  advantage  because  somebody is  coming on 
awful ly  fas t ;  a ren ' t  they?  
 MR.  MEEK:  Yes ,  they are .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Yes .   You ta lk  about  the  EEZ 
c la im as  wel l  in  your  tes t imony.   I  presume you don ' t  favor ,  even 
though that  has  resul ted  in  a  conf l ic t  of  some sor t  be tween us  and the  
Chinese  when they knocked down that  EP-3 plane ,  you wouldn ' t  favor  
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 MR.  MEEK:  Phi l  Meek would  not  for  many of  the  same reasons .  
 The U.S.  i s  taking ac t ions  to  protes t  the  Chinese  ac t iv i ty ,  to  make 
formal  d ip lomat ic  records  as  a  mat ter  of  protes t ,  which in  my view is  
the  bes t  way to  handle  tha t  r ight  now.  
 We would  not  want  to  do anything--China  i s  jus t  one  p lace  in  the  
wor ld  where  we have many c la ims,  and we would  not  want ,  for  
ins tance ,  the  r i sk  of  an  adverse  decis ion there  tha t  would  compromise  
our  abi l i ty  to  conduct  s imi lar - -  chal lenge opera t ions  and f reedom in  
o ther  EEZs around the  wor ld  where  maybe we don ' t  have  any problems.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Let  me ask  you th is .   Do you know 
whether  we cont inue  such ac t iv i t ies  in  the  Chinese  EEZ? 
 MR.  MEEK:  Yes ,  s i r ,  we do.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  We do.   Okay.   Thank you.   Now,  
Mr.  Lewis ,  on  page s ix  of  your  tes t imony,  you ta lked about  these  
v i ruses  and informat ion technology.   Are  these  the  chips  tha t  you ' re  
refer r ing  to?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   That  was  a  quota t ion f rom a  Chinese  newspaper ,  
and they were  refer r ing  to  chips  in  par t icular .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Semiconductors?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Yes .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Okay.   You say that  they fe l t  
unhappy that  they were  dependent  upon chips  manufactured in  the  
Uni ted  Sta tes  because  you could  put  v i ruses  in  them that  you could  
ac t iva te .    
 My unders tanding is  tha t  tha t  indust ry  i s  now moving and has  
moved vi r tua l ly  out  of  the  Uni ted  Sta tes ,  f i r s t  to  Taiwan and now in to  
China .  In  fac t ,  In te l ,  d idn ' t  In te l  put  a  $1 .5  b i l l ion  p lant  in  Dal ian ,  
China  las t  year  and there  were  about  a  b i l l ion  dol lars  of  Chinese  
subsid ies  to  ent ice  In te l  to  do tha t?   That ' s  my unders tanding.  
 Are  we now get t ing  in to  the  s i tua t ion  tha t  the  Chinese  d id  not  
want  to  be  in to ,  tha t  we ' re  now dependent  upon them for  these  chips  
tha t  they can put  v i ruses  in  tha t  could  be  very  det r imenta l  to  our  
na t ional  secur i ty  in teres ts?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   That 's  a  very  good ques t ion,  and the  Defense  
Science  Board  has  put  out  two repor ts ,  one ,  two or  three  years  ago,  on  
hardware;  one ,  la te  las t  year ,  on  sof tware .   They both  came to  s imi lar  
conclus ions .   The problem is ,  though,  for  China ,  for  the  U.S. ,  for  
France ,  for  whoever  you l ike ,  a l l  of  these  IT products  come out  of  a  
g lobal  supply  chain;  r ight .  
 So when you look a t  a  computer ,  the  CPU,  the  bra in  comes f rom 
the  Uni ted  Sta tes ;  the  memory probably  comes f rom an Asian country ,  
Singapore  or  Korea ,  Taiwan.   The sof tware  comes largely  f rom the  
U.S. ,  but  maybe a lso  f rom India ,  maybe f rom Europe.  And then there  
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 I f  you s tar t  t ry ing to  go down the  path  of  I  wi l l  make mysel f  
more  secure  by only  buying my own s tuff ,  no  country  can do that  
anymore .   So we a l l  share  th is  problem,  and we have to  th ink of  a  way 
to  deal  wi th  i t ,  but ,  yes ,  we have a  problem.   The Chinese  have a  
s imi lar  problem.  
 One of  the  th ings  I  th ink i s  funny about  tha t  a r t ic le  i s  the  day 
before  I  read i t ,  I  was  out  a t  a  defense  fac i l i ty  ta lk ing about  the  i ssue ,  
how does  the  U.S.  deal  wi th  fore ign input  to  our  cr i t ica l  inf ras t ruc ture ,  
and then I  come back the  next  day,  and here 's  the  Chinese  worrying 
about  exact ly  the  same th ing.   I t ' s  a  common problem.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Did the  Defense  Science  Board  
ra ise  i t  as  a  rea l  problem? 
 DR.  LEWIS:   Oh,  yes ,  yes ,  indeed.  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  And they ' re   very  concerned about  
i t?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   They 're  concerned that  the  microelec t ronics  base  i s  
moving outs ide  the  U.S.  and that  has  both  secur i ty  and t rus t  
impl ica t ions ,  which was  what  I  was  ta lk ing about ,  and a lso  defense  
indust r ia l  base  impl ica t ions .  
 COMMISSIONER MULLOY:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:   Thank you.   Commiss ioner  
Videnieks .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Thanks .   Good af ternoon,  
gent lemen.   Welcome here .   A br ief  ques t ion ,  k ind of  reques t .   I  
unders tand,  Dr .  Lewis ,  tha t  you and Dr .  Kulacky are  prepar ing a  repor t  
to  be  g iven to  whoever  the  next  adminis t ra t ion  i s .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Oh.  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Wil l  i t  be  a  publ ic  document  
and is  there  some way we can get  a  synopsis  a  l i t t le  b i t  ear l ie r?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Sure .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   That ' s  jus t  the  f i rs t  par t  of  the  
ques t ion .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   CSIS has  a  commiss ion developing 
recommendat ions  on cyber  secur i ty .   We 've  jus t  s tar ted  work.   I  can  
give  you,  i f  you want ,  I  th ink,  a  document  we 've  done on threa ts .   But  
we don ' t  have  any recommendat ions  r ight  now because  we s tar ted  work 
on February  8 .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Okay.  
 DR.  LEWIS:   So,  sure .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   We would  l ike  a t  some point  
when i t  becomes meaningful ,  we would  l ike  to  get  an  advanced copy of  
i t .  
 The second th ing is - -and maybe you ' re  not  in  a  pos i t ion  to  g ive  



 

 

speci f ic  comments  a t  th is  point - - I  a lso  unders tand tha t  informal ly  tha t  
there  i s  some concern  about  the  qual i ty  of  sources  used by the  
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 I  would  apprecia te  speci f ic  s ta tements  to  the  sources  tha t  may 
be ,  especia l ly  in  the  space  area ,  tha t  might  not  be  up to  the  bes t  
s tandards .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Do you want  to  touch that  one  or  do you want  to  
sk ip  i t?  
 MR.  MEEK:  As I  ment ioned,  we could  probably  do tha t  a t  a  
cer ta in  level ,  but  there  are  an  awful  lo t  of  wr i t ings  out  there .   As  I  
ment ioned,  f i rs t ,  what  we have to  re ly  on i s  s imply  the  ident i ty  of  the  
individuals  and what  levels  they ' re  a t .  
 For  ins tance ,  when I  read an  ar t ic le  by  a  capta in ,  you know,  I 'm 
wonder ing,  and i t ' s  rea l ly  a  very  aggress ive  type  ar t ic le ,  I 'm wonder ing 
i f  tha t  i sn ' t  f i sh ing bai t  thrown out  to  see  how people  are  going to  
react .  I 'm sure  the  Chinese  government  has  c leared  i t  before  they went  
out ,  but  i f  th is  i s  an  individual  low in  the  pecking order ,  what 's  the  
purpose  for  put t ing  i t  out?  
 I s  he  h igh in  the  pecking order?   So a  lo t  of  i t  i s  subjec t ive .   We 
could  probably  get  you something on tha t ,  but  there  are  so  many 
authors .   In  fac t ,  Dr .  Wortze l  has  had many ar t ic les .   I  jus t  look a t  a l l  
the  names and the  footnotes  and there  are  hundreds  of  names.   The 
name doesn ' t  mean anything to  me,  but  I  know what  the  t rans la t ion  of  
the  text  i s .   So  tha t  could  be  very  d i f f icul t ,  but  we might  be  able  to  do 
i t .  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   I  th ink,  in  some cases  I  
unders tand tha t  the  government  i s  us ing graduate  s tudents  who don ' t  
use  or ig inal  sources  and tha t  k ind of  s tuf f .   I  would ,  in  the  space  area ,  
okay,  I  for  one  would  l ike  to  have some comments .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   In  our  government  or  the i r  government?  
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Our .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Oh.    
 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   The o ther  ques t ion  i s  recent ly  
there  was  a  Wal l  S t ree t  Journal  ar t ic le  saying there  are  no  weapons  in  
space .   I t ' s  a  myth ,  tha t  a l l  the  weapons  are  land-based wi th  the  
capabi l i ty  of  shoot ing down sa te l l i tes .   P lease ,  maybe both  of  you 
could  comment  on tha t .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   We don ' t  know of  any weapons  in  space .   There  
were  some tes t  programs that  the  Sovie t  Union carr ied  out  in  the  1970s  
and '80s ,  and s ince  then I  don ' t  be l ieve  anyone has  deployed a  weapon.  
 The problem is ,  i s  tha t  the  things  you can do don ' t  require- - there  
are  so  many ways  to  a t tack  a  sa te l l i te  tha t  having a  weapon in  space  i s  
jus t  one  of  them,  and so  i t  doesn ' t  rea l ly- -not  having weapons  in  space  
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 COMMISSIONER VIDENIEKS:   Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:   Thank you.  Commiss ioner  
Bar tholomew.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Gent lemen,  thank you 
both  very  much for  rea l ly  in teres t ing  tes t imony.   Mr.  Meek,  i f  I  can  
ask  you to  submit  for  the  record  the  e ight  countr ies  of  the  Bogota  
Declara t ion--  
 MR.  MEEK:  Yes ,  ma 'am.  I t  i s  in  the  s ta tement ,  but  I  wi l l  be  
g lad  to  g ive  them to  you as  soon as  I  f ind  i t  here .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   I t ' s  in  the  middle .   I t ' s  deep in  the  
middle .  
 MR.  MEEK:  Brazi l ,  Colombia ,  Congo,  Ecuador ,  Indonesia ,  
Kenya,  Uganda and Zaire .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  I t  a lways  in teres t ing  
because  as  China  conducts  i t s  own diplomacy around the  wor ld ,  and i t  
looks  for  th ings  tha t  i t  might  be  t ry ing to  do to  suppor t  cer ta in  nat ions ,  
I  wi l l  add i t  to  my menta l  l i s t  of  they a l l  of  a  sudden got  some 
agreement  going wi th  Uganda where  they 've  decided to  suppor t  the  
Bogota  Declara t ion .  
 MR.  MEEK:  Actual ly  I  would  look broader  than these  countr ies  
r ight  here .   I  would  look to  a l l  the  o ther  countr ies  on  the  equator  and 
s tar t  looking a t  where  Chinese  e i ther  fore ign inves tment  or  a id  i s  
going,  maybe as  an  indica t ion of  so l ic i t ing  a  favor  and dependence  on 
China .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Or  i f  any of  those  
countr ies  recognize  Taiwan,  we might  see  th ings  change,  too .   Thank 
you.   I t ' s  in t r iguing,  though not  the  main  source  of  my ques t ion .  
 Mr.  Dut ton has  br ief ly  lef t  the  room,  but  I  wanted to  go back to  
th is  concept  of  legal  warfare  or  law fare ,  as  you ' re  ta lk ing about  i t .   
Mr .  Dut ton quoted Renmin Hai jun saying tha t  " legal  warr iors  have  to  
be  fars ighted ,  engage in  legal  contes ts  to  v ie  for  the  legal  in i t ia t ive  in  
order  to  safeguard  nat ional  sovere ignty  and ter r i tor ia l  in tegr i ty ."   And 
he 's  jus t  back as  I 'm quot ing.  
 I 'm going back to  the  i ssue  of  legal  warfare ,  but  i s  there  
anywhere  in  the  U.S.  government  tha t  i s  responsible  for  taking a  
b igger  p ic ture  look?   Because  i t  fee ls  a  l i t t le  s tove-piped to  me--he 's  
ta lk ing about  mar i t ime law;  you ' re  ta lk ing about  space  law.   
Consequences  of  a  decis ion by China  to  push up,  for  example ,  wi th  
nobody responding,  se t  a  legal  precedent  tha t  could  be  used in  
something complete ly  unre la ted  to  tha t?  
 MR.  MEEK:  Yes ,  ma 'am.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Who is  i t?   Where  in  the  
U.S.  government  does  the  responsibi l i ty  l ie  to  look a t  the  b igger  
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 MR.  MEEK:  My personal  v iew is  I  don ' t  th ink there  i s  any one  
p lace .   And tha t  i s  a  weak l ink  in  the  sense  tha t  you have  to  re ly  on the  
in te l l igence  or  the  ski l l s  of  var ious  people  a t  levels  of  government  to  
respond to  tha t .  
 For  ins tance ,  when I  see  th ings  on an  in ternat ional  f ront  tha t  
g ive  me cause  for  concern  in  the  space  arena-- le t ' s  jus t  take  for  
ins tance ,  I  wi l l  go  to  our  space  pol icy  people  and I 'd  say  I 'm rea l ly  
bothered by th is .   I  see  th is  as  a  legal  problem down the  road.  
 Okay.   And le t ' s  say  i f  i t ' s  something tha t  requi res  a  d ip lomat ic  
in i t ia t ive ,  then we ' l l  ta lk  to  the  lawyers  a t  the  Sta te  Depar tment  or  the  
pol icy  people  a t  S ta te  Depar tment .   But  when you 're  ta lk ing about  
s ta te- to-s ta te  re la t ions ,  i t ' s  going to  be  bas ica l ly  Sta te  Depar tment 's  
ca l l  as  to  how and when to  engage.   Somet imes  they may agree  and 
somet imes  they don ' t .  
 So  maybe when you get  a  cer ta in  number  of  people  ra is ing the  
i ssues ,  cer ta in  off ices ,  maybe they s tar t  coalesc ing a t  some high level ,  
Nat ional  Secur i ty  Counci l ,  for  ins tance .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Right .  
 MR.  MEEK:  But  I 'm not  aware  of  any one off ice  tha t  would  be  
responsible  for  tha t .   I  th ink i t ' s  bas ica l ly  individuals  tha t  ident i fy  
something,  some area  of  concern ,  and f loa t  i t  up  the i r  channels ,  and,  
you know,  when the  genera l  of f icers  or  the  h igh level  SES or  pol i t ica l  
appointees  s tar t  ge t t ing  energized on i t ,  tha t ' s  when i t  ge ts  addressed 
a t  the  h igh levels .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  And can I  s tep  out  of  our  
usual  rout ine  and ask  Mr.  Dut ton i f  he  knows of- - I  mean s imi lar ly .   I  
unders tand tha t  you ' re  in  an  academic  pos i t ion ,  but  i f  there 's  
something of  concern ,  i s  there  a  chain  which you can go to  a  p lace  
where  somebody is  looking a t  the  b igger  p ic ture  of  a l l  of  th is?  
 MR.  DUTTON:  I  would  jus t  agree  wi th  the  tes t imony that  you 've  
a l ready heard  wi th  one  except ion,  tha t  the  DOD Off ice  of  Genera l  
Counsel  of ten  wi l l  ac t  as  referee  i f  necessary ,  a t  leas t  among the  
Depar tment  of  Defense ,  but  be tween agencies ,  I  would  agree  wi th  the  
tes t imony.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I f  I  could  add,  my exper ience  has  
been the  Sta te  Depar tment  would  c la im that  i t  has  pr imacy wi th in  the  
U.S.  government  for  in ternat ional  law issues  tha t  af fec t  pol icy .   The 
other  ques t ion  tha t  comes to  mind,  th is  may be  d i f ferent ,  but  what  th is  
fore ign discourse  brought  to  my a t tent ion  i s  whether  anybody in  the  
federa l  government  i s  looking a t  in ternat ional  law issues  f rom an 
in te l l igence  perspect ive ,  and I 'm not  aware  of  anybody doing tha t .  
 But  our  unders tanding is  tha t  the  Sta te  Depar tment  would  be  
doing tha t .   In  fac t ,  Commiss ioner  Fiedler  and I  reques ted  a  Sta te  



 

 

Depar tment  lawyer  who is  engaged in  in ternat ional  law and 
sovere ignty  i ssues  to  be  here  today,  but  we were  unable  to  obta in  
somebody f rom the  Sta te  Depar tment .  
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 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Actual ly  we ' re  not  g iv ing due  credi t  to  
some th ings  tha t  have  been done.   The Center  for  Naval  Analys is  and 
FFRDC under  contrac t  f rom the  Depar tment  of  Defense  has  done 
c lass i f ied  and for-off ic ia l -use-only  s tudies  of  the  evolut ion of  th is  
concept  of  legal  warfare ,  but  we ' re  jus t  not  see ing i t .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Okay.  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:  And the  Open Source  Center ,  which is  
CIA's  organizat ion ,  and the  former  FBIS has  two major  s tudies  out  
which are  off ic ia l -use-only  tha t  assess  a l l  Chinese  mi l i ta ry  
publ ica t ions  and the i r  authors  and the i r  va l id i ty ,  the i r  level  of  
author i ty ,  and how they inf luence  Chinese  pol icy .   So th is  i s  be ing 
done.   I t  i s  out  there .   I t ' s  not  a lways  in  open source  channels .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  Okay.   And I  apprecia te  
tha t .  This  i s  jus t  ignorance  on my par t ,  but  i s  i t  a l so  then 
comprehensive?   I f  somebody a t  the  Commerce  Depar tment  i s  deal ing  
wi th  a  legal  i ssue  and we know that  there  i s  precedence  se t t ing ,  not  in  
tha t  rea lm of  law,  but  in  tha t  s t ra tegy,  taking p lace  in  th is  space  
forum,  i s  there  someplace  where  somebody 's  got  the i r  eye  on the  
b igger  p ic ture  of  what 's  going on?  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Not  on space  or  cyber .  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  No,  no,  but  I 'm not  
saying jus t  space  or  cyber .   I 'm saying the  b igger  p ic ture  about  a  legal  
s t ra tegy re la ted  to  sovere ignty  tha t  i s  se t t ing  precedent?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   I  used to  work a t  the  Sta te  Depar tment  and so  I  
deal t  wi th  some issues  l ike  th is .   You 're  r ight  tha t  the  process  i s  
mainly  react ive .   So i f  a  fore ign government  came in  and gave us  a  
note  tha t  sa id ,  by  the  way,  we own al l  the  space  tha t  extends  over  our  
country  a l l  the  way out  to  inf ini ty ,  we would  respond.   We would  
respond by making fun of  them.  
 The o ther  th ing,  and th is  i s  something you learn  f rom your  
chi ldhood a t  S ta te ,  i s  tha t  only  the  Sta te  Depar tment  speaks  for  the  
U.S.  government  on these  th ings ,  and so  i f  another  agency or  
depar tment ,  l ike  Commerce ,  were  to  make a  s l ip ,  not  unusual ,  then i t ' s  
not  b inding.   You have to  get  i t  through the  Sta te  Depar tment  f rom 
ei ther  the  Whi te  House  or  the  Sta te  Depar tment .   
 So in  some ways ,  i f  China  sa id  hey,  look,  we 've  got  th is  
document  s igned by the  Commerce  Depar tment  and i t  proves  tha t  we ' re  
r ight ,  we would  jus t  throw you out .   We would  laugh a t  you.  
 VICE CHAIRMAN BARTHOLOMEW:  I  th ink what  I 'm s t i l l  
rea l ly  concerned about  here  and would  ask  both  of  the  chai rman and 
the  cochai rmen of  th is  hear ing,  tha t  we need fur ther  considera t ion  of  



 

 

what  i s  taking place  in  the  U.S.  government  to  t rack th is .   Going back 
to  th is  quote ,  which I  th ink i s  one  of  the  most  impor tant  th ings  we 've  
heard  today,  i s  tha t  " legal  warr iors  must  be  fars ighted  to  d iscern  any 
problems before  they ac tual ly  ar ise ."   I  would  rea l ly  l ike  to  know 
where  those  legal  warr iors  are  in  our  own government  as  we head in to  
th is .  
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 Thank you,  gent lemen.    
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.  Commiss ioner  Shea.  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  Thank you very  much.   I 'm going to  
cont inue  on wi th  the  legal  ques t ion ,  and I  th ink most  of  my ques t ions  
are  for  Mr.  Meek.   You sa id  in  your  ora l  tes t imony or  perhaps  in  
response  to  a  ques t ion  tha t  the  U.S.  typica l ly  when responding to  cyber  
penet ra t ion ,  cyber  a t tacks ,  not i f ies  the  government  where  the  
perpet ra tor ,  a l leged perpet ra tor ,  I  suppose ,  res ides ,  and reques ts  tha t  
they be  cr iminal ly  prosecuted  under  tha t  country 's  own laws.  
 Could  you te l l  me whether  when you make those  reques ts ,  a re  
they normal ly  fu l f i l led?  
 MR.  MEEK:  They are  in  many cases .   We had one  case  in  
Germany severa l  years  ago where  tha t  occurred .   I  be l ieve  we 've  had a  
case  in  the  UK.   I  can ' t  name a l l  of  them,  but  I  do  know that  we have 
gone back to  severa l  governments .  
 The problem many t imes  i s  tha t  there  are  not  many cyber  
cr iminal  laws in  many of  the  governments .   So a l though they may be  
suppor t ive  of  us  and they unders tand that  somebody has  done 
something bad to  our  sys tems,  they don ' t  have  a  way to  prosecute .   The 
U.S.  does  have cyber  cr imes  tha t  we do prosecute  in  the  Uni ted  Sta tes .  
  
 But  on more  than a  few occas ions  when we go to  Country  X,  they 
jus t  don ' t  have  the  laws l ike  we do.   I t ' s  not  i ssue--  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  So one of  the  th ings  the  Uni ted  Sta tes  
could  be  doing is  promot ing a  model  code to  enforce  cyber  laws?  Or  
model  cyber  law code?  
 MR.  MEEK:  Right .   There  are  some cyber  cr ime t rea t ies  tha t  a  
few countr ies  belong to  l ike  in  Europe,  and we do many t imes  when we 
ident i fy  a  problem wi th  a  country ,  ta lk  to  tha t  country  about  s tar t ing  
the i r  own legis la t ive  process  to  address  i t .  
 But  qui te  f rankly ,  many t imes  i t ' s  hard  to  get  a  lo t  of  enthus iasm 
in  the  countr ies  to  press  forward wi th  tha t .   Jus t  because  of  the i r  
domest ic  pr ior i t ies .  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  As a  fo l low-up,  you ment ioned the  
U.S.  cyber  cr ime law,  could  you assess  whether  tha t  law is  ef fec t ive?   
I s  i t  suf f ic ient ly  c lear?   Can i t  be  c lar i f ied?   Can i t  be  improved in  
anyway?  
 MR.  MEEK:  I  would  say  that  most  any law can be  improved.   I t  



 

 

i s  be ing used in  the  U.S.   There  are  prosecut ions  under  i t ,  and so  f rom 
that  extent  I  th ink  tha t  i t  i s  successful .   The U.S.  a t torneys  have the  
abi l i ty  to  prosecute .   Some s ta tes  have  s ta tu tes  as  wel l .  
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 Could  i t  be  bet ter?   Sure .   I 'm sure  i t  could  be .   But  once  again  i t  
depends  on the  legis la t ive  processes  and what  i s  on  people 's  pr ior i ty  
l i s t s .  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  Do you have something to  add,  Mr.  
Lewis?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Sure .   You want  to  look a t  the  Counci l  of  Europe 
Cybercr ime Convent ion,  which is  the  th ing tha t  the  U.S.  i s  f ina l ly ,  
a f ter  long delays ,  a  s ignatory  to .   That ' s  in ternat ional  s tandard .   And 
get t ing  o ther  countr ies  to  adhere  to  tha t  Convent ion would  be  very  
useful .   
 The U.S.  d idn ' t  have  any t rouble  s igning the  Convent ion because  
our  laws are  very  robust  and they cover  everything tha t  people  do.   
Now,  there  i s  a lways  room for  improvement ,  but  the  i ssue  on the  U.S.  
s ide  i s  when you f ind someone outs ide  of  our  te r r i tory  and our  
jur isdic t ion ,  and then how do you pursue  them,  how do you get  them 
extradi ted ,  how do you get  the  o ther  country  to  in tervene?  
 The c lass ic  example  i s  the  "Love Bug,"  which was  one  of  the  
v i ruses  tha t  went  around the  wor ld ;  i t  was  very  d is rupt ive .   I t  was  
wri t ten  by a  Phi l ippine  s tudent  who wanted to  show his  g i r l f r iend,  I  
guess ,  tha t  he  l iked her  or  something.   When he  was  f ina l ly  t racked 
down and caught ,  the  Phi l ippines  d idn ' t  have  a  cybercr ime law,  and I  
th ink he  got  bas ica l ly  something l ike  communi ty  service .  
 They did  not  have  laws on the  book.   So one of  the  th ings  the  
U.S.  i s  doing is  encouraging countr ies  to  t ry  and s ign up to  th is  
Convent ion which i s  very  complete  and cr iminal izes  these  sor ts  of  
in t rus ions .  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  Thank you.   Can I  ask  a  ques t ion  or  
two?   Mr.  Meek,  I  to ta l ly  agree  wi th  you when you sa id  i f  we ' re  going 
to  respond to  a  cyber  a t tack  or  cyber  penet ra t ion ,  we bet ter  ge t  i t  
r ight ;  we bet ter  ge t  the  source  r ight .   What  are  we doing to  improve 
our  abi l i ty  to  ge t  i t  r ight?   And have  the  s teps  to  ge t  i t  r ight  been 
suff ic ient  so  far?  
 MR.  MEEK:  Par t  of  i t ,  I 'd  say  yes ,  we have under taken many of  
those  s teps .   We have increased,  for  ins tance ,  in te l l igence  t ra in ing 
budgets ,  people  l ike  tha t  tha t  have to  do a  lo t  of  the  work,  the  
computer  technic ians ,  the  technology sof tware  development ,  e t  ce tera ,  
and so  those  ef for ts  have  been under taken and are  improved.   But  we 
s t i l l  have  the  same problem in  the  end of  quickly  get t ing  to  the  source .  
 One of  the  problems is  some governments  may not  coopera te .   
When you get  to  a  server  say  in  a  par t icular  country ,  you have to  go in  
and they require  you to  comply wi th  the i r  legal  requi rements .   Then 



 

 

you 're  ta lk ing about  many t imes  get t ing  warrants  f rom thei r  countr ies ,  
and par t  of  our  d iscuss ions  wi th  them is  t ry ing to  have  prenegot ia ted  
processes  in  p lace  to  where  we could  do th is  quickly  i f  we see  a  source  
of  ac t iv i ty .  
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 We do have  tha t  type  of  ac t iv i ty ,  but  the  bot tom l ine  i s  i t  s t i l l  
can  be  a  lengthy process  unless  somebody is  rea l ly  c lumsy,  but  most  of  
the  people  in  th is  area  are  awful ly  smar t .  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  Do you have anything to  add,  Mr.  
Lewis?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Depar tment  of  Jus t ice  has  an  off ice  ca l led  the  
Computer  Cr imes  and In te l lec tual  Proper ty  Sect ion  and they 've  
negot ia ted  something ca l led  the  G-8 Rapid  Response  Agreement ,  which 
now I  th ink has  gone beyond the  G-8,  and i t ' s  about  60  countr ies ,  tha t  
promises  24/7  points  of  contac t  so  tha t  when you detec t  a  cr ime,  you 
can ca l l  your  counterpar t  in  another  jus t ice  minis t ry  and say  can I  ge t  
an  immedia te  response?  
 And so  i f  you ' re  in teres ted ,  they would  be  the  people  you 'd  want  
to  ta lk  to ,  but  the  problem is  tha t  ha l f  the  wor ld  i s  doing the  r ight  
th ing.   Half  the  wor ld  has  good laws;  ha l f  the  wor ld  i s  in  the  Rapid  
Response  sec t ion .   I t ' s  the  o ther  fo lks .  And,  of  course ,  as  you say,  the  
cyber  cr iminals  are  very  ski l l fu l .   They move to  what  have become 
sanctuar ies  essent ia l ly ,  and we need to  f igure  out  ways  to  squeeze  
down those  sanctuar ies  and force  them out .  
 COMMISSIONER SHEA:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.   Moving on to  a  quick  
second round before  t ime runs  out ,  I  do  have one  ques t ion  for  each of  
you.   What  are  the  two or  three  th ings  each of  you would  recommend 
to  the  next  pres ident  to  e i ther  (a)  prevent  China  f rom redef in ing i t s  
sovere ignty  in  a  way that  may be  dele ter ious  to  our  in teres ts ;  (b)  
protec t  our  own in teres ts ;  or  (c)  prevent  any type  of  f r ic t ion  or  
conf l ic t  when there  are  d i f ferences  of  opinion between our  
governments?   Your  law-fare  example ,  Mr.  Meek,  i s  a  good one,  for  
example .  
 MR.  MEEK:  I  th ink China--wi th  most  countr ies ,  I  th ink you can 
s i t  down and discuss  a t  a  very  deta i led  level  how to  resolve  those  
par t icular  problems.   The th ing I  see  wi th  China  i s  they don ' t  want  to  
engage in  tha t  d iscuss ion.   They are  very  f i rm on thei r  v iews of  
sovere ignty  and f rom what  I 've  seen are  very  re t icent  to  back off  of  
tha t  pos i t ion  and they aggress ively  hold  i t .  
 So  i t  takes  two to  tango,  and i f  the  o ther  par ty  does  not  want  to  
d iscuss  or  negot ia te  or  compromise ,  i t  makes  i t  very  d i f f icul t  to  
cont inue  the  d ia logue.   As  an  example ,  Admira l  Keat ing was  in  China  
for  ten  days  t ry ing to  engage on the  i ssue  of  the  purpose  behind the i r  
ASAT tes t ,  e t  ce tera ,  and he  got  s tonewal led .  



 

 

 Ten days  of  ef for t ,  and these  d iscuss ions  have been going on for  
a  whole  year .   So  i t ' s  very  c lear  i t ' s  a  pol icy  of  the  government ;  they 
don ' t  want  to  engage on tha t  t ransparency.  
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 Second th ing i s ,  par t icular ly  concerning China ,  I  th ink tha t  there  
has  to  be ,  and I  would  recommend that  when China  under takes  these  
ac t ions  tha t  a re  in  v io la t ion  of  in ternat ional  law,  and i t ' s  in  our  
in teres t  tha t  tha t  in ternat ional  law cont inue ,  tha t  they do need to  be  
engaged a t  h igh levels .   I  th ink what  happens  many t imes  i s  i t ' s ,  quote ,  
"not  a  b ig  deal ;"  everybody s tands  back;  they ' re  not  worr ied  about  i t ;  
an  inc ident  hasn ' t  happened.   So then they s tar t  bui ld ing t rack records .  
 For  ins tance ,  l ike  these  c la ims,  i f  i t  i s  a  Chinese  pos i t ion ,  and I  
can ' t  say  tha t  i t  i s  because  there  i s  no  def in i t ive  s ta tement ,  i f  they are  
l i te ra l ly  adher ing to  th is  v iew of  the i r  projec t ions  of  sovere ignty ,  I  
would  say  the  Sta te  Depar tment  needs  to  get  engaged.  
 The problem is  wi th  no off ic ia l  s ta tement  f rom China ,  there  i s  
nothing to  off ic ia l ly  demarche.   Unless  they jus t  want  to  engage in  
d iscuss ions ,  i t ' s  very  hard  to  s i t  down a t  the  table .    
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Rela ted  to  tha t ,  do  you th ink our  
Freedom of  Navigat ion Program is  robust  enough?  
 MR.  MEEK:  Do I  th ink i t  i s?   I  th ink wi th in  the  resources  tha t  
we have,  i t  i s .   Remember ,  tha t  a lso  can be  considered,  a l though we do 
i t ,  i t  can  be  considered  by those  nat ions  unl ike  China  to  be  provocat ive  
i t se l f .   So,  yes ,  I  fu l ly  suppor t  the  FON program.  
 Other  countr ies  have  s imi lar  secur i ty  c la ims.   Nor th  Korea  has  a  
50  mi le  zone tha t  we rout inely  run a  ship  or  an  a i rcraf t  through.   And 
Indonesia .   Many countr ies  do .   That ' s  the  way that  you s tay  off ic ia l ly  
on record  of  voic ing your  objec t ion ,  and they cannot  come back to  you 
la ter  and say  you acquiesced.    
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Dr .  Lewis .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   A few years  ago Libya  asser ted  tha t  the  Gulf  of  
Tr ipol i  was  i t s  domest ic  waters ,  and i t  was  n ice  tha t  they asser ted  i t ,  
you know,  but  the  U.S.  sa i led  ships  through i t  rout inely  and bas ica l ly  
sa id  to  the  Libyans  what  are  you going to  do about  i t?   And that ' s  what  
we need to  do in  th is  case .  
 Indones ia  i s  another  good example .   I  th ink i t ' s  the  Banda 
St ra i t s .   They a lways  announce,  hey,  look,  i t ' s  be tween two of  our  
i s lands;  therefore ,  i t ' s  ours .   And we sa i l  a  sh ip  through every  once  in  
awhi le .  
 The U.S.  needs  to  asser t  i t s  r ights  cons is tent  wi th  in ternat ional  
law and pract ice .   And that  can  be  in  response  to  a  Chinese  ac t iv i ty ,  
but  the  fac t  tha t  another  country announces  tha t  i t ' s  doing something 
isn ' t  b inding;  r ight .   And a t  the  end of  the  day,  they e i ther  need to  be  
able  to  make a  case  in  cour t ,  some cour t ,  you know,  and there  i s  no  
cour t  tha t  would  suppor t  China  on th is ,  or  they need to  enforce  the i r  



 

 

asser t ions ,  and I  don ' t  be l ieve  the  Chinese  can do tha t .   So  th is  
reasser t ion  of  U.S.  r ights .    
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 The  second th ing is  we need to  change the  cos t  for  potent ia l  
a t tackers  and th is  goes  beyond China .   Right  now i t ' s  been sor t  of  easy  
to  a t tack  the  U.S.  in  some areas ,  par t icular ly  in  cyber  space .   We need 
to  make i t  more  d i f f icul t  to  do  tha t .  
 One way,  of  course ,  i s  to  improve our  defenses .   The other  way 
is  to  th ink about  potent ia l  responses ,  not  necessar i ly  mi l i ta ry ,  tha t  
would  make i t  more  damaging or  less  benef ic ia l  for  an  a t tacker .   So I 'd  
want  to  cont inue  to  asser t  our  r ights ,  change the  ca lculus  of  th is  k ind 
of  new kind of  warfare ,  new kind of  a t tacks ,  to  make i t  a  l i t t le  less  
a t t rac t ive .  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  Thank you.   That 's  very  helpful .   
The las t  two ques t ioners  are  Dr .  Wortze l  and then Commiss ioner  
Fiedler .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Mr.  Lewis ,  there ' s  one  point  in  your  
wri t ten  tes t imony I  want  to  chal lenge you on.   Actual ly  you sa id  i t ,  
too .   
 DR.  LEWIS:   I  thought  I  cut  a l l  tha t  s tuf f  out .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:  Yes ,  you got  through.  On page three  
you say we ought  to  take  comfor t  tha t  China  i s  not  fundamenta l ly  
expansionis t  and i t  does  not  p lan  to  increase  i t s  te r r i tory  nor  does  i t  
seek to  force  o ther  na t ions  to  adopt  i t s  model  of  government .   I  agree  
wi th  the  las t  par t  of  tha t .   I t  does  not  t ry  to  force  o ther  na t ions  to  
adopt  i t s  model  of  government .  
 My ques t ion for  you is ,  a re  you ceding to  the  People 's  Republ ic  
of  China  i t s  mar i t ime c la ims over  the  ent i re  South  China  Sea  and the  
i s lands?   That  i s  an  expansion of  te r r i tory .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   I  don ' t  see  them as  a  b inding c la im;  r ight .   So you 
can c la im,  the  Chinese  can c la im the  moon,  and you can go,  there 's  a  
p lace  where  you can go now and you can buy plots  on  the  moon.   Go 
ahead;  enforce  i t ,  you know.   And the  Chinese  can announce they own 
the  Nor th  Pole ,  and the  Russ ians  recent ly  announced that ,  oh ,  by  the  
way,  they owned the  Nor th  Pole .   That ' s  n ice ,  but  what  I  would  a lways  
say  i s  how are  you going to  enforce  i t?  
 So I  don ' t  regard  i t  as ,  when you see  these  c la ims,  they ' re  not  
b inding,  and they ' re  touching and perhaps  they play  wel l  domest ica l ly ,  
but  they ' re  not .  
 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   Unless  they somehow develop the  
mi l i ta ry  capaci ty  to  enforce  i t .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Right .   That 's  what  i t  would  come down to--you 
can make the  c la im are  you wi l l ing  to  enforce  tha t ,  and my bet  would  
be  r ight  now the  Chinese  are  not .   I f  i t  came to  tha t  point ,  i t  would  be  
a  very  much more  dangerous  s i tua t ion ,  and I  don ' t  th ink we would  be  



 

 

alone  in  opposing the  Chinese  in  tha t .  
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 CHAIRMAN WORTZEL:   I  apprecia te  i t .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Jus t  a  quick  ques t ion ,  Dr .  
Lewis .   You made a  comment  about  Chinese  decis ion-making being 
weak and dis jo in ted ,  and I  th ink you refer red  to  the  ASAT tes t  and the  
fore ign minis t ry  being lef t  out .   We pursued th is  both  in  tes t imony las t  
year  and in  meet ings  in  China  when we vis i ted .  
 I s  there  new informat ion about  tha t  decis ion-making process?  
 DR.  LEWIS:   No,  I  s t i l l  th ink--  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We had a l l  k inds--Lawless .   
We had Car twright .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Center  for  Naval  Analys is  has  done qui te  a  lo t  of  
good work on th is ,  and I  have  heard  i t  now from many sources  
inc luding from Chinese  mi l i ta ry  off ic ia ls  who have vis i ted  the  U.S.  
tha t  they wi l l  admit  tha t ,  gosh,  they weren ' t  on  the  ca l l  l i s t  or  
something.  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  We've  heard  repeated 
tes t imony that  they have a  consensus  decis ion-making process  wi th  an  
apparent ly  d i f fer ing consensus  depending upon the  i ssue .  
 DR.  LEWIS:   Right .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Or  a  l imi ted  consensus .    
 DR.  LEWIS:   The U.S.  has  spent  a  lo t  of  t ime th inking about  how 
you make these  decis ions ,  and we 've  developed over  decades  the  
Nat ional  Secur i ty  Counci l  sys tem.   The Chinese  rea l ly  don ' t  have  an  
equivalent .   They have some commit tees ,  par ty  commit tees ,  they have  
mi l i ta ry  overs ight  commit tees ,  but  they don ' t  have  as  inc lus ive  a  
process .  
 As  some people  have  sa id  to  the  Chinese ,  there 's  a  benef i t  to  
be ing t ransparent  and having open debate  because  you ' re  less  l ike ly  to  
make th is  k ind of  miscalcula t ion ,  and the  U.S.  for  whatever  reason is  
much more  t ransparent  and tha t  g ives  us  a  s t ronger  decis ion-making 
process .   They need to  move in  tha t  d i rec t ion .  
 HEARING COCHAIR FIEDLER:  Thank you.  
 HEARING COCHAIR ESPER:  I  don ' t  see  tha t  any of  the  
commiss ioners  have  any fur ther  ques t ions .   So gent lemen,  I  want  to  
thank you very  much for  your  tes t imony today,  and your  answers .   I t  
was  very  ins ight ful  and you provided us  a  lo t  of  good informat ion.   
With  tha t ,  I 'd  l ike  to  conclude the  panel  and adjourn  today 's  hear ing.  
 Thank you.  
 [Whereupon,  a t  4 :33 p .m. ,  the  hear ing was  adjourned. ]  
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